METABOLIC HEALTH IN NORMAL AND ABNORMAL SLEEP

EDITED BY: Jonathan C. Jun, Sushmita Pamidi, Babak Mokhlesi and Camilla Miranda Hoyos PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Endocrinology







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88963-702-7 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88963-702-7

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

1

METABOLIC HEALTH IN NORMAL AND ABNORMAL SLEEP

Topic Editors: Jonathan C. Jun, Johns Hopkins University, United States Sushmita Pamidi, McGill University, Canada Babak Mokhlesi, University of Chicago, United States Camilla Miranda Hoyos, University of Sydney, Australia

Citation: Jun, J. C., Pamidi, S., Mokhlesi, B., Hoyos, C. M., eds. (2020). Metabolic Health in Normal and Abnormal Sleep. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88963-702-7

Table of Contents

- **05 Editorial: Metabolic Health in Normal and Abnormal Sleep** David Kim, Camilla Miranda Hoyos, Babak Mokhlesi, Sushmita Pamidi and Jonathan C. Jun
- 08 Associations Between the Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome and Sleep Parameters Vary by Age

Olga E. Titova, Eva Lindberg, Sölve Elmståhl, Lars Lind, Helgi B. Schiöth and Christian Benedict

16 Characteristics of Obstructive Sleep Apnea Across the Spectrum of Glucose Tolerance in Obese Adolescents

Tamara S. Hannon, Sara E. Watson, Hasnaa E. Jalou, Sangeeta Chakravorty, Kieren J. Mather and Silva A. Arslanian

23 Liver Enlargement Predicts Obstructive Sleep Apnea–Hypopnea Syndrome in Morbidly Obese Women

Giovanna Scartabelli, Giorgia Querci, Letizia Marconi, Giovanni Ceccarini, Paolo Piaggi, Paola Fierabracci, Guido Salvetti, Giovanni Cizza, Salvatore Mazzeo, Jacopo Vitti, Slava Berger, Antonio Palla and Ferruccio Santini

- 32 Chronic Insufficient Sleep has a Limited Impact on Circadian Rhythmicity of Subjective Hunger and Awakening Fasted Metabolic Hormones Andrew W. McHill, Joseph T. Hull, Ciaran J. McMullan and Elizabeth B. Klerman
- 42 Sex Differences in the Impact of Obstructive Sleep Apnea on Glucose Metabolism

Karla A. Temple, Rachel Leproult, Lisa Morselli, David A. Ehrmann, Eve Van Cauter and Babak Mokhlesi

- 50 Poor Sleep and Obesity: Concurrent Epidemics in Adolescent Youth Anisha Gohil and Tamara S. Hannon
- 58 Determinants of Slow-Wave Activity in Overweight and Obese Adults: Roles of Sex, Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Testosterone Levels Lisa L. Morselli, Karla A. Temple, Rachel Leproult, David A. Ehrmann, Eve Van Cauter and Babak Mokhlesi
- 70 Is Metabolic Rate Increased in Insomnia Disorder? A Systematic Review Julia L. Chapman, Maria Comas, Camilla M. Hoyos, Delwyn J. Bartlett, Ronald R. Grunstein and Christopher J. Gordon
- 77 Sleep Extension in Short Sleepers: An Evaluation of Feasibility and Effectiveness for Weight Management and Cardiometabolic Disease Prevention

Theresa M. Pizinger, Brooke Aggarwal and Marie-Pierre St-Onge

84 The Bidirectional Relationship Between Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Metabolic Disease

Sarah N. Framnes and Deanna M. Arble

98 The Relationship Among Morningness-Eveningness, Sleep Duration, Social Jetlag, and Body Mass Index in Asian Patients With Prediabetes Thunyarat Anothaisintawee, Dumrongrat Lertrattananon, Sangsulee Thamakaison, Ammarin Thakkinstian and Sirimon Reutrakul 110 The acyl-CoA Synthetase, pudgy, Promotes Sleep and is Required for the Homeostatic Response to Sleep Deprivation

Matthew S. Thimgan, Natalie Kress, Josh Lisse, Courtney Fiebelman and Thomas Hilderbrand

- 125 Oxyhemoglobin Saturation Overshoot Following Obstructive Breathing Events Mitigates Sleep Apnea-Induced Glucose Elevations Luu V. Pham, Alan R. Schwartz and Jonathan C. Jun
- **132** A Pilot Randomized-Controlled Trial on the Effect of CPAP Treatment on Glycemic Control in Gestational Diabetes: Study Design and Methods Sushmita Pamidi, Sara J. Meltzer, Natasha Garfield, Lorraine Lavigne, Allen Olha, Ahamed Khalyfa, Andrea Benedetti, Geneviève Tremblay, Robert Gagnon, Evelyne Rey, Kaberi Dasgupta and R. John Kimoff





Editorial: Metabolic Health in Normal and Abnormal Sleep

David Kim¹, Camilla Miranda Hoyos², Babak Mokhlesi³, Sushmita Pamidi⁴ and Jonathan C. Jun^{5*}

¹ Division of Pulmonary, Critical Care, Department of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, United States, ² CIRUS, Centre for Sleep and Chronobiology, Woolcock Institute of Medical Research, University of Sydney, Camperdown, NSW, Australia, ³ Section of Pulmonary and Critical Care, Department of Medicine, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States, ⁴ Division of Respiratory Medicine, Department of Medicine, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ⁵ School of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, United States

Keywords: metabolism, sleep, sleep apnea, obesity, circadian

Editorial on the Research Topic

Metabolic Health in Normal and Abnormal Sleep

Sleep comprises one third of the human lifespan and therefore has a significant impact on metabolism. There is a growing recognition that sleep disorders are associated with obesity, metabolic syndrome, and cardiovascular disease. This Research Topic, "Metabolic Health in Normal and Abnormal Sleep" contains a collection of studies that address complex interactions between sleep and metabolic health.

Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) is a common disorder closely associated with cardiometabolic disease. Framnes and Arble write a timely review of the bidirectional relationship between OSA and metabolic disease (Framnes and Arble). First, they cover established impacts of obesity on the pathogenesis of OSA. Then, they review evidence for the reverse, whereby changes in metabolic/endocrine function can affect OSA in a weight-independent manner. In keeping with this theme, several studies in this collection examine associations between OSA, and glucose metabolism. Temple et al. examined whether associations between OSA and glucose metabolism are modified by sex. They recruited non-diabetic men and women from the community (n = 145) and performed polysomnography followed by a morning oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) and derived measurements of insulin resistance and insulin response. In this cohort, 75% of men and 43% of the women had OSA. In those without OSA, they observed no sex differences in glucose metabolism. Among those with OSA, men exhibited higher glucose and insulin levels than women. The Authors ascribed their findings to OSA conferring a higher risk of diabetes in men (Temple et al.).

Fewer studies have examined the association of OSA and glucose metabolism in adolescents. Hannon et al. enrolled obese patients referred to a weight management clinic (age 12–18, BMI 38.9, n = 57) and performed polysomnography as well as OGTT. Thirty-six subjects had normal OGTT results while 21 exhibited impaired glucose tolerance or fasting hyperglycemia. Those with dysglycemia had higher body fat, but were not different in terms of OSA metrics. The Authors concluded that larger studies will be needed to clarify metabolic risks of OSA in obese youth.

One of the frequently cited mechanisms linking OSA to diabetes risk is exposure to intermittent hypoxia. Pham et al. examined this phenomenon by analyzing the pattern of oxygen desaturations in relation to frequently sampled overnight glucose levels in subjects during CPAP withdrawal (n = 30). They found that the depth of desaturation did not predict glucose elevation, whereas oxyhemoglobin "overshoots" mitigated hyperglycemia (Pham et al.). This suggests that the *pattern* of hypoxemia—not simply the average oxygen level—is a novel predictor of the glycemic response to OSA.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

James M. Olcese, Florida State University, United States

> *Correspondence: Jonathan C. Jun jjun2@Jhmi.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 19 February 2020 Accepted: 26 February 2020 Published: 11 March 2020

Citation:

Kim D, Hoyos CM, Mokhlesi B, Pamidi S and Jun JC (2020) Editorial: Metabolic Health in Normal and Abnormal Sleep. Front. Endocrinol. 11:131. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2020.00131

5

The liver is a target organ of metabolic syndrome, manifesting as non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). Scartabelli et al. examined associations between OSA and NAFLD, assessed using ultrasound in a cohort of obese women referred to an obesity center in Italy (n = 97, BMI = 50). Seventy patients had OSA, of which 53, 26, and 21% were classified as mild, moderate, and severe, respectively. Those with OSA were older, had greater liver size, intra-abdominal fat, and modestly elevated liver function tests levels compared to those without. Regression analysis showed expected associations between neck circumference, abdominal fat, and OSA severity. Liver size was also positively associated with AHI. These findings confirm liver enlargement as a marker of visceral adiposity but do not necessarily imply causation from OSA (Scartabelli et al.).

OSA is much more common in men than women, related to neuro-anatomical and hormonal differences. Morselli et al. examined whether this sex difference might also be related to slow-wave activity (SWA) during sleep, as (a) SWA is higher in women than age-matched men and (b) SWA transiently improves OSA, possibly due to favorable arousal threshold and airway collapsibility physiology. They performed polysomnography in 101 subjects (44 men, 57 women) and used spectral analysis to quantify SWA. As expected, OSA was much more common among the men with an adjusted OR = 3.17. Interestingly, AHI was inversely related to SWA in men, but not in women. Higher testosterone levels were independently associated with lower SWA after controlling for age, race, and AHI. The authors speculated that higher testosterone predisposes to lower SWA/arousal threshold, leading to greater ventilatory instability and greater risk for OSA in men (Morselli et al.).

OSA is also associated with gestational diabetes (GDM), although it is not clear whether OSA is causally implicated. Pamidi et al. plan to address this question by planning a randomized clinical trial to determine the feasibility and efficacy of CPAP (vs. nasal dilator placebo) to improve 24hr glucose profiles in pregnant women (week 24–28 gestation) with OSA and GDM. The women will be followed until delivery and undergo OGTT at 12 weeks postpartum (Pamidi et al.).

Besides OSA, altered sleep duration and circadian rhythm are associated with obesity. This Research Topic also contains studies that examine this phenomenon. Anothisintawee enrolled 2133 Thai patients with prediabetes and used questionnaires to obtain Composite Scale of Morningness (CSM) score and self-reported sleep duration/timing. They found that evening preference (low CSM score) was associated with increased BMI and this relationship was mediated via reduced sleep duration. The novelty of their analysis is the implication that evening chronotype might be a modifiable risk factor for obesity, if insufficient sleep drives the association (Anothaisintawee et al.).

Titova et al. also examined the association between short sleep duration and adverse metabolic outcomes by examining the prevalence of metabolic syndrome in the Swedish EpiHealth cohort study (n = 19,691). They found increased prevalence of metabolic syndrome in those who reported either short sleep duration (< 6 h/day) or long sleep duration (≥ 9 h/day). The authors then stratified the analysis into middleaged (45–65) and older (>65) subjects. Middle-aged subjects showed the same "U-shaped" curve of metabolic risk whereas in older subjects, only long sleep was linked to a higher prevalence of metabolic syndrome. This study reveals novel interactions between sleep duration and age on metabolic health (Titova et al.).

Gohil and Hannon contributed a related article reviewing the association between poor sleep and obesity in adolescents. They cite several cross-sectional studies showing that reduced sleep time, worse sleep quality, altered sleep architecture (reduced REM), delayed sleep phase, and social jetlag are each associated with increased obesity. They also discuss putative mechanisms including obesogenic food choices and changes in leptin and ghrelin signaling (Gohil and Hannon). Building upon the theme of sleep and its influence over appetite control, McHill et al. studied the impact of chronic insufficient sleep on appetite and related hormones. They enrolled 17 participants in a 32-days inpatient protocol that involved sleep restriction (4.6 vs. 6.67 h sleep) superimposed upon a 20-h day (forced desynchrony) to decouple timing of blood samples from the circadian phase. They observed a strong circadian pattern to hunger, leptin, ghrelin, insulin, and glucose, but did not find a differential impact of sleep restriction on this pattern. Although this was a "negative" study, it is positive in the sense that it highlights the powerful influence of circadian rhythm on metabolism (McHill et al.).

Pizinger et al. pose an important corollary question to several of the above studies: Does the literature support the concept that sleep *extension* improves cardiometabolic outcomes? They summarize studies that examined both the acute effects of sleep restriction and subsequent recovery on metabolic outcomes including leptin, glucose, insulin, and inflammatory profiles. In addition, they review a small number of interventional studies examining lifestyle changes, with or without a sleep extension component, and their impact on metabolic outcomes. Some studies found modest improvements in appetite, food intake, blood pressure, and insulin resistance. They conclude with a call to improve methodologies in this area, including a focus on short sleepers (Pizinger et al.).

Metabolism can also be viewed through the lens of energy expenditure, and sleep has a significant impact on metabolic rate. Chapman et al. provide a systematic review on the effect of insomnia on metabolic rate. Their literature search was confined to original studies of healthy adults with a comparator group, yielding only four articles (three from the same lab) evaluating 75 participants. In two studies, both day and night oxygen consumption was modestly elevated in those with insomnia compared to age/gender matched controls. One study showed no difference but only measured metabolic rate at one time point after awakening and included only females. The fourth study showed a minor reduction of metabolic rate during treatment of insomnia with lorazepam (Chapman et al.).

Lipid metabolism has been shown to affect sleep, and viceversa. In particular, some studies show that fatty acids promote sleep, while sleep restriction increases fatty acids. Acyl-CoA synthetases are enzymes that bind intracellular fatty acids to CoA to form acyl-coA. The activated fatty acid is then able to undergo several metabolic or signaling fates. The Acyl-CoA synthetase pudgy (pdgy) is upregulated in starvation. Thimgan et al. evaluated the role of pdgy in Drosophila sleep. They determined that decreased expression of pdgy (transcriptional mutants) decreased baseline sleep, sleep rebound after sleep deprivation, survival during 48-h starvation in association with higher baseline heart rate and lower triglyceride levels. Similar results were observed with reduced pdgy transcription in fat bodies. The mechanism by which altered lipid metabolism curtails sleep is not known but could be related to impaired energy storage or utilization, signaling, or compensatory changes in endocrine axes (Thimgan et al.).

The articles in this e-book illustrate the importance of sleep toward healthy metabolic function, and the reciprocal effects of metabolic function on healthy sleep.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This work was supported by NIH (Grant Nos. R01HL135483, R03HL138068) to JJ and AASM Foundation Award # 209-PA-10 to DK.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Kim, Hoyos, Mokhlesi, Pamidi and Jun. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Associations Between the Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome and Sleep Parameters Vary by Age

Olga E. Titova^{1*}, Eva Lindberg², Sölve Elmståhl³, Lars Lind⁴, Helgi B. Schiöth¹ and Christian Benedict^{1*}

¹Department of Neuroscience, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden, ²Department of Medical Sciences, Respiratory, Allergy and Sleep Research, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden, ³Division of Geriatric Medicine, Department of Health Sciences, Clinical Research Centre (CRC), Lund University, Skåne University Hospital, Malmö, Sweden, ⁴Cardiovascular Epidemiology, Department of Medical Sciences, Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden

Objective: To examine whether the relationship between the metabolic syndrome (MetS) and various sleep parameters [sleep duration, symptoms of sleep-disordered breathing (SDB), and sleep disturbances] varies by age.

Methods: Waist circumference, blood pressure, triglycerides, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol, and fasting glucose were used to determine MetS status in a cohort (N = 19,691) of middle-aged (aged 45–64 years) and older (aged ≥ 65 years) subjects. Habitual sleep duration (short, ≤ 6 h/day; normal, 7–8 h/day; and long ≥ 9 h/day), sleep disturbances (such as problems with falling and staying asleep), and symptoms of sleep-disordered breathing (SDB, such as snoring and sleep apneas) were measured by questionnaires.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Camilla Miranda Hoyos, University of Sydney, Australia

Reviewed by:

GianLuca Colussi, University of Udine, Italy Veronica Witte, Max-Planck-Institut für Kognitionsund Neurowissenschaften, Germany

*Correspondence:

Olga E. Titova olga.titova@neuro.uu.se; Christian Benedict christian.benedict@neuro.uu.se

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 06 December 2017 Accepted: 23 April 2018 Published: 11 May 2018

Citation:

Titova OE, Lindberg E, Elmståhl S, Lind L, Schiöth HB and Benedict C (2018) Associations Between the Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome and Sleep Parameters Vary by Age. Front. Endocrinol. 9:234. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00234 **Results:** Among the participants, 4,941 subjects (25.1%) fulfilled the criteria for MetS. In the entire sample, both short and long sleep durations were associated with higher prevalence of MetS as compared to normal sleep duration. When stratified by age, a similar pattern was observed for middle-aged subjects (<65 years old; prevalence ratio (PR) [95% CI], 1.13 [1.06–1.22] for short sleep and 1.26 [1.06–1.50] for long sleep duration). In contrast, in older individuals (≥65 years old), only long sleep duration was linked to a higher prevalence of MetS (1.26 [1.12–1.42]; P < 0.01 for sleep duration × age). In the entire cohort, having at least one SDB symptom ≥4 times per week was linked to an increased prevalence of MetS; however, the PR was higher in middle-aged subjects compared with older subjects (1.50 [1.38–1.63] vs. 1.36 [1.26–1.47], respectively; P < 0.001 for SDB × age). Finally, independent of subjects' age, reports of sleep disturbances (i.e., at least one symptom ≥4 times per week) were associated with a higher likelihood of having MetS (1.12 [1.06–1.18]; P > 0.05 for sleep disturbance × age).

Conclusion: Our results suggest that age may modify the associations between some sleep parameters and the prevalence of MetS.

Keywords: sleep duration, sleep disturbance, sleep-disordered breathing, metabolic syndrome, age

INTRODUCTION

The metabolic syndrome (MetS) is defined as a cluster of several cardio-metabolic risk factors. This includes hypertension, hyperlipidemia, hyperglycemia, reduced blood concentrations of highdensity lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol, and abdominal obesity (1). Accumulating evidence suggests that chronic poor sleep patterns can increase the risk of having MetS, or some of its components (2–4). For instance, in a recent meta-analysis involving 76,027 participants, short (defined as ≤ 6 h/day) and long sleep durations (defined as > 8 h/day) were associated with increased risk of MetS (+27 and +23%, respectively), as compared with normal sleep duration (5). Additionally, suffering from sleep disturbances or sleep-disordered breathing (SDB) might also increase the risk of having MetS, or some of its components (6–10). This is for instance supported by findings of a recent meta-analysis demonstrating that subjects with obstructive sleep apnea (OSA; hallmarked by recurrent episodes of either partial or full cessation of breathing while asleep) were at 1.72 times higher risk for MetS (11), than those without OSA. Collectively, existing evidence indicates worrisome connections between poor sleep patterns and MetS.

Noteworthy, associations between poor sleep patterns and parameters of the MetS appear to vary by age. For instance, an association between short sleep duration (≤5 and 6 h) and prediabetes-defined by the authors as blood levels of glycated hemoglobin $\geq 5.7\%$ (HbA1c; a proxy of the 3-month average plasma glucose concentration)-was found in Japanese subjects aged <40 years (n = 32,929). In contrast, long sleep duration $(\geq 8 h)$ was associated with lower odds of having prediabetes in adults aged <40 years (12). In the same study, in older subjects (\geq 40 years; *n* = 42,543), short sleep duration (\leq 5 h) was associated with higher odds for prediabetes. Long sleep duration was, however, unrelated to prediabetes in older subjects (12). In a separate Korean study involving 5,393 subjects, it was found that young and middle-aged adults (19-64 years) who slept <6 h a day, compared to those who slept 7 h a day, had increased odds of hypertension. This association was not found among those aged \geq 65 years (13). This is in line with a Spanish study (*N* = 3,686) in which self-reported sleep duration was not associated with hypertension among those aged 60 years and above (14). Overall, these results suggest that associations between poor sleep and components of the MetS may vary by age. However, the effects of age on the association between sleep parameters and the prevalence of MetS are not fully disentangled.

With this in mind, this study sought to examine whether relationships of sleep duration outside the recommended range (7–8 h per day), sleep disturbances (such as problems with falling and staying asleep), and SDB symptoms (such as snoring and sleep apneas) with MetS vary by age (45–64 vs. \geq 65 years, common retirement age in Sweden). We hypothesized that poor sleep patterns increase the prevalence ratio (PR) of MetS.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Population

Our analysis was based on data from the EpiHealth cohort study (www.epihealth.se). At the time of retrieving data for the present analysis, the EpiHealth study was still recruiting subjects. This explains the difference in initial sample sizes between previous publications (15) and the present analysis. A detailed description of the study has been reported previously (16).

From the initial sample size (n = 20,534), two participants were excluded because their age was more than two SD apart

from the population mean; 360 individuals were then excluded because of missing data on biochemical parameters or waist circumference. Finally, 437 participants had missing data on covariates, and 44 subjects provided no reports on sleep duration. After exclusions, data from 19,691 subjects (96% of the initial sample size) were available to investigate the association between sleep duration and MetS. From them, 19,142 (93% of the initial sample size) participants had complete data on sleep disturbance and 16,467 (80% of the initial sample size) on SDB symptoms.

The Ethics Committee at Uppsala University approved the general procedures of the EpiHealth study. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. An additional ethical approval for the current data analyses was obtained from the Ethics Committee at Uppsala University. A short description of the research proposal was displayed on EpiHealth's homepage for 1 month which allowed participants in EpiHealth study to withdraw their consent.

Metabolic Syndrome

Participants visited a test center for collection of physical measurements and blood samples (located in Malmö or Uppsala, Sweden). Blood pressure was recorded twice in the sitting position by trained personnel with automatic device (Omron, Kyoto, Japan). Waist circumference was measured at the umbilical level. Blood was collected for determination of fasting glucose, LDL- and HDL-cholesterol, and serum triglycerides at the hospital laboratory using an Architect Ci8200 analyzer (Abbott Laboratories, Abbott Park, IL, USA) (16). The same equipment as well as the same biochemical laboratory for analysis of glucose and lipids was used in both test centers (16).

Metabolic syndrome was defined as the presence of at least three of the following conditions: elevated waist circumference (\geq 102 cm for men; \geq 88 cm for women); hypertriglyceridemia, defined as a serum triglyceride concentration \geq 150 mg/dL [\geq 1.7 mmol/L]; low HDL cholesterol (<40 mg/dL [<1.0 mmol/L] for men and <50 mg/dL [<1.3 mmol/L] for women); elevated blood pressure (systolic \geq 130 and/or \geq 85 diastolic mmHg) or antihypertensive drug treatment (1); and elevated fasting glucose (\geq 110 mg/dL [\geq 6.1 mmol/L]) or drug treatment for diabetes (17).

Sleep Variables

Participants were asked to indicate how many hour per day they usually sleep ("4 h or less," "5h," "6h," "7h," "8h," "9h," "10 h or more," and "don't know/don't want to answer"). The answer "don't know/don't want to answer" was treated as missing value. Short sleep duration was defined as sleep ≤ 6 h per day, normal sleep duration corresponded to 7–8 h sleep per day, and sleep ≥ 9 h per day was defined as long sleep duration.

Sleep disturbances were determined based on the following symptoms: difficulties in falling asleep, early awakenings, difficulties getting back to sleep after nighttime awakenings, and disturbed sleep. Symptoms of SDB included witnessed sleep apnea and heavy snoring (witnessed or according to participate him/ herself). Participants were required to indicate the frequency of each symptom by the following options: "never/seldom," "1 to 3 times a month," "1 to 3 times a week," "4 or more times a week," and "don't know/don't want to answer." Participants who reported that they suffered from at least one of the above-mentioned sleep disturbance symptoms for "4 or more times a week" were defined to have a sleep disturbance. Participants who indicated to experience either witnessed sleep apnea or heavy snoring for "4 or more times a week" (or both) was defined to have SDB symptoms. The option "don't know/don't want to answer" was treated as missing value.

Covariates

Age and gender were recorded in the test center. Participants' educational attainment, physical activity (PA) during leisure time, alcohol consumption frequency, and current smoking were assessed by the Internet-based questionnaire. Participants' educational attainment was defined as primary and elementary school (up to 9 years of formal schooling), upper secondary school (up to 12 years of formal schooling), university, or other (e.g., further training). PA during leisure time was measured on an eight-point scale. A low level of PA was defined as spending most leisure time mostly sedentary or having light PA about 2-4 h per week, such as walking, gardening, and light housework, etc. A medium level of PA was defined as moderate PA at least 1-2 times a week, such as jogging, swimming, heavy gardening, etc., or light PA for more than 4 h per week or taking care of all the housework, both light and heavier. A high PA level was defined as more strenuous PA at least three times a week, such as playing tennis, swimming, and running, etc. Based on responses to six questions about smoking habits, the participants were assigned to non-smokers or smokers. Alcohol consumption frequency during the last 12 months was categorized as "never," "≤1 time/week," "2-3 times/week," and " \geq 4 times/week," yielding a four-level ordinal variable.

Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS version 22.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Descriptive data are presented as mean (SD) for continuous variables and as percentages for categorical variables. The Pearson chi-square test was used to analyze group differences for categorical variables. Numerical data were analyzed with Mann–Whitney *U* test.

Binomial regression with log link function was performed to examine associations between the prevalence of MetS and sleep parameters. This statistical approach was used because the outcome (MetS) was common (25%) in the present cohort. Under such circumstances, log-binomial regression analysis is generally considered to be more conservative than logistic regression (18). PRs derived from log-binomial regression were adjusted for participants' age (expressed in years), gender, educational attainment, leisure PA level, current smoking status, and alcohol consumption frequency.

Note that job-related questions (including those on shift work history) were presented only to participants who were still working at the time of the online survey (15). Hence, the shift work variable was not included in the main analysis due to a large proportion of missing values (n = 9,061, 44%) and risk of potential misclassification. Additionally, shift work was the only variable that was not significantly associated with MetS in fully adjusted

models. Finally, comparison of regression models using Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC) revealed that models not adjusted for shift work had lower AIC, indicating a better model fit.

Potential confounders were selected based on existing information on risk factors for impaired sleep and MetS using the method of directed acyclic graphs (DAGs) (19). DAGs is a widely used method to depict graphically assumed causal relationships between predictor, outcome, and confounder variables. Overall, no interactions between gender and sleep parameters were found (P > 0.05). Possible multiplicative interaction effects of sleep parameters with age (in y) on MetS risk were investigated in fully adjusted models (i.e., sleep parameter × age). We considered interaction present at P < 0.05.

The proportion of missing data on main exposure variables was less than 1% for sleep duration, 3% for sleep disturbance, 17% for SDB symptoms, and \leq 1% for covariates. To assess if exclusions of subjects because of missing values could have affected the observed associations between sleep variables and the prevalence of MetS, we performed multiple imputation with the assumption that data were missing at random. The imputation procedure resulted in five imputation data sets.

RESULTS

Study Population

Of the total 19,691 participants with complete data on sleep duration, 21% of middle-aged subjects (age <65 years) and 31.2% of older individuals (\geq 65 years) met criteria for MetS, respectively. Compared with middle-aged subjects, older individuals had more often an elevated waist circumference (\geq 102 cm for men; \geq 88 cm for women), hypertension (systolic \geq 130 and/ or \geq 85 diastolic mmHg or antihypertensive drug treatment), elevated serum triglycerides (\geq 150 mg/dL [\geq 1.7 mmol/L]), and elevated fasting glucose (\geq 110 mg/dL [\geq 6.1 mmol/L] or drug treatment for diabetes). In contrast, low HDL cholesterol level (<40 mg/dL [<1.0 mmol/L] for men and <50 mg/dL [<1.3 mmol/L] for women) did not differ between age groups. For more details, see **Table 1**.

Sleep Duration and MetS

Results are summarized in **Table 2**. A significant interaction between sleep duration and age (in years) was observed (P = 0.009). Similar results were obtained for the interaction between sleep duration and age when the latter was treated as binary variable (P = 0.028). Compared to normal sleep duration, long sleep duration increased the prevalence of MetS in both middle-aged and old participants (P = 0.008 and P < 0.001, respectively). In contrast, short sleep duration was linked to a higher prevalence of MetS in middle-aged but not older subjects (P < 0.001 for middle-aged subjects; P = 0.716 for older subjects).

A secondary analysis was performed dividing the sleep duration variable into four instead of three categories (i.e., ≤ 5 ; 6; 7–8; and ≥ 9 h per day). In the entire sample, for those who reported to sleep ≤ 5 or ≥ 9 h per day a higher prevalence of MetS was found (PR [95% CI]; ≤ 5 h: 1.16 [1.07–1.25]; and ≥ 9 h: 1.26 [1.14–1.39]), compared with those who slept between 7 and 8 h per day. No such

TABLE 1 | Participants' characteristics, stratified by age.

		Age		
Parameter	Total	<65 years	≥65 years	
Total participants, n (%)	19,691	11,804 (74.9)	7,887 (25.1)	
Age, years, mean (SD)*	60.8 (8.5)	55.1 (5.7)	69.3 (3.1)	
Metabolic syndrome, n (%)*	4,941 (25.1)	2,479 (21.0)	2,462 (31.2)	
Females, <i>n</i> (%)*	11,139 (56.6)	7,078 (60.0)	4,061 (51.5)	
Educational status, n (%)*				
Primary/elementary school	3,105 (15.8)	1,066 (9.0)	2,039 (25.9)	
Upper secondary school	5,005 (25.4)	3,645 (30.9)	1,360 (17.2)	
University	9,351 (47.5)	6,067 (51.4)	3,284 (41.6)	
Other	2,230 (11.3)	1,026 (8.7)	1,204 (15.3)	
Leisure PA level, n (%)*				
Low	7,834 (39.8)	4,520 (38.3)	3,314 (42.0)	
Medium	8,258 (41.9)	4,675 (39.6)	3,583 (45.4)	
High	3,599 (18.3)	2,609 (22.1)	990 (12.6)	
Current smoking, n (%)*	1,493 (7.6)	989 (8.4)	504 (6.4)	
Alcohol consumption frequency, n (%)*				
Never	1,110 (5.6)	646 (5.5)	464 (5.9)	
≤1 time/week	10,484 (53.2)	6,597 (55.9)	3,887 (49.3)	
2–3 times/week	6,316 (32.1)	3,810 (32.3)	2,506 (31.8)	
≥4 times/week	1,781 (9.0)	751 (6.4)	1,030 (13.1)	
Elevated waist circumference*				
(≥102 cm for men; ≥88 cm for women)	7,977 (40.5)	4,407 (37.3)	3,570 (45.3)	
Elevated serum triglycerides*				
(≥150 mg/dL [≥1.7 mmol/L])	3,177 (16.1)	1,847 (15.6)	1,330 (16.9)	
Low high-density lipoprotein cholesterol level				
(<40 mg/dL [<1.0 mmol/L] for men and <50 mg/dL [<1.3 mmol/L] for women)	2,012 (10.2)	1,245 (10.5)	767 (9.7)	
Elevated blood pressure*		, , , ,	· · ·	
(systolic \geq 130 and/or \geq 85 diastolic mmHg or antihypertensive drug treatment)	14,228 (72.3)	7,450 (63.1)	6,778 (85.9)	
Elevated fasting glucose*	, (. 2.0)	.,()	2,2 (2010)	
$\geq 110 \text{ mg/dL} \geq 6.1 \text{ mmol/L} \text{ or drug treatment for diabetes}$	6,761 (34.3)	3,371 (28.6)	3,390 (43.0)	

PA, physical activity.

TABLE 2 | Associations between sleep variables and metabolic syndrome (MetS) in the Swedish EpiHealth cohort study.

	м	etS		м	etS		M	etS	
	Absent, n(%)	Present, n(%)	PR (95% CI)	Absent, n(%)	Present, n(%)	PR (95% CI)	Absent, n(%)	Present, n(%)	PR (95% Cl)
Sleep duration (h/day)		Total (n = 19,691	1)	Age	<65 years (<i>n</i> = 1	1,804)	Age ≥	65 years (n = 7,	887)
≤6	4,674 (31.7)	1,712 (34.6)	1.08 (1.03–1.13)	3,067 (32.9)	965 (38.9)	1.13 (1.06–1.22)	1,607 (29.6)	747 (30.3)	1.01 (0.94–1.09)
7–8	9,576 (64.9)	2,962 (59.9)	Ref	6,040 (64.8)	1,426 (57.5)	Ref	3,536 (65.2)	1,536 (62.4)	Ref
≥9	500 (3.4)	267 (5.4)	1.26	218 (2.3)	88 (3.5)	1.26	282 (5.2)	179 (7.3)	1.26
			(1.14–1.39)			(1.06–1.50)			(1.12–1.42)
Sleep disturbance ^a		Total (n = 19,142	2)	Age	<65 years (<i>n</i> = 1	1,553)	Age ≥	65 years (<i>n</i> = 7,	589)
No	11,182 (77.7)	3,518 (74.0)	Ref	7,076 (77.4)	1,757 (72.8)	Ref	4,106 (78.3)	1,761 (75.2)	Ref
Yes	3,205 (22.3)	1,237 (26.0)	1.12	2,065 (22.6)	655 (27.2)	1.14	1,140 (21.7)	582 (24.8)	1.11
			(1.06–1.18)			(1.05–1.23)			(1.03–1.20)
Sleep-disordered breathing symptoms ^a		Total (n = 16,467	7)	Age -	<65 years (n = 1	0,059)	Age ≥	65 years (n = 6,	408)
No	10,583 (84.6)	2,870 (72.6)	Ref	6,866 (85.2)	1,419 (70.8)	Ref	3,717 (83.3)	1,451 (74.5)	Ref
Yes	1,933 (15.4)	1,081 (27.4)	1.44	1,189 (14.8)	585 (29.2)	1.50	744 (16.7)	496 (25.5)	1.36
			(1.36–1.53)			(1.38–1.63)			(1.26–1.47)

The results derived from log-binomial regression analysis. This analysis was controlled for participants' exact age (in years), gender, educational level, physical activity during leisure time, smoking status, and alcohol consumption.

^aParticipants reported that at least one symptom (see methods for description) occurred \geq 4 times per week. Bold values = P-values <0.05. PR, prevalence ratio; Ref, reference group for the analysis.

difference in the prevalence of MetS was observed between the 6 h-sleep duration and reference groups (1.05 [0.99–1.10]). When stratified by age, a similar pattern was observed among middle-aged subjects (\leq 5 h: 1.29 [1.17–1.43]; 6 h: 1.08 [0.99–1.16]; and \geq 9h: 1.27 [95% CI 1.07–1.50]). In contrast, in the \geq 65 years age group only long sleep duration was linked to a higher prevalence of MetS (1.26 [CI 1.12–1.42]).

Sleep Disturbance and MetS

Results are summarized in **Tables 2** and **3**. No significant interaction between sleep disturbance and age was observed [P = 0.189 for sleep disturbance × age (in years); P = 0.521 for sleep disturbance × age group]. Participants with sleep disturbance were more likely to have MetS, than those without sleep disturbance (P < 0.001; **Table 2**). A separate analysis in the entire cohort (i.e., including both age groups) demonstrated that the number of sleep disturbance symptoms showed a positive association with the prevalence of MetS (**Table 3**).

TABLE 3 | Association between the number of self-reported sleep disturbance symptoms and prevalence of MetS.

	M			
Number of sleep disturbance symptoms	Absent, <i>n</i> (%)	Present, n(%)	PR (95% CI)	
0	11,182 (77.7)	3,518 (74.0)	Ref	
1–2	2,530 (17.6)	919 (19.3)	1.08 (1.02–1.15)	
3–4	675 (4.7)	318 (6.7)	1.25 (1.14–1.37)	
1–2	2,530 (78.9)	919 (74.3)	Ref	
3–4	675 (21.1)	318 (25.7)	1.15 (1.04–1.28)	

The results derived from log-binomial regression analysis. This analysis was controlled for participants' exact age (in years), gender, educational level, physical activity during leisure time, smoking status, and alcohol consumption. Note that the analysis was performed in the entire group, as the interaction between age and sleep disturbance did not reach significance (P > 0.05). Bold values = P-values <0.05.

PR, prevalence ratio; Ref, reference group for the analysis; MetS, metabolic syndrome.

SDB Symptoms and MetS

Sleep-disordered breathing symptoms were associated with a higher prevalence of MetS in both age groups (P < 0.05; **Table 2**). However, the prevalence of MetS was higher among middle-aged subjects with SDB, as compared to older subjects with SDB (P < 0.001 for SDB × age). A separate analysis in the entire cohort, as well as within the age groups, revealed that the higher the number of SDB symptoms, the higher the prevalence of MetS (**Table 4**).

Sensitivity Analysis

In a sensitivity analysis, a multiple imputation approach was used to investigate whether exclusions because of missing values may have influenced our results. The associations between sleep parameters and the prevalence of MetS (revealed by our main analyses, see **Table 2**) remained significant, both in the entire sample and when stratified by age group (data not shown).

As mentioned above, significant interactions between age and sleep duration, as well as between age and SDB symptoms were found. To further examine the influence of age on observed associations between these sleep parameters and the prevalence of MetS, an additional sensitivity analysis dividing subjects into three instead of two age categories (early midlife: 45-54 years; older midlife: 55–64 years; and older \geq 65 years old) was performed. This analysis demonstrated that early and older midlife age groups had a higher prevalence of MetS when reporting short sleep duration (≤ 6 h per day). In contrast, long sleep duration $(\geq 9 h per day)$ was linked to a higher prevalence of MetS only in the older midlife age group and among individuals \geq 65 years old (see Table S1 in Supplementary Material). Finally, in all age groups an association between SDB symptoms and increased prevalence of MetS was noticed, with highest PR for subjects of the early midlife age group (see Table S1 in Supplementary Material).

TABLE 4 | Association between the number of self-reported SDB symptoms and prevalence of MetS.

	M	etS		м	etS		м	etS	
Number of SDB symptoms	Absent, <i>n</i> (%)	Present, n(%)	PR (95% CI)	Absent, n(%)	Present, n(%)	PR (95% CI)	Absent, n(%)	Present, n(%)	PR (95% CI)
	•	Total (<i>n</i> = 16,467)		Age	<65 years (n = 10	0,059)	Age ≥	65 years (n = 6,4	108)
0	10,583 (84.6)	2,870 (72.6)	Ref	6,866 (85.2)	1,419 (70.8)	Ref	3,717 (83.3)	1,451 (74.5)	Ref
1	1,489 (11.9)	687 (17.4)	1.30	922 (11.4)	389 (19.4)	1.39	567 (12.7)	298 (15.3)	1.19
			(1.22-1.40)			(1.26–1.53)			(1.08–1.31)
2	444 (3.5)	394 (10.0)	1.76	267 (3.3)	196 (9.8)	1.78	177 (4.0)	198 (10.2)	1.74
			(1.64–1.90)			(1.59–1.99)			(1.57–1.92)
		Total (n = 3,014)		Age	<65 years (<i>n</i> = 1	,774)	Age ≥	65 years (<i>n</i> = 1,2	240)
1	1,489 (77.0)	687 (63.6)	Ref	922 (77.5)	389 (66.5)	Ref	567 (76.2)	298 (60.1)	Ref
2	444 (23.0)	394 (36.4)	1.41	267 (22.5)	196 (33.5)	1.33	177 (23.8)	198 (39.9)	1.48
			(1.28–1.54)			(1.17–1.52)			(1.30–1.69)

The results derived from log-binomial regression analysis. This analysis was controlled for participants' exact age (in years), gender, educational level, physical activity during leisure time, smoking status, and alcohol consumption. Note that the analysis was performed in the entire group, as well as for both age groups separately (P < 0.001 for SDB symptoms x age). Bold values = P-values <0.05.

PR, prevalence ratio; Ref, reference group for the analysis; SDB, sleep-disordered breathing; MetS, metabolic syndrome.

DISCUSSION

Our study demonstrates that the association between sleep duration and MetS varies by age. In middle-aged participants (45–65 years), both short (defined as ≤ 6 h sleep per day) and long (defined as ≥ 9 h sleep per day) duration sleepers exhibited an increased prevalence of MetS, compared with normal-duration sleepers (defined as 7-8 h sleep per day). In contrast, in older individuals (aged \geq 65 years), long but not short sleep duration was linked to a higher likelihood of having MetS. Collectively, our study provides an important piece of evidence that the relation between sleep duration and metabolic health may change during adulthood. Age-specific associations between sleep duration and MetS components have also been observed by others. For instance, a study using the NHANES I follow-up data showed that daily sleep durations of ≤ 5 h compared to 7–8 h were associated with a significantly increased risk of incident hypertension in participants aged 32-59 years. This association was, however, not found among people aged ≥ 60 years (20). In a cross-sectional study of 29,333 individuals at age \geq 50 years, it has further been shown that long sleep (≥ 9 h/days) but not short sleep was associated with an increased risk of MetS (21).

Sleep-disordered breathing comprises alterations in respiratory rate, rhythm, and depth present during sleep (22). Obstruction of the upper airway during sleep has been attributed to hypoxia, pulmonary hypertension, and light sleep (8, 23), all of which may cause metabolic perturbations (3, 8, 24-27). In this study, we show that both middle-aged and older subjects were at higher risk of MetS, when suffering from at least one SDB symptom ≥ 4 times per week. This association became stronger the higher the number of SDB symptoms. Additionally, our analysis revealed that middle-aged individuals with SDB exhibited a higher risk of MetS, than older subjects with SDB. One possible explanation for the latter finding could be that older humans, due to sleep hallmarked by lighter sleep stages and reduced time in rapid eye movement (REM) sleep (28), may run a lower risk to suffer from apneas during REM, than middle-aged subjects. Apneas during REM sleep have been proposed to be particularly detrimental to metabolic health (29-31). Overall, our findings could suggest that screening for SDB symptoms, e.g., by means of questionnaires or anamnestic interviews, may be particularly relevant for metabolic risk assessment in middle-aged people.

Another finding of our study was that reports of sleep disturbances, including difficulties in initiating and maintaining sleep, increased the prevalence of MetS. In contrast to sleep duration and SDB symptoms, associations between sleep disturbances and MetS did not differ between age groups. Relationships between measures of sleep disturbance and MetS have also been described by others (6, 9). For instance, data from a nationwide epidemiological survey conducted on middle-aged residents (mean age <60 years; n = 4,197) showed that problems with falling and staying asleep were associated with an increased prevalence of MetS (24 and 28%, respectively) (9). In a separate study involving 210 volunteers with a mean age of 46 years, it was shown that self-reported global sleep quality, measured with the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index, was related to MetS (6). Specifically, an increase of the global sleep score of 2.6 points was associated with an odds

of 1.44 of having MetS (6). However, it must be noted that there are also negative results. In a study of 796 Taiwanese male police officers (mean age 37.4 years), no association between sleep quality and MetS was observed (32).

Strengths and Limitations

A major strength of this study is that the analysis was based on a relatively large sample. Moreover, results were robust to adjustments for multiple potential confounders, such as lifestyle factors. To our best knowledge, our study is also among the first to investigate systematically how various characteristics of poor sleep link to the risk of MetS in middle-aged and older subjects. Several limitations, however, apply to our cross-sectional study. It cannot prove cause and effect. Another limitation is that sleep variables were based on self-reports. Thus, our observations should be confirmed by further studies utilizing objectively measured sleep parameters. An additional limitation of our study is that no measures of circadian misalignment have been collected. Sleeping 7-8 h during circadian improper time windows (e.g., during daytime because of night shift work) has been shown to adversely affect metabolic health (33, 34). Moreover, other potential confounders, such as pathological conditions (e.g., chronic or acute pain) and sleep-related medication, have not been included in the present analysis. It must also be noted that criteria underlying the definition of components of MetS (e.g., hypertension) can vary between studies. Finally, most of participants were of northern European origin which may reduce the generalizability of our results to other ethnic groups.

Conclusion

In our study, we demonstrate that both sleep duration outside 7-8 hours per day and having at least one SDB symptom \geq 4 times per week increase the risk of MetS in an age-specific manner. Sleep disturbances (i.e., at least one symptom \geq 4 times per week) were also associated with an increased prevalence of MetS. The latter relationship was not modified by subject's age. Given the high prevalence of sleep problems and metabolic perturbations in modern society, educational programs aiming to optimize sleep could, therefore, represent promising interventions to improve metabolic health in middle-aged and older subjects.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The Ethics Committee at Uppsala University approved the general procedures of the EpiHealth study. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. An additional ethical approval for the current data analyses was obtained from the Ethics Committee at Uppsala University. A short description of the research proposal was displayed on EpiHealth's homepage for 1 month which allowed participants in EpiHealth study to withdraw their consent.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

OT: wrote the manuscript, performed the literature search, data and statistical analysis, and data interpretation. EL: reviewed and

revised the manuscript, and supported data interpretation. SE: contributed to the study design, acquired data, and gave scientific advice. LL: contributed to the study design, acquired data, and revised the manuscript. HS: reviewed and revised the manuscript. CB: reviewed and revised the manuscript, supported data interpretation, and gave scientific advice. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript. OT and CB had full access to all of the data and take responsibility for the integrity and accuracy of the data analysis.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank all subjects for their participation in the EpiHealth study.

REFERENCES

- Alberti KG, Eckel RH, Grundy SM, Zimmet PZ, Cleeman JI, Donato KA, et al. Harmonizing the metabolic syndrome: a joint interim statement of the International Diabetes Federation task force on epidemiology and prevention; National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute; American Heart Association; World Heart Federation; International Atherosclerosis Society; and international association for the study of obesity. *Circulation* (2009) 120(16):1640–5. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.192644
- Hall MH, Muldoon MF, Jennings JR, Buysse DJ, Flory JD, Manuck SB. Selfreported sleep duration is associated with the metabolic syndrome in midlife adults. *Sleep* (2008) 31(5):635–43. doi:10.1093/sleep/31.5.635
- Koren D, Dumin M, Gozal D. Role of sleep quality in the metabolic syndrome. Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes (2016) 9:281–310. doi:10.2147/DMSO.S95120
- Song Q, Liu X, Zhou W, Wang X, Wu S. Changes in sleep duration and risk of metabolic syndrome: the Kailuan prospective study. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:36861. doi:10.1038/srep36861
- Ju SY, Choi WS. Sleep duration and metabolic syndrome in adult populations: a meta-analysis of observational studies. *Nutr Diabetes* (2013) 3:e65. doi:10.1038/nutd.2013.8
- Jennings JR, Muldoon MF, Hall M, Buysse DJ, Manuck SB. Self-reported sleep quality is associated with the metabolic syndrome. *Sleep* (2007) 30(2):219–23. doi:10.1093/sleep/30.2.219
- Theorell-Haglow J, Berne C, Janson C, Lindberg E. The role of obstructive sleep apnea in metabolic syndrome: a population-based study in women. *Sleep Med* (2011) 12(4):329–34. doi:10.1016/j.sleep.2010.06.014
- Lam JC, Mak JC, Ip MS. Obesity, obstructive sleep apnoea and metabolic syndrome. *Respirology* (2012) 17(2):223–36. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1843.2011. 02081.x
- Lin SC, Sun CA, You SL, Hwang LC, Liang CY, Yang T, et al. The link of selfreported insomnia symptoms and sleep duration with metabolic syndrome: a Chinese population-based study. *Sleep* (2016) 39(6):1261–6. doi:10.5665/ sleep.5848
- Tseng PH, Lee PL, Hsu WC, Ma Y, Lee YC, Chiu HM, et al. A higher proportion of metabolic syndrome in Chinese subjects with sleep-disordered breathing: a case-control study based on electrocardiogram-derived sleep analysis. *PLoS One* (2017) 12(1):e0169394. doi:10.1371/journal.pone. 0169394
- Qian Y, Xu H, Wang Y, Yi H, Guan J, Yin S. Obstructive sleep apnea predicts risk of metabolic syndrome independently of obesity: a meta-analysis. *Arch Med Sci* (2016) 12(5):1077–87. doi:10.5114/aoms.2016.61914
- Nakajima K, Suwa K, Toyama K. Age-dependent changes in the association between sleep duration and impaired glucose metabolism. *World J Diabetes* (2017) 8(8):397–406. doi:10.4239/wjd.v8.i8.397
- Kim J, Jo I. Age-dependent association between sleep duration and hypertension in the adult Korean population. *Am J Hypertens* (2010) 23(12):1286–91. doi:10.1038/ajh.2010.166

FUNDING

This work was funded by the Novo Nordisk Foundation (NNF14OC0009349); the Swedish Brain Research Foundation; and the Swedish Research Council (2015-03100). The funders had no role in the design and conduct of the study; collection, management, analysis, and interpretation of the data; preparation, review, or approval of the manuscript; and decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fendo.2018.00234/ full#supplementary-material.

- Lopez-Garcia E, Faubel R, Guallar-Castillon P, Leon-Munoz L, Banegas JR, Rodriguez-Artalejo F. Self-reported sleep duration and hypertension in older Spanish adults. *J Am Geriatr Soc* (2009) 57(4):663–8. doi:10.1111/j. 1532-5415.2009.02177.x
- Titova OE, Lindberg E, Elmstahl S, Lind L, Schioth HB, Benedict C. Association between shift work history and performance on the trail making test in middle-aged and elderly humans: the EpiHealth study. *Neurobiol Aging* (2016) 45:23–9. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2016.05.007
- Lind L, Elmstahl S, Bergman E, Englund M, Lindberg E, Michaelsson K, et al. EpiHealth: a large population-based cohort study for investigation of gene-lifestyle interactions in the pathogenesis of common diseases. *Eur J Epidemiol* (2013) 28(2):189–97. doi:10.1007/s10654-013-9787-x
- Alberti KG, Zimmet PZ. Definition, diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus and its complications. Part 1: diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus provisional report of a WHO consultation. *Diabet Med* (1998) 15(7): 539–53.doi:10.1002/(SICI)1096-9136(199807)15:7<539::AID-DIA668> 3.0.CO;2-S
- Barros AJ, Hirakata VN. Alternatives for logistic regression in cross-sectional studies: an empirical comparison of models that directly estimate the prevalence ratio. *BMC Med Res Methodol* (2003) 3:21. doi:10.1186/1471-2288-3-21
- Textor J, Hardt J, Knuppel S. DAGitty: a graphical tool for analyzing causal diagrams. *Epidemiology* (2011) 22(5):745. doi:10.1097/EDE.0b013e318225c2be
- Gangwisch JE, Heymsfield SB, Boden-Albala B, Buijs RM, Kreier F, Pickering TG, et al. Short sleep duration as a risk factor for hypertension: analyses of the first National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *Hypertension* (2006) 47(5):833–9. doi:10.1161/01.HYP.0000217362.34748.e0
- Arora T, Jiang CQ, Thomas GN, Lam KB, Zhang WS, Cheng KK, et al. Selfreported long total sleep duration is associated with metabolic syndrome: the Guangzhou Biobank Cohort study. *Diabetes Care* (2011) 34(10):2317–9. doi:10.2337/dc11-0647
- 22. Baekey DM, Feng P, Decker MJ, Strohl KP. Breathing and sleep: measurement methods, genetic influences, and developmental impacts. *ILAR J* (2009) 50(3):248–61. doi:10.1093/ilar.50.3.248
- Young T, Peppard PE, Taheri S. Excess weight and sleep-disordered breathing. J Appl Physiol (1985) (2005) 99(4):1592–9. doi:10.1152/ japplphysiol.00587.2005
- Barcelo A, Miralles C, Barbe F, Vila M, Pons S, Agusti AG. Abnormal lipid peroxidation in patients with sleep apnoea. *Eur Respir J* (2000) 16(4):644–7. doi:10.1034/j.1399-3003.2000.16d13.x
- Dyugovskaya L, Lavie P, Lavie L. Increased adhesion molecules expression and production of reactive oxygen species in leukocytes of sleep apnea patients. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2002) 165(7):934–9. doi:10.1164/ajrccm. 165.7.2104126
- Lavie L. Oxidative stress a unifying paradigm in obstructive sleep apnea and comorbidities. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis* (2009) 51(4):303–12. doi:10.1016/j. pcad.2008.08.003

- Tan X, van Egmond L, Chapman CD, Cedernaes J, Benedict C. Aiding sleep in type 2 diabetes: therapeutic considerations. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* (2017) 6(1):60–8. doi:10.1016/S2213-8587(17)30233-4
- Ohayon MM, Carskadon MA, Guilleminault C, Vitiello MV. Meta-analysis of quantitative sleep parameters from childhood to old age in healthy individuals: developing normative sleep values across the human lifespan. *Sleep* (2004) 27(7):1255–73. doi:10.1093/sleep/27.7.1255
- Mokhlesi B, Ayas NT. Cardiovascular events in obstructive sleep apnea can CPAP therapy SAVE lives? N Engl J Med (2016) 375(10):994–6. doi:10.1056/ NEJMe1609704
- Mokhlesi B, Varga AW. Obstructive sleep apnea and cardiovascular disease: REM sleep matters! Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2017) 197(5):554–6. doi:10.1164/rccm.201710-2147ED
- Reutrakul S, Mokhlesi B. Obstructive sleep apnea and diabetes: a state of the art review. *Chest* (2017) 152(5):1070-86. doi:10.1016/j.chest.2017. 05.009
- 32. Chang JH, Huang PT, Lin YK, Lin CE, Lin CM, Shieh YH, et al. Association between sleep duration and sleep quality, and metabolic syndrome in

Taiwanese police officers. Int J Occup Med Environ Health (2015) 28(6): 1011-23. doi:10.13075/ijomeh.1896.00359

- Cedernaes J, Schioth HB, Benedict C. Determinants of shortened, disrupted, and mistimed sleep and associated metabolic health consequences in healthy humans. *Diabetes* (2015) 64(4):1073–80. doi:10.2337/db14-1475
- Qian J, Scheer FA. Circadian system and glucose metabolism: implications for physiology and disease. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* (2016) 27(5):282–93. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2016.03.005

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Titova, Lindberg, Elmståhl, Lind, Schiöth and Benedict. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CCBY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Characteristics of Obstructive Sleep Apnea Across the Spectrum of Glucose Tolerance in Obese Adolescents

Tamara S. Hannon^{1*}, Sara E. Watson², Hasnaa E. Jalou¹, Sangeeta Chakravorty³, Kieren J. Mather⁴ and Silva A. Arslanian³

¹ Department of Pediatrics, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, United States, ² Department of Pediatrics, University of Louisville School of Medicine, Louisville, KY, United States, ³ Department of Pediatrics, University of Pittsburgh Medical Center, Pittsburgh, PA, United States, ⁴ Department of Medicine, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Babak Mokhlesi, University of Chicago, United States

Reviewed by:

Licio A. Velloso, Universidade Estadual de Campinas, Brazil Katie O'Sullivan, University of Chicago, United States

*Correspondence:

Tamara S. Hannon tshannon@iu.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 26 March 2018 Accepted: 14 May 2018 Published: 01 June 2018

Citation:

Hannon TS, Watson SE, Jalou HE, Chakravorty S, Mather KJ and Arslanian SA (2018) Characteristics of Obstructive Sleep Apnea Across the Spectrum of Glucose Tolerance in Obese Adolescents. Front. Endocrinol. 9:281. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00281 **Background:** It is not known if dysglycemia and sleep-disordered breathing are linked in adolescents, as in adults.

Objective: To perform a pilot study evaluating measures of sleep-disordered breathing across the spectrum of glucose tolerance in obese adolescents. We hypothesized that dysglycemia would be associated with sleep-disordered breathing.

Participants/methods: This was a prospective, cross-sectional clinical pilot study that included 57 adolescents [body mass index (BMI) $38.9 \pm 8.4 \text{ kg/m}^2$] aged 12–18 years (14.5 ± 1.6) with normal glucose tolerance (NGT), or dysglycemia [impaired glucose tolerance (IGT) or type 2 diabetes (T2D)].

Measures: Anthropometrics, overnight polysomnogram, and oral glucose tolerance tests were performed. Participant characteristics and outcome measures were compared by glucose tolerance status. Correlational analyses were conducted to assess the associations between variables of interest.

Results: Participants with dysglycemia (n = 21) were not different from those with NGT (n = 36) for BMI, waist circumference, body fat, or sleep characteristics. Nocturnal oxygen desaturation was associated with higher BMI (r = -0.334, p = 0.012). The apnea-hypopnea index (AHI) was not associated with physical and metabolic parameters. Although participants with dysglycemia tended to have higher AHIs (median 3.2, 2.2, and 1.6 events/h for T2D, IGT, and NGT, respectively), there was not a linear relationship between measures of glycemia and AHI.

Conclusion: Further study with a larger proportion of youth with prediabetes and T2D is necessary to determine whether evaluation for sleep-disordered breathing is uniformly warranted.

Keywords: obesity, prediabetes, pediatric, sleep-disordered breathing, apnea, insulin sensitivity

INTRODUCTION

Prediabetes and type 2 diabetes (T2D) are strongly associated with obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) in adults (1). In the Look AHEAD study, >80% of overweight adult participants with T2D were found to have OSA on screening polysomnogram (PSG) (2). In adults, OSA is linked with higher hemoglobin A1C values across the range of glucose tolerance (3), and treatment of OSA has been associated with improvement in blood glucose control (4, 5). In youth, it is unknown if prediabetes and/or T2D and OSA or sleep-disordered breathing are linked, as few similar studies have been performed (6). In this pilot study, we sought to evaluate if sleep-disordered breathing is prevalent in obese adolescents with dysglycemia, and whether sleep-disordered breathing is associated with blood glucose measures. This is important to study in adolescents because: (1) adolescents have physiologic insulin resistance which increases risk for dysglycemia and development of prediabetes and T2D (7); (2) adolescents with obesity and T2D have particularly poor health outcomes (8, 9); and (3) longer exposure to T2D and sleep-disordered breathing may further exacerbate these poor health outcomes.

The primary objective of this pilot study was (a) to evaluate PSG-derived measures of sleep-disordered breathing across the spectrum of glucose tolerance in obese adolescents. We utilized oral glucose tolerance tests (OGTT) to categorize youth as having normal glucose tolerance (NGT), or dysglycemia [OGTT values consistent with prediabetes defined as impaired fasting glucose (IFG) and/or impaired glucose tolerance (IGT), and T2D], and (b) to examine the associations between OGTT-derived measures of glucose tolerance, insulin sensitivity, and insulin secretion and PSG-derived measures of OSA. We hypothesized that obese youth with dysglycemia would have more characteristics of OSA than obese youth with NGT.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This cross-sectional study was approved by the University of Pittsburgh and Indiana University Institutional Review Boards and performed in the Pediatric Clinical and Translational Research Center (Children's Hospital of Pittsburgh) and the Indiana Clinical Research Center with collaboration from the clinical sleep centers at these institutions. Informed and written consent was obtained from a parent/guardian, and assent was obtained from participants. A convenience sample of eligible subjects referred to outpatient weight management or endocrinology clinics for obesity, prediabetes, or T2D, and who also reported snoring were approached for participation. Eligibility criteria were 12- to 18-year-old male or female adolescents (Tanner stage >1) of any race with body mass index (BMI) \geq 95th percentile. Exclusion criteria included diagnosis of type 1 diabetes, current tonsillar hypertrophy, chronic disease, or medications that may interfere with sleep, endocrine function or glucose regulation, syndromic obesity, chronic upper or lower airway disease, smoking, or current upper respiratory tract infection. Participants treated with either metformin and/or lifestyle recommendations were eligible, after discontinuing metformin/exercise treatment for 48 h before study. If there was a previous diagnosis of T2D,

duration was less than 2 years for all participants. Ninety-six patients were screened for the study, and 57 participants enrolled and completed study visits after informed consent/assent was obtained. Data for part of this study cohort have been previously published (10-12).

Study Procedures and Assays

All participants had an examination by a pediatric endocrinologist that included assessment of pubertal development, anthropometric measurements, and 53/57 had body composition by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (4 had body weights greater than machine limits). A fasting laboratory evaluation including HbA1C, glucose, and insulin, and 2-h OGTT (1.75 g/kg, maximum 75 g; glucose and insulin at -15, 0, +15, +30, +60, +90, and +120 min time points) was performed. Fifty-three of fifty-seven participants completed the OGTT without complications. The remaining participants had minor complications, usually related to loss of intravenous access, which prohibited frequent blood sampling or reduced sample volume. Plasma glucose was measured by the glucose oxidase method (Pittsburg) and the glucose hexokinase method (Indianapolis). Samples were re-measured in Indianapolis using the glucose hexokinase method when available. Plasma insulin was determined by Beckman Coulter DXI 800 using a chemiluminescent sandwich assay (CV 6%).

Polysomnograms

Overnight PSGs were performed in the sleep lab either the night immediately preceding the OGTT or the night immediately following the OGTT. Due to scheduling issues, it was not possible to conduct all studies in the same order. There were no differences in outcomes based on timing of the OGTT. Data were recorded using either Sensormedics Somnostar Pro version 7.2 or the Sandman Elite 9.1 sleep diagnostic software, and applying the following EEG montage: F3M2, F4M1, C3M2, C4M1, O2M1, O1M2, L-EOG, R-EOG, chin EMG, limb EMG, and the following cardiorespiratory parameters: SpO2 and pulse (Masimo), ETCO2 (Microstream NPB 70 and Capnograph Sleep by BCI), nasal pressure, airflow (nasal or oral thermistor), thoracic and abdominal excursion (uncalibrated respirator inductance plethysmography), pulse, and ECG. The PSG data were interpreted by one of two sleep Board-certified co-investigators specific to the site where the PSG was performed, who had no knowledge of the participants' metabolic status. Sleep architecture and respiratory disturbances including the minimum percent oxyhemoglobin saturation (SpO₂) by pulse oximetry, arousal events per hour (sleep fragmentation), and the apnea-hypopnea index (AHI, total number of central and obstructive apnea and hypopnea events per 1 h of sleep), were hand-scored utilizing pediatric criteria and calculated following the AASM manual for scoring guidelines (13). Obstructive apneas were scored for a drop in the peak flow signal by $\geq 90\%$ of the pre-event baseline using an oral thermal sensor lasting \geq 90% for the duration of at least two breaths during baseline breathing and associated with the presence of respiratory efforts throughout the entire period of the absent flow. Hypopneas were scored for a drop by \geq 30% of the pre-event baseline using nasal pressure lasting \geq two breaths duration in association with either $\geq 3\%$ oxygen desaturation

from the pre-event baseline or the event is associated with an arousal. Nocturnal hypoxia is defined as the time spent with SpO_2 less than 90% for more than 5 min.

Calculations

Insulin sensitivity was estimated using inverse fasting insulin (14). Insulin secretion was expressed as the ratio of the incremental response of insulin to glucose at 30 min during the OGTT [insulinogenic index (IGI), $\Delta I_{0-30}/\Delta G_{0-30}$], i.e., the IGI (15). Insulin secretion in relation to insulin sensitivity (oral disposition index) was calculated as ($\Delta I_{0-30}/\Delta G_{0-30} \times 1$ /fasting insulin) (15). OGTT glucose and insulin areas under the curve (AUC) were calculated using the trapezoidal method.

Statistical Analysis

Demographic and clinical characteristics of the cohort were summarized, and participants were compared by glucose tolerance status [NGT or having dysglycemia (IFG, IGT, or T2D)]. Dysglycemia was defined as having IFG or IGT using American Diabetes Association (ADA) criteria (16). T2D was defined using ADA criteria for OGTT results (16). Data were log-transformed

 $\label{eq:table_table_table_table} \textbf{TABLE 1} \mid \textbf{Characteristics of the study participants}.$

when not normally distributed. Scatter plots were used to examine the relationships between variables of interest for the entire study cohort, and for NGT and dysglycemia groups. Non-parametric tests for independent samples were performed using Kruskal– Wallis one-way ANOVA. Spearman's correlation coefficients were used to quantify linear correlations, as data were not uniformly distributed for the cohort. Given the pilot nature of the study, we did not perform a pre-study sample-size calculation to address whether or not OSA was related to prediabetes or T2D in adolescent youth. *Post hoc* power analysis showed that with the current sample size, we had 80% power to detect correlation coefficients greater than 0.37 (17). Considering the preliminary nature of the investigation, we did not perform multiplicity adjustment. p Values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. All analyses were implemented using SPSS software (Version 24).

RESULTS

Characteristics of the participants are reported in **Table 1**. Thirty-six (63.2%) had OGTT results consistent with NGT; 21 had dysglycemia on OGTT [IFG (n = 5), IGT (n = 11), both

	Total study population	Normoglycemic	Dysglycemic	<i>p</i> Value
Total (%)	57 (100)	36 (63.2)	21 (36.8)	
Age, years (SD)	14.5 ± 1.6	14.5 ± 1.6	14.2 ± 1.7	0.50
Sex				
Female	30 (52.6%)	15 (41.7%)	15 (71.4%)	0.03
Male	27 (47.4%)	21 (53.3%)	6 (28.6%)	
Race				
White	29 (50.9%)	19 (52.8%)	10 (47.6%)	0.66
Black	27 (47.4%)	16 (44.4%)	11 (52.4%)	
Mixed race	1 (1.8%)	1 (2.8%)	0 (0%)	
Body mass index (BMI) (kg/m²)	38.9 ± 8.4 (35.0, 28.4–61.6)	38.3 ± 8.4 (34.8, 28.4–61.6)	39.8 ± 8.5 (35.5, 28.7–57.1)	0.53
BMI SDS	3.88 ± 1.50 (3.43, 1.80-8.31)	3.83 ± 1.57 (3.35, 1.80-8.31)	3.95 ± 1.39 (3.80, 2.04–6.43)	0.77
Waist circumference (cm)	113.8 ± 17.8 (109.0, 78.1–155.0)	115.3 ± 16.6 (111.6, 91.4–155.0)	111.1 ± 19.8 (106.0, 78.1–149.0)	0.39
Body fat (%)	46.4 ± 6.1 (n = 53) (46.3, 36.7–58.5)	45.3 ± 5.7 (n = 32) (44.7, 36.8–58.5)	48.9 ± 6.1 (48.9, 36.7-57.2)	0.035
Laboratory characteristics				
HbA1c (%)	5.8 ± 1.3 (5.4, 4.5–12.0)	5.5 ± 0.8 (5.4, 4.5–9.6)	6.3 ± 1.8 (5.9, 5.0–12.0)	0.014
Fasting glucose (mg/dL)	98.3 ± 7.4 (91.5, 74–231)	88.6 ± 6.5 (89.3, 74–99)	114.9 ± 37.4 (101.0, 79–231)	<0.001
OGTT 2-h glucose (mg/dL)	143 ± 52 (n = 56) (128, 89–332)	118.8 ± 13.7 (122, 89–138)	187.2 ± 66.5 (157.5, 98–332)	<0.001
1/Fasting insulin (μU/mL)	$0.0421 \pm 0.0210 \ (n = 52)$	0.0481 ± 0.0210 (n = 34)	0.0307 ± 0.0159 (n = 18)	0.003
	(0.0385, 0.0100-0.0900)	(0.0446, 0.0200-0.0900)	(0.0321, 0.0100-0.0700)	
Insulinogenic index	$3.79 \pm 2.64 \ (n = 51)$	$3.60 \pm 2.0 \ (n = 33)$	4.14 ± 3.57 (n = 18)	0.95
	(3.01, 0.30–12.3)	(3.27, 0.36-7.83)	(2.63, 0.30–12.26)	
Oral disposition index	13.6 ± 10.0 (n = 51) (11.8, 0.81–56.6)	15.4 ± 10.3 (n = 33) (13.9, 2.5–56.6)	10.2 ± 8.6 (n = 18) (7.0, 0.8–34.5)	0.022
Sleep characteristics				
Polysomnogram sleep time, min	411 ± 53 (415, 233–494)	406 ± 53 (415, 233–478)	419 ± 54 (414, 314–494)	0.61
Sleep latency, min	15.5 ± 14.4 (12.0, <1.0-67.0)	14.8 ± 13.6 (12.3, 1.0–67.0)	16.6 ± 16.0 (12.0, <1.0–54.0)	0.93
REM sleep, % of total	18.9 ± 5.2	18.9 ± 5.5	18.9 ± 4.6	0.99
Slow wave sleep, % of total	19.4 ± 7.1	20.0 ± 6.9	18.3 ± 7.6	0.42
Apnea–hypopnea Index (AHI), events/h	4.7 ± 8.1 (2.2, 0.0–50.4)	3.3 ± 4.1 (1.6, 0.0–20.0)	7.0 ± 11.0 (2.9, 0.0–50.4)	0.19
AHI <1	17 (29.8)	12 (33.3)	5 (23.8)	
Mild obstructive sleep apnea (OSA);	24 (42.1)	17 (47.2)	7 (33.3)	
AHI ≥1 to <5				
Moderate OSA; AHI ≥5 to <10	8 (14.0)	4 (11.1)	4 (19.0)	
Severe OSA; AHI ≥10	8 (14.0)	3 (8.3)	5 (23.8)	
Adult OSA cutoff met, AHI >5, n (%)	16 (28.1)	7 (19.4)	9 (42.9)	0.07ª
Arousal index, events/h	9.7 ± 6.3 (8.4, 2.0–39.2)	9.4 ± 4.7 (8.7, 3.5–25.3)	10.3 ± 8.8 (7.9, 2.0–39.2)	0.67
Nadir SpO ₂ , %	88.6 ± 6.5 (91, 58–96)	90.3 ± 4.7 (92, 77–96)	86.0 ± 8.4 (87.0, 58–94)	0.06

Data are means ± SD unless otherwise indicated. Median, range are given in parentheses for variables not normally distributed. ^aFisher's Exact Test for the proportion with AHI >5 in each group (normoglycemic and dysglycemic). IFG and IGT (n = 3), FPG ≥ 126 mg/dL (n = 3), OGTT 2-h glucose ≥ 200 mg/dL (n = 5)]. Participants with dysglycemia were not significantly different from those with NGT for BMI, BMI SDS, or waist circumference. Percent body fat was higher in the group with dysglycemia (**Table 1**). Sleep characteristics among the groups divided by glycemia categories are shown in **Table 1**. There were no sex- or race-related differences in sleep characteristics. Seventeen (29.8%) had normal sleep studies with AHI < 1; 24 (42.1%) had AHI ≥ 1 to <5; 8 (14.0%) had AHI ≥ 5 to <10; 6 (10.5%) had AHI ≥ 10 to <15; 2 (3.5%) had AHI ≥ 15 .

The numbers and percentages of participants meeting criteria for OSA based on the AHI (mild, 1 to <5 events/h; moderate, 5 to <10 events/h; severe, \geq 10 events/h) are shown in **Table 1**. The majority of participants had an AHI <5 events/h. The percentage of participants meeting criteria for any degree of OSA was 66.7% in those with normal glycemia and 76.2% in those with dysglycemia. The between-group difference was not statistically significant (p = 0.07). Spearman's correlation coefficients for the associations between laboratory markers of glycemia and β -cell function, and indices of sleep fragmentation

and sleep-disordered breathing (arousal events per hour, AHI, and nadir SpO₂ during PSG) are shown in **Table 2**. BMI, waist circumference, percent body fat, and laboratory measures were not associated with the arousal index or the AHI. Higher BMI, higher waist circumference, and higher fasting and 2-h glucose concentrations were associated with lower nadir nocturnal SpO₂. However, there was an outlier for nadir nocturnal SpO₂ (58%, >2 SD from the mean). When the outlier was removed, the association between nadir nocturnal SpO₂ and BMI remained (r = -0.334, p = 0.012), but the associations with waist circumference (r = -0.0258, p = 0.055), and with fasting (r = -0.229, p = 0.09) and 2-h glucose (r = -0.244, p = 0.07) were no longer significant (**Figure 1**).

When only participants with NGT were evaluated, lower nadir SpO₂ was associated with higher BMI (r = -0.34, p = 0.04), higher waist circumference (r = -0.37, p = 0.03), lower inverse fasting insulin (r = 0.41, p = 0.02), and IGI (r = -0.40, p = 0.02) (**Table 3**). There were no significant relationships between laboratory and sleep measures in the participants with dysglycemia (**Table 4**). However, among those with T2D, nadir SpO₂ was significantly associated with waist circumference (r = -0.86, p = 0.007).

	Body mass index	Waist circ.	Body fat (%)	HbA1c	Fasting glucose	2-h Glucose	1/Fasting insulin	Insulinogenic index	Oral disposition index
Arousal index, events/h	-0.074 (0.59)	-0.031 (0.82)	-0.164 (0.26)	0.151 (0.28)	-0.086 (0.54)	-0.074 (0.60)	0.044 (0.76)	-0.064 (0.66)	-0.094 (0.52)
Apnea– hypopnea index, events/h	0.175 (0.19)	0.169 (0.21)	-0.037 (0.79)	0.044 (0.74)	0.184 (0.17)	0.156 (0.25)	-0.089 (0.53)	-0.087 (0.55)	-0.177 (0.21)
Nadir SpO2, %	-0.318 (0.02)	-0.263 (0.048)	0.081 (0.56)	-0.087 (0.52)	-0.266 (0.046)	-0.284 (0.03)	0.239 (0.09)	-0.056 (0.69)	0.068 (0.64)

Data are Spearman's coefficients (p values).



FIGURE 1 | Association between 2-h oral glucose tolerance tests (OGTT) glucose concentration and nadir oxygen saturation during polysomnogram. (A) includes all data; (B) excludes one outlier.

	Body mass index	Waist circ.	Body fat (%)	HbA1c	Fasting glucose	2-h Glucose	Glucose areas under the curve	1/Fasting insulin	Insulinogenic index	Oral disposition index
Arousal index,	-0.086	-0.104	0.062	0.303	0.034	-0.037	0.234	0.047	-0.236	-0.319
events/h	(0.74)	(0.55)	(0.74)	(0.07)	(0.84)	(0.83)	(0.18)	(0.79)	(0.19)	(0.07)
Apnea-	0.143	0.247	-0.064	-0.029	0.260	0.012	0.149	-0.198	-0.087	-0.177
hypopnea index, events/h	(0.41)	(0.15)	(0.73)	(0.87)	(0.13)	(0.95)	(0.40)	(0.26)	(0.55)	(0.21)
Nadir SpO2, %	-0.342	-0.372	0.151	-0.010	-0.283	-0.127	-0.064	0.405	-0.402	-0.143
	(0.04)	(0.03)	(0.40)	(0.95)	(0.10)	(0.46)	(0.72)	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.43)

TABLE 3 | Correlation coefficients for the associations of sleep measures with physical and metabolic parameters, normal glucose tolerance group only.

Data are Spearman's coefficients (p values).

TABLE 4 | Correlation coefficients for the associations of sleep measures with physical and metabolic parameters, dysglycemic group.

	Body mass index	Waist circ.	Body fat (%)	HbA1c	Fasting glucose	2-h Glucose	Glucose areas under	1/Fasting insulin	Insulinogenic index	Oral disposition index
							the curve			
Arousal index,	-0.038	0.009	-0.399	0.046	-0.104	-0.242	-0.164	-0.076	0.147	0.201
events/h	(0.88)	(0.97)	(0.10)	(0.86)	(0.68)	(0.35)	(0.53)	(0.77)	(0.57)	(0.44)
Apnea-	0.172	0.172	-0.088	-0.020	-0.118	0.083	0.170	0.340	-0.171	0.059
hypopnea index, events/h	(0.46)	(0.46)	(0.70)	(0.93)	(0.61)	(0.73)	(0.47)	(0.17)	(0.50)	(0.82)
Nadir SpO2, %	-0.225	-0.331	0.047	-0.006	0.031	-0.169	-0.268	-0.369	0.380	0.157
	(0.33)	(0.14)	(0.84)	(0.98)	(0.89)	(0.48)	(0.25)	(0.13)	(0.12)	(0.53)

Data are Spearman's coefficients (p values).

DISCUSSION

In this pilot study, we evaluated PSG-measured sleep-disordered breathing in obese adolescents with a range of glucose tolerance. The median AHI in this study was 2.2 events/h, and the majority of participants had an AHI less than 5 events/h, which is the threshold for OSA in adults (18). Although participants with dysglycemia tended to have higher AHIs (median 3.2, 2.2, and 1.6 events/h for T2D, prediabetes, and NGT, respectively), there was not a linear relationship between measures of glycemia and AHI. The percentage of participants meeting criteria for any degree of OSA (AHI greater than or equal to 1 events/h) was 66.7% in those with normal glycemia versus 76.2% in those with dysglycemia, although this did not meet criteria for statistical significance (p = 0.07). Individuals in each category of glucose tolerance had PSG evaluations consistent with OSA, with wide variability. Higher BMI, higher waist circumference, and greater insulin resistance (lower inverse fasting insulin) were associated with lower nadir SpO₂ among participants with NGT. Although our hypothesis that youth with dysglycemia would have higher AHI than obese youth with NGT was not verified in this study, our results suggest that a study with a greater proportion of youth with dysglycemia and T2D is warranted and should be pursued through a larger network of clinical sites.

An association with nocturnal hypoxia and hyperglycemia has been shown in adult T2D studies, where greater levels of oxygen desaturation or even relatively mild intermittent hypoxemia were associated with poorer glycemic control (19–23). Also, improving glycemic control in adults with T2D *via* a pharmacological intervention has been associated with a decrease in nocturnal oxygen desaturation (24). The mechanisms of this complex relationship are not yet completely understood, but central, autonomic, and inflammatory mechanisms have been implicated (25–27). Rodent studies have shown that circulating catecholamines act upon α -adrenoreceptors, leading to hyperglycemia and glucose intolerance when intermittent hypoxia is imposed (28).

Pediatric studies have shown that OSA measured by PSG is associated with markers of insulin resistance as measured by fasting insulin and glucose (HOMA-IR) (29, 30), OGTT (10), and intravenous glucose tolerance testing (31). However, pediatric studies examining the relationship between OSA and dysglycemia have had mixed results. Verhulst et al. showed the mean nocturnal SpO₂ was independently correlated with OGTT glucose area under the curve in lean and obese youth aged 6-16 years (32). However, in the Cleveland Children's Sleep and Health Study, oxygen desaturation was not associated with OGTT-stimulated glucose concentrations in a community-based cohort of lean and obese adolescents (n = 270; mean age 13.7 years; 41% with BMI \geq 85th percentile) (30). The fact that most of the participants were not obese in this previous study may contribute to the different outcomes (30). de Sousa et al. compared PSG variables and OGTT-derived measures of glucose tolerance in obese white adolescents with polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS, n = 31) to those of healthy control females (n = 19) (33). This study found a positive correlation between AHI and HOMA-IR (r = 0.21, p = 0.01), but no association between PSG parameters and OGTT glucose measures. The same group studied changes in PSG variables and OGTT glucose measures in obese adolescents treated for PCOS longitudinally (n = 15, mean age 15.3 ± 1.2 y, 28 \pm 6 months between evaluations) (34). Body composition, PSG variables, and OGTT-derived measures of glucose metabolism were unchanged from baseline. Koren et al. also found no association between measures of sleep-disordered breathing and OGTT measures (35). Similar to our study, participants were all obese (n = 62, mean age 14.4 years, range 8–17.5; mean BMI 37 kg/m²) with a range of glucose tolerance. The age range was broader in this previous study, and the range of minimum SaO₂ values was greater in our study.

Shalitin et al. evaluated obese children and adolescents with and without T2D (n = 11, n = 30, respectively) with PSG and fasting laboratory tests (6). There were no between-group differences in AHI >5/h. The percentage of participants with AHI >5/h was 45% in participants with T2D, 25% in obese participants with IGT, and 18% in obese participants with NGT. Similarly, our study found: AHI >5/h was 43% in participants with dysglycemia and 19% in obese participants without dysglycemia. In both studies, participants with dysglycemia were more likely to have AHI meeting the criteria for OSA; however, between-group differences were not statistically significant in either study. Both studies lacked sufficient participants to adequately test the hypothesis that OSA occurs more frequently in obese adolescents with dysglycemia. It may be that obese youth are at risk for both sleep-disordered breathing and T2D, but the associations are weaker in youth than in adults. It could also be that the pathophysiology linking T2D and hypoxia is much more prevalent in older adults as compared with adolescents. A larger study in adolescents will be required to determine whether or not these speculations are accurate.

This study has limitations that warrant consideration. Participants who reported snoring were recruited from obesity referral clinics, limiting the generalizability to the broader adolescent population. Participants treated with either metformin and/ or lifestyle recommendations were eligible, after discontinuing treatment for a short period of time. Previous treatment may have influenced findings in this study. The study was performed in two locations due to the principal investigator relocating, and PSGs were read and evaluated by two sleep investigators without crosscalibrations. However, the same OGTT and PSG protocol was utilized in both locations. To minimize participant burden and enhance enrollment and participation, we opted for OGTT evaluations in lieu of more invasive glucose clamp studies. Measures often performed in adult populations, including neck circumference and level of crowding of oropharynx, were not performed. Sleep data including the percentage of time spent in REM and slow wave sleep and the percent of sleep time below 90% oxygen saturation were not uniformly available. Also, children with a history of tonsillectomy, which is a treatment for OSA in children, were not excluded. The data were not normally distributed, which was expected for glucose measures given the objective of the study. However, considering the preliminary nature of this investigation, we included all of the available data from all participants. There was a predominance of females in the dysglycemia group, as dysglycemia is more commonly occurs in female versus male adolescents. As males are more likely to have sleep-disordered breathing, evidence of sleep-disordered breathing in obese adolescents with dysglycemia could be underestimated in this setting. It must be noted that a larger sample size is required to provide a definitive answer to the question of whether or not OSA is related to dysglycemia in adolescents. Given the nature of this pilot study, an adequate sample-size calculation was not performed at the onset. Perhaps with a larger study, including more participants with T2D, sleep-disordered breathing would be seen more predominantly.

Strengths of the study include a strong rationale, given the epidemiological prevalence of OSA in obese adults and the high percentage of adults with both T2D and OSA, and the lack of previous studies in obese adolescents. The inclusion of only obese pubertal patients aged 12 years and up is of particular value given the differences in glucose metabolism in pre-pubertal and adolescent patients (7). The mean age of diagnosis of T2D in youth is 14 years (36); thus, our cohort is representative of an appropriate population for evaluation of diabetes risk markers.

In conclusion, although we did not confirm the hypothesis that obese youth with dysglycemia have more characteristics of OSA than obese youth with NGT in this pilot study, we have further added to the literature on adolescent obesity, dysglycemia, and sleep characteristics. A larger study involving a network of clinical research sites is warranted to further understand the relationship between sleep-disordered breathing and dysglycemia in obese adolescents, especially since two pediatric studies have now shown a greater proportion of OSA in obese youth with dysglycemia versus NGT. Further study with a larger proportion of youth with prediabetes and T2D will also be necessary to determine whether evaluation for sleep-disordered breathing is uniformly warranted.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was approved by the University of Pittsburgh and Indiana University Institutional Review Boards and performed in the Pediatric Clinical and Translational Research Center (Children's Hospital of Pittsburgh) and the Indiana Clinical Research Center with collaboration from the clinical sleep centers at these institutions. All participants and their parent (guardian) gave informed consent before participating.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TH wrote the draft of the manuscript. SW collected data and performed research procedures. HJ interpreted data. SC interpreted data. KM provided key manuscript edits and mentoring. SA provided key manuscript edits and mentoring. No honorarium, grant, or other form of payment was given to anyone to produce the manuscript. There are no prior publications or current submissions to other journals with overlapping information.

FUNDING

This work was supported by: NIH R03HD057532 (TH), Indiana University Purdue University Signature Center Grant Initiative (TH), NIDDK of the National Institutes of Health under award number T32DK065549 (SW), the Indiana Clinical and Translational Sciences Institute funded by NIH UL1TR001108, and the University of Pittsburgh Clinical and Translational Science Institute funded by NIH UL1TR001857.

REFERENCES

- 1. Doumit J, Prasad B. Sleep apnea in type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Spectr* (2016) 29(1):14–9. doi:10.2337/diaspect.29.1.14
- Foster GD, Sanders MH, Millman R, Zammit G, Borradaile KE, Newman AB, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea among obese patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32(6):1017–9. doi:10.2337/dc08-1776
- Tamura A, Kawano Y, Watanabe T, Kadota J. Obstructive sleep apnea increases hemoglobin A1c levels regardless of glucose tolerance status. *Sleep Med* (2012) 13(8):1050–5. doi:10.1016/j.sleep.2012.04.007
- Leong WB, Banerjee D, Nolen M, Adab P, Thomas GN, Taheri S. Hypoxemia and glycemic control in type 2 diabetes mellitus with extreme obesity. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2014) 99(9):E1650–4. doi:10.1210/jc.2014-1260
- Guest JF, Panca M, Sladkevicius E, Taheri S, Stradling J. Clinical outcomes and cost-effectiveness of continuous positive airway pressure to manage obstructive sleep apnea in patients with type 2 diabetes in the U.K. *Diabetes Care* (2014) 37(5):1263–71. doi:10.2337/dc13-2539
- Shalitin S, Tauman R, Meyerovitch J, Sivan Y. Are frequency and severity of sleep-disordered breathing in obese children and youth with and without type 2 diabetes mellitus different? *Acta Diabetol* (2014) 51(5):757–64. doi:10.1007/ s00592-014-0583-1
- Hannon TS, Janosky J, Arslanian SA. Longitudinal study of physiologic insulin resistance and metabolic changes of puberty. *Pediatr Res* (2006) 60(6):759–63. doi:10.1203/01.pdr.0000246097.73031.27
- Nadeau KJ, Anderson BJ, Berg EG, Chiang JL, Chou H, Copeland KC, et al. Youth-onset type 2 diabetes consensus report: current status, challenges, and priorities. *Diabetes Care* (2016) 39(9):1635–42. doi:10.2337/dc16-1066
- Zeitler P, Hirst K, Pyle L, Linder B, Copeland K, Arslanian S, et al. A clinical trial to maintain glycemic control in youth with type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med (2012) 366(24):2247–56. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1109333
- Hannon TS, Lee S, Chakravorty S, Lin Y, Arslanian SA. Sleep-disordered breathing in obese adolescents is associated with visceral adiposity and markers of insulin resistance. *Int J Pediatr Obes* (2011) 6(2):157–60. doi:10.3109/17477166.2010.482156
- Hannon TS, Rofey DL, Ryan CM, Clapper DA, Chakravorty S, Arslanian SA. Relationships among obstructive sleep apnea, anthropometric measures, and neurocognitive functioning in adolescents with severe obesity. *J Pediatr* (2012) 160(5):732–5. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2011.10.029
- Hannon TS, Tu W, Watson SE, Jalou H, Chakravorty S, Arslanian SA. Morning blood pressure is associated with sleep quality in obese adolescents. *J Pediatr* (2014) 164(2):313–7. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2013.10.011
- Iber C, Ancoli-Israel S, Chesson A, Quan S. American Academy of Sleep Medicine. *The AASM Manual for the Scoring of Sleep and Associated Events: Rules, Terminology, and Technical Specifications.* Westchester, IL: American Academy of Sleep Medicine (2007).
- George L, Bacha F, Lee S, Tfayli H, Andreatta E, Arslanian S. Surrogate estimates of insulin sensitivity in obese youth along the spectrum of glucose tolerance from normal to prediabetes to diabetes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2011) 96(7):2136–45. doi:10.1210/jc.2010-2813
- Sjaarda LG, Bacha F, Lee S, Tfayli H, Andreatta E, Arslanian S. Oral disposition index in obese youth from normal to prediabetes to diabetes: relationship to clamp disposition index. *J Pediatr* (2012) 161(1):51–7. doi:10.1016/j. jpeds.2011.12.050
- American Diabetes Association. (2) Classification and diagnosis of diabetes. Diabetes Care (2015) 38(Supplement 1):S8–16. doi:10.2337/dc15-S005
- Hulley SB, Cummings SR, Browner WS, Grady D, Newman TB. Appendix 6C. In: Sonya S, Nancy W, editors. *Designing Clinical Research: An Epidemiologic Approach*. 4th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins (2013). 79 p.
- Morton S, Rosen C, Larkin E, Tishler P, Aylor J, Redline S. Predictors of sleep-disordered breathing in children with a history of tonsillectomy and/or adenoidectomy. *Sleep* (2001) 24(7):823–9. doi:10.1093/sleep/24.7.823
- Rusu A, Bala CG, Craciun AE, Roman G. HbA1c levels are associated with severity of hypoxemia and not with apnea hypopnea index in patients with type 2 diabetes: results from a cross-sectional study. *J Diabetes* (2016) 9(6):555–61. doi:10.1111/1753-0407.12452
- Lecube A, Sampol G, Hernandez C, Romero O, Ciudin A, Simo R. Characterization of sleep breathing pattern in patients with type 2 diabetes: sweet sleep study. *PLoS One* (2015) 10(3):e0119073. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0119073
- 21. Muraki I, Tanigawa T, Yamagishi K, Sakurai S, Ohira T, Imano H, et al. Nocturnal intermittent hypoxia and the development of type 2 diabetes:

the circulatory risk in communities study (CIRCS). Diabetologia (2010) 53(3):481-8. doi:10.1007/s00125-009-1616-0

- 22. Stamatakis K, Sanders MH, Caffo B, Resnick HE, Gottlieb DJ, Mehra R, et al. Fasting glycemia in sleep disordered breathing: lowering the threshold on oxyhemoglobin desaturation. *Sleep* (2008) 31(7):1018–24.
- Hui P, Zhao L, Xie Y, Wei X, Ma W, Wang J, et al. Nocturnal hypoxemia causes hyperglycemia in patients with obstructive sleep apnea and type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Am J Med Sci* (2016) 351(2):160–8. doi:10.1016/j.amjms.2015.12.002
- Lecube A, Ciudin A, Sampol G, Valladares S, Hernandez C, Simo R. Effect of glycemic control on nocturnal arterial oxygen saturation: a case-control study in type 2 diabetic patients. *J Diabetes* (2015) 7(1):133–8. doi:10.1111/1753-0407.12197
- Rajan P, Greenberg H. Obstructive sleep apnea as a risk factor for type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Nat Sci Sleep* (2015) 7:113–25. doi:10.2147/NSS.S90835
- Drager LF, Polotsky VY, O'Donnell CP, Cravo SL, Lorenzi-Filho G, Machado BH. Translational approaches to understanding metabolic dysfunction and cardiovascular consequences of obstructive sleep apnea. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2015) 309(7):H1101–11. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00094.2015
- Cheng L, Khoo MC. Modeling the autonomic and metabolic effects of obstructive sleep apnea: a simulation study. *Front Physiol* (2011) 2:111. doi:10.3389/fphys.2011.00111
- Jun JC, Shin MK, Devera R, Yao Q, Mesarwi O, Bevans-Fonti S, et al. Intermittent hypoxia-induced glucose intolerance is abolished by alphaadrenergic blockade or adrenal medullectomy. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2014) 307(11):E1073–83. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00373.2014
- Bhushan B, Maddalozzo J, Sheldon SH, Haymond S, Rychlik K, Lales GC, et al. Metabolic alterations in children with obstructive sleep apnea. *Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol* (2014) 78(5):854–9. doi:10.1016/j.ijporl.2014.02.028
- Redline S, Storfer-Isser A, Rosen CL, Johnson NL, Kirchner HL, Emancipator J, et al. Association between metabolic syndrome and sleep-disordered breathing in adolescents. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2007) 176(4):401–8. doi:10.1164/ rccm.200703-375OC
- Lesser DJ, Bhatia R, Tran WH, Oliveira F, Ortega R, Keens TG, et al. Sleep fragmentation and intermittent hypoxemia are associated with decreased insulin sensitivity in obese adolescent Latino males. *Pediatr Res* (2012) 72(3):293–8. doi:10.1038/pr.2012.73
- Verhulst SL, Schrauwen N, Haentjens D, Rooman RP, Van Gaal L, De Backer WA, et al. Sleep-disordered breathing and the metabolic syndrome in overweight and obese children and adolescents. *J Pediatr* (2007) 150(6):608–12. doi:10.1016/j.jpeds.2007.01.051
- 33. deSousaG,SchluterB,MenkeT,TrowitzschE,AndlerW,ReinehrT.Relationships between polysomnographic variables, parameters of glucose metabolism, and serum androgens in obese adolescents with polycystic ovarian syndrome. *J Sleep Res* (2011) 20(3):472–8. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2869.2010.00902.x
- 34. de Sousa G, Schluter B, Menke T, Trowitzsch E, Andler W, Reinehr T. Longitudinal analyses of polysomnographic variables, serum androgens, and parameters of glucose metabolism in obese adolescents with polycystic ovarian syndrome. *Sleep Breath* (2012) 16(4):1139–46. doi:10.1007/s11325-011-0620-z
- Koren D, Levitt Katz LE, Brar PC, Gallagher PR, Berkowitz RI, Brooks LJ. Sleep architecture and glucose and insulin homeostasis in obese adolescents. *Diabetes Care* (2011) 34(11):2442–7. doi:10.2337/dc11-1093
- Copeland KC, Zeitler P, Geffner M, Guandalini C, Higgins J, Hirst K, et al. Characteristics of adolescents and youth with recent-onset type 2 diabetes: the TODAY cohort at baseline. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2011) 96(1):159–67. doi:10.1210/jc.2010-1642

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors have no conflicts of interest to disclose. The study sponsor(s) had no role in (1) study design; (2) the collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; (3) the writing of the report; or (4) the decision to submit the paper for publication. TH wrote the first draft of the manuscript. No honorarium, grant, or other form of payment was given to anyone to produce the manuscript.

The reviewer KO and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2018 Hannon, Watson, Jalou, Chakravorty, Mather and Arslanian. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Liver Enlargement Predicts Obstructive Sleep Apnea–Hypopnea Syndrome in Morbidly Obese Women

Giovanna Scartabelli^{1†}, Giorgia Querci^{1†}, Letizia Marconi², Giovanni Ceccarini¹, Paolo Piaggi^{1,3}, Paola Fierabracci¹, Guido Salvetti¹, Giovanni Cizza⁴, Salvatore Mazzeo⁵, Jacopo Vitti¹, Slava Berger⁶, Antonio Palla² and Ferruccio Santini^{1*}

¹ Obesity Center, Endocrinology Unit, University Hospital of Pisa, Pisa, Italy, ²Pulmonary Unit, University of Hospital of Pisa, Pisa, Italy, ³National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases, National Institutes of Health, Phoenix, AZ, United States, ⁴ Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (NICHD), National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, United States, ⁵ Department of Radiology, University of Hospital of Pisa, Pisa, Italy, ⁶ Division of Pulmonary and Critical Care Medicine, Department of Medicine, The Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Camilla Miranda Hoyos, University of Sydney, Australia

Reviewed by:

Ingrid Jullian-Desayes, Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Grenoble, France Denis Monneret, Hospices Civils de Lyon, France

*Correspondence:

Ferruccio Santini ferruccio.santini@med.unipi.it

⁺These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 07 March 2018 **Accepted:** 17 May 2018 **Published:** 06 June 2018

Citation:

Scartabelli G, Querci G, Marconi L, Ceccarini G, Piaggi P, Fierabracci P, Salvetti G, Cizza G, Mazzeo S, Vitti J, Berger S, Palla A and Santini F (2018) Liver Enlargement Predicts Obstructive Sleep Apnea– Hypopnea Syndrome in Morbidly Obese Women. Front. Endocrinol. 9:293. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00293 Obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea syndrome (OSAHS) is frequently present in patients with severe obesity, but its prevalence especially in women is not well defined. OSAHS and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease are common conditions, frequently associated in patients with central obesity and metabolic syndrome and are both the result of the accumulation of ectopic fat mass. Identifying predictors of risk of OSAHS may be useful to select the subjects requiring instrumental sleep evaluation. In this cross-sectional study, we have investigated the potential role of hepatic left lobe volume (HLLV) in predicting the presence of OSAHS. OSAHS was quantified by the apnea/hypopnea index (AHI) and oxygen desaturation index in a cardiorespiratory inpatient sleep study of 97 obese women [age: 47 ± 11 years body mass index (BMI): 50 ± 8 kg/m²]. OSAHS was diagnosed when AHI was ≥5. HLLV, subcutaneous and intra-abdominal fat were measured by ultrasound. After adjustment for age and BMI, both HLLV and neck circumference (NC) were independent predictors of AHI. OSAHS was found in 72% of patients; HLLV ≥ 370 cm³ was a predictor of OSAHS with a sensitivity of 66%, a specificity of 70%, a positive and negative predictive values of 85 and 44%, respectively (AUC = 0.67, p < 0.005). A multivariate logistic model was used including age, BMI, NC, and HLLV (the only independent predictors of AHI in a multiple linear regression analyses), and a cut off value for the predicted probability of OSAHS equal to 0.7 provided the best diagnostic results (AUC = 0.79, p < 0.005) in terms of sensitivity (76%), specificity (89%), negative and positive predictive values (59 and 95%, respectively). All patients with severe OSAHS were identified by this prediction model. In conclusion, HLLV, an established index of visceral adiposity, represents an anthropometric parameter closely associated with OSAHS in severely obese women.

Keywords: non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea syndrome, hepatic left volume, metabolic syndrome, insulin resistance, morbid obesity

23

Abbreviations: AHI, apnea/hypopnea index; ALP, alkaline phosphatase; ALT, alanine aminotransferase; AST, aspartate aminotransferase; AT, abdominal thickness; ATP-III, adult treatment panel; AUC, area under the curve; BMI, body mass index; CT, computed tomography; γ -GT, γ -glutamyltransferase; HDL, high-density lipoprotein; HLLV, hepatic left lobe volume; HOMA, homeostatic model assessment—insulin resistance; IAF, intra-abdominal fat; IDF, International Diabetes Federation; IQR, interquartile range; LDL, low-density lipoprotein; MS, metabolic syndrome; NAFLD, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease; NC, neck circumference; NPV, negative predictive value; ODI, oxygen desaturation index; OGTT, oral glucose tolerance test; OSAHS, obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea syndrome; PPV, positive predictive value; R, Pearson correlation coefficient; Rho, Spearman correlation coefficient; ROC, receiver operating characteristic curve; SCF, subcutaneous fat; SpO₂, nocturnal O₂ saturation; TG, triglycerides.

INTRODUCTION

Obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea syndrome (OSAHS), an emerging public health issue, is characterized by recurrent episodes of upper airway occlusion during sleep, which results in reduction or cessation of the airflow, and lead to chronic intermittent hypoxia and sleep fragmentation (1). The pathogenetic factors of OSAHS are manifold and yet not completely understood. The main cause seems to be an anatomical upper airway narrowing, where the increased negative intrathoracic pressure during inspiration exceeds the counteracting forces of the dilating muscles (2–4). The cyclical recurrence of obstructions and arousals may cause instability of central respiratory motor output, thus contributing to the genesis of apneic episodes (5).

Obstructive sleep apnea–hypopnea syndrome affects a significant proportion of the adult population, mainly males, and its prevalence increases with increasing body mass index (BMI) and advancing age (1, 6, 7). Currently, in the United States, among adults, approximately 13% of men and 6% of women have moderate-to-severe OSAHS [apnea/hypopnea index (AHI) \geq 15] while 14% of men and 5% of women have an AHI \geq 5 together with symptoms of daytime sleepiness (1, 8). The mechanisms linking obesity to OSAHS include pharyngeal narrowing due to fatty tissue in the lateral airway walls, muscle functional impairment due to fatty deposits, enlargement of the abdomen resulting in reduced lung volumes, decreased longitudinal tracheal traction forces and increased tendency of pharyngeal collapse during inspiration, the low-grade systemic inflammation associated with obesity (3, 9).

On the basis of animal models (10), it has been postulated that leptin resistance developed by obese patients may impair the neuroanatomic interaction necessary for stable breathing, thereby contributing to the genesis of OSAHS (11). The disruption of normal sleep and chronic intermittent hypoxia starts a vicious circle by worsening obesity and may explain the close association between OSAHS and some of the features of the metabolic syndrome (MS), including hypertension, insulin resistance, and type 2 diabetes, ultimately leading to cardiovascular and cerebro-vascular illness (12–15). The name "syndrome Z" has been proposed for the association between MS and OSAHS (16) and the inclusion of this sleep and breathing disorder among the manifestations of MS has been also suggested (17).

The Cardiometabolic Think Tank convened on June 20, 2014 in Washington, DC, has tried to categorize subtypes and stages of MS in order to find an optimal care model for patients at increased cardiometabolic risk. The subtype with the excess visceral adipose tissue as main pathophysiologic mechanism is characterized by the presence of sleep disordered breathing and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) (18).

Patients with MS frequently have an increased fat (triglyceride) accumulation in the liver, called NAFLD, and hepatic insulin resistance. With the increasing worldwide prevalence of obesity, NAFLD has become the most common cause of abnormal liver function in the general adult population (19–23). Studies conducted in humans and mice have suggested that OSAHS could be a detrimental factor potentially responsible for the exacerbation of liver injury in obesity (3). The diagnosis of NAFLD is usually established by ultrasound and can be confirmed by liver biopsy (24).

We have shown that the ultrasound measurement of the hepatic left lobe volume (HLLV) correlated with the total volume of liver measured with MR and is an excellent indicator of visceral adiposity clustering with parameters defining MS (25, 26).

Little is known about the prevalence of OSAHS and the impact of this medical disorder on metabolic risk factors in morbidly obese patients; especially in women in whom it frequently remains underdiagnosed (27).

The aim of this cross-sectional study was to evaluate in a group of morbidly obese women with symptoms and signs associated with OSAHS the prevalence of OSAHS and the relationships between the severity of OSAHS and several anthropometric measurements with particular interest to HLLV.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This is a retrospective study that included 97 morbidly obese women (BMI > 35 kg/m²) referred to our Obesity Center for evaluation of obesity and its comorbidities and had, therefore, been submitted to cardio-respiratory sleep study for the clinical suspicion of OSAHS (excessive daytime sleepiness, choking or gasping during sleep, recurrent awakenings from sleep, impaired concentration). All patients signed a written consent for the treatment of their clinical data for purpose of research. The study did not require additional testing beside the protocol for evaluation of patients candidate to bariatric surgery. Exclusion criteria for this study were: history of hypothalamic-pituitary diseases, hypercortisolism, goiter, self-reported daily alcohol consumption > 20 g, current or past use of illicit drugs or hepatotoxic medications, viral hepatitis as assessed by conventional serum markers, a previous diagnosis of a disease potentially causing liver enlargement (e.g., storage diseases, autoimmune hepatitis), pregnancy or breast feeding within the 12-month period before enrollment. A careful endocrinological evaluation was also performed to reveal undiagnosed dysfunctions that required specific therapy and to evaluate the presence of hormonal abnormalities associated with OSAHS. 33 subjects were taking hypoglycemic agents, 7 hypolipidemic agents, and 4 hypouricemic agents.

Anthropometric, Clinical, and Laboratory Measures

Clinical, hematological, and instrumental examinations were performed according to the Italian guidelines for obesity (28). Anthropometric measures were determined in the morning after an overnight fast. Body weight was measured using a stand-onscale in a hospital gown to the nearest 1/10th of a kilogram (SECA gmbh & co. —Germany) and height was measured to the nearest centimeter using a wall-mounted stadiometer (Health o meter. inc., Bridgeview, IL, USA). Neck circumference (NC) was determined at the level of the cricothyroid membrane. Blood pressure on admission was recorded with a large cuff while the patient was recumbent. Venous blood was obtained after an overnight fasting for measurement of glucose, triglycerides (TG), highdensity lipoprotein (HDL), low-density lipoprotein (LDL) and total cholesterol, uric acid, aspartate aminotransferase (AST), alanine aminotransferase (ALT), γ -glutamyltransferase (γ -GT), and alkaline phosphatase (ALP). The homeostasis model of insulin resistance (HOMA) was calculated based on fasting serum glucose and insulin concentrations (29). In 64 patients who were not taking hypoglycemic agents, an oral glucose tolerance test was performed in the morning with measurement of serum insulin and glucose when fasting, and every 30 min for 3 h after the ingestion of the glucose load (75 g).

HLLV and Abdominal Fat Measurements

Ultrasound examination for measurement of HLLV, subcutaneous fat (SCF) and intra-abdominal fat (IAF) was performed, as previously described (25, 26). Briefly, the ellipsoid formula (width × height × length × 0.52) was employed to calculate the HLLV. Thickness of the SCF was taken 1 cm over the transversal umbilical vein, by measuring the distance between the skin and the external face of the muscular fascia, while IAF thickness was defined as the distance between the internal face of the same muscle and the anterior wall of the aorta. Abdominal thickness (AT) was defined as the distance between the skin and the anterior wall of the aorta.

Sleep Apnea Assessment

An inpatient cardiorespiratory overnight sleep study was performed by means of a polygraph (Somno Check; Vivisol). To consider a study valid, a minimum sleep duration of 5 h was required. Parameters measured included oronasal flow by nasal cannula, thoraco-abdominal movements, pulsoxymetry, snoring, and body position. The results recorded by the instrument were scored by the attending physician expert in sleep studies who was maintained blinded to the characteristics of the patient. Nocturnal O₂ saturation (SpO₂) was recorded during the entire length of the night. Apnea was defined by the absence of airflow for > 10 s while hypopnea was defined as any airflow reduction of >50% that lasted for >10 s and resulted in oxyhemoglobin desaturation (3% dip rate). AHI was defined as the sum of the numbers of apnea and hypopneas per hour of sleep and OSAHS was diagnosed when AHI was \geq 5. Oxygen desaturation index (ODI) was defined as the number of desaturations per hour of sleep and OSAHS was diagnosed when ODI was \geq 5.

According to the American Sleep Disorders Association Task Force criteria (30), sleep-related obstructive breathing events were scored as mild when between 5 and 15 events/h of sleep, as moderate when between 15 and 30, and as severe when they were >30 events/h of sleep. Patients with a negative cardiorespiratory sleep study showing diurnal sleepiness underwent a complete polysomnography to avoid false-negative diagnosis in accordance with the American Sleep Disorders Association report (31).

Statistical Analysis

The sample size calculation was based on the number of patients needed to demonstrate an association between HLLV and AHI. A target sample size of 84 patients provided a power of 0.80 with an alpha of 0.05 to detect a modest correlation equal to 0.30. With 97 patients recruited in this study, the statistical power was equal to 0.85. Descriptive statistics were calculated for the cohort as a whole and then separately by OSAHS diagnosis. Statistical tests used to compare groups included Student's *t* test and ANOVA for difference in mean values, Mann–Whitney *U* and Kruskal–Wallis tests for skewed variables, Pearson Chi-square test for difference in counts and frequency. The Levene's test was used to assess the equality of variances between OSAHS groups. The Kolmogorov– Smirnov test was used to assess normality of data; logarithmic transformations were applied to skewed variables (AHI, insulin concentrations and HOMA index) to approximate a Gaussian distribution. Pearson (R) and Spearman (Rho) correlation coefficients were employed to quantify associations for Gaussian and skewed variables, respectively. Multiple linear regression analyses using the forward selection algorithm were carried out to identify the most significant anthropometric predictors of AHI, SpO₂, and ODI.

The receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve was calculated to identify the cutoff value of both HLLV and NC, which better discriminated between subjects with and without OSAHS in terms of highest combined sensitivity and specificity (i.e., highest Youden index). The positive group included subjects with OSAHS (AHI \geq 5) while the negative group those without OSAHS (AHI < 5). Sensitivity was defined as the percentage of subjects having OSAHS who were correctly classified as having this disease, while specificity was the percentage of subjects without OSAHS who were correctly classified as not having this disease.

A multivariate logistic analysis including all the determinants of OSAHS as determined through univariate analysis was carried out to calculate the predicted probability of OSAHS diagnosis (AHI \geq 5) based on the logistic formula: 1/[1 + exp(-SCORE)], where SCORE was the linear combination of logistic model coefficients multiplied for the values of the respective determinant of OSAHS. A ROC curve analysis was then performed to determine the best cutoff value of the predicted probability of OSAHS diagnosis according to the highest Youden index, as above.

A *p*-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Data are presented as a mean \pm SD or median with inter-quartile range (IQR), as indicated. Statistical analyses were performed in SPPS (version 25; Armonk, NY, USA: IBM Corp.Armonk, NY, USA: IBM Corp.).

RESULTS

Average age of the study cohort (\pm SD) was 47 \pm 11 years (range: 24-67) and BMI was 50 \pm 8 kg/m² (range: 36-81). The physical, hematological, and clinical characteristics are reported in Table 1. OSAHS was found in 70 patients (median AHI = 14, IQR: 8–25). Of all subjects with OSAHS, 53% had a mild OSAHS, 26% moderate OSAHS, and 21% severe OSAHS. Average SpO2 was lower in patients with OSAHS compared to those without (p < 0.005). Median ODI was higher in patients with OSAHS compared to those without (p < 0.001). On average, patients with OSAHS were 8-year older (p < 0.005) and had greater IAF and HLLV compared to patients without OSAHS (both p < 0.05) despite similar body weight, BMI, and SCF. In addition, higher levels of γ -GT were observed in patients with OSAHS (p < 0.05), and there was a positive association between AHI and γ -GT (Rho = 0.21; p < 0.05). No significant associations were observed between AHI and ALT (p = 0.21), AST (p = 0.22) or ALP (p = 0.49). Out of 70 patients with

TABLE 1 | Demographic and anthropometric (A), clinical (B) and laboratory characteristics (C) of the study population.

	All subjects (N = 97)	Without obstructive sleep apnea–hypopnea syndrome (OSAHS) ($N = 27$)	With OSAHS (N = 70
A			
Age (years)	46.6 ± 10.7	40.8 ± 9.5	48.8 ± 10.3*
Body weight (kg)	126.9 ± 20.9	125.1 ± 16.8	127.6 ± 22.3
Body mass index (kg/m²)	49.6 ± 7.5	48.5 ± 6.0	50.0 ± 8.1
NC (cm)	38.4 ± 3.2	37.5 ± 2.7	38.7 ± 3.3
Subcutaneous fat (mm)	41.6 ± 14.2	41.6 ± 12.9	41.6 ± 14.8
ntra-abdominal fat (mm)	101.1 ± 32.6	90.3 ± 20.0	105.7 ± 35.8*
Abdominal thickness (mm)	142.1 ± 34.6	130.0 ± 21.1	147.3 ± 37.9*
Hepatic left lobe volume (cm ³)	448.0 ± 242.7	344.6 ± 144.5	487.9 ± 261.3*
В			
Metabolic syndrome (%)			
ATP III criteria	62.9%	48.1%	68.6%
DF criteria	64.9%	48.1%	71.4%*
Apnea/hypopnea index (AHI) (events/h)	18.5 ± 25.4	2.5 ± 1.6	$24.6 \pm 27.6^{*}$
Median [interguartile range (IQR)]	8.3 (4.7–18.4)	2.2 (1-4)	14 (8–25)*
AHI < 5 (no OSAHS)	27 (28%)	27 (100%)	0 (0%)
$AHI \ge 5 and <15 (mild)$	37 (38%)	0 (0%)	37 (53%)
AHI 15–30 (moderate)	18 (19%)	0 (0%)	18 (26%)
AHI > 30 (severe)	15 (15%)	0 (0%)	15 (21%)
Mean nocturnal O_2 saturation	92.7 ± 4.5	94.6 ± 2.9	$92.0 \pm 4.7^*$
Fotal sleep time (h)	8 ± 0.7	8.2 ± 0.7	8 ± 0.6
Dxygen desaturation index (events/h)	20.9 ± 24.1	7.0 ± 8.9	$26.5 \pm 26^{*}$
Vedian (IQR)	13.0 (5.4–23.0)	3.8 (1.3–7.8)	16 (10.2–29.6)*
C			
= Fasting glucose (mg/dL)ª	108.3 ± 45.3	102.2 ± 30.8	111.2 ± 51.0
2-h glucose (mg/dL) ^a	150.4 ± 74.9	145.2 ± 78.1	153.0 ± 74.2
Fasting insulin (μU/mL) ^a	13.3 ± 14.0	11.9 ± 11.2	13.9 ± 15.2
Median (IQR)	9 (6–14.5)	7 (5–13)	10 (6–16)
2-h insulin (μU/mL)ª	73.0 ± 57.5	64.5 ± 48.2	77.4 ± 62.0
Median (IQR)	63 (34–88)	62 (32–88)	69 (41–89)
nsulin peak (μ U/mL) ^a	98.3 ± 67.2	87.5 ± 71.2	103.9 ± 65.2
Median (IQR)	83 (59–113)	72 (45–107)	91 (64–116)
HOMA index ^a	3.7 ± 4.7	3.5 ± 4.9	3.9 ± 4.6
Median (IQR)	2.2 (1.4–3.7)	1.6 (1.3–2.8)	2.3 (1.6–3.9)*
Fotal cholesterol (mg/dL) ^b	195.5 ± 34.3	192.8 ± 40.1	196.6 ± 31.9
High-density lipoprotein (mg/dL) ^b	50.7 ± 15.9	51.4 ± 14.3	50.4 ± 16.7
_ow-density lipoprotein (mg/dL) ^b	123.3 ± 29.9	116.3 ± 31.1	126.3 ± 29.2
Friglycerides (mg/dL) ^b	150.9 ± 67.8	146.1 ± 61.6	152.8 ± 70.5
Jric acid (mg/dL)°	5.6 ± 1.2	5.4 ± 1.1	5.7 ± 1.3
Aspartate aminotransferase (U/L)	23.8 ± 12.9	22.1 ± 13.4	24.4 ± 12.7
Alanine aminotransferase (U/L)	29.8 ± 16.8	27.0 ± 14.1	$30.9 \pm 17.8^*$
γ-glutamyltransferase (U/L)	35.8 ± 39.6	27.0 ± 14.1 27.4 ± 23.4	$39.0 \pm 44.1^*$
Alkaline phosphatase (U/L)	125.7 ± 73.4	27.4 ± 23.4 116.0 ± 74.8	129.4 ± 73.1

Data are reported as mean ± SD, or frequency (%). For skewed variables, median values with IQR are also reported.

*p < 0.05 vs. without OSAHS.

°64 patients not taking hypoglycemic agents.

^b90 patients not taking hypolipidemic agents.

°93 patients not taking hypouricemic agents.

OSAHS, 48 (69%) and 50 (71%, p < 0.05) patients were classified as with the MS according to ATP-III and IDF criteria, respectively.

Anthropometric Determinants of AHI and SpO₂

Apnea/hypopnea index (Rho = 0.36, p < 0.005) and SpO₂ (R = -0.30, p = 0.003) correlated with HLLV in a positive and negative fashion, respectively (**Figures 1A,C**). Similar associations with AHI (Rho = 0.24, p < 0.05) and SpO₂ (Rho = -0.21,

p < 0.05) were observed for NC (**Figures 1B,D**). ODI correlated with HLLV (Rho = 0.36, p < 0.001) and with NC (Rho = 0.27, p = 0.009) in a positive fashion (**Figures 1E,F**). Accordingly, both HLLV and NC increased with severity of OSAHS (trend p < 0.05, **Figure 2**). Further, IAF (AHI: Rho = 0.33, p < 0.005; SpO₂: Rho = -0.36, p < 0.005) and AT (AHI: Rho = 0.37, p < 0.005; SpO₂: Rho = -0.35, p < 0.005) were associated with AHI and SpO₂ while there was no correlation with SCF (AHI: Rho = 0.08, p = 0.43; SpO₂: Rho = -0.01, p = 0.99). In separate multivariate models each including age and BMI, HLLV (p < 0.005) and



FIGURE 1 | Correlations between anthropometric variables and respiratory parameters in the cohort of 97 obese women. Relationships between the hepatic left lobe volume (HLLV) and the apnea/hypopnea index (AHI) (**A**) the mean percent oxygen saturation [SpO₂, (**C**)] and the oxygen desaturation index (ODI) (**E**). Relationship between neck circumference and AHI (**B**) mean percent oxygen saturation [SpO₂, (**D**)] and (ODI), (**F**). AHI and ODI values are reported on a logarithmic scale, i.e., $LOG_{10}(1 + AHI)$ and $LOG_{10}(1 + ODI)$ which can handle zero values. R: Pearson's correlation coefficient (*p < 0.05).

NC (p < 0.05), but not IAF (p = 0.47), AT (p = 0.48) nor SCF (p = 0.84), were associated with AHI.

In a full model including age, BMI, HLLV and NC, both HLLV (partial $R^2 = 9\%$, p = 0.001) and NC (partial $R^2 = 7\%$, p = 0.004) were independent predictors of AHI, such that a 100-cm³ increase in HLLV and 1-cm increase in NC were independently associated with mean increases in AHI of 15 and 9%, respectively (**Table 2**).

In a full model including age, BMI, HLLV, and NC, HLLV (partial $R^2 = 9\%$, p = 0.005) was an independent predictor of ODI, such that a 100-cm³ increase in HLLV was independently associated with an average 13% increase in ODI (**Table 2**).

To further illustrate the independent effects of HLLV and NC on AHI, we categorized subjects in four subgroups according to the median values of HLLV and NC (**Figure 3**) and women with



FIGURE 2 | Hepatic left lobe volume (HLLV) (**A**) and neck circumference (**B**) average values for each class of obstructive sleep apnea–hypopnea syndrome (OSAHS). OSAHS severity is defined as mild for apnea/hypopnea index (AHI) \geq 5 and < 15; moderate for AHI \geq 15 and \leq 30; and severe for AHI > 30. Error bars represent the 95% confidence interval of the mean. The variances of HLLV (p = 0.08) and neck circumference (p = 0.38) were not significantly different among OSAHS categories by the Levene's test. *: p < 0.05 for linear trend by ANOVA.

TABLE 2 Most significant anthropometric predictors of AHI, SpO ₂ , and ODI	
according to multiple linear regression analyses.	

Predictors	AHI (log. values)	SpO ₂ (%)	ODI (log. values)
Age (years)	0.010 (0.004)	-0.123 (0.037)	0.007 (0.004)
	p = 0.012*	p = 0.002*	p = 0.073
BMI (kg/m²)	0.012 (0.006)	-0.161 (0.056)	0.015 (0.006)
	p = 0.043*	p = 0.005*	p = 0.013*
NC (cm)	0.039 (0.013)	-0.321 (0.126)	0.033 (0.014)
	p = 0.004*	p = 0.012*	p = 0.019*
HLLV (100 cm ³)	0.060 (0.018)	-0.347 (0.17)	0.052 (0.018)
	p = 0.001*	p = 0.044*	p = 0.005*
Intercept	-1.775 (0.561)	120.312 (5.405)	-1.473 (0.578)
Explained variance	$R^2 = 0.310^*$	$R^2 = 0.297^*$	$R^2 = 0.282^*$

Beta coefficients in each cell are reported as mean values with SE and significance (*p < 0.05).

Beta coefficient of VLES is expressed by increase of 100 cm³ of VLES. Prior to regression analysis, AHI and ODI values were expressed in a logarithmic scale, e.g., $LOG_{10}(1 + AHI)/LOG_{10}(1 + ODI)$, to approximate a Gaussian distribution. AHI, apnea/hypopnea index; BMI, body mass index; HLLV, hepatic left liver volume; NC, neck circumference; SpO₂, mean nocturnal O₂ saturation; ODI, oxygen desaturation index.

a HLLV > 408 cm³ and NC > 38 (n = 14, median AHI = 15) had higher AHI compared to those with an HLLV < 408 cm³ and NC < 38 cm (n = 25, median AHI = 5, p < 0.005). Similarly, NC (partial $R^2 = 5\%$, p < 0.05) and HLLV (partial $R^2 = 3\%$, p < 0.05) were independent predictors of SpO₂ after adjustment for age and BMI (**Table 2**).

Predictors of OSAHS Diagnosis

In the whole cohort of 97 women, HLLV was a parameter significantly associated with OSAHS by ROC curve analysis (AUC = 0.67, 95% CI: 0.57–0.76, p < 0.005) (**Figure 4A**). A cutoff value of 370 cm³ had a sensitivity of 66% (95% CI: 53–77%), a specificity of 70% (95% CI: 50–86%), and positive and negative



FIGURE 3 | Cumulative effects of hepatic left lobe volume (HLLV) and neck circumference (NC) on the apnea/hypopnea index (AHI). Subjects were categorized in four subgroups according to the median values of HLLV (=408 cm³) and NC (=38 cm) in the whole cohort. The variances of AHI values were not significantly different among the four subgroups by the Levene's test (p = 0.07). *p < 0.05 by ANOVA.

predictive values (NPVs) of 85 and 44%, respectively, in identifying subjects with OSAHS. Conversely, NC did not discriminate between subjects with or without OSAHS (AUC = 0.59, p = 0.19) (**Figure 4B**). Considering the full logistic model, HLLV (p < 0.05, OR = 1.003, 95% CI: 1.001–1.006), but not NC, (p = 0.09) was the only independent predictor of OSAHS diagnosis after adjustment for age (p < 0.005) and BMI (p = 0.86) in the multivariate analysis. According to the results of the logistic analysis, a predicted probability of OSAHS (AHI \geq 5) was calculated on the basis of age, BMI, NC, and HLLV applying the following formula: $1/[1 + \exp(-\text{SCORE})]$, where SCORE = -9.806 + age (years) $\times 0.075 + \text{BMI}$ (kg/m²) $\times 0.007 + \text{NC}$ (cm) $\times 0.155 + \text{HLLV}$



FIGURE 4 | Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves for the diagnostic performance of hepatic left lobe volume (HLLV) (**A**) and neck circumference (NC) (**B**) to identify obstructive sleep apnea syndrome (OSAHS) in the cohort of 97 obese patients. Thin lines show 95% confidence intervals; arrows point at the optimal cutoff as defined by the Younden index for diagnostic sensitivity and specificity. AUC, area under the curve. *p < 0.05 by ROC curve analysis.

(cm³) × 0.003. The predicted probability of OSAHS achieved the highest performance in the classification of OSAHS (AUC = 0.79, 95% CI: 0.70–0.87, *p* < 0.005) and a cut-off value equal to 0.70 yielded to the best diagnostic results in terms of combined sensitivity (76%), specificity (89%), NPV (59%), positive predictive value (95%), and accuracy (79%). Among subjects with a predicted probability of OSAHS ≥ 0.70, only 3 (5%) did not actually present OSAHS (false positive patients) while among the subjects with a predicted probability of OSAHS < 70%, 17 (41%) presented OSAHS (false negative patients). Results for each class of OSAHS severity are reported in **Table 3**. Of note, all patients with severe OSAHS were identified by this prediction model.

DISCUSSION

Obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea syndrome and NAFLD are very common in patients with central obesity and MS (18). Regional fat distribution is different in each sex, with fat tending to accumulate primarily around the waist in men and around the hips in women; the predominance of central obesity in men partly explains the difference in the prevalence of OSAHS between the sexes. In the Wisconsin Sleep Study Cohort, women had a higher BMI than men at each level of respiratory disturbance index and less severe apnea at an equivalent degree of obesity (8, 32). Male patients with OSAHS have a greater amount of visceral adipose tissue by computed tomography as compared to BMI-matched men without sleep-disordered breathing, and visceral but not subcutaneous fat appears significantly correlated with indices of sleep apnea (33).

Age is another risk factor for OSAHS especially in women (8), probably due to the protective effect of female sex hormones before menopause. Bixler et al. in a epidemiologic study of OSAHS in women found that the prevalence was higher in postmenopausal women that in premenopausal women (3.9 vs 0.6%) (34).

Female subjects are referred less frequently to sleep clinics probably also because of gender-related symptom differences;

TABLE 3 | Comparison between the predicted probability of obstructive sleep apnea–hypopnea syndrome (OSAHS) (calculated by multivariate logistic model which includes age, BMI, HLLV, NC) and the actual prevalence of OSAHS.

Predicted	No OSAHS	Mild OSAHS	Moderate	Severe
probability	[apnea/hypopnea	(AHI ≥ 5	OSAHS	OSAHS
of OSAHS	index (AHI) < 5]	and <15)	(AHI: 15–30)	(AHI > 30)
<0.70	N = 24 (89%)	()	N = 4 (22%)	N = 0 (0%)
≥0.70	N = 3 (11%)		N = 14 (78%)	N = 15 (100%)

women with OSAHS may refer atypical symptoms such as fatigue, headaches, mood disorders (32, 35).

In studies conducted in numerically limited populations with predominance of male subjects affected by overweight or mild and moderate obesity, higher values of BMI, waist circumference (or waist-hip ratio), neck circumference were almost always associated with the presence and severity of OSAHS (9, 36-39). However, anthropometric parameters appear inadequate in predicting the risk of OSAHS and the systematic use of polysomnography is recommended (40, 41). Waist circumference may not be reliable in severe obesity due to its imprecision and inability to palpate the iliac crest besides the confounding effect of cutaneous plications; in addition, it cannot distinguish between subcutaneous and intra-abdominal fat (IAF). In severe obesity, it was also found a weak association between AHI and excessive daytime sleepiness or other symptoms and signs of OSAHS especially in females. Obesity itself is a cause of poor subjective assessment of sleep quality and sleepiness (15, 42, 43).

Recognizing the risk factors and predictors of OSAHS may be of particular relevance in women. Indeed, women are more frequently addressed to bariatric surgery than men and patients with OSAHS are particularly vulnerable during anesthesia and sedation, and display an increased risk of developing respiratory and cardiopulmonary postoperative complications (44). Identifying anthropometric, clinical, and laboratory predictors of risk of OSAHS would be useful in clinical practice in order to avoid expensive investigations such as polysomnography and to select patients that should be submitted to specific diagnostic test.

Few studies have analyzed the prevalence of OSAHS in morbidly obese women; the most important risk factors identified were BMI, age, and menopausal status (42, 43, 45).

In our sample, OSAHS was found to be present in 72% of obese women with a BMI greater than 35. Approximately half of the patients had mild OSAHS, one quarter had moderate OSAHS and one quarter of patients manifested a severe form of obstructive sleep apnea. Patients with OSAHS were older and had a greater visceral fat estimated by ultrasound compared to patients without OSAHS, despite similar body weight, BMI, NC, and SCF. y-GT, but not transaminase, levels positively correlated with OSAHS quantified by AHI index, suggesting that OSAHS could be an independent risk factor for NAFLD. Lack of association between AHI index and serum transaminases may depend on the limited statistical power of our study sample. However, liver enzymes alone are not sensitive enough to characterize NAFLD. In this regard, it should be noted that non-invasive liver biomarkers-based scores have been developed to evaluate the extent of liver injury, which are independently associated with the severity of nocturnal hypoxia (46, 47).

As expected, neck circumference (NC) and IAF (measured by ultrasound) correlated with AHI and ODI and with the severity of OSAHS. We also observed a positive relationship between HLLV and AHI. ODI correlated with HLLV in a positive fashion as well. Interestingly, HLLV showed a stricter correlation with parameters describing OSAHS than NC.

According to the ROC curve analysis, only HLLV but not NC did discriminate between subjects with or without OSAHS. Similarly, according to the logistic regression, when dichotomizing a continuous variable (AHI) in two groups, the statistic contribution of NC was lost.

These results confirm the role of liver enlargement as a marker of visceral adiposity, which may facilitate the identification of individuals who are at increased risk of OSAHS in addition to the other known risk factors of OSAHS such as age, BMI, and NC. Indeed, prediction logistic model, including age, BMI, NC, and HLLV, displayed a discriminative ability (evidenced by AUC value of 0.79). However, the NPV was too low (59%) to propose this model in a clinical setting. While it is useful to reduce the number of false positives to avoid unnecessary instrumental sleep studies, a relevant number of false negative results may lead to a failure to treat OSAHS with potential adverse consequences. Nevertheless, among the false negative, there were no patients with severe OSAHS (AHI > 30) indicating that the model can identify all patients affected by OSAHS requiring urgent and active treatment.

REFERENCES

- 1. Young T, Peppard EP, Taheri S. Excess weight and sleep-disordered breathing. *J Appl Physiol* (2005) 99:1592–9. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00587.2005
- Malhotra A, White DP. Obstructive sleep apnea. Lancet (2002) 360:237–45. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(02)09464-3
- Drager LF, Togeiro SM, Polotsky VY, Lorenzi-Filho G. Obstructive sleep apnea: a cardiometabolic risk in obesity and the metabolic syndrome. J Am Coll Cardiol (2013) 62:569–76. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2013.05.045

At present, we cannot establish whether OSHAS and NAFLD can influence each other in terms of occurrence and progression or if they are merely unrelated expressions of ectopic fat deposition. Future studies including HLLV and other non-invasive scores (46, 47) may be helpful in this regard.

In conclusion, the results of this study indicate that in severe obese women HLLV is a powerful and better anthropometric predictor of OSAHS than neck circumference, and we have identified a prediction logistic model based only on four parameters (age, BMI, NC, and HHLV), which is capable of predicting all severe forms of OSAHS requiring active treatment.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Our study is a pure retrospective analysis of data collected from a cohort of patients who gave written consent to the treatment of their clinical data for purpose of research. No additional testing was performed beside those required for the evaluation of patients' candidate to bariatric surgery. There are no ethical issues that may require approval by our EC.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

GS and GQ conceived the study design, carried out data collection, and wrote the manuscript. LM performed cardiorespiratory overnight sleep study. PP performed the statistical analysis and drew the figures. SM performed ultrasound examination for measurement of hepatic left volume, subcutaneous and intra-abdominal fat. GC, PF, GS, JV, SB, and GC were involved in data interpretation and writing of the paper. AP and FS conceived the study design, contributed to data interpretation, and writing of the manuscript. All authors approved the final version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Raffaella Menconi for secretarial support.

FUNDING

This study was partially supported by a grant from the Italian Ministry of the University and Research PRIN 2015 Protocol 2015JSWLTN "Metabolic flexibility and ectopic fat. Adiposity phenotype, mitochondrial dysfunction, hepatic inflammation, gut microbiota, cardiac failure and genetics for a comprehensive understanding of the cross-talk among adipose tissue, liver, and musculo-skeletal system."

- Greenstone M, Hack M. Obstructive sleep apnoea. BMJ (2014) 348:g3745. doi:10.1136/bmj.g3745
- Dempsey JA, Xie A, Patz DS, Wang D. Physiology in medicine: obstructive sleep apnea pathogenesis and treatment-considerations beyond airway anatomy. *J Appl Physiol* (2014) 116:3–12. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol. 01054.2013
- Bixler EO, Vgonzas AN, Ten Have T, Tyson K, Kales A. Effects of age on sleep apnea in men. Prevalence and severity. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (1998) 157:144–8. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.157.1.9706079

- Lanfranco F, Motta G, Minetto MA, Baldi M, Balbo M, Ghigo E, et al. Neuroendocrine alterations in obese patients with sleep apnea syndrome. *Int J Endocrinol* (2010) 2010:474–518. doi:10.1155/2010/474518
- Peppard PE, Young T, Barnet JH, Palta M, Hagen EW, Mae Hla K. Increased prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in adults. *Am J Epidemiol* (2013) 177:1006–14. doi:10.1093/aje/kws342
- Degache F, Sforza E, Dauphinot V, Celle S, Garcin A, Collet P, et al. Relation of central fat mass to obstructive sleep apnea in the ederly. *Sleep* (2013) 36:501–7. doi:10.5665/sleep.2532
- Polotsky M, Elsayed-Ahmed AS, Pichard L, Harris CC, Smith PL, Schneider H, et al. Effects of leptin and obesity on the upper airway function. *J Appl Physiol* (2012) 112:1637–43. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.01222.2011
- Pan W, Kastin AJ. Leptin: a biomarker for sleep disorders? Sleep Med Rev (2014) 18:283–90. doi:10.1016/j.smrv.2013.07.003
- Vgontzas AN, Bixler EO, Chrousos GP. Metabolic disturbance in obesity versus sleep apnea: the importance of visceral obesity and insulin resistance. *J Intern Med* (2003) 254:32–44. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2796.2003.01177.x
- Alam I, Lewis K, Stephens JW, Baxter JN. Obesity, metabolic syndrome and sleep apnea: all pro-inflammatory states. *Obes Rev* (2006) 8:119–27. doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2006.00269.x
- Zamarron C, Garcia Paz V, Riveiro A. Obstructive sleep apnea syndrome is a systemic disease. Current evidence. *Eur J Intern Med* (2008) 19:390–8. doi:10.1016/j.ejim.2007.12.006
- Knutson L, Zhao X, Mattingly M, Galli G, Cizza G. Predictors of sleepdisordered breathing in obese adults who are chronic short sleepers. *Sleep Med* (2012) 13:484–9. doi:10.1016/j.sleep.2011.11.009
- Wilcox I, McNamara SG, Collins FL, Grunstein RR, Sullivan CE. "Syndrome Z": the interaction of sleep apnea, vascular risk factors and heart disease. *Thorax* (1998) 53:S25–8.
- Vgontzas AN, Bixler EO, Chrousos GP. Sleep apnea is a manifestation of the metabolic syndrome. Sleep Med Rev (2005) 9:211–24. doi:10.1016/j.smrv.2005.01.006
- Sperling LS, Mechanick JI, Neeland IJ, Herrick CJ, Desprèd JP, Ndumele CE, et al. The cardiometabolic health alliance. Working toward a new care model for the metabolic syndrome. *J Am Coll Cardiol* (2015) 66:1050–67. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2015.06.1328
- Reid AE. Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. Gastroenterology (2001) 121:710–23. doi:10.1053/gast.2001.27126
- Angulo P. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. N Engl J Med (2002) 346:1221–31. doi:10.1056/NEJMra011775
- Yki-Jarvinen H. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease as a cause and a consequence of metabolic syndrome. *Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol* (2014) 2:901–10. doi:10.1016/S2213-8587(14)70032-4
- Perry RJ, Samuel VT, Petersen KF, Shulman GI. The role of hepatic lipids in hepatic insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *Nature* (2014) 510:84–91. doi:10.1038/nature13478
- Yeh MM, Brunt EM. Pathological features of fatty liver disease. *Gastroenterology* (2014) 147:754–64. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2014.07.056
- Brown GT, Kleiner DE. Histopathology of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Metabolism* (2016) 65:1080–6. doi:10.1016/j. metabol.2015.11.008
- Santini F, Giannetti M, Mazzeo S, Fierabracci P, Scartabelli G, Marsili A, et al. Ultrasonographic evaluation of liver volume and the metabolic syndrome in obese women. J Endocrinol Invest (2007) 30:104–10. doi:10.1007/BF03347407
- Giannetti M, Piaggi P, Ceccarini G, Mazzeo S, Querci G, Fierabracci P, et al. Hepatic left volume is a sensitive index of metabolic improvement in obese women after gastric banding. *Int J Obes* (2012) 36:336–41. doi:10.1038/ijo.2011.243
- Nigro CA, Dibur E, Borsini E, Malnis S, Ernst G, Bledel I, et al. The influence of gender on symptoms associated with obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep Breath* (2018). doi:10.1007/s11325-017-1612-4
- Società Italiana dell'Obesità e Associazione Italiana di Dietetica e Nutrizione Clinica. Standard Italiani per la Cura dell'Obesità SIO-ADI 2016/2017. Available from: http://www.sio-obesita.org/clinica (Accessed: May 22, 2018).
- Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and beta-cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. *Diabetologia* (1985) 28:412–9. doi:10.1007/BF00280883
- Sleep-related breathing disorders in adults: recommendations for syndrome definition and measurement techniques in clinical research. The report of an American Academy of Sleep Medicine Task Force. *Sleep* (1999) 22:667–89. doi:10.1093/sleep/22.5.667

- Practice parameters for the indications for polysomnography and related procedures. Polysomnography Task Force, American Sleep Disorders Association Standards of Practice Committee. Sleep (1997) 20:406–22. doi:10.1093/sleep/20.6.406
- 32. Young T, Hutton R, Finn L, Salfan B, Palta M. The gender bias in sleep apnea diagnosis. Are women missed because they have different symptoms? Arch Intern Med (1996) 156:2445–51. doi:10.1001/archinte.156.21.2445
- 33. Vgontzas AN, Papanicolau DA, Bixler EO, Hopper K, Lotsikas A, Lin HM, et al. Sleep apnea and daytime sleepiness and fatigue: relation to visceral obesity, insulin resistance, and hypercytokinemia. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2000) 85:1151–8. doi:10.1210/jcem.85.3.6484
- Bixler E, Vgontzas A, Lin HM, Ten Have T, Rein J, Vela-Bueno A, et al. Prevalence of sleep disordered breathing in women. Effect of gender. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2001) 163:608–13. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.163.3.9911064
- Redline S, Kump K, Tishler P, Browner I, Ferrette V. Gender differences in sleep disordered breathing in a community-based sample. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (1994) 149:722–6. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.149.3.8118642
- Onat A, Hergenc G, Yuksel H, Can G, Ayhan E, Kaya Z. Neck circumference is a measure of central obesity: associations with metabolic syndrome and obstructive sleep apnea syndrome beyond waist circumference. *Clin Nutr* (2009) 28:46–51. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2008.10.006
- Soylu AC, Levent E, Sariman N, Yurtlu S, Alparslan S, Saygi A. Obstructive sleep apnea syndrome and anthropometric obesity indexes. *Sleep Breath* (2012) 16:1151–8. doi:10.1007/s11325-011-0623-9
- Cizza G, De Jonge L, Piaggi P, Mattingly M, Zhao X, Lucassen E, et al. Neck circumference is a predictor of metabolic syndrome and obstructive sleep apnea in short-sleeping obese men and women. *Metab Syndr Relat Disord* (2014) 12:231–41. doi:10.1089/met.2013.0093
- Sahin M, Bilgen C, Tasbakan MS, Midilli R, Basoglu OK. A clinical prediction formula for apnea-hypopnea index. *Int J Otolaryngol* (2014) 2014:438376. doi:10.1155/2014/438376
- Kolotkin RL, LaMonte MJ, Walker JM, Cloward TV, Davidson LE, Crosby RD. Predicting sleep apnea in bariatric surgery patients. *Surg Obes Relat Dis* (2011) 7:605–10. doi:10.1016/j.soard.2011.04.226
- Ravesloot MJL, van Maanen JP, Hilgevoord AAJ, van Wagensveld BA, de Vries N. Obstructive sleep apnea is underrecognized and underdiagnosed in patients undergoing bariatric surgery. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol* (2012) 269:1865–71. doi:10.1007/s00405-012-1948-0
- Lecube A, Sampol G, Lioberes P, Romero O, Mesa J, Morell F, et al. Asymptomatic sleep-disordered breathing in premenopausal women awaiting bariatric surgery. Obes Surg (2010) 20:454–61. doi:10.1007/s11695-009-0033-2
- Sareli AR, Cantor CR, Williams NN, Korus G, Raper SE, Pien G, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea in patients undergoing bariatric surgery-a tertiary center experience. *Obes Surg* (2011) 21:316–27. doi:10.1007/s11695-009-9928-1
- Den Herder C, Schmeck J, Appelboom DJ, de Vries N. Risks of general anesthesia in people with obstructive sleep apnea. *BMJ* (2004) 329:955–9. doi:10.1136/bmj.329.7472.955
- 45. Santiago-Recuerda A, Gomez-Terreros FJ, Caballero P, Martin-Duce A, Soleto MJ, Vesperinas G, et al. Relationship between the upper airway and obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea syndrome in morbidly obese women. *Obes Surg* (2007) 17:689–97. doi:10.1007/s11695-007-9120-4
- 46. Jullian-Desayes I, Tamisier R, Zarski JP, Aron-Wisnewsky J, Launois-Rollinat SH, Trocme C, et al. Impact of effective versus sham continuous positive airway pressure on liver injury in obstructive sleep apnoea: data from randomized trials. *Respirology* (2016) 21:378–85. doi:10.1111/resp.12672
- Viglino D, Jullian-Desayes I, Minoves M, Aron-Wisnewsky J, Leroy V, Zarski JP, et al. Nonalcoholic fatty disease in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Eur Respir J* (2017) 49(6):1–9. doi:10.1183/13993003.01923-2016

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Scartabelli, Querci, Marconi, Ceccarini, Piaggi, Fierabracci, Salvetti, Cizza, Mazzeo, Vitti, Berger, Palla and Santini. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Chronic Insufficient Sleep Has a Limited Impact on Circadian Rhythmicity of Subjective Hunger and Awakening Fasted Metabolic Hormones

Andrew W. McHill^{1,2,3*}, Joseph T. Hull^{1,2}, Ciaran J. McMullan^{4,5} and Elizabeth B. Klerman^{1,2}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jonathan C. Jun, Johns Hopkins University, United States

Reviewed by:

Slava Berger, Johns Hopkins Medicine, United States Damasia Becu-Villalobos, Instituto de Biología y Medicina Experimental (IBYME), Argentina

> *Correspondence: Andrew W. McHill

mchill@ohsu.edu

Privileged communication: not for citation or distribution without author's prior consent.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 29 March 2018 Accepted: 28 May 2018 Published: 12 June 2018

Citation:

McHill AW, Hull JT, McMullan CJ and Klerman EB (2018) Chronic Insufficient Sleep Has a Limited Impact on Circadian Rhythmicity of Subjective Hunger and Awakening Fasted Metabolic Hormones. Front. Endocrinol. 9:319. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00319 ¹ Division of Sleep and Circadian Disorders, Department of Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Boston, MA, United States, ² Division of Sleep Medicine, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, United States, ³ Oregon Institute of Occupational Health Sciences, Oregon Health & Science University, Portland, OR, United States, ⁴ Renal Division, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Boston, MA, United States, ⁵ Channing Division of Network Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Boston, MA, United States

Weight gain and obesity have reached epidemic proportions in modern society. Insufficient sleep-which is also prevalent in modern society-and eating at inappropriate circadian times have been identified as risk factors for weight gain, yet the impact of chronic insufficient sleep on the circadian timing of subjective hunger and physiologic metabolic outcomes are not well understood. We investigated how chronic insufficient sleep impacts the circadian timing of subjective hunger and fasting metabolic hormones in a 32-day in-laboratory randomized single-blind control study, with healthy younger participants (range, 20-34 years) randomized to either Control (1:2 sleep:wake ratio, 6.67 h sleep: 13.33 h wake, n = 7, equivalent to 8 h of sleep per 24 h) or chronic sleep restriction (CSR, 1:3.3 sleep:wake ratio, 4.67 h sleep:15.33 h wake, n = 8, equivalent to 5.6 h of sleep per 24 h) conditions. Participants lived on a "20 h day" designed to distribute all behaviors and food intake equally across all phases of the circadian cycle over every six consecutive 20 h protocol days. During each 20 h day, participants were provided a nutritionist-designed, isocaloric diet consisting of 45-50% carbohydrate, 30-35% fat, and 15-20% protein adjusted for sex, weight, and age. Subjective non-numeric ratings of hunger were recorded before and after meals and fasting blood samples were taken within 5 min of awakening. Subjective levels of hunger and fasting concentrations of leptin, ghrelin, insulin, glucose, adiponectin, and cortisol all demonstrated circadian patterns; there were no differences, however, between CSR and Control conditions in subjective hunger ratings or any fasting hormone concentrations. These findings suggest that chronic insufficient sleep may have a limited role in altering the robust circadian profile of subjective hunger and fasted metabolic hormones.

Clinical Trial Registration: The study was registered as clinical trial #NCT01581125.

Keywords: sleep restriction, appetite, sleep loss, endocrinology, forced desynchrony, circadian rhythms, fasting hormones, hunger

INTRODUCTION

Over 30% of Americans are obese (1) and 1.4 billion adults worldwide are overweight (2, 3). High body weight is associated with an increased risk for heart disease, stroke, osteoarthritis, diabetes, and cancer (4) and accounts for ~147 billion dollars in healthcare costs in the United States per year (5). Thus, identifying risk factors, behaviors, and mechanisms that promote weight gain is vital to help combat disease and associated decreases in quality of life for patients and their families.

Sleep is a vital component for the optimal functioning of many physiological processes such as metabolism (6), immune function (7), and cognition (8). A recent health survey reported that ~30% of Americans typically sleep less than 6 h per night (9), an amount far below what is needed for optimal health. Epidemiological evidence suggests that shorter sleeping durations are associated with higher body weight (10-12) and poorer glucose tolerance (13). Controlled in-laboratory studies have found that when sleep is acutely restricted and food is provided ad libitum, participants consume more nighttime calories than when they are attaining non-restricted sleep (14-17). It is not mechanistically clear, however, why sleep restriction increases caloric intake. Several studies have found that acute sleep restriction can lead to changes in appetitive hormones that would stimulate hunger: specifically, a decrease in the satiety hormone leptin (10, 18-20) and an increase in the appetitive hormone ghrelin (10, 19, 21, 22). If food is provided ad libitum, however, participants during acute sleep restriction eat far more calories than needed to meet energy balance, despite increased leptin and decreased ghrelin concentrations (15, 16, 23), thus bringing the hormonal mechanism for increased food intake into question (24). It is not well understood how the levels of these hormones will react to chronic exposure to sleep restriction, which is a common cause of sleep loss and may be more important for metabolic health, as appreciable weight gain occurs chronically (25).

Circadian timing also plays a role in weight gain, subjective hunger, and diabetes risk. Individuals who work during the night, thereby shifting the timing of the majority of their caloric consumption to the nighttime hours when the internal biological clock is promoting sleep and fasting, have increased risk for obesity (26-28) and diabetes (29). Individuals who do not work during the night but eat closer to and during their biological nights (i.e., when the hormone melatonin is high) have higher percentages of body fat (30), potentially due to decreased metabolic rate during that time (31-33). The increased food consumption during the evening is driven by the circadian clock: in controlled in-laboratory settings, hunger ratings on a visual analog scale show robust circadian rhythmicity, peaking at a circadian phase equivalent to ~2000 hours and a trough at ~0750 hours (34). The appetitive hormones leptin and ghrelin have also been found to follow diurnal rhythms (35-38), with large influence from caloric intake (39) and sleep (36, 37, 40). Furthermore, under tightly controlled constant routine conditions when snacks are provided evenly every hour and constant wakefulness and posture are maintained (41), insulin concentrations follow a circadian rhythm, with a peak in the early biological morning (42, 43).

In a protocol combining sleep restriction with circadian disruption, Buxton and colleagues found that during sleep restriction

and circadian disruption within a forced desynchrony (FD) protocol—a protocol designed to distribute all behaviors evenly across all phases of the circadian cycle—there were significant circadian rhythms in fasted glucose, insulin, and cortisol, with fasted insulin displaying lower levels after weeks of sleep restriction and no significant difference in fasted glucose, cortisol, or leptin concentrations (31). However, in that study, there was no control group that did not receive sleep restriction independent of circadian disruption, and thus it is difficult to conclude whether the changes in these hormones were actually due to the sleep restriction or the combination of sleep restriction and circadian disruption.

Whether there are hormonal changes during chronic sleep restriction (CSR) that may promote increased hunger and diabetes risk, and how the circadian timing of these hormones interact with CSR, remains unknown. Thus, the aim of the current study was to determine the impact of CSR and circadian timing on subjective hunger and fasted concentrations of hormones that may influence subjective hunger as compared to a Control condition. Furthermore, we wanted to examine the influence of CSR on fasted glucose and insulin concentrations along with the hormones adiponectin and cortisol, which influence glucose tolerance.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Seventeen healthy participants completed a 32-day inpatient protocol, but due to blood sample collection issues in 2 participants (one in the Control and one in the CSR condition), data from 15 participants (7 males) are presented in the current study [BMI, $23.6 \pm 3.7 \text{ kg/m}^2$, $18.2-28.4 \text{ kg/m}^2$; weight, $64.9 \pm 12.0 \text{ kg}$, 47.2-88.9 kg; age 26.7 ± 4.4 years, 20.0-34.0 years; (mean \pm SD, range)]. Participants were deemed medically and psychologically healthy based on self-reported health, psychological screening questionnaires, physical examination by a physician, laboratory testing of hematological or metabolic measures, and psychological evaluation from a clinical interview with a psychologist. Participants were also free of any sleep disorders, as determined by questionnaires and an overnight clinical sleep screening. Exclusion criteria consisted of a self-reported habitual sleep duration <7 or >9 h averaged across the entire week, history of nightshift work or transmeridian travel <3 months prior to study, BMI <18 or >29.9, age <18 or >35 years, pregnancy, and use of any prescription medication. For at least 3 weeks prior to the inpatient protocol, participants maintained an approximate 10-h per night sleep schedule at their self-reported habitual timing that was verified by sleep logs, wrist actigraphy (Actiwatch-L Mini Mitter/ Respironics), and call-ins to a time-stamped voicemail recording system immediately upon awakening and prior to going to bed. This ~3-week sleep-wake schedule was implemented to ensure participants were not sleep restricted prior to admission to the Brigham and Women's Hospital Center for Clinical Investigation research facility. In addition, participants abstained from any over-the-counter medication or drug use, alcohol, caffeine, nicotine, or other foreign substances during the ~3 weeks of at-home monitoring and for the duration of the protocol; this was verified *via* urine toxicology upon admission to laboratory. All participants provided written informed consent and all study procedures were approved by the Partners Healthcare Institutional Review Board. The study was registered as on clinicaltrials.gov as NCT01581125.

Inpatient Protocol

Participants were admitted to a sound-attenuated, temperaturecontrolled suite that was free from time cues. All events were scheduled related to the participant's habitual sleep-wake timing as determined from the ~3 weeks of at-home monitoring. Lighting was maintained at dim (<4 lux) levels during scheduled wakefulness and 0 lux during scheduled sleep. The first 3 days of the protocol were "sleep-satiation" days consisting of 12-h overnight sleep opportunities and 4-h daytime sleep opportunities to minimize any potential residual sleep loss upon entering the study. The next two "baseline" days consisted of 10-h overnight sleep opportunities at habitual timing. Participants were then scheduled to 24 cycles of a 20-h FD protocol and randomized to one of two sleep:wake FD conditions: Control (1:2, 6.67 h sleep opportunity, 13.33 h wake, equivalent to 8 h of sleep per 24 h day; seven participants) or CSR (1:3.3, 4.67 h sleep, 15.33 h wake, equivalent to 5.6 h of sleep per 24 h day; eight participants) (Figure 1). Use of the 20-h FD design allowed for the endogenous circadian pacemaker to run at each participant's endogenous circadian period and uncouple the timing of each fasted blood draw from circadian phase. The participants were blinded to

which condition they were randomized and the specifics of the FD protocol (e.g., time of day, day length, and date). Following the 24 cycles of FD, participants were provided five recovery days of 10 h sleep opportunities at the same circadian phase as the baseline sleep opportunities. During scheduled wakefulness, participants were allowed to engage in sedentary activities (e.g., read, talk or play board games with a researcher, and watch movies) and wakefulness was verified by continuous monitoring by research staff and continuous polysomnographic recordings.

During each 20 h day, participants were provided a nutritionist-designed, isocaloric diet consisting of 45–50% carbohydrate, 30–35% fat, and 15–20% protein adjusted for sex, weight, and age using the Harris–Benedict equation with an activity factor of 1.3 (44). During each wake episode, participants were provided a breakfast, lunch, and dinner and were instructed to consume all food provided. Subjective hunger was assessed using a visual analog scale that was given to each participant prior to and after each meal. The visual analog scale prompted the participant to identify on a 100 mm horizontal line how they felt at that moment, with each end of the line labeled with the extremes of the subjective continuum of "not at all hungry" to "extremely hungry." Participants were not given any feedback on the "value" that they identified as using this scale.

Blood for fasted hormone concentrations was drawn *via* an indwelling venous catheter approximately 5 min after scheduled awakening (**Figure 1**). Prior to the blood draw, participants remained seated in bed, but were elevated to a semi-recumbent



posture for cognitive computer testing. For the current analysis, data are from the first (study days 10–16) and last (study days 27–33) weeks of the FD protocol. Blood for melatonin concentrations was drawn hourly to enable assessment of circadian phase.

Assay Information

All assays were performed by the Brigham and Women's Hospital Research Assay Core; the Core was blinded to study condition. Leptin and active ghrelin were assayed using serum radioimmunoassay techniques (Millipore Research, St. Charles, MS, USA). The leptin assay had a sensitivity of 0.1 ng/mL, within assay coefficient of variation (CV) 5.2-5.7%, and between assay CV of 3.2-8.9%; ghrelin had a sensitivity of 7.8 pg/mL, within CV of 6.5-9.5%, and between CV of 9.6-16.2%. Insulin and cortisol were assayed using Access Chemiluminescent Immunoassay (Beckman Coulter, Fullerton, CA, USA) techniques with the insulin assay having a sensitivity of 0.03 µIU/mL, within assay CV of 2.0-4.2%, and between CV of 3.1-5.6%. The cortisol assay had a sensitivity of $0.4 \,\mu\text{g/dL}$, a within CV of 4.4-6.7%, and a between CV of 6.4-7.9%. Finally, adiponectin was assayed using enzymelinked immunosorbent assay techniques (ALPCO Diagnostics, Salem, NH, USA) with a sensitivity of 0.10 µg/mL, within assay CV of 5.0-5.4%, and between assay CV of ~6%.

Statistical Analysis

To determine circadian phase for each individual, non-orthogonal spectral analysis of hourly serum melatonin was used to estimate intrinsic circadian period and subsequent circadian phase (45), with melatonin maximum set to 0 circadian degrees, which is ~0300 hours for individuals in entrained conditions. Subjective hunger and fasted hormone concentrations were analyzed as both raw values and normalized within each participant (z-scored) and binned into 60° (~4 h) circadian bins. One participant in the CSR condition had raw insulin concentrations much higher than other participants and was identified as an extreme (interquartile range \times 3) outlier. Therefore, the data from this participant were omitted from the analysis of raw insulin concentrations. Subjective hunger and hormone concentrations were analyzed using mixed-effects models with circadian phases and condition as fixed factors and participant as a random factor to account for inter-participant differences. All statistical analyses were performed using SAS 9.4.

RESULTS

Impact of Sleep Restriction and Circadian Timing on Subjective Hunger and Appetitive Hormones

Contrary to expectations, there were no significant condition or condition-by-circadian phase interaction effects between CSR and Control conditions for subjective hunger, leptin, or ghrelin (**Figure 2**, all p > 0.16). There was, however, a robust circadian rhythm in subjective hunger (**Figures 2A,B**, both p < 0.001), such that subjective hunger levels peaked at 240° and reached a nadir at 60° for both Control and CSR conditions. Leptin, a satiety hormone, exhibited significant circadian rhythmicity

(Figures 2C,D, both p < 0.05), with a peak at 0° and a nadir at 120° for both the Control and CSR conditions. Finally, ghrelin, an appetitive hormone, also displayed a significant circadian rhythm (Figures 2E,F, both p < 0.01) with a peak at 300° and nadir at 120° for both Control and CSR conditions. All findings were similar for raw and *z*-scored variables.

Impact of Sleep Restriction and Circadian Timing on Insulin, Glucose, Adiponectin, and Cortisol

Somewhat surprisingly, fasted insulin and glucose levels did not have significant condition or condition-by-circadian phase interaction effects between CSR and Control conditions (**Figure 3**, all p > 0.12). Fasted insulin concentrations exhibited a significant circadian rhythm (**Figures 3A,B**, both p < 0.05) with a peak in concentrations between 0° and 60° and a nadir between 180° and 240° for both the Control and CSR conditions, while fasted glucose concentrations also displayed significant circadian variation (**Figures 3C,D**, both p < 0.001) with a peak at 0° for the Control condition and 120° for the CSR condition and a nadir between 240° and 300° for both the Control and CSR conditions. All findings were similar for raw and *z*-scored variables.

Adiponectin concentrations did not have significant condition or condition-by-circadian phase interaction effects between CSR and Control conditions (Figures 4A,B, both p > 0.37). Cortisol concentrations also did not display significant condition effects (**Figures 4C,D**, both p > 0.18), but did display a non-significant trend for condition-by-circadian phase interaction effects for higher raw cortisol concentrations in the CSR condition (Figure 4C, p = 0.05). Fasted adiponectin concentrations did display a significant circadian rhythm (Figures 4A,B, both p < 0.05) with a peak at 120° and 240°, for the Control and CSR conditions, respectively and a nadir at 0°-60° for both conditions. Finally, fasted cortisol also exhibited an expected robust circadian rhythm (**Figures 4C,D**, both p < 0.001) with a peak in the early morning hours at 60° and a nadir during the evening at 300° for both conditions. All findings were similar for raw and z-scored variables.

DISCUSSION

Sleep restriction, experienced by millions of individuals on a daily basis, has been associated with weight gain and poor glucose tolerance. In-laboratory studies of *acute* sleep restriction have shown that weight gain occurs due to consumption of excess nighttime calories (14–17); however, the physiological drive for the excess of consumption of calories, particularly in response to chronic insufficient sleep, is unclear. In the current study, we show that there is limited evidence for a role of CSR in levels of subjective hunger, fasted appetitive hormones, and measures of fasted glucose metabolism, however, there is strong circadian phase modulation influencing these outcomes. These findings provide valuable insight into the potentially limited role of CSR, the robust impact of circadian timing, and the potential for circadian timing of therapy (chronotherapy), in influencing fasted physiology.


FIGURE 2 | Influence of circadian phase and sleep restriction on (**A**,**B**) subjective hunger, (**C**,**D**) leptin, and (**E**,**F**) ghrelin. The Control (n = 7, 1:2 sleep:wake ratio, equivalent to 8 h sleep opportunity per 24 h day) condition is denoted by open circles and the chronic sleep restriction (CSR, n = 8, 1:3.3 sleep:wake ratio, equivalent to 5.6 h sleep opportunity per 24 h day) condition by closed circles. Data are represented as raw scores (left) and *z*-scores (right) and double plotted across circadian phase and relative clock hour for an individual with a habitual sleep time of 2300–0700 hours. Error bars represent SEM.

One of the aims of the current study was to determine whether CSR had any impact on subjective hunger ratings, as previous findings have shown sleep restricted individuals eat more calories than non-sleep restricted individuals (14–17). While we did not find a difference between groups in subjective hunger, we did find a robust circadian rhythm in hunger levels, which agrees with another study using validated circadian protocols (34). In that study, Scheer and colleagues found that levels of subjective hunger, independent of the wakefulness/sleep cycle, and thus the feeding/fasting cycle, follow a circadian rhythm such that individuals are most hungry in the evening hours and least hungry in the early morning hours (34). Carnell and colleagues have also shown a diurnal rhythm to hunger levels in obese individuals, with subjective hunger being higher in the evening as compared to the morning hours, coinciding with lower levels of peptide YY (satiety hormone) and higher levels of ghrelin (46). Our subjective hunger results display a similar peak (~1900 hours) and trough (~0700 hours), but we now add the additional findings that CSR does not impact this rhythm. The lack of a significant difference in the hunger rhythm during CSR is of note as it may add insight into



FIGURE 3 | Influence of circadian phase and sleep restriction on fasted (**A**,**B**) insulin and (**C**,**D**) glucose concentrations. The Control (n = 7, 1:2 sleep:wake ratio, equivalent to 8 h sleep opportunity per 24 h day) condition is denoted by open circles and the chronic sleep restriction (CSR, n = 7, 1:3.3 sleep:wake ratio, equivalent to 5.6 h sleep opportunity per 24 h day) condition by closed circles. Data are represented as raw scores (left) and *z*-scores (right) and double plotted across circadian phase and relative clock hour for an individual with a habitual sleep time of 2300–0700 hours. Error bars represent SEM.

why sleep restriction leads to excess caloric intake, particularly at night; sleep restricted individuals may have a higher likelihood of being awake across a longer duration of time when their internal physiology is promoting hunger if sleep is initiated at a later time. Subjective hunger does not begin to decline until between 1900 and 2300 hours, but still remains relatively high during this time. Thus, if one individual were to go to sleep at 2100 hours and another at 2300 hours, the drive for food consumption would still be reasonably high in that second individual during those two additional hours of wakefulness, and this may be driving the excess food consumption and weight gain observed during sleep restriction (14–17). It is unknown, however, if these hunger rhythms can be shifted by the light or other exogenous factors; this should be explored in future research.

In addition to not finding a difference between groups and a circadian rhythm in subjective hunger levels, we also did not find any significant differences between groups or significant rhythms in the fasted concentrations of circulating leptin and ghrelin. Leptin has been observed to follow a diurnal rhythm under fed conditions with concentrations lowest in the midafternoon, beginning to rise at ~2200 hours, and highest during the nighttime hours (~0300 hours) (35); however, these concentrations are greatly influenced by caloric intake (39) and sleep (40) and have not demonstrated circadian rhythmicity in a FD circadian protocol (47). Ghrelin has been reported to follow a diurnal rhythm with increases in the early portion of the night and decreases in the second half of the night with a trough in the morning at ~0800 hours (36-38), though these rhythms are blunted with sleep restriction suggesting that ghrelin is influenced by both the circadian and the sleep and wakefulness systems (36, 37). Our findings in leptin and ghrelin may differ from previous FD studies because we only measured fasted concentrations and there is a non-linear interaction between circadian and behavioral effects in leptin concentrations (47). Future work is needed to examine CSR in both the fed and fasted states to fully tease apart the influence of sleep restriction and circadian timing, particularly since levels of ghrelin in sleep restricted individuals have been found to predict subsequent caloric consumption (22).

Our findings of no difference in fasted insulin and glucose concentrations between the two conditions were somewhat surprising. Decreases in glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity during acute insufficient and fragmented sleep protocols have been well established (48–52), and fasted insulin has been found



FIGURE 4 | Influence of circadian phase and sleep restriction on fasted (**A**,**B**) adiponectin and (**C**,**D**) cortisol concentrations. The Control (n = 7, 1:2 sleep:wake ratio, equivalent to 8 h sleep opportunity per 24 h day) condition is denoted by open circles and the chronic sleep restriction (CSR, n = 8, 1:3.3 sleep:wake ratio, equivalent to 5.6 h sleep opportunity per 24 h day) condition by closed circles. Data are represented as raw scores (left) and *z*-scores (right) and double plotted across circadian phase and relative clock hour for an individual with a habitual sleep time of 2300–0700 hours. Error bars represent SEM.

to be lower than baseline levels after weeks of sleep restriction and circadian disruption (31). However, by using fasted levels and not oral or intravenous glucose tolerance tests as has been done previously in acute sleep restriction, we may not have challenged the system enough to see appreciable differences. Another hypothesis for why we did not observe differences between our two groups is that in previous sleep restriction studies, researchers may have been studying sleep restricted individuals at a different circadian phase than when the individuals were not sleep restricted (for example, if awakening were earlier in the sleep restriction condition), as circadian timing can independently play a role in impaired glucose metabolism (53, 54). Further supporting the premise that sleep restriction protocols may lead to studying individuals at a different circadian phase, in a previous protocol of 5 days of 5 h sleep restriction, impairments in early morning insulin sensitivity were found to be highly correlated with the circadian timing of high melatonin concentrations (55). In addition, protocols providing exogenous melatonin have found decreases in insulin secretion and sensitivity (56, 57), and individuals carrying a common variant in the melatonin receptor 1b gene have increased risk for impaired glucose regulation (58, 59), further supporting the hypothesis relating the circadian timing of melatonin to impaired glucose regulation. Our findings of no significant difference between conditions in adiponectin concentrations is in agreement with the literature that sleep restriction has limited impact on adiponectin (60, 61), though sleep restriction has been found to influence adiponectin differently depending on sex and ethnicity (61). Our limited sample size did not allow for in-depth examination of the impact of sex and ethnicity during CSR, and should be examined in future research. Finally, our findings of a non-significant trend for higher fasted cortisol in the CSR condition adds to the somewhat inconclusive literature on the impact of sleep restriction on cortisol, as acute sleep restriction has been reported to either elevate (49, 62, 63) or not change (64–66) cortisol concentrations. However, our data are in agreement with previous findings of no change in cortisol across weeks of sleep restriction and circadian disruption (31), but we now include a Control condition to add additional evidence to the limited impact of sleep restriction to the robust circadian rhythmicity of cortisol.

Our study did have several limitations and the conclusions should be considered with caution. First, we only measured the fasted hormone concentrations of the observed measures. It is unknown how these hormones would change after food consumption during CSR, which may be of importance as (i) individuals tend to ignore satiety signals during acute sleep restriction and continue to eat (15) and (ii) circadian timing without sleep restriction has been shown to dampen leptin levels when measured in the fasted and post-prandial state (47). Furthermore, we only had one fasted draw per wake episode. Additional draws may have added a temporal resolution to help detect more sensitive differences. Second, our population consisted of healthy young participants whose physiology may be able to respond quickly to the physiological challenge of sleep restriction. Though our protocol included a chronic exposure to insufficient sleep spanning across 32-days, it may not have been long enough or a sufficient amount of sleep restriction to see a metabolic inability to respond. Finally, our somewhat small sample size may have limited our ability to observe subtle differences between the two groups and as mentioned previously, reduced our capability to draw conclusions in regard to sex or ethnic differences in response to sleep restriction.

In summary, our findings demonstrate that sleep restriction may have a limited impact on hunger and fasted concentrations of hormones and that circadian timing needs to be considered when examining fasted levels of these outcomes. This information is important for clinicians who may need to make recommendations or prescribe therapies during the early morning hours and our findings could be used to help guide future chronotherapies.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this manuscript will be made available by the authors, upon request, to any qualified researcher.

REFERENCES

- Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of obesity among adults: United States, 2011–2012. NCHS Data Brief (2013) 131:1–8.
- Finucane MM, Stevens GA, Cowan MJ, Danaei G, Lin JK, Paciorek CJ, et al. National, regional, and global trends in body-mass index since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 960 country-years and 9.1 million participants. *Lancet* (2011) 377:557–67. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(10)62037-5
- de Onis M, Blossner M, Borghi E. Global prevalence and trends of overweight and obesity among preschool children. *Am J Clin Nutr* (2010) 92:1257–64. doi:10.3945/ajcn.2010.29786
- Executive Summary. Clinical guidelines on the identification, evaluation, and treatment of overweight and obesity in adults – the evidence report. National Institutes of Health. *Obes Res* (1998) 6(Suppl 2):51s–209s.
- Finkelstein EA, Trogdon JG, Cohen JW, Dietz W. Annual medical spending attributable to obesity: payer-and service-specific estimates. *Health Aff* (*Millwood*) (2009) 28:w822–31. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.28.5.w822
- Nedeltcheva AV, Scheer FA. Metabolic effects of sleep disruption, links to obesity and diabetes. *Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes* (2014) 21:293–8. doi:10.1097/MED.00000000000082
- Faraut B, Boudjeltia KZ, Vanhamme L, Kerkhofs M. Immune, inflammatory and cardiovascular consequences of sleep restriction and recovery. *Sleep Med Rev* (2012) 16:137–49. doi:10.1016/j.smrv.2011.05.001
- Cohen DA, Wang W, Wyatt JK, Kronauer RE, Dijk DJ, Czeisler CA, et al. Uncovering residual effects of chronic sleep loss on human performance. *Sci Transl Med* (2010) 2:14ra3. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3000458
- 9. Schoenborn CA, Adams PE. Health behaviors of adults: United States, 2005–2007. Vital Health Stat 10 (2010) (245):1–132.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of, and with the approval of, the Partners Healthcare Institutional Review Board (IRB #2011P001094). All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

EK obtained funding. EK and JH conducted design, data collection, data analysis, data interpretation, and writing. AM contributed to data collection, data analysis, data interpretation, and writing. CM contributed to data analysis, data interpretation, and writing.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the participants and Center for Clinical Investigation staff and their support in conducting these studies.

FUNDING

Funding for this project was provided by NIH (KL2TR002370, F32DK107146, T32HL007901, K24HL105664, R01HL114088, R01GM105018, R01HL128538, P01AG009975, R21HD086392) and NSBRI (HFP02802, HFP04201, HDP0006). The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of Harvard Catalyst, The Brigham and Women's Hospital, Harvard University and its affiliated academic health care centers, or the National Institutes of Health.

- Taheri S, Lin L, Austin D, Young T, Mignot E. Short sleep duration is associated with reduced leptin, elevated ghrelin, and increased body mass index. *PLoS Med* (2004) 1:e62. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.0010062
- Patel SR, Hu FB. Short sleep duration and weight gain: a systematic review. Obesity (2008) 16:643–53. doi:10.1038/oby.2007.118
- Garaulet M, Ortega FB, Ruiz JR, Rey-Lopez JP, Beghin L, Manios Y, et al. Short sleep duration is associated with increased obesity markers in European adolescents: effect of physical activity and dietary habits. The HELENA study. *Int J Obes (Lond)* (2011) 35:1308–17. doi:10.1038/ijo.2011.149
- Knutson KL, Van Cauter E. Associations between sleep loss and increased risk of obesity and diabetes. Ann N Y Acad Sci (2008) 1129:287–304. doi:10.1196/ annals.1417.033
- Brondel L, Romer MA, Nougues PM, Touyarou P, Davenne D. Acute partial sleep deprivation increases food intake in healthy men. *Am J Clin Nutr* (2010) 91(6):1550–9. doi:10.3945/ajcn.2009.28523
- Markwald RR, Melanson EL, Smith MR, Higgins J, Perreault L, Eckel RH, et al. Impact of insufficient sleep on total daily energy expenditure, food intake, and weight gain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:5695–700. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1216951110
- Nedeltcheva AV, Kilkus JM, Imperial J, Kasza K, Schoeller DA, Penev PD. Sleep curtailment is accompanied by increased intake of calories from snacks. *Am J Clin Nutr* (2009) 89:126–33. doi:10.3945/ajcn.2008.26574
- Spaeth AM, Dinges DF, Goel N. Effects of experimental sleep restriction on weight gain, caloric intake, and meal timing in healthy adults. *Sleep* (2013) 36:981–90. doi:10.5665/sleep.2792
- Spiegel K, Leproult R, L'Hermite-Baleriaux M, Copinschi G, Penev PD, Van Cauter E. Leptin levels are dependent on sleep duration: relationships with sympathovagal balance, carbohydrate regulation, cortisol, and thyrotropin. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (2004) 89:5762–71. doi:10.1210/jc.2004-1003

- Spiegel K, Tasali E, Penev P, Van Cauter E. Brief communication: sleep curtailment in healthy young men is associated with decreased leptin levels, elevated ghrelin levels, and increased hunger and appetite. *Ann Intern Med* (2004) 141:846–50. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-141-11-200412070-00008
- Chaput JP, Després JP, Bouchard C, Tremblay A. Short sleep duration is associated with reduced leptin levels and increased adiposity: results from the Quebec family study. *Obesity* (2007) 15:253–61. doi:10.1038/oby.2007.512
- Schmid SM, Hallschmid M, Jauch-Chara K, Born J, Schultes B. A single night of sleep deprivation increases ghrelin levels and feelings of hunger in normal-weight healthy men. *J Sleep Res* (2008) 17:331–4. doi:10.1111/ j.1365-2869.2008.00662.x
- Broussard JL, Kilkus JM, Delebecque F, Abraham V, Day A, Whitmore HR, et al. Elevated ghrelin predicts food intake during experimental sleep restriction. Obesity (2016) 24:132–8. doi:10.1002/oby.21321
- St-Onge MP, O'Keeffe M, Roberts AL, RoyChoudhury A, Laferrere B. Short sleep duration, glucose dysregulation and hormonal regulation of appetite in men and women. *Sleep* (2012) 35(11):1503–10. doi:10.5665/sleep.2198
- Chaput JP, St-Onge MP. Increased food intake by insufficient sleep in humans: are we jumping the gun on the hormonal explanation? *Front Endocrinol* (2014) 5:116. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00116
- Hill JO, Wyatt HR, Reed GW, Peters JC. Obesity and the environment: where do we go from here? Science (2003) 299:853–5. doi:10.1126/science.1079857
- Antunes LC, Levandovski R, Dantas G, Caumo W, Hidalgo MP. Obesity and shift work: chronobiological aspects. *Nutr Res Rev* (2010) 23:155–68. doi:10.1017/S0954422410000016
- Karlsson B, Knutsson A, Lindahl B. Is there an association between shift work and having a metabolic syndrome? Results from a population based study of 27,485 people. Occup Environ Med (2001) 58:747–52. doi:10.1136/oem. 58.11.747
- Shea SA. Obesity and pharmacologic control of the body clock. N Engl J Med (2012) 367:175–8. doi:10.1056/NEJMcibr1204644
- Guo Y, Liu Y, Huang X, Rong Y, He M, Wang Y, et al. The effects of shift work on sleeping quality, hypertension and diabetes in retired workers. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e71107. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0071107
- McHill AW, Phillips AJ, Czeisler CA, Keating L, Yee K, Barger LK, et al. Later circadian timing of food intake is associated with increased body fat. *Am J Clin Nutr* (2017) 106:1213–9. doi:10.3945/ajcn.117.161588
- Buxton OM, Cain SW, O'Connor SP, Porter JH, Duffy JF, Wang W, et al. Adverse metabolic consequences in humans of prolonged sleep restriction combined with circadian disruption. *Sci Transl Med* (2012) 4:129ra43. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3003200
- McHill A, Melanson E, Higgins J, Connick E, Moehlman T, Stothard E, et al. Impact of circadian misalignment on energy metabolism during simulated shiftwork. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:17302–7. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1412021111
- Morris CJ, Garcia JI, Myers S, Yang JN, Trienekens N, Scheer FA. The human circadian system has a dominating role in causing the morning/evening difference in diet-induced thermogenesis. *Obesity* (2015) 23:2053–8. doi:10.1002/ oby.21189
- Scheer FA, Morris CJ, Shea SA. The internal circadian clock increases hunger and appetite in the evening independent of food intake and other behaviors. *Obesity* (2013) 21:421–3. doi:10.1002/oby.20351
- Sinha MK, Ohannesian JP, Heiman ML, Kriauciunas A, Stephens TW, Magosin S, et al. Nocturnal rise of leptin in lean, obese, and non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus subjects. J Clin Invest (1996) 97:1344. doi:10.1172/JCI118551
- Bodosi B, Gardi J, Hajdu I, Szentirmai E, Obal F Jr, Krueger JM. Rhythms of ghrelin, leptin, and sleep in rats: effects of the normal diurnal cycle, restricted feeding, and sleep deprivation. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2004) 287:R1071–9. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00294.2004
- Dzaja A, Dalal MA, Himmerich H, Uhr M, Pollmacher T, Schuld A. Sleep enhances nocturnal plasma ghrelin levels in healthy subjects. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2004) 286:E963–7. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00527.2003
- Espelund U, Hansen TK, Hojlund K, Beck-Nielsen H, Clausen JT, Hansen BS, et al. Fasting unmasks a strong inverse association between ghrelin and cortisol in serum: studies in obese and normal-weight subjects. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2005) 90:741–6. doi:10.1210/jc.2004-0604
- Schoeller DA, Cella LK, Sinha MK, Caro JF. Entrainment of the diurnal rhythm of plasma leptin to meal timing. *J Clin Invest* (1997) 100(7):1882–7. doi:10.1172/JCI119717

- Simon C, Gronfier C, Schlienger JL, Brandenberger G. Circadian and ultradian variations of leptin in normal man under continuous enteral nutrition: relationship to sleep and body temperature. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* (1998) 83:1893–9. doi:10.1210/jcem.83.6.4864
- Duffy JF, Dijk DJ. Getting through to circadian oscillators: why use constant routines? J Biol Rhythms (2002) 17(1):4–13. doi:10.1177/074873002129002294
- Morgan L, Arendt J, Owens D, Folkard S, Hampton S, Deacon S, et al. Effects of the endogenous clock and sleep time on melatonin, insulin, glucose and lipid metabolism. *J Endocrinol* (1998) 157:443–51. doi:10.1677/joe.0. 1570443
- Shea SA, Hilton MF, Orlova C, Ayers RT, Mantzoros CS. Independent circadian and sleep/wake regulation of adipokines and glucose in humans. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2005) 90:2537–44. doi:10.1210/jc.2004-2232
- Harris JA, Benedict FG. A biometric study of human basal metabolism. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (1918) 4:370–3. doi:10.1073/pnas.4.12.370
- Czeisler CA, Duffy JF, Shanahan TL, Brown EN, Mitchell JF, Rimmer DW, et al. Stability, precision, and near-24-hour period of the human circadian pacemaker. *Science* (1999) 284:2177–81. doi:10.1126/science.284.5423.2177
- 46. Carnell S, Grillot C, Ungredda T, Ellis S, Mehta N, Holst J, et al. Morning and afternoon appetite and gut hormone responses to meal and stress challenges in obese individuals with and without binge eating disorder. *Int J Obes (Lond)* (2018) 42(4):841–9. doi:10.1038/ijo.2017.307
- Scheer FA, Hilton MF, Mantzoros CS, Shea SA. Adverse metabolic and cardiovascular consequences of circadian misalignment. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2009) 106:4453–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0808180106
- Spiegel K, Knutson K, Leproult R, Tasali E, Van Cauter E. Sleep loss: a novel risk factor for insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *J Appl Physiol* (2005) 99:2008–19. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00660.2005
- Buxton OM, Pavlova M, Reid EW, Wang W, Simonson DC, Adler GK. Sleep restriction for 1 week reduces insulin sensitivity in healthy men. *Diabetes* (2010) 59:2126–33. doi:10.2337/db09-0699
- Broussard JL, Ehrmann DA, Van Cauter E, Tasali E, Brady MJ. Impaired insulin signaling in human adipocytes after experimental sleep restriction: a randomized, crossover study. *Ann Intern Med* (2012) 157:549–57. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-157-8-201210160-00005
- Tasali E, Leproult R, Ehrmann DA, Van Cauter E. Slow-wave sleep and the risk of type 2 diabetes in humans. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:1044–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.0706446105
- Shaw ND, McHill AW, Schiavon M, Kangarloo T, Mankowski PW, Cobelli C, et al. Effect of slow-wave sleep disruption on metabolic parameters in adolescents. *Sleep* (2016) 39:1591–9. doi:10.5665/sleep.6028
- Leproult R, Holmbäck U, Van Cauter E. Circadian misalignment augments markers of insulin resistance and inflammation, independently of sleep loss. *Diabetes* (2014) 63:1860–9. doi:10.2337/db13-1546
- Morris CJ, Yang JN, Garcia JI, Myers S, Bozzi I, Wang W, et al. Endogenous circadian system and circadian misalignment impact glucose tolerance via separate mechanisms in humans. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2015) 112:E2225–34. doi:10.1073/pnas.1418955112
- Eckel RH, Depner CM, Perreault L, Markwald RR, Smith MR, McHill AW, et al. Morning circadian misalignment during short sleep duration impacts insulin sensitivity. *Curr Biol* (2015) 25:3004–10. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2015. 10.011
- Rubio-Sastre P, Scheer FA, Gomez-Abellan P, Madrid JA, Garaulet M. Acute melatonin administration in humans impairs glucose tolerance in both the morning and evening. *Sleep* (2014) 37:1715–9. doi:10.5665/sleep.4088
- Cagnacci A, Arangino S, Renzi A, Paoletti AM, Melis GB, Cagnacci P, et al. Influence of melatonin administration on glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity of postmenopausal women. *Clin Endocrinol* (2001) 54:339–46. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2265.2001.01232.x
- Tuomi T, Nagorny CL, Singh P, Bennet H, Yu Q, Alenkvist I, et al. Increased melatonin signaling is a risk factor for type 2 diabetes. *Cell Metab* (2016) 23:1067–77. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2016.04.009
- Lane JM, Chang AM, Bjonnes AC, Aeschbach D, Anderson C, Cade BE, et al. Impact of common diabetes risk variant in MTNR1B on sleep, circadian and melatonin physiology. *Diabetes* (2016) 65:1741–51. doi:10.2337/db15-0999
- Robertson MD, Russell-Jones D, Umpleby AM, Dijk DJ. Effects of three weeks of mild sleep restriction implemented in the home environment on multiple metabolic and endocrine markers in healthy young men. *Metabolism* (2013) 62:204–11. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2012.07.016

- Simpson NS, Banks S, Arroyo S, Dinges DF. Effects of sleep restriction on adiponectin levels in healthy men and women. *Physiol Behav* (2010) 101:693–8. doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2010.08.006
- 62. Leproult R, Copinschi G, Buxton O, Van Cauter E. Sleep loss results in an elevation of cortisol levels the next evening. *Sleep* (1997) 20:865–70.
- Broussard JL, Chapotot F, Abraham V, Day A, Delebecque F, Whitmore HR, et al. Sleep restriction increases free fatty acids in healthy men. *Diabetologia* (2015) 58:791–8. doi:10.1007/s00125-015-3500-4
- Schmid SM, Hallschmid M, Jauch-Chara K, Bandorf N, Born J, Schultes B. Sleep loss alters basal metabolic hormone secretion and modulates the dynamic counterregulatory response to hypoglycemia. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2007) 92:3044–51. doi:10.1210/jc.2006-2788
- 65. Donga E, van Dijk M, van Dijk JG, Biermasz NR, Lammers GJ, van Kralingen KW, et al. A single night of partial sleep deprivation induces insulin resistance in multiple metabolic pathways in healthy subjects. J Clin Endocrinol Metab (2010) 95:2963–8. doi:10.1210/jc.2009-2430
- 66. Pejovic S, Basta M, Vgontzas AN, Kritikou I, Shaffer ML, Tsaoussoglou M, et al. Effects of recovery sleep after one work week of mild sleep restriction on

interleukin-6 and cortisol secretion and daytime sleepiness and performance. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2013) 305:E890–6. doi:10.1152/ajpendo. 00301.2013

Conflict of Interest Statement: AM and CM have nothing to disclose; JH is currently employed by Vanda Pharmaceuticals Inc.; EK has received travel reimbursement from the Associated Professional Sleep Society and has served as consultant for Pfizer Inc. and in cases involving transportation safety and sleep deprivation.

The reviewer SB and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2018 McHill, Hull, McMullan and Klerman. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Sex Differences in the Impact of Obstructive Sleep Apnea on Glucose Metabolism

Karla A. Temple^{1,2}, Rachel Leproult^{1,2}, Lisa Morselli^{1,3}, David A. Ehrmann^{1,2}, Eve Van Cauter^{1,2} and Babak Mokhlesi^{1,4*}

¹ Department of Medicine, Sleep, Metabolism and Health Center, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States, ² Section of Endocrinology, Diabetes and Metabolism, Department of Medicine, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States, ³ Division of Endocrinology and Metabolism, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Iowa Carver College of Medicine, Iowa City, IA, United States, ⁴ Section of Pulmonary and Critical Care, Department of Medicine, Sleep Disorders Center, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States

Objectives: Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) is more prevalent in men and is an independent risk factor for type 2 diabetes. We aimed to determine if there are sex differences in the impact of OSA on glucose metabolism in nondiabetic overweight and obese adults.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Claudia Torres-Farfan, Universidad Austral de Chile, Chile

Reviewed by:

Barbara Morgan, University of Wisconsin-Madison, United States Hariom Yadav, Wake Forest School of Medicine, United States

*Correspondence:

Babak Mokhlesi bmokhles@medicine.bsd. uchicago.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 02 April 2018 **Accepted:** 22 June 2018 **Published:** 10 July 2018

Citation:

Temple KA, Leproult R, Morselli L, Ehrmann DA, Van Cauter E and Mokhlesi B (2018) Sex Differences in the Impact of Obstructive Sleep Apnea on Glucose Metabolism. Front. Endocrinol. 9:376. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00376 **Methods:** One hundred and forty-five men and women (age 33.4 \pm 0.6, BMI 37.2 \pm 0.7, 70.3% blacks) from the community underwent in-laboratory polysomnography. Severity of OSA was assessed by the apnea-hypopnea index (AHI). Glucose tolerance was assessed using fasting glucose, 1-h glucose, 2-h glucose and the area under the curve (AUC) during the 2-h oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT). Fasting insulin resistance was assessed by HOMA-IR, and insulin sensitivity during the OGTT was assessed by the Matsuda Index. Pancreatic beta-cell function was assessed by fasting HOMA-%B and by AUC_{insulin/glucose}, insulinogenic index, and oral disposition index (Dl_{oral}) during the OGTT. All comparisons were adjusted for age, BMI, race and severity of OSA.

Results: There were no significant demographic differences between men and women without OSA. Men and women with OSA were similar in age, BMI, and severity of OSA, but there were more black women with OSA. Compared to women with OSA, men with OSA had significantly higher fasting glucose, 1-h glucose levels, $AUC_{glucose}$, and AUC for insulin secretion rate (AUC_{ISR}) but similar 2-h glucose levels. These differences persisted in adjusted analyses. Men with OSA secreted significantly more insulin than women with OSA in order to achieve similar glucose levels. Men with OSA had significantly worse beta cell function as measured by the DI_{oral} than women with OSA. In contrast, there were no significant sex differences in measures of glucose tolerance and beta-cell function in participants without OSA.

Conclusion: Men with OSA secreted more insulin compared to women with OSA in order to maintain glucose homeostasis. The adverse impact of OSA on beta-cell responsiveness was larger in men, which may result in an overall greater risk of type 2 diabetes compared to women.

Keywords: obstructive sleep apnea, sleep-disordered breathing, diabetes, glucose tolerance, insulin resistance, beta-cell, gender, sex

Type 2 diabetes affects nearly 30 million individuals or 9.4% of the US population with an estimated 1.5 million new cases per year. Even more alarming is the significant increase in the prevalence of prediabetes (impaired fasting glucose and/or impaired glucose tolerance), an intermediate state between normal glucose tolerance and overt diabetes. According to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, the number of American adults with prediabetes increased from 57 million in 2008 to 84 million in 2015 (1). Undoubtedly the high prevalence of obesity has played a pivotal role in this epidemic. In parallel, the obesity epidemic has also resulted in an increased prevalence of obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) in the general population (2, 3).

Several clinic-based and community-based cross-sectional studies have found a robust association between the presence and severity of OSA—as measured by the apnea-hypopnea index or AHI—and insulin resistance in both men and women, independent of age and various measures of adiposity (4–10). A recent meta-analysis of 9 longitudinal studies that included 64,101 participants, with follow up ranging from 2.7 to 12.8 years, revealed that OSA is associated with incident type 2 diabetes with an adjusted pooled relative risk of 1.35 (95% CI, 1.24–1.47) (11). However, the sex-specific difference of the impact of OSA on glucose metabolism remains mostly unexplored. To that end, we aimed to quantify the impact of OSA on glucose tolerance, insulin sensitivity, beta-cell responsiveness and diabetes risk in a community-based cohort of overweight and obese men and women without diabetes.

METHODS

Participants

Subjects were recruited using flyers and public advertisement. The flyer requested healthy obese men and women between ages 18-50 to volunteer for a research study related to sleep and metabolism. Interested participants who called in to the recruitment phone line underwent a brief phone screen to assess eligibility for the study. Eligible participants were admitted to the University of Chicago General Clinical Resource Center. All subjects were between 18 and 50 years of age, with a body mass index (BMI) >25 kg/m², and free of psychiatric, endocrine and cardiovascular disorders except for well-controlled hypothyroidism and hypertension. Sleep complaints or symptoms of OSA were not used as selection criteria for the study. Shift workers, subjects with chronic insomnia, and subjects with self-reported habitual sleep duration of <6.5 h per night or more than 9 h per night as well as any subjects with diagnosis of a sleep disorder other than OSA were excluded. Other exclusion criteria included any prior or current treatment for OSA (upper airway surgery, CPAP therapy, oral appliances or supplemental oxygen), active cigarette smoking, habitual alcohol intake above 2 drinks per day, previous diagnosis of type 2 diabetes, use of antihypertensives that impact sleep or glucose metabolism (e.g., thiazide diuretics and beta blockers), caffeine intake above 300 mg per day, pregnancy, and women taking hormonal therapy. We also excluded post-menopausal women and women with established diagnosis of polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) or suspicion of PCOS based on hyperandrogenemia. All study participants gave written informed consent prior to participating in this study. This study was approved by the University of Chicago Institutional Review Board, and was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

Consented subjects had a physical examination, and a complete medical history was obtained. Height and weight were measured in all participants on the night of the polysomnography (PSG). Race was self-reported and categorized as non-Hispanic white or black. Subjects had an overnight in-laboratory PSG to assess the presence and severity of OSA. The following morning, a standard 75-g oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) was performed to measure glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity.

Polysomnography

Subjects were admitted to the University of Chicago Clinical Resource Center (CRC) and underwent an overnight inlaboratory PSG. Lights were turned off at 11 pm and turned on at 7 am. The PSG (Neurofax EEG 1100 system; Nihon Kohden, Foothill Ranch, CA) included recordings of six electroencephalogram channels, bilateral electro-oculograms, chin and tibialis electromyogram, electrocardiogram, airflow by nasal pressure transducer and oronasal thermocouples, chest and abdominal wall motion by piezo electrodes, and oxygen saturation by pulse oximeter. All PSGs were staged and scored according to the 2007 American Academy of Sleep Medicine Manual for the Scoring of Sleep and Related Events (12). Apneas were defined as total cessation of airflow for at least 10s (obstructive if respiratory effort was present and central if respiratory effort was absent). Hypopneas were scored if the magnitude of ventilation signal decreased by at least 50% of the baseline amplitude of the nasal pressure transducer for at least 10 s and were associated with either a 3% or greater drop in oxygen saturation as measured by finger pulse oximetry, or an electroencephalographic microarousal (12). AHI was defined as the total number of obstructive apneas and obstructive hypopneas per hour of sleep. Severity of OSA was measured by the AHI. A subject was considered not to have OSA if the AHI was <5, to have mild OSA if the AHI was 5-14, moderate OSA if the AHI was 15–29, and severe OSA if the AHI was > 30. The oxygen desaturation index (ODI) was defined as the total number of oxygen desaturations of at least 3% per total sleep time (TST) in hours. The microarousal index (MAI) was calculated as the total number of microarousals per hour of sleep.

Oral Glucose Tolerance Test (OGTT)

After a 12-h overnight fast, an intravenous catheter was placed into an antecubital vein for blood drawing. Baseline blood samples were drawn at -15 and 0 min for measurement of glucose, insulin, and C-peptide concentrations. At time 0 min, subjects consumed a 75-g glucose beverage over a period not to exceed 5 min. Subsequent blood samples were drawn at 30, 60, 90, and 120 min for measurement of glucose, insulin, and Cpeptide concentrations. If the fasting glucose concentration was \geq 100 mg/dl but <126 mg/dl, a diagnosis of impaired fasting glucose (IFG) was assigned; a fasting glucose concentration >126 mg/dl was diagnostic of type 2 diabetes. The glucose concentration post-2h glucose challenge was used to diagnose normal glucose tolerance (<140 mg/dL), impaired glucose tolerance (IGT; 140–199 mg/dl) and type 2 diabetes \geq 200 mg/dL) (13). Area under the curve (AUC) for glucose and insulin response was calculated for the first 2-h interval after glucose load using the trapezoidal rule (14, 15).

The degree of insulin resistance was quantified using the homeostasis model assessment index of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) [(glucose (mmol/L) • insulin (mIU/L))/22.5]. (16) Fasting HOMA-IR and area under the curve of glucose (AUC glucose) were used as measures of insulin resistance and glucose tolerance, respectively. The Matsuda Index was used as a measure of insulin sensitivity (17). Beta-cell responsiveness was assessed using the fasting HOMA-%B [(20 • insulin (mIU/L))/(glucose (mmol/L) – 3.5)], AUC_{insulin}/AUC_{glucose} [AUC_{insulin/glucose}] (16), AUC_{ISR}, and insulinogenic index (IGI) (18). Oral disposition index (DI_{Oral}) was used as a measure of beta-cell function adjusted for insulin sensitivity (18).

Assays

Plasma glucose was assayed by the glucose oxidase method (YSI Life Sciences). Serum insulin and C-Peptide were measured by chemiluminescence assays using the Immulite immunochemistry system (Diagnostic Products Corp., Los Angeles, CA). As a result of hemolysis, <1.5% of insulin values were adjusted by linear interpolation or extrapolation after examination of corresponding C-Peptide values. Hemoglobin A1c was measured using turbidimetric inhibition immunoassay (Roche Diagnostics).

Determination of Insulin Secretory Rates

In each blood sampling interval during the OGTT, the insulin secretion rate (ISR) (19) was mathematically derived from plasma C-Peptide levels using a two-compartment model for C-Peptide disappearance kinetics (20, 21). The kinetic parameters were obtained from published demographic data taking into account sex, age, and body surface area (22). The mean (±SEM) parameter values were 4.55 ± 0.0 min for the short half-life, 33.8 ± 0.08 min for the long half-life, and 0.78 ± 0.0 for the fraction of decay associated with the short half-life. The volume of distribution averaged 4.69 ± 0.05 L.

Statistical Analyses

Continuous variables are expressed as mean \pm SEM for normally distributed data, or median with 25–75% interquartile range (IQR) when the assumption of normality was not met; categorical variables are summarized as percentages (%). The main objective of this study was to determine if sex differences exist in the impact of OSA on insulin resistance and glucose tolerance (fasting HOMA-IR, AUC glucose, and Matsuda Index) and beta-cell function (HOMA-%B, AUC_{insulin/glucose}, insulinogenic index and oral disposition index). We therefore created four groups based on sex (men, women) and OSA (presence, absence). Comparisons were made separately between men and women with OSA and men and women without OSA. Unadjusted group comparisons were performed using a *t*-test for normally distributed continuous variables and the Wilcoxon/Mann-Whitney test for nonnormally distributed continuous variables. Pearson Chi Square test was used to compare categorical variables. Multivariate linear regression models were constructed to examine whether sex was independently associated with measures of glucose metabolism after adjusting for age and BMI as continuous variables, race, and severity of OSA based on the natural log of AHI (LnAHI). Dependent variables that were not normally distributed were log transformed. Given that the calculation for insulin secretion rate (ISR) takes into account body surface area, the multivariate regression models examining AUCISR did not adjust for BMI. For AHI values equal to zero, we used the formula Ln (AHI + 0.1) to log transform. P-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant. All statistical calculations were performed using JMP 9.0 statistical software for Macintosh (SAS Institute).

RESULTS

A total of 157 subjects participated in the study. An OGTT was not performed in 6 subjects who had a fasting plasma glucose \geq 126 mg/dl, consistent with the presence of undiagnosed type 2 diabetes. Four additional subjects were excluded because their HbA1c level was \geq 6.5%. Two subjects were excluded because of uncontrolled hypothyroidism. Thus the final analytic cohort included 145 subjects (90 women and 55 men). OSA, defined as AHI \geq 5 events per hour, was present in 72.7% of men and 43.3% of women (p < 0.001). We categorized the subjects by sex and presence of OSA. **Table 1** summarizes the demographics of the four groups of subjects. There were no significant differences between men and women without OSA. In those with OSA, men and women had similar age and BMI, but there were more black women than black men with OSA (p = 0.0016).

Table 2 summarizes polysomnographic differences between men and women with and without OSA. There was a statistically significant, but likely clinically less relevant, difference in AHI between men and women without OSA (1.9 vs. 1.1; p = 0.0265). In participants with OSA, the only polysomnographic difference between men and women was a lower percentage of slow wave sleep in men (p = 0.0017). Importantly, the severity of OSA was not significantly different between men and women with OSA.

The proportion of individuals with IFG varied between the 4 groups (p = 0.0004). A higher prevalence of IFG was observed in men with and without OSA (35.0 and 26.7%, respectively) compared to women with and without OSA (10.3 and 3.9%, respectively). After adjusting for age, BMI, race, and severity of OSA (*Ln*AHI), men were more likely to have IFG (odds ratio 10.2, CI 2.9–42.7; p = 0.0001). The prevalence of impaired glucose tolerance (IGT) was higher in men and women with OSA (27.5 and 20.5%, respectively) compared to men and women without OSA (6.7 and 9.8%, respectively). After adjusting for confounders, there was no significant group differences for IGT (p = 0.094).

TABLE 1 | Subject demographics.

Variable	Women without OSA $(n = 51)$	Men without OSA $(n = 15)$	p* value (n = 66)	Women with OSA $(n = 39)$	Men with OSA $(n = 40)$	p* value (n = 79)
Age (years)	30.2 ± 0.7	27.6 ± 1.6	0.091	36.0 ± 1.3	37.1 ± 1.0	0.485
BMI (kg/m ²)	35.6 ± 0.9	35.0 ± 1.6	0.757	40.3 ± 1.5	37.3 ± 1.4	0.152
Blacks, n (%)	37 (72.5)	9 (60.0)	0.353	34 (87.2)	22 (55.0)	0.0016
Non-hispanic White, n (%)	14 (27.5)	6 (40.0)		5 (12.8)	18 (45.0)	

Data are given as mean \pm SEM or n (%)

*p-values reflect student's t-test for continuous variables and Pearson coefficient for categorical variables. P-values in bold are statistically significant.

TABLE 2 | Polysomnographic variables.

Variable	Women without OSA $(n = 51)$	Men without OSA $(n = 15)$	p-value* (n = 66)	Women with OSA $(n = 39)$	Men with OSA $(n = 40)$	<i>p</i> -value* (<i>n</i> = 79)
Total sleep time (minutes)	447 (422–460)	454 (433-491)	0.239	434 (393-450)	422 (377-457)	0.791
Sleep efficiency (%)	91.4 (85.9–94.5)	94.3 (85.7–96.4)	0.449	85.6 (82.7–92.4)	86.7 (81.0–92.7)	0.961
Slow wave sleep (%)	11.6 (5.7-16.3)	5.6 (2.0–13.9)	0.076	9.1 (3.6–14.2)	1.9 (0.1–9.9)	0.0017
REM sleep (%)	23.5 (20.6–26.2)	22.5 (17.8–26.7)	0.245	19.9 (16.6–23.5)	22.2 (17.8–26.3)	0.109
AHI	1.1 (0.5–2.3)	1.9 (1.7–2.6)	0.0265	15.2 (7.3–21.7)	18.4 (11.8–28.5)	0.096
REM AHI	1.9 (0.6–4.1)	2.8 (1.3–5.3)	0.229	22.3 (5.8–37.2)	23.8 (14.2–51.4)	0.281
NREM AHI	0.7 (0.2–2.2)	1.4 (0.8–3.0)	0.0187	12.8 (7.4–21.6)	16.6 (8.6–25.1)	0.184
MAI	10.6 (7.4–14.5)	10.7 (7.3–14.1)	0.748	19.2 (17.0–26.7)	23.5 (13.4–29.3)	0.764

Data are given as median (interquartile range).

*p-values are from Wilcoxon test. P-values in bold are statistically significant.

REM, Rapid Eye Movement; AHI, Apnea-Hypopnea Index; NREM, non-Rapid Eye Movement; MAI, Microarousal Index.

Figure 1 illustrates profiles of plasma glucose, serum insulin, and ISR from the OGTT. In unadjusted analyses, men with OSA had a significantly higher fasting, 30-min and 1-h glucose levels compared to women with OSA. Men with OSA had significantly higher AUC_{Glucose} than women with OSA (p = 0.005). Although men without OSA had a higher fasting and 30-min glucose levels compared to women without OSA, the AUC_{Glucose} was similar between men and women without OSA (p = 0.204). In unadjusted analysis, the AUC_{ISR} was significantly greater in men with OSA compared to women with OSA (p = 0.0069), as well as in men without OSA compared to women without OSA (p = 0.0069), as

Tables 3, 4 summarize metabolic differences between men and women. In subjects without OSA, men had a higher fasting glucose in both unadjusted and adjusted comparisons. There were no significant differences between men and women without OSA in any of the measures of beta-cell function, measures of insulin sensitivity, and glucose tolerance. In contrast, in subjects with OSA, men had significantly higher fasting glucose, 1-hr glucose, and AUC_{Glucose}. Men with OSA secreted more insulin compared to women with OSA, as evidenced by a significantly higher AUC_{ISR}. These differences remained significant after adjusting for covariates. Men with OSA had significantly lower beta-cell function as assessed by the DI_{Oral} even after adjusting for covariates.

DISCUSSION

Our study rigorously examines sex-specific differences in the impact of OSA on glucose metabolism in relatively young overweight and obese subjects without diabetes. There were no significant differences in glucose tolerance and beta-cell function between men and women without OSA. In contrast, men with OSA had worse glucose tolerance than women with OSA despite secreting more insulin. As such, the adverse impact of OSA on beta-cell responsiveness is of greater magnitude in men, which may result in an overall greater risk of developing type 2 diabetes. Higher glucose levels and insulin responses during the OGTT (i.e., 1-h glucose and the shape of the plasma glucose curve) are indeed related to the risk of developing type 2 diabetes, particularly if the 2-h plasma glucose does not return to or below the fasting plasma glucose concentration during an OGTT is





indicative of increased insulin resistance and/or impaired betacell responsiveness, both of these being important risk factors for future type 2 diabetes.

The underlying pathogenesis of impaired glucose metabolism due to OSA is not fully understood but factors such as activation of the sympathetic nervous system, intermittent hypoxemia, oxidative stress, and low-grade systemic inflammation have been implicated. In a study of 118 nondiabetics recruited from the community who underwent a frequently sampled intravenous glucose tolerance test, the severity of OSA as measured by the AHI was independently associated with insulin sensitivity after controlling for age, sex, race and percent body fat. Moreover, the acute insulin response to glucose, a measure of beta-cell function, did not increase across OSA severity categories. Together these findings suggest that the increased diabetes risk in OSA is associated with increased insulin resistance without adequate compensation by the beta-cell (26). The sex-specific differences of the impact of OSA on glucose metabolism, however, remains mostly unexplored as most studies have predominantly included men or only women or did not take sex differences into account (4–10, 27, 28). A few cross-sectional epidemiologic studies have suggested that markers of OSA, namely observed apneas and habitual snoring, are independently associated with type 2 diabetes or prediabetes in women only (29–32). These studies

Sex, OSA and Glucose Metabolism

TABLE 3 | Fasting metabolic measures.

Variable	Women OSA- (<i>n</i> = 51)	Men OSA- (n = 15)	Unadjusted <i>p</i> (<i>n</i> = 66)	Adjusted p^* ($n = 66$)	Women OSA+ (<i>n</i> = 39)	Men OSA+ (n = 40)	Unadjusted p (n = 79)	Adjusted p^* ($n = 79$)
Fasting glucose (mg/dL)	88.5 ± 0.9	94.5 ± 2.3	0.0039	0.0028	92.1 ± 1.0	97.0 ± 1.0	0.0007	0.0010
Fasting insulin (pmol/L)	49 (31–90)	52 (21–97)	0.963	0.952	83 (56–118)	89 (48–149)	0.814	0.416
Fasting ISR ^a (pmol/min/m ²)	192 (144–240)	228 (169–340)	0.102	0.224	212 (166–334)	292 (207–453)	0.0354	0.115
HOMA–IR (mIU/mmol)	1.61 (0.98–2.89)	1.78 (0.64–3.34)	0.842	0.736	2.77 (1.92–3.70)	2.98 (1.54–5.21)	0.580	0.255
HOMA-%B (mIU/mmol)	120 (71–190)	82 (48–151)	0.335	0.318	161 (88–246)	126 (85–215)	0.430	0.800
HbA1c (%)	5.44 ± 0.04	5.43 ± 0.07	0.875	0.826	5.63 ± 0.04	5.59 ± 0.06	0.619	0.582

Data are given as mean \pm SEM or median (interquartile range) for variables that are not normally distributed.

Unadjusted p-values are from a student's t-test for variables with normal distribution, and Wilcoxon test for variables that are not normally distributed.

*p-values are from a multiple regression model adjusting for age, BMI, race, and natural log (Ln)AHI. P-values in bold are statistically significant.

^aMultiple regression models for ISR did not adjust for BMI because the calculation for ISR includes an adjustment for body surface area.

ISR, Insulin Secretion Rate; HOMA-IR, Homeostatic Model Assessment Insulin Resistance; HOMA-%B, Homeostatic Model Assessment Beta Cell Function.

TABLE 4 | Metabolic measures derived from response to oral glucose.

Variable	Women OSA- $(n = 51)$	Men OSA- (n = 15)	Unadjusted <i>p</i> (<i>n</i> = 66)	Adjusted p^* ($n = 66$)	Women OSA+ (<i>n</i> = 39)	Men OSA+ (<i>n</i> = 40)	Unadjusted p (n = 79)	Adjusted <i>p*</i> (<i>n</i> = 79)
2-h Glucose (mg/dL)	110.5 ± 3.3	107.3 ± 7.2	0.660	0.904	122.5 ± 3.3	122.4 ± 4.2	0.978	0.512
1-h Glucose (mg/dL)	125.9 ± 3.7	128.6 ± 4.3	0.709	0.718	139.7 ± 4.6	156.9 ± 5.0	0.0135	0.0225
AUC _{Glucose}	$13,995 \pm 312$	$14,805 \pm 472$	0.204	0.212	$15,247 \pm 375$	$16,893 \pm 427$	0.0050	0.0066
AUC _{Insulin}	42,920 (28,179–66,307)	54,429 (35,477–70,750)	0.520	0.786	56,8312 (35,367–119,603)	70,813 (42,415–106,936)	0.691	0.539
AUC ^a ISR	2,867 (2,213–3,630)	4,094 (3,384–5,111)	0.0030	0.055	3,993 (2,833–5,197)	4,973 (4,087–6,409)	0.0069	0.0319
AUC _{Insulin/Glucose}	57.9 (40.4–85.8)	68.4 (42.1–76.7)	0.807	0.918	71.6 (46.1–129.6)	77.0 (50.7–117.8)	0.841	0.970
DI _{Oral}	3.60 (2.20–6.74)	2.94 (2.11–7.67)	0.481	0.529	3.15 (2.24–4.72)	2.16 (1.09–3.27)	0.0090	0.0116
IGI	187 (122–290)	179 (132–205)	0.391	0.493	258 (127–425)	149 (81–299)	0.0314	0.123
Matsuda index	5.10 (3.21–8.08)	4.17 (2.61–7.45)	0.592	0.643	3.21 (1.86–4.54)	2.44 (1.58–5.16)	0.424	0.226

Data are given as mean \pm SEM or median (interquartile range) for variables that are not normally distributed.

Unadjusted p values are from a student's t-test for variables with normal distribution, and Wilcoxon test for variables that are not normally distributed.

*p-values are from a multiple regression model adjusting for age, BMI, race, and LnAHI. P-values in bold are statistically significant.

^aMultiple regression models for AUC_{ISR} did not adjust for BMI because the calculation for ISR includes an adjustment for body surface area.

AUC, Area under the curve; ISR, Insulin Secretion Rate; DI_{Oral}, Oral disposition index; IGI, Insulinogenic index.

were questionnaire based and lacked objective polysomnographic evaluation. In contrast, we quantified the presence and severity of OSA using the gold standard in-laboratory polysomnography. Our findings of increased risk of type 2 diabetes with OSA in men are consistent with findings from the largest nationwide health claims database analysis which revealed a higher prevalence of type 2 diabetes in men with OSA compared to women with OSA (33). In a Swedish clinic-based longitudinal study with 16 years of follow up, OSA was independently associated with incident type 2 diabetes in women only (34). However, this study was limited due to lack of full in-lab polysomnography, it included only 10 women with OSA and the presence of incident type 2 diabetes was obtained by questionnaires mailed to the patients. The questionnaire based nature of the study and lack of OGTT precludes any inferences regarding sex-specific mechanistic differences by which OSA may impact glucose metabolism.

A number of population-based and clinic-based studies have reported a stronger association between OSA and hypertension in men than in women (35–37). There is a paucity of studies examining sex differences of the adverse metabolic impact of OSA. Our cross-sectional analysis suggests that the adverse impact of OSA on beta-cell function is more prominent in men. Harsch and colleagues performed hyperinsulinemic euglycemic clamps after 2 days of all-night CPAP therapy in the sleep laboratory in 40 nondiabetic subjects (36 men and 4 women) with severe OSA. Although they did not measure beta-cell function, they demonstrated significant improvement in insulin sensitivity after only 2 nights of effective all-night CPAP therapy (38). Clinical trials assessing the impact of CPAP therapy on glucose metabolism in patients with OSA and type 2 diabetes, on the other hand, have yielded mixed results, in part due limited adherence to CPAP therapy (11). However, clinical trials with higher CPAP adherence in patients with either type 2 diabetes (39, 40) or prediabetes (41, 42) have found that therapeutic CPAP improves glycemic control or insulin sensitivity compared to the control group. These findings suggest that in order to derive metabolic benefits from CPAP therapy, treatment should include the great majority of the sleep period (43).

Our study has several limitations. First and foremost, its cross-sectional design does not establish the direction of causality. Second, we used derived measures of insulin resistance, glucose tolerance and beta-cell function from an OGTT alone. Although some of the derived measures of beta-cell function have been previously validated (18, 44), there is no clear consensus on how best to measure beta-cell function based on an OGTT. We therefore explored several derived measures of beta-cell function. Undoubtedly, additional studies with more detailed and intensive assessments of beta-cell function and insulin sensitivity are needed to better elucidate mechanistic pathways. Third, our study includes one night of sleep in the laboratory and therefore does not take into account variability in sleep patterns as well as participants' habitual sleep duration which can influence glucose metabolism. Fourth, although we excluded post-menopausal women, metabolic testing was not standardized to a particular phase of the menstrual cycle. Lastly, we did not assess measures of body fat distribution. This

REFERENCES

- National diabetes statistics report, 2017. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2017). Available online at: https://www.CDC.Gov/diabetes/pdfs/data/statistics/nationaldiabetes-statistics-report.Pdf (Accessed February 1, 2018).
- Peppard PE, Young T, Barnet JH, Palta M, Hagen EW, Hla KM. Increased prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in adults. *Am J Epidemiol.* (2013) 177:1006–14. doi: 10.1093/aje/kws342
- Heinzer R, Vat S, Marques-Vidal P, Marti-Soler H, Andries D, Tobback N, et al. Prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in the general population: the hypnolaus study. *Lancet Respir Med.* (2015) 3:310–8. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(15)00043-0
- Punjabi NM, Sorkin JD, Katzel LI, Goldberg AP, Schwartz AR, Smith PL. Sleep-disordered breathing and insulin resistance in middle-aged and overweight men. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2002) 165:677–82. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.165.5.2104087
- Ip MS, Lam B, Ng MM, Lam WK, Tsang KW, Lam KS. Obstructive sleep apnea is independently associated with insulin resistance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2002) 165:670–6. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.165.5.2103001
- Meslier N, Gagnadoux F, Giraud P, Person C, Ouksel H, Urban T, et al. Impaired glucose-insulin metabolism in males with obstructive sleep apnoea syndrome. *Eur Respir J.* (2003) 22:156–60. doi: 10.1183/09031936.03.00089902
- 7. Punjabi NM, Shahar E, Redline S, Gottlieb DJ, Givelber R, Resnick HE. Sleep-disordered breathing, glucose intolerance, and insulin resistance:

may be relevant given the established sex differences in fat distribution.

In summary, the adverse impact of OSA on beta-cell responsiveness is greater in men, which may result in an overall higher risk of future development of type 2 diabetes compared to women.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BM and EV designed the protocol. LM, KT, and RL recruited subjects and collected data. KT, DE, EV, and BM analyzed the data. BM drafted the manuscript. KT, EV, DE, and BM reviewed and edited the manuscript.

FUNDING

Supported by NIH grants P50-HD057796, R01-HL75025, R01-DK071696, P01 AG-11412, P60-DK20595 (The University of Chicago DRTC Laboratory), a grant from the ResMed Foundation, and NIH grant UL1-TR000430 to the University of Chicago Institute for Translational Science. BM is supported in part by NIH grant R01 HL-119161.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank Harry Whitmore, R-PSGT, from the Sleep, Metabolism and Health Center (SMAHC) at the University of Chicago, for providing expert technical assistance with the collection and scoring of polysomnographic recordings. We are also grateful to the staff of the Sleep, Metabolism and Health Center and the General Clinical Resource Center of the University of Chicago, and to the study participants.

the sleep heart health study. Am J Epidemiol. (2004) 160:521–30. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwh261

- Theorell-Haglow J, Berne C, Janson C, Lindberg E. Obstructive sleep apnoea is associated with decreased insulin sensitivity in females. *Eur Respir J.* (2008) 31:1054–60. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00074907
- Seicean S, Kirchner HL, Gottlieb DJ, Punjabi NM, Resnick H, Sanders M, et al. Sleep-disordered breathing and impaired glucose metabolism in normal-weight and overweight/obese individuals: the sleep heart health study. *Diabetes Care* (2008) 31:1001–6. doi: 10.2337/dc07-2003
- Lindberg E, Theorell-Haglow J, Svensson M, Gislason T, Berne C, Janson C. Sleep apnea and glucose metabolism: a long-term follow-up in a communitybased sample. *Chest* (2012) 142:935–42. doi: 10.1378/chest.11-1844
- 11. Reutrakul S, Mokhlesi B. Obstructive sleep apnea and diabetes: a state of the art review. *Chest* (2017) 152:1070–86. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2017.05.009
- Iber C, Ancoli-Israel S, Chesson AL, Quan SF. The American Academy of Sleep Medicine Manual for the Scoring of Sleep and Associated Events: Rules, Terminology and Technical Specifications. American Academy of Sleep Medicine (2007) 1–59.
- American Diabetes A. 2. Classification and diagnosis of diabetes: standards of medical care in diabetes-2018. *Diabetes Care* (2018) 41(Suppl. 1):S13–27. doi: 10.2337/dc18-S002
- Tai MM. A mathematical model for the determination of total area under glucose tolerance and other metabolic curves. *Diabetes Care* (1994) 17:152–4.
- Monaco JH, Anderson RL. Tai's formula is the trapezoidal rule. *Diabetes Care* (1994) 17:1224–5.

- Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and beta-cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. *Diabetologia* (1985) 28:412–9.
- Matsuda M, DeFronzo RA. Insulin sensitivity indices obtained from oral glucose tolerance testing: comparison with the euglycemic insulin clamp. *Diabetes Care* (1999) 22:1462–70.
- Utzschneider KM, Prigeon RL, Faulenbach MV, Tong J, Carr DB, Boyko EJ, et al. Oral disposition index predicts the development of future diabetes above and beyond fasting and 2-h glucose levels. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32:335–41. doi: 10.2337/dc08-1478
- Belchetz PE, Plant TM, Nakai Y, Keogh EJ, Knobil E. Hypophysial responses to continuous and intermittent delivery of hypopthalamic gonadotropinreleasing hormone. *Science* (1978) 202:631–3.
- Polonsky KS, Licinio-Paixao J, Given BD, Pugh W, Rue P, Galloway J, et al. Use of biosynthetic human c-peptide in the measurement of insulin secretion rates in normal volunteers and type i diabetic patients. *J Clin Invest.* (1986) 77:98–105.
- Polonsky KS, Rubenstein AH. Current approaches to measurement of insulin secretion. *Diabetes Metab Rev.* (1986) 2:315–29.
- 22. Van Cauter E, Mestrez F, Sturis J, Polonsky KS. Estimation of insulin secretion rates from c-peptide levels. Comparison of individual and standard kinetic parameters for c-peptide clearance. *Diabetes* (1992) 41:368–77.
- Abdul-Ghani MA, Lyssenko V, Tuomi T, Defronzo RA, Groop L. The shape of plasma glucose concentration curve during ogtt predicts future risk of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev.* (2010) 26:280–6. doi: 10.1002/dmrr. 1084
- Abdul-Ghani MA, DeFronzo RA. Plasma glucose concentration and prediction of future risk of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32 (Suppl. 2):S194–8. doi: 10.2337/dc09-S309
- 25. Oh TJ, Lim S, Kim KM, Moon JH, Choi SH, Cho YM, et al. One-hour postload plasma glucose concentration in people with normal glucose homeostasis predicts future diabetes mellitus: a 12-year community-based cohort study. *Clin Endocrinol.* (2017) 86:513–9. doi: 10.1111/cen.13280
- Punjabi NM, Beamer BA. Alterations in glucose disposal in sleepdisordered breathing. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. (2009) 179:235–40. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200809-1392OC
- Marshall NS, Wong KK, Phillips CL, Liu PY, Knuiman MW, Grunstein RR. Is sleep apnea an independent risk factor for prevalent and incident diabetes in the busselton health study? J Clin Sleep Med. (2009) 5:15–20.
- Reichmuth KJ, Austin D, Skatrud JB, Young T. Association of sleep apnea and type ii diabetes: a population-based study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2005) 172:1590–5. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200504-637OC
- Enright PL, Newman AB, Wahl PW, Manolio TA, Haponik EF, Boyle PJ. Prevalence and correlates of snoring and observed apneas in 5,201 older adults. *Sleep* (1996) 19:531–8.
- Valham F, Stegmayr B, Eriksson M, Hagg E, Lindberg E, Franklin KA. Snoring and witnessed sleep apnea is related to diabetes mellitus in women. *Sleep Med.* (2009) 10:112–7. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2007. 11.005
- 31. Sabanayagam C, Teppala S, Shankar A. Markers of sleep disordered breathing and diabetes mellitus in a multiethnic sample of us adults: results from the national health and nutrition examination survey (2005-2008). *Int J Endocrinol.* (2012) 2012:879134. doi: 10.1155/2012/879134
- Alshaarawy O, Teppala S, Shankar A. Markers of sleep-disordered breathing and prediabetes in us adults. *Int J Endocrinol.* (2012) 2012:902324. doi: 10.1155/2012/902324
- 33. Mokhlesi B, Ham SA, Gozal D. The effect of sex and age on the comorbidity burden of osa: an observational analysis from a large nationwide us health claims database. *Eur Respir J.* (2016) 47:1162–9. doi: 10.1183/13993003.01618-2015.

- Celen YT, Hedner J, Carlson J, Peker Y. Impact of gender on incident diabetes mellitus in obstructive sleep apnea: a 16-year follow-up. J Clin Sleep Med. (2010) 6:244–50.
- 35. Cano-Pumarega I, Barbe F, Esteban A, Martinez-Alonso M, Egea C, Duran-Cantolla J, et al. Sleep apnea and hypertension: are there sex differences? The vitoria sleep cohort. *Chest* (2017) 152:742–50. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2017.0 3.008
- Hedner J, Bengtsson-Bostrom K, Peker Y, Grote L, Rastam L, Lindblad U. Hypertension prevalence in obstructive sleep apnoea and sex: a population-based case-control study. *Eur Respir J.* (2006) 27:564–70. doi: 10.1183/09031936.06.00042105
- Mohsenin V, Yaggi HK, Shah N, Dziura J. The effect of gender on the prevalence of hypertension in obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep Med.* (2009) 10:759–62. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2008.09.005
- Harsch IA, Schahin SP, Radespiel-Troger M, Weintz O, Jahreiss H, Fuchs FS, et al. Continuous positive airway pressure treatment rapidly improves insulin sensitivity in patients with obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2004) 169:156–62. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200302-206OC
- 39. Martinez-Ceron E, Barquiel B, Bezos AM, Casitas R, Galera R, Garcia-Benito C, et al. Effect of continuous positive airway pressure on glycemic control in patients with obstructive sleep apnea and type 2 diabetes. A randomized clinical trial. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2016) 194:476–85. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201510-1942OC
- Mokhlesi B, Grimaldi D, Beccuti G, Abraham V, Whitmore H, Delebecque F, et al. Effect of one week of 8-hour nightly continuous positive airway pressure treatment of obstructive sleep apnea on glycemic control in type 2 diabetes: a proof-of-concept study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2016) 194:516–9. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201602-0396LE
- 41. Weinstock TG, Wang X, Rueschman M, Ismail-Beigi F, Aylor J, Babineau DC, et al. A controlled trial of cpap therapy on metabolic control in individuals with impaired glucose tolerance and sleep apnea. *Sleep* (2012) 35:617–25B. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1816
- 42. Pamidi S, Wroblewski K, Stepien M, Sharif-Sidi K, Kilkus J, Whitmore H, et al. Eight hours of nightly continuous positive airway pressure treatment of obstructive sleep apnea improves glucose metabolism in patients with prediabetes. A randomized controlled trial. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2015) 192:96–105. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201408-1564OC
- Grimaldi D, Beccuti G, Touma C, Van Cauter E, Mokhlesi B. Association of obstructive sleep apnea in rapid eye movement sleep with reduced glycemic control in type 2 diabetes: therapeutic implications. *Diabetes Care* (2014) 37:355–63. doi: 10.2337/dc13-0933
- 44. Goedecke JH, Dave JA, Faulenbach MV, Utzschneider KM, Lambert EV, West S, et al. Insulin response in relation to insulin sensitivity: An appropriate betacell response in black south african women. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32:860–5. doi: 10.2337/dc08-2048

Conflict of Interest Statement: BM is supported by National Institutes of Health grant R01HL119161 and is supported by the Merck Investigator Studies Program. EV is the principal investigator of an investigator-initiated study sponsored by Philips/Respironics.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Temple, Leproult, Morselli, Ehrmann, Van Cauter and Mokhlesi. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Poor Sleep and Obesity: Concurrent Epidemics in Adolescent Youth

Anisha Gohil^{1*} and Tamara S. Hannon²

¹ Pediatric Endocrinology Fellow, Section of Pediatric Endocrinology/Diabetology, Riley Hospital for Children at IU Health, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, United States, ² Section of Pediatric Endocrinology/Diabetology, Riley Hospital for Children at IU Health, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, United States

Poor sleep and obesity are both extraordinarily common in the US adolescent population and often occur simultaneously. This review explores the links between obesity and sleep, outlining what is known about the relationships between sleep characteristics, obesity, and cardiometabolic risk factors in youth. Sleep duration is less than optimal in teens, and decreases as age increases. This is detrimental to overall well-being and is associated with obesity in children, adolescents, and young adults. Accordingly, inadequate sleep duration is associated with poor diet quality, decreased insulin sensitivity, hyperglycemia, and prevalent cardiometabolic risk factors. Evidence suggests that poor sleep quality and altered circadian timing characterized by a preferred later sleep onset, known as "adolescent chronotype," contributes to shortened sleep duration. Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) occurs more frequently among youth with obesity, and is associated with autonomic nervous system activity promoting higher blood pressure, increased markers of cardiovascular disease risk, and insulin resistance. While there is a clear association between OSA and type 2 diabetes in adults, whether or not this association is prevalent in youth is unclear at this time. Interventions to improve both sleep duration and quality, and obesity in adolescents are scarce and more evidence is needed to determine if such interventions can improve obesity-related health outcomes.

Keywords: obesity, poor sleep, obstructive sleep apnea, sleep duration, sleep quality, diet quality, cardiometabolic risk, insulin sensitivity

INTRODUCTION

Data from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) shows the prevalence of obesity, defined as having a body mass index (BMI) at or above the 95th percentile for age and sex, in 2–19 year old youth was 16.8% in 2007–2008 and increased to 18.5% (nearly 1 in 5) in 2015–2016 (1). In addition, since 2013–2014, there has been a significant increase in obesity among youth ages 2–5 years, with an increase in prevalence from 9.3 to 13.7% in 2015–2016 (2). Thus, the burden of childhood obesity in the US continues to increase and as more youth are affected, co-morbid conditions are becoming more common (1).

Short sleep duration and poor sleep quality are also common in the pediatric population, especially in teens (3). Whether or not these two increasingly prevalent pediatric problems are physiologically linked is a topic of investigation and associations between sleep characteristics and obesity are beginning to be better understood. This review explores the links between obesity and sleep, outlining what is known about the relationships between sleep characteristics, obesity, and cardiometabolic risk factors in youth with a particular focus on sleep duration and obesity, and obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) and its metabolic consequences.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Babak Mokhlesi, University of Chicago, United States

Reviewed by:

Matilde Valencia-Flores, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico Katie O'Sullivan, University of Chicago, United States

*Correspondence:

Anisha Gohil agohil@iu.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 02 April 2018 **Accepted:** 18 June 2018 **Published:** 10 July 2018

Citation:

Gohil A and Hannon TS (2018) Poor Sleep and Obesity: Concurrent Epidemics in Adolescent Youth. Front. Endocrinol. 9:364. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00364

50

OPTIMAL SLEEP

It is clear that the majority of youth are sleeping less than is recommended for optimal health. In 2015 the National Sleep Foundation released recommendations for optimal sleep durations for healthy individuals (4). It is recommended that school-aged children, ages 6-13 years, should target 9-11h of sleep per night, while adolescents, ages 14-17 years, should target 8-10 h of sleep per night. However, according to a 2006 survey conducted by the National Sleep Foundation, actual self-reported sleep times were significantly less than 9 h in all adolescent age groups and progressively declined from early to late adolescence (5). Adolescents ages 11-12 years reported a mean sleep duration of 8.4 h, while adolescents ages 17-18 years reported just 6.9 h of sleep per night. This shortened sleep duration was largely due to later bedtimes and the adolescents were selfaware of their deficient sleep. This is particularly important because adolescents are not meeting their physiological needs for restorative sleep. Adolescent "sleep need," defined as the amount of sleep recorded when adolescents are given the opportunity to sleep for 10 h, is approximately 9 h and remains unchanged throughout adolescence (5).

SLEEP DURATION AND OBESITY

Sleep duration has been associated with obesogenic behaviors and obesity prevalence in both adult and youth populations. A study of 240 toddlers from low-income families demonstrated that decreased mean sleep duration from 9.2 to 8.5 h was significantly associated with obesity (6). Moderate-to-vigorous physical activity, measured with an Actical accelerometer, was positively related to sleep duration. While sleep characteristics such as co-sleeping, room sharing, later sleep onset time, increased sleep latency, and night awakenings did not correlate with obesity, they were associated with decreased sleep duration and obesogenic behaviors including less physical activity and poorer diet quality.

The precise mechanisms linking rapid eye movement (REM) sleep and obesity are incompletely understood, but may include decreased sleeping metabolic rate, and endocrine changes associated with decreased leptin and increased ghrelin levels promoting increased food consumption (7). Sleep deprivation is associated with decreased insulin sensitivity via alterations of the hormonal milieu including cortisol, ghrelin, leptin, growth hormone, and glucose tolerance (8, 9). These hormonal changes cause alterations in energy regulation, unhealthy food choices, increased food consumption, decreased physical activity, and perhaps a reduction in non-exercise activity thermogenesis.

Decreased REM sleep is observed in individuals with short sleep duration, and has been a proposed mechanism for the link between short sleep duration and increased weight status. A study by Liu et al. involving 335 youth examined sleep stages using polysomnography and found significant differences in overweight children compared to normal-weight children, as they slept less, had reduced sleep efficiency, decreased REM sleep time, activity and density, and longer latency to the first REM episode (7). After adjustment for demographics, pubertal status, and confounding medical conditions, 1 h less of REM sleep was associated with an approximately 2-fold increased odds of being overweight, and 1 h less of REM sleep was associated with an approximately 3-fold increased odds of being overweight.

Leptin and ghrelin are key hormones involved in appetite regulation (10). In their review article, Van Cauter et al. discussed neuroendocrine control of food intake (11). In sleep-restricted as opposed to well-rested individuals, leptin levels are decreased while ghrelin levels are increased resulting in subjective hunger. The amount of sleep restriction varied among the reviewed studies. Much less is known about leptin and ghrelin secretion and operation in children. Recent studies have shown conflicting results. While one study showed short sleep duration was associated with lower leptin levels, the other revealed short sleep duration was associated with higher leptin levels (12). **Table 1** summarizes some proposed mechanisms for poor sleep and obesity and some obesogenic behaviors seen in those with poor sleep.

The associations between sleep duration and obesity are thought to be mediated, at least in part, by diet quality. Less sleep is consistently linked with unhealthy dietary habits including larger portion sizes, increased perceived hunger, higher calorie food choices, and increased food and sugarsweetened beverage intake (13, 14). Cespedes et al. examined 1,046 parental reports of sleep and diet in children from infancy to mid-childhood (15). Sleep was measured using a calculated sleep score based on parental reported sleep duration. Diet was measured using the Youth Healthy Eating Index (YHEI). Chronic sleep insufficiency was associated with lower YHEI score. Looking independently at each factor, children with less sleep and a less healthy diet had a higher BMI z-score. It is not known whether or not these were causal associations.

A systematic review and meta-analysis of 17 observational, cohort, cross-sectional, and case-control studies from 9 countries found convincing evidence of the link between shorter sleep duration and childhood obesity (9). Sleep durations of less than 9 h (children 10 years of age or older), less than 10 h (children between 5 and 10 years of age), and less than 11 h (children less than 5 years of age) were associated with a 58% increased risk of being overweight or obese. Each hour increase in sleep duration was associated with a 9% reduced risk of being overweight or obese. Interestingly, the decreased sleep duration (defined by

TABLE 1 Proposed mechanisms and obesogenic behaviors in poor sleep a	ind
obesity.	

Proposed mechanisms	Obesogenic behaviors			
 Evening Chronotype With early wake time Social jetlag Bedtime Shift Hormonal Alterations Leptin Ghrelin 	 Unhealthy Food Choice Sugar-sweetened beverages Fast food High calorie snacks Excessive portion sizes Increased food consumption Increased perceived hunger Food preoccupation 			

Poor Sleep and Obesity

each studies' own criteria) and obesity association appeared to be stronger for boys than girls, with an odds ratio of 2.50 vs. 1.24 respectively (9), although the reason for this gender variance is not known and data from studies are conflicting (16-18). Cappuccio et al. published a meta-analysis reviewing the association between sleep duration and obesity in both youth and adults (19). Results in children correlated with previous findings (9), with an increased pooled odds of 1.89 for a shortened sleep duration associated with obesity (19). This association was also observed in adults from 12 countries and in various age groups from adolescence through late-adulthood, showing their results had a similar effect across populations and age groups.

Modifiable factors presumed to cause decreased sleep duration include evening exposure to electronic media, early school start times, academic workload, and caffeine consumption (3, 20). A systematic review of 33 studies to investigate the relationship between short sleep duration and potential mechanisms such as dietary habits, physical activity or lack thereof, screen time, and hormonal effects including, alterations in leptin and ghrelin levels, found evidence for associations of sedentary behavior, unhealthy dietary patterns, and insulin resistance with shorter sleep duration (8). Insulin resistance was assessed using one randomized controlled trial, one prospective cohort study, and one cross-sectional study, two with a negative association and one with a U-shaped association between sleep duration and HOMA-IR (homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance). Conclusions for other mechanisms of physical activity, screen time, changes in leptin and ghrelin levels were indeterminate, attributed to lack of current evidence and need for more rigorous research.

SLEEP QUALITY AND OBESITY

Other indicators of sleep quality beside sleep duration have also been implicated as risk factors for obesity, although data are sparse. The National Sleep Foundation identified indicators of sleep quality for all age groups as: sleep onset latency, number of awakenings lasting less than 5 min, wake time after sleep onset, and sleep efficiency (ratio of total sleep time to time in bed) (21). Part of a cross sectional study by Quick et al. of 1,252 college students across nine U.S. universities evaluated sleep quality by self-report using the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index and weight status using two categories, normal weight (BMI less than 25) and overweight or obese (BMI 25 or greater) (22). Poorer sleep quality was significantly associated with being overweight or obese with an odds ratio of 1.07 (95% CI 1.01– 1.13).

Fatima et al. published the first systematic review and metaanalysis looking at associations between sleep quality using the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index and overweight and obesity in youth (23). Poorer self-reported sleep quality, defined as higher sleep onset latency, more sleep disturbances, recurrent awakenings, and lower sleep efficiency, was associated with a higher odds of being overweight or obese (odds ratio of 1.46, 95% CI of 1.24–1.72), independent of sleep duration. However, some studies have not found an association between sleep quality measures aside from sleep duration and weight status in younger children (24–26). When sleep quality measures of sleep latency, wake after sleep onset, sleep duration, and sleep efficiency were collected using a parental-reported sleep diary and objectively using wrist actigraphy, no association was found between sleep quality and body mass index, body fat percentage, or waist circumference (26). Of note, there was a low prevalence of overweight and obese subjects in this study, with only 7% having a BMI in this range.

SLEEP CHRONOTYPE AND OBESITY

Adolescent preferred sleep patterns lead to decreased sleep times, both because their biologic circadian rhythm shifts toward later sleep and wake times resulting in a "late chronotype" and because of competing interests to complete schoolwork and socialize during evening and nighttime hours (3). Chronotype is the sleep timing of an individual or that individual's propensity to sleep during a particular time. Early adolescence and puberty are biologically linked to later bed time and wake time preferences, known as an evening-type circadian rhythm or evening chronotype. Pubertal adolescents and young adults have a slower escalation in "drive-to-sleep" or lower sleep pressure, compared with their prepubertal counterparts. As sleep onset is delayed by both biological and societal influences and wake times tend to be fixed, sleep deprivation accumulates.

"Bedtime shift" describes later bed times on weekends compared to weekdays and may also affect the circadian rhythm as the circadian clock cannot adapt quickly to shifts in sleep onset. Independent of sleep duration, greater bedtime shift is linked to obesity severity (14). Circadian rhythm disorder or delayed sleepphase syndrome is associated with daytime sleepiness and can lead to napping after school, ending ultimately with difficulty sleeping at night. In 186 adolescents, ages 12-17 years, sleep quality assessed using the self-reported Insomnia Severity Index, was not related to a higher BMI z-score (14). However, there was a significant association between a higher BMI z-score and a later weekend bedtime, and a greater bedtime shift. Ivers-Landis et al. evaluated self and parent-reported dietary, sleep duration, and sleep regularity parameters (bedtime shift, waketime shift, and sleep duration shift) among 315 overweight and obese adolescents (27). Late bedtime shift and wake-time shift were associated with increased sugar-sweetened beverage consumption and food preoccupation.

Both biological influence and social influences that encourage later sleep times and decreased sleep duration are associated with obesity. Social jetlag describes the alterations in one's chronotype due to social obligations such as school, work, or other social events. Roenneberg et al. assessed social jetlag and obesity in a database of 64,110 primarily central European subjects, ages 16–65 years, who had completed the Munich ChronoType Questionnaire (28). Social jetlag, defined as the difference between mid-sleep point on free days vs. work days, significantly increased the odds of being overweight by 3.3 (95% CI 2.512–4.334). The association between a late chronotype and BMI was studied in 511 young adolescents, ages 11–13 years, in the United Kingdom by Arora and Taheri in a cross-sectional study (29). A definitely evening chronotype, identified by the lowest score category on the self-reported Morningness Eveningness Questionnaire, represented 15.3% of the sample size and was positively associated with BMI z-score (p < 0.01).

Hulsegge et al. compared diet quality and quantity between 7,173 adult day workers and 683 adult shift workers using crosssectional general population data from the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition-Netherlands cohort (30). Dietary intake was assessed using a food frequency questionnaire and dietary quality was assessed using the Mediterranean Diet Score and WHO-based Healthy Diet Indicator. Although shift workers had a similar diet quality to day workers, their energy intake was higher by 56 kcal/day (95% CI of 10-101). Shift workers with five or more night shifts per month had the highest energy intake, taking in an additional 103 kcal/day (95% CI of 29-176) than day workers consumed. These results suggest high energy intake may contribute to the metabolic disturbances (30), such as increased body weight, elevated systolic blood pressures, dysglycemia, type 2 diabetes, dyslipidemia, and cardiovascular disease, which have been linked with shift work (31).

SLEEP, GLUCOSE METABOLISM, AND CARDIOMETABOLIC RISK

Current evidence indicates sleep disturbances contribute to alternations in glucose metabolism and increased cardiometabolic risk (32-34). Similar to adults, poor selfreported sleep quality in youth has been associated with components of the metabolic syndrome, including dyslipidemia, higher blood pressure, and markers of insulin resistance (35-39). Alterations in leptin, ghrelin, and cortisol levels and increased sympathetic nervous system activity are thought to contribute to an atherogenic lipid profile (40). Qian et al. proposed that sleep fragmentation alters lipid metabolism via its effect on elevated cortisol levels, increased systemic inflammation, increased food intake, and obesity (41). Increased sympathetic nervous system activity secondary to insufficient sleep contributes to hypertension (38). Moreover, deficient deeper stages of sleep (REM and slow-wave sleep) are associated with an elevated morning blood pressure in obese adolescents, independent of weight status (36). If poor sleep is contributing to elevated blood pressures and metabolic syndrome in youth, interventions should be pursued, as the cumulative effects of these risk factors in obese youth are significant.

In 2016, the first study was published that investigated the association between sleep deprivation and insulin sensitivity performed via hyperglycemic clamp in 81 adolescents (32). Those with sleep deprivation, defined as less than 8 h of sleep per night, had a lower clamp-derived insulin sensitivity index, compared to those with sufficient sleep, defined as 8 h or more.

Other pediatric studies indicate obese children and adolescents who report less than 9 h of sleep per night have higher fasting insulin and HOMA-IR levels, and lower high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) levels (42). Interestingly, a U-shaped distribution was observed, as those with intermediate sleep durations, 9–10 h for 10–13 year olds and 8–9 h for 14–15 year olds, had the lowest HOMA-IR, higher HDL-C, and lower aspartate aminotransferase (AST). Those with higher or lower sleep durations had higher HOMA-IR consistent with greater insulin resistance. This U-shaped distribution has been demonstrated for sleep duration and hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) and glucose levels during an oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) as well (33, 43).

OBSTRUCTIVE SLEEP APNEA IN OBESE ADULTS WITH TYPE 2 DIABETES

A strong association between type 2 diabetes and OSA is seen in overweight and obese adults (44). The Sleep AHEAD (Action for Health in Diabetes) Study is an ancillary study measuring the prevalence of OSA in participants in the Look AHEAD study, a 16-center prospective trial examining the effects of an intensive lifestyle program in overweight and obese adults with type 2 diabetes (44). The Sleep AHEAD study demonstrated an alarmingly high prevalence of undiagnosed OSA in this population at 86% and an elevated average apnea-hypopnea index (AHI) of 20.5 events per hour. The only significant predictor of OSA was a higher waist circumference, but subjects with a higher BMI were more likely to have severe OSA (44). A meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies to evaluate the association between OSA severity and the risk for type 2 diabetes was performed by Wang et al. and included 6 prospective studies with almost 6,000 adult patients (45). Included studies used only objective measurements for the diagnosis of OSA and found moderate (AHI 15 to less than 30) and severe OSA (AHI 30 or greater) was an independent risk factor for type 2 diabetes in adults. Another meta-analysis of prospective and retrospective cohort studies in adults to assess the association between OSA and metabolic syndrome involved 10 studies with just over 2,000 patients (46). This meta-analysis revealed OSA was a significant risk factor for components of the metabolic syndrome, specifically higher systolic blood pressure, lower HDL, higher LDL (low-density lipoprotein), and higher triglyceride levels.

Importantly, the Sleep AHEAD study focused on the effect of weight loss on OSA (47). The two intervention groups in Look AHEAD and Sleep AHEAD are Intensive Lifestyle Intervention (ILI) and Diabetes Support and Education (DSE). ILI gives participants specific and detailed recommendations for portion control, daily caloric intake limits, and a physical activity requirement. Whereas DSE provides education and support on diet, physical activity, and social support, but without specific behavioral strategies (47, 48). Studies looking at the effects of weight loss on OSA in obese adults with type 2 diabetes are promising for the ILI group, as this group lost significantly more weight and had a significant decrease in the AHI after 1 year (48). At 1 year, three times more participants in the ILI than the DSE group had total OSA remission and severe OSA prevalence was halved in the ILI group. This effect of improved AHI in the ILI group was sustained even over the long-term period of 4 years despite a 50% regain in weight, suggesting the benefits of this program are more than just weight loss alone (47).

Proposed mechanisms for an association between OSA and dysglycemia are multifactorial. OSA can lead to activation of the sympathetic nervous system, increased leptin and ghrelin levels contributing to increased appetite and food intake, decreased adiponectin level, oxidative stress, inflammation and obesity which all ultimately contribute to insulin resistance (49, 50). The relationship between OSA and type 2 diabetes may be explained by the stage of sleep when apneas and hypopneas are occurring, as these episodes are longer and have greater oxygen desaturations during REM vs. non-REM sleep, subsequently leading to greater sympathetic nervous system activity (51). These alterations may have an effect on insulin release and activity as an altered sympathetic/parasympathetic balance may affect hormones involved in glucose regulation (52). In a cohort of 115 adult subjects, only the REM AHI was associated with an increased HbA1c (52).

OBESITY AND METABOLIC CONSEQUENCES OF OSA IN YOUTH

In youth, the association between OSA and type 2 diabetes is less clear (33). Previous studies have shown inconsistencies across studies in youth, with small sample sizes and pubertal effects on insulin sensitivity affecting measures. A recent systematic review and meta-analysis of 10 studies by Patinkin et al. attempted to clarify relationships between OSA and metabolic risk markers in youth by focusing on studies with exclusively adolescent participants (53). OSA in adolescence was associated with dyslipidemia, hypertension, and insulin resistance as measured by HOMA-IR, as in adults.

A few pediatric studies have evaluated OSA and glucose homeostasis in obese youth (54-57) and have provided preliminary evidence of an association between OSA and lower insulin sensitivity with increased fasting plasma insulin and glucose levels, independent of BMI (33). Despite similar degrees of obesity, adolescents with moderate or severe OSA (AHI 5 or greater), as opposed to mild or no OSA, had significantly higher HOMA-IR (p = 0.0497) and fasting insulin levels (p = 0.037) (58). Redline et al. reported a cohort study in which 70% of adolescents with sleep-disordered breathing (SDB) were overweight and 59% of them met criteria for metabolic syndrome, notably elevated blood pressure, LDL, and fasting insulin levels, again independent of BMI (57). Only 16% of overweight adolescents without SDB had metabolic syndrome and after adjustment for age, race, sex, and prematurity, adolescents with SDB had an increased odds of 6.49 (95% CI 2.52-16.70) for metabolic syndrome compared to overweight adolescents without SDB.

A study from Beijing, involving 558 participants ages 14–28 years, demonstrated that even youth with high-risk for OSA measured by self-reported Berlin Questionnaire score had higher cardiometabolic risk including dyslipidemia, higher glucose levels during OGTT, elevated liver enzymes, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, metabolic syndrome, and worse echocardiographic

parameters, specifically higher interventricular septum thickness, left ventricular end diastolic diameter, and left ventricular posterior wall thickness (59).

However, there are also pediatric studies which have not reported a link between OSA and increased markers of metabolic risk. Erdim et al. did not find an association between OSA measured with overnight polysomnography and metabolic syndrome in 104 obese adolescents (60). AHI was 1 or greater in 47.2% of youth without metabolic syndrome and in 49% of youth with metabolic syndrome. In an attempt to focus on the association of metabolic syndrome and OSA in obese adolescents by minimizing confounding factors, they uniquely excluded patients with grade 3 or 4 adenoidal or tonsillar hypertrophy, a known common cause of OSA. Narang et al. found that intermittent nocturnal hypoxia, not OSA measured by AHI was associated with a higher fasting insulin level, more insulin resistance as measured by HOMA-IR, higher HbA1c, and increased AST and ALT after correction for waist-to-height ratio (61). These studies used different criteria for evaluating metabolic risk and therefore, larger studies with uniform outcome measures are needed.

A prospective, cross-sectional study by Hannon et al. of 57 obese adolescents with either normal glucose tolerance, dysglycemia, or type 2 diabetes showed those with dysglycemia or type 2 diabetes tended to have a higher AHI, but no linear relationship between glycemia and AHI was established (62). Another prospective, cross-sectional study by Shalitin et al. compared 11 obese youth with type 2 diabetes compared to 30 obese youth without diabetes who were BMI-SDS matched in order to evaluate the frequency and severity of OSA between these groups (63). The age range of youth for both groups was 6-21 years and mild OSA was defined as an AHI greater than 1, while moderate to severe OSA was defined as an AHI 5 or greater. There was no significant difference in the frequency or severity of OSA between obese patients with type 2 diabetes and those with normoglycemia. The power of these relatively small studies to detect a significant association has been limited. Nevertheless, if there is an association between OSA and poor glycemic outcomes and type 2 diabetes in youth, this would be important for intervention and prevention efforts in these obese youth. This calls for more support for large pediatric studies to clearly delineate the association between OSA and dysglycemia in obese youth. Table 2 includes suggested areas in need of further research, especially in youth.

TABLE 2 | Areas for future research in sleep and obesity in youth.

Sleep and Dyslipidemia

- Mechanisms to Determine Causality between Sleep and Obesity
- Chronotype and Obesity
- Obesity and risk for Type 2 Diabetes
- OSA and risk for Type 2 Diabetes
- Sleep Interventions to Improve Obesity and Cardiometabolic Risk

A systematic review of outcomes of OSA treatment in obese vouth showed that obese children are significantly more likely to have persistent OSA after adenotonsillectomy than normalweight youth and consistent with results in adults, either behavior or surgical weight loss, significantly improves OSA in obese youth (64). However, studies are few and laden with limitations, demonstrating the need for more research into weight loss as a treatment option. Positive airway pressure is also effective, but adherence is a major challenge (64). A systematic review and meta-analysis of six studies assessed the effects of continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) in adult patients with type 2 diabetes and OSA (65). Results showed improved insulin sensitivity, but no decrease in BMI or HbA1c level with at least 3 months of CPAP. Another adult study summarizing three randomized controlled trials with 149 total patients showed that CPAP withdrawal in patients with optimal compliance was associated with a return of OSA and clinically significant increases in blood pressure (66). In the CPAP withdrawal group compared to the CPAP continuation group, office systolic blood pressure, home systolic blood pressure, office diastolic blood pressure, and home diastolic blood pressure all significantly increased. In adults, improved CPAP adherence that involves more coverage of REM sleep, can improve HbA1c (51, 52).

SLEEP INTERVENTIONS AND HEALTH IN YOUTH

Although the association between poor sleep and obesity is clear, causation has yet to be determined. Preliminary studies in youth show some evidence that improved sleep may improve obesity risk (67). In fact, interventions such as earlier bedtimes, later wake times, and other healthy sleep behaviors could be low-cost (9). A pilot study using a sleep hygiene program involving 33 adolescents showed improvement in self-reported sleep quality

REFERENCES

- Hales CM, Fryar CD, Carroll MD, Freedman DS, Ogden CL. Trends in obesity and severe obesity prevalence in US youth and adults by sex and age, 2007-2008 to 2015-2016. *JAMA* (2018) 319:1723–25. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.3060
- Skinner AC, Ravanbakht SN, Skelton JA, Perrin EM, Armstrong SC. Prevalence of obesity and severe obesity in US children, 1999–2016. *Pediatrics* (2018) 141:e20173459. doi: 10.1542/peds.2017-3459
- Owens J, Group ASW. Insufficient sleep in adolescents and young adults: an update on causes and consequences. *Pediatrics* (2014) 134:e921-e32. doi: 10.1542/peds.2014-1696
- Hirshkowitz M, Whiton K, Albert SM, Alessi C, Bruni O, DonCarlos L, et al. National Sleep Foundation's sleep time duration recommendations: methodology and results summary. *Sleep Health* (2015) 1:40–3. doi: 10.1016/j.sleh.2014. 12.010
- Van Cauter E, Knutson KL. Sleep and the epidemic of obesity in children and adults. Eur J Endocrinol. (2008) 159(suppl 1):S59–66. doi: 10.1530/EJE-08-0298

and BMI z-scores, but not sleep duration measured by actigraphy (68). Sleep quality was measured using participant or parent questionnaires (Adolescent Sleep Hygiene Scale, Pittsburgh Sleepiness Scale, Sleep Disturbance Scale for Children, and Pediatric Daytime Sleepiness Scale). BMI z-scores decreased significantly from a baseline mean of 0.79 (*SD* 1.18) to a post-intervention mean of 0.66 (*SD* 1.19). While preliminary studies are showing potential, well-designed randomized controlled trials to assess if sleep interventions ultimately improve obesity and cardiometabolic health in youth are warranted.

CONCLUSION

Poor sleep and obesity are concurrent epidemics in youth. Insufficient sleep duration and poorer sleep quality are associated with a greater BMI and markers of cardiometabolic risk, including insulin resistance, dyslipidemia, and higher blood pressure in youth. Obese youth are more likely to have OSA linked with cardiometabolic risk, but a clear association between OSA and type 2 diabetes in youth has not been established. Whether sleep interventions can improve pediatric obesity and cardiometabolic health in youth is yet to be determined.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AG and TH contributed to concept and outline of the manuscript. AG wrote the first draft and sections of the manuscript. TH revised manuscript critically for important intellectual content. AG and TH contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved submitted version. AG and TH agree to be accountable for all aspects of the work.

FUNDING

Schowalter Scholar grant from Indiana University School of Medicine.

- Hager ER, Calamaro CJ, Bentley LM, Hurley KM, Wang Y, Black MM. Nighttime sleep duration and sleep behaviors among toddlers from lowincome families: associations with obesogenic behaviors and obesity and the role of parenting. *Child Obes*. (2016) 12:392–400. doi: 10.1089/chi.2015.0252
- Liu X, Forbes EE, Ryan ND, Rofey D, Hannon TS, Dahl RE. Rapid eye movement sleep in relation to overweight in children and adolescents. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* (2008) 65:924–32. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.65.8.924
- Felso R, Lohner S, Hollódy K, Erhardt É, Molnár D. Relationship between sleep duration and childhood obesity: systematic review including the potential underlying mechanisms. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* (2017) 27:751– 61. doi: 10.1016/j.numecd.2017.07.008
- Chen X, Beydoun MA, Wang Y. Is sleep duration associated with childhood obesity? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obesity* (2008) 16:265–74. doi: 10.1038/oby.2007.63
- Knutson KL. Impact of sleep and sleep loss on glucose homeostasis and appetite regulation. Sleep Med Clin. (2007) 2:187–97. doi: 10.1016/j.jsmc.2007.03.004
- Van Cauter E, Spiegel K, Tasali E, Leproult R. Metabolic consequences of sleep and sleep loss. *Sleep Med.* (2008) 9:S23–8. doi: 10.1016/S1389-9457(08)70013-3

- Miller AL, Lumeng JC, LeBourgeois MK. Sleep patterns and obesity in childhood. *Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes.* (2015) 22:41–7. doi: 10.1097/MED.00000000000125
- Capers PL, Fobian AD, Kaiser KA, Borah R, Allison DB. A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials of the impact of sleep duration on adiposity and components of energy balance. *Obes Rev.* (2015) 16:771–82. doi: 10.1111/obr.12296
- Hayes JF, Balantekin KN, Altman M, Wilfley DE, Taylor CB, Williams J. Sleep patterns and quality are associated with severity of obesity and weight-related behaviors in adolescents with overweight and obesity. *Child Obes.* (2018) 14:11–7. doi: 10.1089/chi.2017.0148
- Cespedes EM, Hu FB, Redline S, Rosner B, Gillman MW, Rifas-Shiman SL, et al. Chronic insufficient sleep and diet quality: contributors to childhood obesity. *Obesity* (2016) 24:184–90. doi: 10.1002/oby.21196
- Koren D, Dumin M, Gozal D. Role of sleep quality in the metabolic syndrome. Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes. (2016) 9:281–310. doi: 10.2147/DMSO.S95120
- Hitze B, Bosy-Westphal A, Bielfeldt F, Settler U, Plachta-Danielzik S, Pfeuffer M, et al. Determinants and impact of sleep duration in children and adolescents: data of the Kiel Obesity Prevention Study. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* (2009) 63:739–46. doi: 10.1038/ejcn.2008.41
- Patel SR, Hu FB. Short sleep duration and weight gain: a systematic review. Obesity (2008) 16:643–53. doi: 10.1038/oby.2007.118
- Cappuccio FP, Taggart FM, Kandala N-B, Currie A, Peile E, Stranges S, et al. Meta-analysis of short sleep duration and obesity in children and adults. *Sleep* (2008) 31:619–26. doi: 10.1093/sleep/31.5.619
- Gillen-O'Neel C, Huynh VW, Fuligni AJ. To study or to sleep? The academic costs of extra studying at the expense of sleep. *Child Dev.* (2013) 84:133–42. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2012.01834.x
- Ohayon M, Wickwire EM, Hirshkowitz M, Albert SM, Avidan A, Daly FJ, et al. National Sleep Foundation's sleep quality recommendations: first report. *Sleep Health* (2017) 3:6–19. doi: 10.1016/j.sleh.2016.11.006
- Quick V, Byrd-Bredbenner C, White AA, Brown O, Colby S, Shoff S, et al. Eat, sleep, work, play: associations of weight status and health-related behaviors among young adult college students. *Am J Health Promot.* (2014) 29:e64–72. doi: 10.4278/ajhp.130327-QUAN-130
- Fatima Y, Mamun A. Sleep quality and obesity in young subjects: a metaanalysis. Obes Rev. (2016) 17:1154–66. doi: 10.1111/obr.12444
- Gupta NK, Mueller WH, Chan W, Meininger JC. Is obesity associated with poor sleep quality in adolescents? *Am J Hum Biol.* (2002) 14:762–8. doi: 10.1002/ajhb.10093
- Mota J, Vale S. Associations between sleep quality with cardiorespiratory fitness and BMI among adolescent girls. *Am J Hum Biol.* (2010) 22:473–5. doi: 10.1002/ajhb.21019
- Michels N, Verbeiren A, Ahrens W, De Henauw S, Sioen I. Children's sleep quality: relation with sleep duration and adiposity. *Public Health* (2014) 128:488–90. doi: 10.1016/j.puhe.2014.02.003
- Ievers-Landis CE, Kneifel A, Giesel J, Rahman F, Narasimhan S, Uli N, et al. Dietary intake and eating-related cognitions related to sleep among adolescents who are overweight or obese. *J Pediatr Psychol.* (2016) 41:670–9. doi: 10.1093/jpepsy/jsw017
- Roenneberg T, Allebrandt KV, Merrow M, Vetter C. Social jetlag and obesity. Curr Biol. (2012) 22:939–43. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2012.03.038
- Arora T, Taheri S. Associations among late chronotype, body mass index and dietary behaviors in young adolescents. *Int J Obes.* (2015) 39:39–44. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2014.157
- Hulsegge G, Boer J, van der Beek AJ, Verschuren W, Sluijs I, Vermeulen R, et al. Shift workers have a similar diet quality but higher energy intake than day workers. *Scand J Work Environ Health* (2016) 42:459–68. doi: 10.5271/sjweh.3593
- Brum MCB, Dantas Filho FF, Schnorr CC, Bottega GB, Rodrigues TC. Shift work and its association with metabolic disorders. *Diabetol Metab Syndr.* (2015) 7:45. doi: 10.1186/s13098-015-0041-4
- 32. De Bernardi Rodrigues AM, da Silva CdeC, Vasques AC, Camilo DF, Barreiro F, Cassani RS, et al. Association of sleep deprivation with reduction in insulin sensitivity as assessed by the hyperglycemic clamp technique in adolescents. *JAMA Pediatr*. (2016) 170:487–94. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.20 15.4365

- Koren D, O'Sullivan KL, Mokhlesi B. Metabolic and glycemic sequelae of sleep disturbances in children and adults. *Curr Diabetes Rep.* (2015) 15:562. doi: 10.1007/s11892-014-0562-5
- Matthews KA, Pantesco EJ. Sleep characteristics and cardiovascular risk in children and adolescents: an enumerative review. *Sleep Med.* (2016) 18:36–49. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2015.06.004
- Narang I, Manlhiot C, Davies-Shaw J, Gibson D, Chahal N, Stearne K, et al. Sleep disturbance and cardiovascular risk in adolescents. *CMAJ* (2012) 184:E913–20. doi: 10.1503/cmaj.111589
- Hannon TS, Tu W, Watson SE, Jalou H, Chakravorty S, Arslanian SA. Morning blood pressure is associated with sleep quality in obese adolescents. *J Pediatr.* (2014) 164:313–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2013.10.011
- Tu W, Eckert GJ, DiMeglio LA, Yu Z, Jung J, Pratt JH. Intensified effect of adiposity on blood pressure in overweight and obese children. *Hypertension* (2011) 58:818–24. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.111.175695
- Knutson KL. Sleep duration and cardiometabolic risk: a review of the epidemiologic evidence. *Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2010) 24:731– 43. doi: 10.1016/j.beem.2010.07.001
- Xi B, He D, Zhang M, Xue J, Zhou D. Short sleep duration predicts risk of metabolic syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sleep Med Rev.* (2014) 18:293–7. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2013.06.001
- Abreu GdA, Barufaldi LA, Bloch KV, Szklo M. A systematic review on sleep duration and dyslipidemia in adolescents: understanding inconsistencies. *Arq Bras Cardiol.* (2015) 105:418–25. doi: 10.5935/abc.201 50121
- Qian Y, Yi H, Zou J, Meng L, Tang X, Zhu H, et al. Independent association between sleep fragmentation and dyslipidemia in patients with obstructive sleep apnea. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:26089. doi: 10.1038/srep26089
- Sayin FK, Buyukinan M. Sleep duration and media time have a major impact on insulin resistance and metabolic risk factors in obese children and adolescents. *Child Obes*. (2016) 12:272–8. doi: 10.1089/chi.2015.0126
- Koren D, Katz LEL, Brar PC, Gallagher PR, Berkowitz RI, Brooks LJ. Sleep architecture and glucose and insulin homeostasis in obese adolescents. *Diabetes Care* (2011) 34:2442–7. doi: 10.2337/dc11-1093
- Foster GD, Sanders MH, Millman R, Zammit G, Borradaile KE, Newman AB, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea among obese patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32:1017–9. doi: 10.2337/dc08-1776
- Wang X, Bi Y, Zhang Q, Pan F. Obstructive sleep apnoea and the risk of type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *Respirology* (2013) 18:140–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1843.2012.02267.x
- Kong D-L, Qin Z, Wang W, Pan Y, Kang J, Pang J. Association between obstructive sleep apnea and metabolic syndrome: a meta-analysis. *Clin Invest Med.* (2016) 39:161–72. doi: 10.25011/cim.v39i5.27148
- Kuna ST, Reboussin DM, Borradaile KE, Sanders MH, Millman RP, Zammit G, et al. Long-term effect of weight loss on obstructive sleep apnea severity in obese patients with type 2 diabetes. *Sleep* (2013) 36:641–9. doi: 10.5665/sleep.2618
- Foster GD, Borradaile KE, Sanders MH, Millman R, Zammit G, Newman AB, et al. A randomized study on the effect of weight loss on obstructive sleep apnea among obese patients with type 2 diabetes: the Sleep AHEAD study. Arch Intern Med. (2009) 169:1619–26. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed. 2009.266
- Tahrani AA, Ali A. Obstructive sleep apnoea and type 2 diabetes. Eur Endocrinol. (2014) 10:43–50. doi: 10.17925/USE.2014.10.01.35
- Tasali E, Ip MS. Obstructive sleep apnea and metabolic syndrome: alterations in glucose metabolism and inflammation. *Proc Am Thorac Soc.* (2008) 5:207– 17. doi: 10.1513/pats.200708-139MG
- Kaur A, Mokhlesi B. The effect of OSA therapy on glucose metabolism: it's all about cpap adherence!. J Clin Sleep Med. (2017) 13:365–7. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.6480
- Grimaldi D, Beccuti G, Touma C, Van Cauter E, Mokhlesi B. Association of obstructive sleep apnea in rapid eye movement sleep with reduced glycemic control in type 2 diabetes: therapeutic implications. *Diabetes Care* (2014) 37:355–63. doi: 10.2337/dc13-0933
- Patinkin ZW, Feinn R, Santos M. Metabolic consequences of obstructive sleep apnea in adolescents with obesity: a systematic literature review and meta-analysis. *Child Obes*. (2017) 13:102–10. doi: 10.1089/chi.2016.0248

- Bhushan B, Maddalozzo J, Sheldon SH, Haymond S, Rychlik K, Lales GC, et al. Metabolic alterations in children with obstructive sleep apnea. *Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol.* (2014) 78:854–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ijporl.2014.02.028
- Lesser DJ, Bhatia R, Tran WH, Oliveira F, Ortega R, Keens TG, et al. Sleep fragmentation and intermittent hypoxemia are associated with decreased insulin sensitivity in obese adolescent Latino males. *Pediatr Res.* (2012) 72:293–8. doi: 10.1038/pr.2012.73
- Hannon TS, Lee S, Chakravorty S, Lin Y, Arslanian SA. Sleep-disordered breathing in obese adolescents is associated with visceral adiposity and markers of insulin resistance. *Int J Pediatr Obes.* (2011) 6:157–60. doi: 10.3109/17477166.2010.482156
- Redline S, Storfer-Isser A, Rosen CL, Johnson NL, Kirchner HL, Emancipator J, et al. Association between metabolic syndrome and sleep-disordered breathing in adolescents. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2007) 176:401–8. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200703-375OC
- Watson SE, Li Z, Tu W, Jalou H, Brubaker JL, Gupta S, et al. Obstructive sleep apnoea in obese adolescents and cardiometabolic risk markers. *Pediatr Obes*. (2014) 9:471–7. doi: 10.1111/j.2047-6310.2013.00198.x
- 59. Qu X-X, Esangbedo IC, Zhang X-J, Liu S-J, Li L-X, Gao S, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea syndrome is associated with metabolic syndrome among adolescents and youth in Beijing: data from Beijing child and adolescent metabolic syndrome study. *Chin Med J.* (2015) 128:2278–83. doi: 10.4103/0366-6999.163394
- Erdim I, Akcay T, Yilmazer R, Erdur O, Kayhan FT. Is metabolic syndrome associated with obstructive sleep apnea in obese adolescents? *J Clin Sleep Med*. (2015) 11:1371–6. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.5266
- Narang I, McCrindle BW, Manlhiot C, Lu Z, Al-Saleh S, Birken CS, et al. Intermittent nocturnal hypoxia and metabolic risk in obese adolescents with obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep Breath*. (2018) doi: 10.1007/s11325-018-1631-9. [Epub ahead of print].
- Hannon TS, Watson SE, Jalou HE, Chakravorty S, Mather KJ, Arslanian SA. Characteristics of obstructive sleep apnea across the spectrum of glucose tolerance in obese adolescents. *Front Endocrinol.* (2017) 9:281. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00281
- 63. Shalitin S, Tauman R, Meyerovitch J, Sivan Y. Are frequency and severity of sleep-disordered breathing in obese children

and youth with and without type 2 diabetes mellitus different? *Acta Diabetol.* (2014) 51:757–64. doi: 10.1007/s00592-014-0583-1

- Andersen IG, Holm J-C, Homøe P. Obstructive sleep apnea in obese children and adolescents, treatment methods and outcome of treatment–a systematic review. *Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol.* (2016) 87:190–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ijporl.2016.06.017
- 65. Feng Y, Zhang Z, Dong Z-z. Effects of continuous positive airway pressure therapy on glycaemic control, insulin sensitivity and body mass index in patients with obstructive sleep apnoea and type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. NPJ Prim Care Respir Med. (2015) 25:15005. doi: 10.1038/npipcrm.2015.5
- Schwarz EI, Schlatzer C, Rossi VA, Stradling JR, Kohler M. Effect of CPAP Withdrawal on BP in OSA: data from three randomized controlled trials. *Chest J.* (2016) 150:1202–10. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2016. 07.012
- Hart CN, Hawley NL, Wing RR. Development of a behavioral sleep intervention as a novel approach for pediatric obesity in school-aged children. *Sleep Med* Clin. (2016) 11:515–23. doi: 10.1016/j.jsmc.2016. 08.002
- Tan E, Healey D, Gray AR, Galland BC. Sleep hygiene intervention for youth aged 10 to 18 years with problematic sleep: a before-after pilot study. *BMC Pediatr.* (2012) 12:189. doi: 10.1186/1471-2431-12-189

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer KO and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2018 Gohil and Hannon. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Determinants of Slow-Wave Activity in Overweight and Obese Adults: Roles of Sex, Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Testosterone Levels

Lisa L. Morselli^{1,2}, Karla A. Temple^{1,3}, Rachel Leproult¹, David A. Ehrmann^{1,3}, Eve Van Cauter^{1,3†} and Babak Mokhlesi^{1,4*†}

¹ Sleep, Metabolism and Health Center, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States, ² Division of Endocrinology and Metabolism, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Iowa Carver College of Medicine, Iowa City, IA, United States, ³ Section of Endocrinology, Department of Medicine, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States, ⁴ Section of Pulmonary and Critical Care, Department of Medicine, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

GianLuca Colussi, Università degli Studi di Udine, Italy

Reviewed by:

Licio A. Velloso, Universidade Estadual de Campinas, Brazil Thomas Scherer, Medizinische Universität Wien, Austria

*Correspondence:

Babak Mokhlesi bmokhles@medicine.bsd.uchicago.edu

[†]Co-senior authors.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 28 March 2018 Accepted: 22 June 2018 Published: 12 July 2018

Citation:

Morselli LL, Temple KA, Leproult R, Ehrmann DA, Van Cauter E and Mokhlesi B (2018) Determinants of Slow-Wave Activity in Overweight and Obese Adults: Roles of Sex, Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Testosterone Levels. Front. Endocrinol. 9:377. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00377 **Background:** Slow-wave activity (SWA) in non-rapid eye movement (NREM) sleep, obtained by spectral analysis of the electroencephalogram, is a marker of the depth or intensity of NREM sleep. Higher levels of SWA are associated with lower arousability during NREM sleep and protect against sleep fragmentation. Multiple studies have documented that SWA levels are higher in lean women, compared to age-matched lean men, but whether these differences persist in obese subjects is unclear. Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA), a condition associated with obesity, is more prevalent in men than in women. Sex differences in SWA could therefore be one of the factors predisposing men to OSA. Furthermore, we hypothesized that higher levels of testosterone may be associated with lower levels of SWA.

Objective: The aim of the current study was to identify sex differences in the determinants of SWA in young and middle-aged overweight and obese adults.

Methods: We enrolled 101 overweight and obese but otherwise healthy participants from the community (44 men, 57 women) in this cross-sectional study. Participants underwent an overnight in-laboratory polysomnogram. The recordings were submitted to sleep staging and spectral analysis. Sex differences and the potential contribution of testosterone levels were evaluated after adjusting for age, body mass index and race/ethnicity.

Results: OSA was present in 66% of men and in 44% of women. After adjustment for differences in age, race/ethnicity and BMI, the odds ratio for OSA in men vs. women was 3.17 (95% Cl 1.14–9.43, p = 0.027). There was a graded inverse relationship between the apnea-hypopnea index (AHI) and SWA in men ($\beta = -0.21$, p = 0.018) but not in women ($\beta = 0.10$, p = 0.207). In a multivariate regression model, higher testosterone levels were independently associated with lower SWA in men after controlling for age, race/ethnicity and apnea-hypopnea index ($\beta = -0.56$, p = 0.025).

58

Conclusion: Increasing severity of OSA was associated with significant decrease in sleep intensity in men but not in women. Higher testosterone levels were associated with lower sleep intensity in men. Men with higher testosterone levels may therefore have lower arousal thresholds and higher ventilatory instability in NREM sleep, and be at greater risk of OSA.

Keywords: obstructive sleep apnea, sex differences, slow wave sleep, slow wave activity, delta activity, testosterone, spectral analysis

INTRODUCTION

Slow-wave activity (SWA) in non-rapid eye movement (NREM) sleep, also known as delta activity, is a marker of the depth or intensity of NREM sleep. SWA may be quantified by spectral analysis of the electroencephalogram (EEG) in the low frequency range typical of slow waves (0.75–4.5 Hz) (1, 2). SWA measurements are highly reproducible from night to night in a given individual (3–5). Higher levels of SWA are associated with lower arousability during NREM sleep and protect against sleep fragmentation due to external or internal disturbances (6). Multiple studies have documented that SWA levels are higher in women, compared to age-matched men (7–9) but the majority of the findings were obtained in lean adults.

Observational studies have reported significant transient reduction of obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) severity during slow wave sleep (SWS), the deepest stage of NREM sleep, which is associated with higher levels of SWA (10, 11). Rigorous mechanistic studies examining the neuromechanical properties of the upper airway during NREM sleep have shown that the upper airway is indeed less collapsible during SWS (12, 13). A higher arousal threshold during SWS, which is partly determined by the intensity of NREM sleep, i.e., the level of SWA, has also been recognized as one of the factors leading to OSA improvement during SWS (14, 15).

Estimations of OSA prevalence have typically found that the disorder is much more common in men than in women, particularly in young and middle-aged adults (16, 17). Obesity is an important and well-recognized risk factor for OSA. However, women with OSA are typically heavier than men when matched for OSA severity (18–20). Thus, being a woman appears to offer a relative protection against the development of OSA, even in the presence of more severe obesity. The reasons for this sex disparity in OSA risk have not been clearly identified, and may lie in anatomical, neuronal, and/or hormonal differences (21). In particular, whether sex differences in SWA are also present in overweight and obese adults and are associated with differences in OSA presence and severity has not been systematically evaluated.

The potential role of testosterone levels, which are much lower in women than in men, in the regulation of SWA and in the risk of OSA is an important related question. Testosterone levels are known to be modulated by sleep duration, sleep restriction and sleep quality in men (22–24). Several small studies have examined the impact of OSA on testosterone levels in men and some have reported decreased testosterone concentrations in men with OSA compared to controls (25–27). On the other hand, multiple reports of exogenous testosterone administration triggering or worsening OSA have been published (28–32). However, it should be noted that participants received supraphysiologic doses of testosterone in all of these studies except one (32). In the latter study, the worsening of OSA severity was only transient (32). Conversely, pharmacologically induced reduction of testosterone in healthy men has been shown to increase breathing stability during NREM sleep, potentially leading to a reduction in the risk of OSA (33, 34), while a small study in premenopausal women demonstrated a decrease in breathing stability after <2 weeks of transdermal testosterone administration resulting in male testosterone levels (35).

The aim of the present study was therefore to examine sex differences in sleep architecture, assessed by visual scoring of all-night polysomnographic (PSG) laboratory recordings and quantitative EEG analysis, and to identify factors associated with SWA in overweight and obese men and women, with and without OSA. Additionally, we explored the possible contribution of endogenous testosterone levels to individual differences in SWA in both men and women.

PARTICIPANTS AND METHODS

Subjects aged 20-50 years with body mass index (BMI) >25 kg/m² were recruited from the community between 2008 and 2014 using written advertisements inviting participation in research studies on sleep and metabolism. Sleep complaints or symptoms of OSA were not used as selection criteria for the study. Exclusion criteria were: self-reported habitual sleep duration of <6h per night or more than 10h per night, chronic insomnia, any sleep disorder other than OSA, any prior or current treatment for OSA (upper airway surgery, CPAP therapy, oral appliances or supplemental oxygen), history of substance abuse, hypnotic or psychotropic medications, tobacco use, caffeine intake above 300 mg per day, alcohol intake above 10 drinks per week, pregnancy, hormonal therapy, liver disease, renal insufficiency, heart failure, cancer, chronic infectious diseases, neurological or psychiatric diseases, diabetes, shift work within the last 3 months and travel across more than two time zones in the 4 weeks before the sleep recording. All female participants were premenopausal and were not taking hormonal contraceptives.

Study participants had a physical examination, and a complete medical history was obtained. Height and weight were measured. Self-reported race/ethnicity was recorded. One hundred and thirty participants underwent an overnight in-laboratory PSG with a minimum recording time of 7.5 h. Twenty nine subjects were excluded from analysis due to artifacts in the EEG (n = 22), total sleep duration <5 h (n = 5) or recording missing from server (n = 2). EEG recordings devoid of significant artifacts and with total sleep time of at least 5 h were obtained in 101 participants (44 men and 57 women). The following morning, fasting blood samples were taken to measure total and free testosterone and sex-hormone binding globulin.

Assays

Plasma total testosterone was measured by a direct RIA kit (Coat-A-Count; Siemens Medical Solutions USA, Inc; Malvern, PA, USA) that has been validated against a liquid chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry method (36) with functional sensitivity of 10 ng/dl and normal range of 312-1240 ng/dl in men and 19-70 ng/dl in women. Total testosterone values were not obtained in 2 men and 1 woman. The plasma free testosterone concentration was computed as the product of total testosterone and percentage free testosterone, which was determined directly in plasma by competitive protein-binding assay with a sensitivity of 3 pg/ml (37, 38). Free testosterone levels were not obtained in 7 men and 1 woman. Sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) was measured by an in-house assay based on a competitive protein binding procedure (37, 38). Intra-assay variation coefficients for testosterone, free testosterone and SHBG were 6, 6, and 19%, respectively, in men, and 12, 13, and 14%, respectively, in women.

Sleep Analysis

Sleep recordings were performed in the laboratory using a digital EEG acquisition system (Neurofax EEg-1100 A, Nihon Kohden, Tokyo, Japan). Lights-off time was tailored to match self-reported habitual bedtime $(\pm 1 h)$ and total recording time was at least 6 h. Surface electrodes were used to collect the EEG signals and the acquisition montage included, in addition to a vertex central referential lead and one ground lead, two central EEG leads $(C_3 \text{ and } C_4)$, two occipital leads $(O_1 \text{ and } O_2)$, two mastoids leads (A1 and A2), one vertical and one horizontal electrooculogram (EOG), one bipolar submental chin electromyogram (EMG), and one bipolar electrocardiogram (ECG). The presence or absence of OSA was evaluated by measuring oronasal airflow signal by thermal flow sensor and nasal pressure transducer, respiratory effort by thoracic and abdominal piezoelectric belts or resistance inductive plethysmography and arterial oxygen saturation by finger pulse oximetry. Limb movements were also recorded from one bipolar tibial EMG to exclude individuals with movement disorders. Polysomnographic recordings were visually scored in 30-s epochs by an experienced professional sleep technologist considering stages W, N1, N2, N3, and R in adherence with standardized criteria (39). Respiratory events, periodic limb movements and microarousals were scored according to established criteria (39, 40). The apnea-hypopnea index (AHI) was calculated as the total number of obstructive apneas and hypopneas per hour of sleep. Apneas were defined as total cessation of airflow for at least 10 s if respiratory effort was present. Hypopneas were defined as a decrease in nasal pressure signal of \geq 30% of baseline, which was associated with either a \geq 3% desaturation or an arousal. The presence of OSA was defined by an AHI \geq 5 events/h. The microarousal index was defined as the number of microarousals per hour of sleep. The oxygen desaturation index (ODI) was defined as the number of oxygen desaturations \geq 3% per hour of sleep.

During acquisition, all EEG signals were filtered between 0.3 and 35 Hz and digitally sampled and stored at 200 Hz with a 16-bit quantization range. Power spectral analysis of the EEG was performed on two central leads (C3, C4) rereferenced to the linked mastoids references (A1 and A2). All analyses were performed directly on the original recording files without data format conversion using the PRANA Software Suite (http://www.phitools.com, Strasbourg, France). After removal of muscular, ocular and movement artifacts by automatic and visual inspection, a fast Fourier transform using a 50% overlap between consecutive 4-s elementary windows was computed following the application of a Hanning taper and resulted in a spectral resolution of 0.25 Hz. The spectra of all elementary windows overlapping with artifacts were discarded prior averaging of the elementary spectra on a 30-s epoch basis in order to match the sleep/wake stage scores. When more than 50% of the elementary spectra windows were contaminated, averaging was skipped and the corresponding time series intervals replaced by missing vales in order to preserve continuity in the time series. Absolute power in the delta, theta, alpha and sigma frequency bands (0.75-4.5 Hz, 4.5-8.5 Hz, 8.5-12 Hz, and 12.5-15 Hz, respectively) were calculated by summing up powers of all frequency bins within each band, the lower bin being included and the upper one excluded. Finally, an average of spectral power in each frequency band was calculated using only the 30-epochs from NREM sleep during the first 6 h of sleep. Slow-wave activity in NREM sleep is equivalent to delta power in NREM sleep.

For illustrative purposes, the durations of NREM-REM cycles were normalized to account for individual differences, with each individual NREM period subdivided into 50 equal time bins and each REM period into 20 time bins, as previously described (41). NREM-REM cycles were defined according to the criteria of Feinberg and Floyd (42) and visually verified. For subjects with REM latency >120 min, the termination of the first cycle was identified as the first nadir of SWA. Three subjects had 3 NREM-REM cycles during the night of PSG, while all others had four cycles or more.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using JMP version 8.0.2 (S.A.S Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA) and confirmed with SPSS Statistics v20. All group data are expressed as means \pm SEM for normally distributed variables, or median (interquartile range) for non-normally distributed variables. Transformation of raw data to achieve normal distribution was performed whenever

Sleep Intensity in Obesity: Role of Sex

appropriate prior to statistical analysis. In particular, BMI, AHI and EEG spectral powers were transformed in all analyses using the natural log (Ln). Sex differences for demographic and hormonal characteristics were assessed by Student's t-test for continuous variables and chi-square test for categorical variables. Comparisons were considered statistically significant at p < 0.05. Multivariate linear regression models adjusting for age, BMI, and race/ethnicity were fitted to examine sex differences in sleep stages, characteristics of OSA and spectral power in the different EEG frequency bands as well as the interaction sex *x* OSA and sex x AHI. When interactions were statistically significant, analyses were repeated separately in men and women. To identify the possible contribution of plasma levels of testosterone and SHBG to the observed sex differences, multivariate linear regression models including the hormonal variable in addition to age, BMI, AHI and race/ethnicity, were fitted separately in men and women.

RESULTS

Demographic Characteristics and OSA Prevalence

In the present cohort of 101 participants, women (n = 57) were significantly more obese than men (n = 44) (BMI 38.0 ± 1.1 vs. 34.4 ± 0.9 kg/m², p = 0.021) and more often African-American (74 vs. 50%, p = 0.022). The demographic characteristics of male and female participants, without and with OSA, are summarized in **Table 1**. Irrespective of sex, participants with OSA were significantly older than those without OSA (37 ± 1 vs. 31 ± 1 years, p < 0.0001). Consistent with previous reports (18–20), women with OSA had a higher BMI than men with OSA (median [IQR]: 38.7 [33.1–44.9] vs. 34.3 [32.1–36.8] kg/m², p = 0.007). Given these differences in demographics, subsequent analyses were performed adjusting for age, BMI and race/ethnicity. After

adjustment, the odds ratio for OSA in men as compared to women was 3.17 (95% CI 1.14–9.43, p = 0.027).

Men with OSA showed a trend for higher total testosterone (422[358-551]vs. 394[318-63] ng/dl, p = 0.095) and SHBG (13[10-16] vs. 9[7-13]nM, p = 0.070) concentrations compared to men without OSA, but free testosterone levels did not differ between these two groups. No difference in total testosterone, free testosterone or SHBG levels were found between women with or without OSA.

Macro-Architecture of Sleep

Polysomnographic variables are presented in **Table 2**. Median (IQR) recording time in the 101 participants was 8 h 06 min (8 h 01–8 h 30). After adjustment, men with OSA had less N3 slow wave sleep compared to men without OSA (11[2-37] vs. 33[7-82]min, p = 0.069), although the difference did not reach statistical significance. Moreover, men with OSA had significantly less N3 slow wave sleep than women with OSA (11[2-37] vs. 50[25-65] min, p < 0.001). In contrast, in women, N3 slow wave sleep duration was not influenced by the presence of OSA (61[28-82] min in women without OSA vs. 50[24-85] min in women with OSA, p = 0.822). Finally, compared to women without OSA, women with OSA had less REM sleep (90 ± 6 vs. 106 ± 5 min, p = 0.039).

Sex Differences in Characteristics of OSA

Figure 1 illustrates sex differences in the characteristics of OSA for the entire cohort, after adjusting for age, BMI and race/ethnicity. Men and women had similar total and NREM AHI. However, men had a significantly greater AHI in REM sleep compared to women (24.4 \pm 1.3 vs. 8.5 \pm 1.3 events/hour, p = 0.004), as well as higher total ODI (4.4 \pm 1.3 vs. 1.3 \pm 1.3 events/hour, p = 0.005), NREM ODI (2.1 \pm 1.5 vs. 0.6 \pm 1.5 events/hour, p = 0.041), and REM ODI (7.7 \pm 1.5 vs. 2.0

	Women no OSA	Women OSA	<i>p</i> -value	Men no OSA	Men OSA	p value
n	32	25		15	29	
Age (years)	31±1	35±1	0.006	30±2	38±1	<0.0001
BMI (kg/m ²)	35.6 (29.9-41.2)	38.7 (33.1-44.9)	0.042	31.9 (27.7–38.3)	34.3 (32.1–36.8)	0.501
Race/Ethnicity (%) Non Hispanic White African American Hispanic Asian	22 75 3 0	16 72 12 0	0.391	40 53 7 0	41 48 7 3	0.828
Total testosterone (ng/dl)	33 (25–50)	33 (22–49)	0.708	394 (318–463)	422 (358–551)	0.095
Free testosterone (pg/ml)	8 (6–11)	9 (5–12)	0.847	139 (117–169)	139 (116–166)	0.636
SHBG (nM)	26 (17–34)	22 (12-26)	0.160	9 (7-13)	13 (10–16)	0.070

Data are given as mean \pm SEM for normally distributed continuous variables, and median (interquartile range) for non-normally distributed continuous variables. For non-normally distributed variables, the results of the statistical analysis reported were obtained after appropriate transformation to normality. To convert total testosterone to nmol/l, multiply by 0.0347; to convert free testosterone to pmol/l, multiply by 3.47.

BMI, body mass index; OSA, obstructive sleep apnea. Bold values indicate statistically significant p-values. Italic values indicate trends for statistical significance of p-value.

TABLE 2 | Polysomnographic variables.

	Women no OSA	Women OSA	p-va	alue	Men no OSA	Men OSA	<i>p</i> -value		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	Sex × LnAHI interaction <i>p</i> value
			Unadj.	Adj.*			Unadj.	Adj.*		
Sleep period time (SPT, min)	465 (453–477)	468 (447–477)	0.587	0.749	490 (453–502)	471 (437–498)	0.721	0.994	0.979	
Total sleep time (TST, min)	445 (427–460)	433 (399–455)	0.053	0.403	454 (410–491)	433 (404–470)	0.200	0.677	0.638	
Sleep efficiency (%)	92 (87–97)	86 (84–93)	0.041	0.159	94 (86–96)	88 (83–94)	0.123	0.968	0.764	
Sleep latency (min)	15 (11–22)	17 (10–26)	0.692	0.550	14 (7–22)	14 (10–25)	0.445	0.193	0.165	
N1 (min)	24 (20–33)	28 (17–38)	0.997	0.707	31 (11–33)	40 (22–51)	0.012	0.108	0.043	
N2 (min)	257 ± 7	258 ± 8	0.939	0.269	278 ± 9	269 ± 8	0.505	0.244	0.813	
N3 (min)	61 (28-82)	50 (24–65)	0.563	0.822	33 (7–82)	11 (2–37)	0.040	0.069	0.092	
REM (min)	106 ± 5	90 ± 6	0.037	0.039	106 ± 9	101 ± 6	0.619	0.811	0.424	
Wake after sleep onset (min)	18 (9–34)	34 (19–59)	0.023	0.252	11 (6–32)	26 (11–53)	0.103	0.548	0.383	

Data are given as mean \pm SEM for normally distributed continuous variables, and median (interquartile range) for non-normally distributed continuous variables. For non-normally distributed variables, the results of the statistical analysis reported were obtained after appropriate transformation to normality. ^{*}Adjusted for age, LnBMI and race/ethnicity. Sleep period time: interval between sleep onset and final morning awakening. Total sleep time: sleep period time minus duration of wake after sleep onset. Sleep latency: time from lights off to sleep onset. Sleep efficiency: total sleep time as percentage of the time allocated to sleep (i.e., the interval between lights off and lights on); N1, NREM stage 1; N2, NREM stage 2; N3, slow-wave sleep; REM, rapid eye movement sleep. Bold values indicate statistically significant p-values. Italic values indicate trends for statistical significance of p-value



 \pm 1.6 events/hour, p=0.039). The percentage of sleep time spent below 90% oxygen saturation (T90%) was also higher in men than women (1.04 \pm 2.34 vs. 0.07 \pm 1.08%, p=0.005), in both REM and NREM sleep. In contrast to variables quantifying

hypoxemia, the overall microarousal index was similar in men and women. Although the microarousal index during NREM sleep was higher in women, it was still within the normal range.

Micro-Architecture of Sleep

Figure 2 illustrates the unadjusted profiles of SWA and theta activity normalized by NREM-REM cycles, in men and women with and without OSA. Profiles of alpha and sigma activity were similar in men and women, with and without OSA (not shown). In unadjusted analyses, the presence of OSA was associated with a 34% lower NREM SWA in men (non OSA 441 \pm 51, vs. OSA $289 \pm 24 \,\mu V^2$; p = 0.007) but did not significantly impact NREM SWA in women (non OSA 479 \pm 37, vs. OSA 521 \pm 53 μ V²; p =0.582). As summarized in Table 3, multivariate linear regression confirmed a sex-specific impact of OSA on NREM SWA as reflected by a significant sex x LnAHI interaction (p = 0.001). For NREM theta activity, a spectral power in an intermediate frequency range that is often contaminated by SWA, a trend for a greater impact of OSA in men than in women (p = 0.066 for sex x LnAHI interaction) was also present. In contrast, OSA had no significant influence on NREM alpha and sigma activity in either men or women, two power bands generated by neuronal systems distinct from those responsible for SWA.

To facilitate the interpretation of the impact of OSA severity on NREM SWA, we also fitted a linear regression model replacing LnAHI with AHI tertiles derived from the total of 101 subjects (first tertile or $T1_{AHI} < 2.3$; $T2_{AHI} 2.3-11.7$; $T3_{AHI} > 11.7$ events/hour) after adjusting for age, race/ethnicity and BMI. A significant negative linear trend for adjusted SWA was clearly present in men (**Figure 3**; $\beta = -0.206$, p = 0.018) such that men in the highest tertile of AHI had SWA levels less than half of those found in men in the lower tertile of AHI. In contrast, in women there was no significant association between AHI tertiles and adjusted SWA ($\beta = 0.104$, p = 0.207). Similar results were obtained when subdividing the participants according to clinical cut offs of OSA severity (no [AHI < 5], mild [AHI 5–15] and moderate-severe OSA [AHI > 15], data not shown).

Determinants of NREM SWA in Men and Women

Because of the significant sex *x* LnAHI interaction present for SWA, we examined the determinants of NREM SWA separately in men and women, and explored the potential roles of circulating total and free testosterone levels as well as SHBG. The upper part of **Table 4** describes the results of four multivariate linear regression models predicting NREM SWA in men. Model 1 includes demographic characteristics only, and reveals that age (p = 0.004) and race/ethnicity (p = 0.001), but not BMI, are significantly associated with SWA levels in this cohort of 20–50 years old overweight and obese men. Introducing AHI (model



FIGURE 2 | Unadjusted mean profiles (+SEM) of absolute SWA (4 upper panels) and theta activity (4 lower panels) during the first four NREM-REM cycles in women without and with OSA (upper panels) and men without and with OSA (lower panels). SWA slow wave activity; NREM non rapid eye movement sleep; REM rapid eye movement sleep.

	SWA (μV	²)	Theta activity (μV^2)		Alpha activity	(μV ²)	Sigma activity	(μ V ²)
R	0.654		0.483		0.322		0.344	
r ²	0.428		0.233		0.112		0.118	
r ² adjusted	0.392		0.184		0.055		0.062	
<i>p</i> -value	<0.0001		0.0003		0.075		0.060	
	β (95% CI)	<i>p</i> -value	β (95% CI)	p-value	β (95% CI)	p-value	β (95% Cl)	p-value
Sex	0.191 (0.103, 0.280)	<0.0001	0. 198 (0.087, 0.309)	0.0006	0. 116 (–0.013, 0.0.245)	0.078	0. 010 (–0.026, 0.224)	0.119
Age	-0.017 (-0.031, -0.002)	0.024	0.004 (-0.014, 0.022)	0.666	-0.001 (-0.021, 0.021)	0.981	-0.012 (-0.032, 0.008)	0.260
LnBMI	0.188 (–0.275, 0.652)	0.422	0.122 (–0.462, 0.706)	0.679	0.049 (–0.711, 0.757)	0.888	0.014 (-0.643, 0.671)	0.966
Race/Ethnicity	-0.237 (-0.324, -0.149)	<0.0001	-0.208 (-0.318, -0.098)	0.0003	-0.166 (-0.294, -0.038)	0.012	-0.207 (-0.330, -0.083)	0.001
LnAHI	-0.057 (-0.126, 0.012)	0.105	-0.008 (-0.096, 0.079)	0.851	0.018 (–0.084, 0.119)	0.203	0.012 (–0.086, 0.110)	0.816
Sex <i>x</i> LnAHI		0.001		0.066		0.119		0.798

β coefficients and p-values from multiple regression models with spectral parameters as dependent variable and sex, age, LnBMI, race/ethnicity, LnAHI and sex x LnAHI interaction as covariates. The results of the statistical analysis reported were obtained after log-transformation of spectral frequency bands.

NREM, non-rapid eye movement sleep; SWA, slow-wave activity; BMI, body mass index; AHI, apnea-hypopnea index. Bold values indicate statistically significant p-values. Italic values indicate trends for statistical significance of p-value

2) improved the percentage of variance (r^2) accounted for by the model; the association with age was no longer significant, while AHI (p = 0.002) was independently associated with SWA. The substitution of total testosterone levels for AHI (model 3) increased the r^2 further, and testosterone levels significantly and negatively correlated with SWA (p = 0.005). Since we found no association with BMI in models 1–3, BMI was dropped for the last model to maintain statistical power and we examined simultaneously the contributions of AHI and testosterone levels. SWA remained strongly negatively associated with testosterone (p = 0.025), while the strength of the association with age and AHI was considerably reduced. The left lower part of **Figure 3** illustrates the association between increasing tertiles of total testosterone levels and SWA in men, after adjusting for age, BMI and race/ethnicity (model 3).

Similar associations with testosterone were found when free, rather than total concentrations were used. After controlling for age, race/ethnicity, and AHI (model 4), free testosterone level was significantly associated with SWA in men (p = 0.012, data not shown). There were no significant associations with SHBG levels in any of the models.

The lower part of **Table 4** describes the results of the same four multivariate linear regression models predicting SWA in women. An association of NREM SWA with age and race/ethnicity was observed in all models, while no association between SWA and AHI was present. Testosterone levels were not a significant predictor but the beta coefficient was negative, similar to findings in men, and the significance level suggests the possibility that a trend may be found in a larger sample. The relationship between SWA and increasing tertiles of total testosterone is illustrated for the female participants in the left lower panels of **Figure 3**. Of note, while model 4 accounts for nearly 50% of the interindividual variability in SWA among men, the same covariates account for <20% of the variability among women. In this cohort of overweight and obese but otherwise healthy men and women ages 20–50 years, the degree of adiposity as assessed by the BMI was not associated with any measure of NREM sleep intensity and depth.

DISCUSSION

In this study, we performed a comprehensive and rigorous laboratory assessment of sleep quality in overweight and obese men and women recruited from the community. Our sample was not selected based on prior diagnosis or symptoms of OSA. We observed a high prevalence of OSA, which was present in twothirds of the men and nearly half of the women. After adjustment for age, BMI and race/ethnicity, the odds ratio of having OSA was 3 times higher in men as compared to women. Our results also reveal that the sex differences in duration of SWS (43-46) and in intensity of NREM sleep by spectral analysis (8, 47) previously reported in lean populations are also present in overweight and obese adults with OSA. We found a differential impact of OSA on the intensity of NREM sleep in men vs. women. Indeed, after adjusting for potential confounders, there was a graded inverse relationship between the severity of OSA and SWA in men, but not in women. A previous cross-sectional study with a small sample size has shown that in men, the presence of OSA is associated with lower SWA (48), likely because of fragmentation and arousals induced by respiratory events. In women, the impact of OSA on SWA has not been previously characterized. A possible explanation for the observed sex differences in the impact of OSA



mean SWA (+SEM) in NREM sleep, in the first 6 h of sleep according to total testosterone tertiles (T1_T, T2_T, T3_T) in men and women. Results obtained from linear regression models including AHI tertiles derived from the total of 101 subjects. Age and BMI were centered at their means. An inverse log transformation was applied to beta coefficients for each AHI tertile to convert from Ln[NREM SWA] to the standard values adjusted for age, BMI and race/ethnicity. Standard errors were obtained by inverse log transformation of the upper and lower 95% confidence intervals of the model estimates and by dividing the difference by four, for each tertile. SWA, slow wave activity; *AHI*, apnea hypopnea index.

on the intensity of NREM sleep could be that women tend to have REM-related OSA, i.e., the majority of the obstructive events during REM sleep, more often than men (49-51). However, this was not the case in our cohort and therefore would not explain our findings. Sex differences in NREM SWA have also been hypothesized to be due to difference in skull size and thickness, as well as skin thickness (52), but anatomic differences would also not explain the different impact of OSA on men's sleep compared to women's. Finally, differences in neuronal activity could exist between men and women. This has been suggested by a few studies assessing sex differences in the impact of aging on EEG activity, as well as findings in patients with affective disorders. In men, SWA as well as SWS decline after the third decade, while such a decline occurs later in women (8, 53, 54). Similarly, decreased levels of SWA have been reported in men with major depression, compared to controls, but this was not observed in women (55). The exact mechanisms underlying these differences have yet to be identified, but these and other studies suggest a greater "neural slow wave synchronization" ability in women than men (56). In our case, this could explain why women are able to reach SWS despite recurrent respiratory events as well as why OSA is less prevalent or less severe in premenopausal women despite higher levels of obesity when compared to men.

Another important novel finding is that, in our cohort of overweight and obese young to middle-aged men, higher testosterone levels were strongly associated with a lower intensity of NREM sleep. Similar results were obtained with free testosterone concentrations. This observation suggests that common genetic or non-genetic pathways may link the intensity of NREM sleep, a stable phenotype that is highly variable across individuals, and the set point of the hypothalamo-pituitarygonadal axis. A potential consequence of this inverse association might be that high testosterone levels are associated with a lower arousal threshold and a greater vulnerability to respiratory instability. This interpretation is consistent with reports of increased severity of OSA following exogenous intramuscular testosterone administration (28-32), and further suggests that the exacerbation of OSA may occur through reductions in NREM SWA. It is noteworthy that the findings of our cross-sectional analysis are not in contradiction with the results of the few intervention studies that showed that CPAP treatment of OSA may increase testosterone levels (26, 57). Indeed, for any given male OSA patient in whom SWA has been fragmented by

TABLE 4 | Determinants of NREM slow wave activity (first 6 h of sleep) in men (top panel) and women (bottom panel).

				MEN					
Variables	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4		
r	0.579		0.695		0.708		0.728		
r ²	0.336		0.483		0.501		0.530		
r ² adjusted	0.284		0.428		0.445		0.477		
p-value	0.001		<0.0001		<0.0001		<0.0001		
	β (95% CI)	p value							
Age	-0.029 (-0.048, -0.010)	0.004	-0.008 (-0.030, 0.013)	0.439	-0.029 (-0.047, -0.012)	0.002	-0.017 (-0.036, 0.002)	0.077	
Race/Ethnicity	-0.250 (-0.386, -0.115)	0.001	-0.249 (-0.370, -0.128)	0.0002	-0.257 (-0.377, -0.137)	0.0001	-0.258 (-0.371, -0.145)	<0.000	
LnBMI	-0.300 (-1.198, 0.597)	0.503	0.233 (–0.635, 1.012)	0.590	-0.433 (-1.306, 0.440)	0.322			
LnAHI			-0.184 (-0.298, -0.071)	0.002			-0.106 (-0.224, 0.012)	0.077	
LnT					-0.750 (-1.255, -0.244)	0.005	-0.560 (-1.043, -0.076)	0.025	
			,	WOMEN					
Variables	Model 1		Model 2		Model 3		Model 4		
R	0.462		0.475		0.503		0.489		
r ²	0.213		0.226		0.253		0.239		
r ² adjusted	0.167		0.165		0.194		0.178		
p-value	0.006		0.010		0.005		0.008		
	β (95% CI)	p value							
Age	-0.0184 (-0.038, 0.001)	0.059	-0.022 (-0.043, -0.001)	0.037	-0.026 (-0.046, -0.006)	0.014	-0.029 (-0.051, -0.008)	0.008	
Race/Ethnicity	-0.220 (-0.351, -0.090)	0.001	-0.222 (-0.353, -0.091)	0.001	-0.219 (-0.350, -0.088)	0.002	-0.29 (-0.339, -0.078)	0.002	
_nBMI	0.358 (–0.206, 0.922)	0.208	0.242 (–0.376, 0.860)	0.435	0.427 (–0.129, 0.983)	0.130			
∟nAHI			0.040 (-0.045, 0.125)	0.353			0.046 (-0.032, 0.124)	0.241	
_nT					-0.253 (-0.534, 0.028)	0.077	-0.228 (-0.510, 0.055)	0.112	

Results obtained after log transformation of NREM slow wave activity. NREM non-rapid eye movement sleep; BMI body mass index; AHI, apnea-hypopnea index; T, total testosterone. Bold values indicate statistically significant p-values.

repeated complete or partial obstruction of the upper airway, the restoration of sleep continuity, particularly during NREM sleep, should be associated with enhanced nocturnal testosterone release.

In our cohort, despite the fact that they were older and heavier, men with OSA had slightly higher total testosterone levels compared to men without OSA. SHBG was slightly higher as well in the former. SHBG is known to increase with age and this could explain our findings (58). No differences in free testosterone were present between groups, and results of the multivariate analysis were unchanged when free testosterone was used as a covariate in our models. Of note, most of our participants had moderate OSA, while studies that reported decreased testosterone levels in men with OSA vs. controls included a majority of patients with severe OSA (25–27). Furthermore, participants enrolled in those studies were older than our volunteers [average age over 50 in all but two studies (27, 59)]. In these studies, OSA and control participants were matched for either BMI (25) or age (26, 27). Furthermore, in all studies that examined testosterone levels in men with OSA (26, 27, 60–64) except one (25), the average or median testosterone levels in the OSA group were in the normal range [>300 ng/dl (65)], suggesting that a majority of men with OSA do have normal testosterone levels.

We have to acknowledge the limitations of the present study. First, the cross-sectional nature of the study limits any assessment of causality. Second, the study protocol did not include a habituation night and we cannot exclude an impact of an unfamiliar sleeping environment on the sleep variables. However, this would have affected all groups equally. Third, our cohort is relatively small. Fourth, we could not systematically control for the menstrual phase in women (who were all premenopausal and off hormonal contraceptives). However, no impact of menstrual phase on NREM SWA levels has been detected in previous studies (66, 67). By not controlling for menstrual phase, we may also have underestimated the prevalence of OSA in women, since upper airway resistance is decreased in the luteal phase (68). Furthermore, we may have overestimated T levels in women as androgen concentrations have been shown to peak in the late follicular phase (69). Fifth, testosterone levels in women were measured by RIA, which is reported to be less accurate at low values. However, our assay has been validated against a liquid chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry method, with correlation coefficients of 0.97 for all samples (men and women), and 0.91 for samples obtained from women (36). Finally, our testosterone assay was performed on a single morning sample for each participant. However, our study was not aimed at diagnosing hypogonadism, which does requires measurement of testosterone levels on two separate occasions at least (65). Furthermore, only one morning sample was obtained in most other studies that examined the impact of OSA on androgen levels (26, 27, 60–64).

In summary, this cross-sectional analysis demonstrates a sex difference in the association between OSA severity and NREM SWA, as well as a robust negative association between total testosterone levels and intensity of NREM sleep in overweight and obese men. Further studies are needed to confirm and extend

REFERENCES

- Daan S, Beersma DG, Borbely AA. Timing of human sleep: recovery process gated by a circadian pacemaker. *Am J Physiol.* (1984) 246:R161–83. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.1984.246.2.R161
- Achermann P, Dijk DJ, Brunner DP, Borbely AA. A model of human sleep homeostasis based on EEG slow-wave activity: quantitative comparison of data and simulations. *Brain Res Bull.* (1993) 31:97–113. doi: 10.1016/0361-9230(93)90016-5
- Tan X, Campbell IG, Feinberg I. Internight reliability and benchmark values for computer analyses of non-rapid eye movement (NREM) and REM EEG in normal young adult and elderly subjects. *Clin Neurophysiol.* (2001) 112:1540–52. doi: 10.1016/S1388-2457(01) 00570-3
- Tan X, Campbell IG, Palagini L, Feinberg I. High internight reliability of computer-measured NREM delta, sigma, and beta: biological implications. *Biol Psychiatry* (2000) 48:1010–9. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(00)00 873-8
- Tucker AM, Dinges DF, Van Dongen HP. Trait interindividual differences in the sleep physiology of healthy young adults. *J Sleep Res.* (2007) 16:170–80. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2007.00594.x

our results and elucidate the mechanisms linking circulating testosterone levels, SWA and OSA.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of the University of Chicago Institutional Review Board. The protocol was approved by the University of Chicago Institutional Review Board. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

EVC: designed the protocol; LLM, KAT, and RL: recruited subjects and collected data; LLM, EVC, and BM: analyzed the data; LLM: drafted the manuscript; EVC, DAE, and BM: reviewed and edited the manuscript. EVC and BM are both the senior authors for this submission.

FUNDING

Supported by NIH grants P50-HD057796, P60-DK20595 (The University of Chicago Diabetes Research and Training Center), P01 AG-11412, UL1-TR000430 (The University of Chicago CTSA), and the ResMed Foundation. BM is supported in part by NIH grant R01 HL-119161. EVC and DAE are supported by NIH grant P50HD057796.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank Harry Whitmore, R-PSGT, from the Sleep, Metabolism and Health Center (SMAHC) at the University of Chicago, for providing expert technical assistance with the collection and scoring of polysomnographic recordings. We are also grateful to the staff of the Sleep, Metabolism and Health Center and the General Clinical Resource Center of the University of Chicago, and to the study participants.

- Ermis U, Krakow K, Voss U. Arousal thresholds during human tonic and phasic REM sleep. J Sleep Res. (2010) 19:400–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2010.00831.x
- Armitage R. The distribution of EEG frequencies in REM and NREM sleep stages in healthy young adults. *Sleep* (1995) 18:334–41. doi: 10.1093/sleep/18.5.334
- Ehlers CL, Kupfer DJ. Slow-wave sleep: do young adult men and women age differently ? J Sleep Res. (1997) 6:211–5. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2869.1997.00041.x
- Dijk DJ. Regulation and functional correlates of slow wave sleep. J Clin Sleep Med. (2009) 5:S6–15.
- Ratnavadivel R, Chau N, Stadler D, Yeo A, McEvoy RD, Catcheside PG. Marked reduction in obstructive sleep apnea severity in slow wave sleep. *J Clin Sleep Med.* (2009) 5:519–24.
- Subramanian S, Hesselbacher S, Mattewal A, Surani S. Gender and age influence the effects of slow-wave sleep on respiration in patients with obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep Breath.* (2013) 17:51–6. doi: 10.1007/s11325-011-0644-4
- Basner RC, Ringler J, Schwartzstein RM, Weinberger SE, Weiss JW. Phasic electromyographic activity of the genioglossus increases in normals during slow-wave sleep. *Respir Physiol.* (1991) 83:189–200. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(91)90028-H

- McSharry DG, Saboisky JP, Deyoung P, Matteis P, Jordan AS, Trinder J, et al. A mechanism for upper airway stability during slow wave sleep. *Sleep* (2013) 36:555–63. doi: 10.5665/sleep.2544
- Eckert DJ, Owens RL, Kehlmann GB, Wellman A, Rahangdale S, Yim-Yeh S, et al. Eszopiclone increases the respiratory arousal threshold and lowers the apnoea/hypopnoea index in obstructive sleep apnoea patients with a low arousal threshold. *Clin Sci.* (2011) 120:505–14. doi: 10.1042/CS20100588
- Berry RB, Asyali MA, McNellis MI, Khoo MC. Within-night variation in respiratory effort preceding apnea termination and EEG delta power in sleep apnea. J Appl Physiol (1985). (1998) 85:1434–41.
- Peppard PE, Young T, Barnet JH, Palta M, Hagen EW, Hla KM. Increased prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in adults. *Am J Epidemiol.* (2013) 177:1006–14. doi: 10.1093/aje/kws342
- Heinzer R, Vat S, Marques-Vidal P, Marti-Soler H, Andries D, Tobback N, et al. Prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in the general population: the HypnoLaus study. *Lancet Respir Med.* (2015) 3:310–8. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(15)00043-0
- Redline S, Kump K, Tishler P, Browner I, Ferrette V. Gender differences in sleep disordered breathing in a community-based sample. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (1994) 149:722–6. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.149.3.8118642
- Young T, Hutton R, Finn L, Badr S, Palta M. The gender bias in sleep apnea diagnosis: are women missed because they have different symptoms? *Arch Int Med.* (1996) 156:2445–51. doi: 10.1001/archinte.1996.004402000 55007
- Vagiakis E, Kapsimalis F, Lagogianni I, Perraki H, Minaritzoglou A, Alexandropoulou K, et al. Gender differences on polysomnographic findings in Greek subjects with obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. *Sleep Med.* (2006) 7:424–30. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2005.12.014
- Punjabi NM. The epidemiology of adult obstructive sleep apnea. Proc Am Thorac Soc. (2008) 5:136–43. doi: 10.1513/pats.200709-155MG
- Penev P, Spiegel K, L'Hermite-Baleriaux M, Schneider R, Van Cauter E. Relationship between REM sleep and testosterone secretion in older men. *Ann Endocrinol (Paris)*. (2003) 64:157.
- Leproult R, Van Cauter E. Effect of 1 week of sleep restriction on testosterone levels in young healthy men. JAMA (2011) 305:2173–4. doi: 10.1001/jama.2011.710
- Luboshitzky R, Zabari Z, Shen-Orr Z, Herer P, Lavie P. Disruption of the nocturnal testosterone rhythm by sleep fragmentation in normal men. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2001) 86:1134–9. doi: 10.1210/jcem.86. 3.7296
- Santamaria JD, Prior JC, Fleetham JA. Reversible reproductive dysfunction in men with obstructive sleep apnoea. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. (1988) 28:461–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2265.1988.tb03680.x
- Grunstein RR, Handelsman DJ, Lawrence SJ, Blackwell C, Caterson ID, Sullivan CE. Neuroendocrine dysfunction in sleep apnea: reversal by continuous positive airways pressure therapy. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (1989) 68:352–8. doi: 10.1210/jcem-68-2-352
- Zhang XB, Lin QC, Zeng HQ, Jiang XT, Chen B, Chen X. Erectile dysfunction and sexual hormone levels in men with obstructive sleep apnea: efficacy of continuous positive airway pressure. *Arch Sex Behav.* (2016) 45:235–40. doi: 10.1007/s10508-015-0593-2
- Sandblom RE, Matsumoto AM, Schoene RB, Lee KA, Giblin EC, Bremner WJ, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea syndrome induced by testosterone administration. *New Eng J Med.* (1983) 308:508–10. doi: 10.1056/NEJM1983033080908
- Schneider BK, Pickett CK, Zwillich CW, Weil JV, McDermott MT, Santen RJ, et al. Influence of testosterone on breathing during sleep. J Appl Physiol (1985). (1986) 61:618–23.
- Cistulli PA, Grunstein RR, Sullivan CE. Effect of testosterone administration on upper airway collapsibility during sleep. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (1994) 149:530–2. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.149.2.8306057
- Liu PY, Yee B, Wishart SM, Jimenez M, Jung DG, Grunstein RR, et al. The short-term effects of high-dose testosterone on sleep, breathing, and function in older men. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2003) 88:3605–13. doi: 10.1210/jc.2003-030236
- 32. Hoyos CM, Killick R, Yee BJ, Grunstein RR, Liu PY. Effects of testosterone therapy on sleep and breathing in obese men with severe obstructive sleep

apnoea: a randomized placebo-controlled trial. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. (2012) 77:599–607. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2265.2012.04413.x

- Mateika JH, Omran Q, Rowley JA, Zhou XS, Diamond MP, Badr MS. Treatment with leuprolide acetate decreases the threshold of the ventilatory response to carbon dioxide in healthy males. *J Physiol.* (2004) 561:637–46. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2004.071811
- Chowdhuri S, Bascom A, Mohan D, Diamond MP, Badr MS. Testosterone conversion blockade increases breathing stability in healthy men during NREM sleep. *Sleep* (2013) 36:1793–8. doi: 10.5665/sleep.3202
- Zhou XS, Rowley JA, Demirovic F, Diamond MP, Badr MS. Effect of testosterone on the apneic threshold in women during NREM sleep. J Appl Physiol (1985). (2003) 94:101–7. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol. 00264.2002
- 36. Rosenfield RL, Mortensen M, Wroblewski K, Littlejohn E, Ehrmann DA. Determination of the source of androgen excess in functionally atypical polycystic ovary syndrome by a short dexamethasone androgen-suppression test and a low-dose ACTH test. *Hum. Reprod.* (2011) 26:3138–46. doi: 10.1093/humrep/der291
- Moll GW Jr., Rosenfield RL. Testosterone binding and free plasma androgen concentrations under physiological conditons: chararacterization by flow dialysis technique. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (1979) 49:730–6. doi: 10.1210/jcem-49-5-730
- Moll GW Jr., Rosenfield RL, Helke JH. Estradiol-testosterone binding interactions and free plasma estradiol under physiological conditions. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (1981) 52:868–74. doi: 10.1210/jcem-52-5-868
- Iber C, Ancoli-Israel S, Chesson AJ, Quan SF. The AASM Manual for the Scoring of Sleep and Associated Events: Rules, Terminology and Technical Specifications. Westchester, IL: American Academy of Sleep Medicine (2007).
- 40. Berry R, Budhiraja R, Gottlieb D, Gozal D, Iber C, Kapur V, et al. Rules for scoring respiratory events in sleep: update of the 2007 AASM manual for the scoring of sleep and associated events. Deliberations of the sleep apnea definitions task force of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine. *J Clin Sleep Med JCSM Off Publ Am Acad Sleep Med.* (2012) 8:597–619. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.2172
- Latta F, Leproult R, Tasali E, Hofmann E, Van Cauter E. Sex differences in delta and alpha EEG activities in healthy older adults. *Sleep* (2005) 28:1525–34. doi: 10.1093/sleep/28.12.1525
- 42. Feinberg I, Floyd TC. Systematic trends across the night in human sleep cycles. *Psychophysiology* (1979) 16:283–91. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.1979.tb02991.x
- Hume KI, Van F, Watson A. A field study of age and gender differences in habitual adult sleep. J Sleep Res. (1998) 7:85–94. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2869.1998.00103.x
- Kobayashi R, Kohsaka M, Fukuda N, Honma H, Sakakibara S, Koyama T. Gender differences in the sleep of middle-aged individuals. *Psychiatry Clin Neurosci.* (1998) 52:186–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1819.1998.tb01021.x
- Redline S, Kirchner HL, Quan SF, Gottlieb DJ, Kapur V, Newman A. The effects of age, sex, ethnicity, and sleep-disordered breathing on sleep architecture. *Arch Intern Med.* (2004) 164:406–18. doi: 10.1001/archinte.164.4.406
- 46. Bixler EO, Papaliaga MN, Vgontzas AN, Lin HM, Pejovic S, Karataraki M, et al. Women sleep objectively better than men and the sleep of young women is more resilient to external stressors: effects of age and menopause. J Sleep Res. (2009) 18:221–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2008. 00713.x
- Mourtazaev MS, Kemp B, Zwinderman AH, Kamphuisen HAC. Age and gender affect different characteristics of slow waves in the sleep EEG. *Sleep* (1995) 18:557–64. doi: 10.1093/sleep/18.7.557
- Guilleminault C, Do Kim Y, Chowdhuri S, Horita M, Ohayon M, Kushida C. Sleep and daytime sleepiness in upper airway resistance syndrome compared to obstructive sleep apnoea syndrome. *Eur Respir J.* (2001) 17:838–47. doi: 10.1183/09031936.01.17508380
- O'Connor C, Thornley KS, Hanly PJ. Gender differences in the polysomnographic features of obstructive sleep apnea. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. (2000) 161:1465–72. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.161.5.9904121
- Koo BB, Dostal J, Ioachimescu O, Budur K. The effects of gender and age on REM-related sleep-disordered breathing. *Sleep Breath.* (2008) 12:259–64. doi: 10.1007/s11325-007-0161-7

- Conwell W, Patel B, Doeing D, Pamidi S, Knutson KL, Ghods F, et al. Prevalence, clinical features, and CPAP adherence in REM-related sleepdisordered breathing: a cross-sectional analysis of a large clinical population. *Sleep Breath*. (2012) 16:519–26. doi: 10.1007/s11325-011-0537-6
- Dijk DJ, Beersma DG, Bloem GM. Sex differences in the sleep EEG of young adults: visual scoring and spectral analysis. *Sleep* (1989) 12:500–7. doi: 10.1093/sleep/12.6.500
- Robillard R, Massicotte-Marquez J, Kawinska A, Paquet J, Frenette S, Carrier J. Topography of homeostatic sleep pressure dissipation across the night in young and middle-aged men and women. J Sleep Res. (2010) 19:455–65. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.2010.00820.x
- Van Cauter E, Leproult R, Plat L. Age-related changes in slow wave sleep and REM sleep and relationship with growth hormone and cortisol levels in healthy men. J Am Med Assoc. (2000) 284:861–8. doi: 10.1001/jama.284.7.861
- Armitage R, Hoffmann RF. Sleep EEG, depression and gender. Sleep Med. Rev. (2001) 5:237–46. doi: 10.1053/smrv.2000.0144
- Carrier J, Viens I, Poirier G, Robillard R, Lafortune M, Vandewalle G, et al. Sleep slow wave changes during the middle years of life. *Eur J Neurosci.* (2011) 33:758–66. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2010.07543.x
- 57. Luboshitzky R, Lavie L, Shen-Orr Z, Lavie P. Pituitary-gonadal function in men with obstructive sleep apnea. The effect of continuous positive airways pressure treatment. *Neuro Endocrinol Lett.* (2003) 24:463–7.
- Harman SM, Metter EJ, Tobin JD, Pearson J, Blackman MR, Baltimore Longitudinal Study of A. Longitudinal effects of aging on serum total and free testosterone levels in healthy men. Baltimore Longitudinal Study of Aging. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2001) 86:724–31. doi: 10.1210/jcem.86.2.7219
- Luboshitzky R, Aviv A, Hefetz A, Herer P, Shen-Orr Z, Lavie L, et al. Decreased pituitary-gonadal secretion in men with obstructive sleep apnea. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2002) 87:3394–8. doi: 10.1210/jcem.87.7.8663
- Bratel T, Wennlund A, Carlstrom K. Pituitary reactivity, androgens and catecholamines in obstructive sleep apnoea. Effects of continuous positive airway pressure treatment (CPAP). *Respir Med.* (1999) 93:1–7. doi: 10.1016/S0954-6111(99)90068-9
- Meston N, Davies RJ, Mullins R, Jenkinson C, Wass JA, Stradling JR. Endocrine effects of nasal continuous positive airway pressure in male patients with obstructive sleep apnoea. *J Intern Med.* (2003) 254:447–54. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2796.2003.01212.x
- 62. Hoekema A, Stel AL, Stegenga B, van der Hoeven JH, Wijkstra PJ, van Driel MF, et al. Sexual function and obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea: a randomized clinical trial evaluating the effects of oral-appliance and continuous positive airway pressure therapy. *J Sex Med.* (2007) 4:1153–62. doi: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2006.00341.x

- Celec P, Mucska I, Ostatnikova D, Hodosy J. Testosterone and estradiol are not affected in male and female patients with obstructive sleep apnea treated with continuous positive airway pressure. *J Endocrinol Invest.* (2014) 37:9–12. doi: 10.1007/s40618-013-0003-3
- 64. Knapp A, Myhill PC, Davis WA, Peters KE, Hillman D, Hamilton EJ, et al. Effect of continuous positive airway pressure therapy on sexual function and serum testosterone in males with type 2 diabetes and obstructive sleep apnoea. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. (2014) 81:254–8. doi: 10.1111/cen.12401
- Bhasin S, Cunningham GR, Hayes FJ, Matsumoto AM, Snyder PJ, Swerdloff RS, et al., Task Force ES. Testosterone therapy in men with androgen deficiency syndromes: an Endocrine Society clinical practice guideline. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2010) 95:2536–59. doi: 10.1210/jc.2009-2354
- 66. Ishizuka Y, Pollak CP, Shirakawa S, Kakuma T, Azumi K, Usui A, et al. Sleep spindle frequency changes during the menstrual cycle. J Sleep Res. (1994) 3:26–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2869.1994.tb00100.x
- Driver HS, Dijk DJ, Werth E, Biedermann K, Borbely AA. Sleep and the sleep electroencephalogram across the menstrual cycle in young healthy women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (1996) 81:728–35.
- Driver HS, McLean H, Kumar DV, Farr N, Day AG, Fitzpatrick MF. The influence of the menstrual cycle on upper airway resistance and breathing during sleep. *Sleep* (2005) 28:449–56. doi: 10.1093/sleep/28. 4.449
- Massafra C, De Felice C, Agnusdei DP, Gioia D, Bagnoli, F. Androgens and osteocalcin during the menstrual cycle. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (1999) 84:971–4. doi: 10.1210/jc.84.3.971

Conflict of Interest Statement: BM is supported by National Institutes of Health grant R01HL119161 and the Merck Investigator Studies Program. EV is the principal investigator of an investigator-initiated study sponsored by Philips/Respironics.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Morselli, Temple, Leproult, Ehrmann, Van Cauter and Mokhlesi. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Is Metabolic Rate Increased in Insomnia Disorder? A Systematic Review

Julia L. Chapman^{1,2†}, Maria Comas^{1,3†}, Camilla M. Hoyos^{1,4}, Delwyn J. Bartlett^{1,3}, Ronald R. Grunstein^{1,2,3} and Christopher J. Gordon^{1,5*}

¹ CIRUS, Centre for Sleep and Chronobiology, Woolcock Institute of Medical Research, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia, ² Sydney Local Health District, Sydney, NSW, Australia, ³ Faculty of Medicine and Health, Sydney Medical School, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia, ⁴ Faculty of Science, School of Psychology, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia, ⁴ Faculty of Science, School of Nursing and Midwifery, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Christian Benedict, Uppsala University, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Kai Spiegelhalder, Klinik für Psychiatrie und Psychotherapie, Universitätsklinikum Freiburg, Germany Katarina Danielsson, Uppsala University, Sweden

*Correspondence:

Christopher J. Gordon christopher.gordon@sydney.edu.au

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 03 April 2018 **Accepted:** 21 June 2018 **Published:** 16 July 2018

Citation:

Chapman JL, Comas M, Hoyos CM, Bartlett DJ, Grunstein RR and Gordon CJ (2018) Is Metabolic Rate Increased in Insomnia Disorder? A Systematic Review. Front. Endocrinol. 9:374. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00374 **Background:** Insomnia disorder is a highly prevalent health condition, affecting \sim 10–15% of the adult population worldwide. A central feature of insomnia is hyperarousal characterized as persistent and increased somatic, cognitive and cortical stimulation. Hyperarousal leads to a state of conditioned arousal that disrupts both sleep and daytime function. Research studies have shown increases in body temperature, heart rate, electroencephalographic activity, catecholamines, and oxygen consumption as a measure of metabolic rate. These findings provide evidence of increased physiological activation in insomnia however results are not consistent. The aim of the systematic review was to determine if metabolic rate in patients with insomnia is increased in keeping with the hyperarousal hypothesis.

Methods: We searched Pubmed, Web of Science, CINAHL, PsycINFO, EMBASE, and Scopus databases for observational and interventional studies that have measured metabolic rate in insomnia. Study characteristics were extracted and summarized and a risk of bias was performed for each of the studies.

Results: Two reviewers screened 963 abstracts with 35 articles of interest for full-text review. Four articles evaluating 75 participants were included in this systematic review. Two studies showed increased oxygen consumption across 24 h in insomnia patients compared with good-sleeping controls. One study which measured oxygen consumption at only a single timepoint showed no difference between insomnia patients and good-sleeping controls. A further study evaluating the effect of lorazepam on oxygen consumption in patients with chronic insomnia showed that lorazepam reduced metabolic rate during the night time only.

Conclusions: These findings show that metabolic rate appears to be increased across 24 h in line with the hyperarousal model of insomnia. However, these increases in metabolic rate in insomnia were minor compared to good-sleeping controls and the clinical significance is unclear. Larger, methodologically robust studies are required to confirm these findings and the effect of any increase in metabolic rate on sleep-wake disturbances or pathophysiology.

Keywords: metabolic rate, insomnia, hyperarousal, sleep disturbances, systematic review

INTRODUCTION

Rationale

Insomnia disorder is a highly prevalent health condition, accounting for $\sim 10-15\%$ of the adult population globally (1). It is diagnosed using subjective symptomology consisting of difficulty initiating sleep, maintaining sleep or early morning awakenings, or a combination of these, with concomitant daytime impairments for at least 3 nights per week and 3 months duration despite adequate opportunity to sleep (2). The disorder is complex with considerable heterogeneity and has shown to be highly persistent, with longitudinal studies showing insomnia symptoms present over 1 year (3–5). Insomnia negatively effects quality of life, mood (anxiety and depression), cognitive performance, and daytime functioning (6–9), with these symptoms driving treatment-seeking behavior (10).

The pathophysiological mechanisms responsible for insomnia disorder have yet to be fully elucidated. Several different models have been proposed. Spielman's 3-P model is the most prominent, using a diathesis-stress model to describe how insomnia develops and is maintained over time through predisposing, precipitating, and perpetuating factors (11). Behavioral and cognitive models have also evolved (12, 13) which incorporate conditioning and dysfunctional beliefs which promote negative perceptions of sleep. More recently, a neurobiological model of sleepwake dysregulation caused by regional-specific neural activity that promotes wakefulness during sleep has been proposed (14). This model unites psychological aspects of insomnia to neurobiological mechanisms.

One aspect that has underpinned these models is the presence of somatic arousal in insomnia patients. Evidence has demonstrated that insomnia is characterized by persistent and increased somatic, cognitive, and cortical stimulation (14). This has been termed hyperarousal which is thought to be present over 24 h (both sleep and awake) leading to chronic sleep disruption and impairments in daytime function. There are a number of research studies that have shown increased cognitive and physiological activation in insomnia patients compared to good-sleeping controls. In particular, patients with insomnia have shown an increase in body temperature, heart rate, cortisol and catecholamines (15). Collectively, these findings suggest that 24-h metabolic rate will be elevated in insomnia patients compared to good-sleeping controls. The sleep-wake cycle and basal metabolism are intrinsically linked with pronounced reduction in body temperature occurring at sleep onset and about 15% reduction in metabolic rate during sleep (16). An elevation in metabolic rate in insomnia may affect sleep leading to greater hyperarousal and perpetuating insomnia symptoms.

Objectives and Research Question

We sought to determine whether metabolic rate is elevated in insomnia patients which would provide strong evidence of whole-body physiological hyperarousal. To date, there has been no systematic review of metabolic rate in insomnia patients. Therefore, the aim of the systematic review was to determine the metabolic rate of insomnia disorder patients.

METHODS

Search Strategy and Data Sources

An extensive and systematic search for studies on metabolic rate on insomnia populations was conducted using the following databases: PubMed, Scopus, Web of Science, CINAHL, Embase, and Psycinfo. The search terms selected were incorporated in the following Boolean expression: ("Metabolic rate" OR "Exercise capacity" OR "Energy metabolism" OR "Energy transfer" OR "Oxygen consumption" OR "Respiratory exchange ratio" OR "Oxygen utilization" OR "Energy utilization" OR "Energy expenditure" OR calorimetry) AND insomnia. The search terms were adapted when necessary to fit the specific search requirements of each database (see Supplementary Material). The primary search was undertaken on the 4th December 2017. No limitations were used in any database. After exporting articles into EndNote, duplicates were removed. Reference lists of relevant original and review articles identified through the search were searched for potential missed publications. The search was conducted using the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses (PRISMA) statement and documented using the PRISMA flow chart (17).

Our primary study question was whether or not metabolic rate, determined using gold-standard measurement (calorimetry), was increased in patients with untreated insomnia disorder compared with good-sleeping controls or compared to patients with insomnia undergoing treatment.

Study Selection and Data Extraction

Articles were evaluated against the following inclusion criteria:

- 1. The article had to contain original data (i.e., was not a review or editorial).
- 2. Population: diagnosis of insomnia disorder, ≥18 years old, non-shift-working, non-jet-lagged, otherwise healthy.
- 3. Compared to good-sleeping controls or post-intervention.
- 4. The primary or secondary outcome had to be the measurement of metabolic rate directly (e.g., calorimetry).
- 5. Type of study could be either observational case-control study or interventional.

In a first phase, the studies were independently reviewed by two authors (JC, MC) using the title and the abstract. Disagreements in abstract inclusion or exclusion were resolved by consensus with a third author (CG). In a second phase, full text articles were independently reviewed by the same authors (JC, MC) and disagreements were resolved by consensus with the third author (CG). Full text articles were selected using the selection criteria and included in the final inclusion list. The characteristics, measurements and outcomes of the selected studies were extracted in duplicate (JC, MC) into a table template. Results were tabulated as mean \pm *SD* where possible. Metabolic rate results were reported as \dot{VO}_2 in ml/min. When these data were not available from an article, authors were contacted for the results or clarification.

Risk of bias was assessed for case-control studies using the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence methodology checklist (18). This checklist assisted with the assessment of
the studies' internal validity by methodically appraising the selection of cases and controls, confounding factors and statistical methods. Risk of bias in interventional studies was evaluated using the Cochrane collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias (19). This tool assisted with the assessment of the studies' internal validity and detection of selection, performance, detection, attrition, or reporting bias.

RESULTS

Study Selection and Characteristics

The primary search identified 1,506 records from six databases [Pubmed (n = 479), Scopus (n = 438), Embase (n = 451), Web of Science (n = 99), Psycinfo (n = 27), and CINAHL (n = 12)] (see **Figure 1**). After removing duplicates there were 963 records to screen for titles and abstracts initially. Following abstract screening 928 articles were excluded. The full-texts of the remaining 35 articles were checked for eligibility and of these, 31 were excluded (see **Figure 1** for reasons). The four remaining articles (20–23) met the eligibility criteria and were included in this review, see **Table 1**. No further articles were identified through searching reference lists of reviews identified during the initial search nor the reference lists of the included articles. Authors were contacted directly when articles were missing data or information pertinent to the review (20–23). We received

metabolic rate and some participant characteristic data (23). Unfortunately for the other studies (20–22) it was not possible to retrieve the standard deviations of waking metabolic rate measurements due to lack of access to the primary data. Due to a lack of information regarding variability within groups (e.g., standard deviations) from the four articles, we were unable to meta-analyse differences in metabolic rate between insomnia and good-sleeping controls.

Synthesized Findings

There were a combined total of 75 participants with and without insomnia disorder who underwent metabolic rate measurements in the four included articles. Three of the articles were case-control in design and used age, gender, and weight-matched good-sleeping controls (20, 21, 23). The other was a clinical trial assessing metabolic rate before and after treatment with two doses of lorazepam for insomnia (22). Participants in all studies were young to middle-aged (mean age ranged from 31 to 52 years), and were selected based on a healthy BMI. Three of the articles were published by the same research team (20–22) using the same indirect calorimetry technique to measure \dot{VO}_2 (Deltatrac). This method utilized a metabolic mask worn by the participants during eight 20-min periods between waking and bedtime, and continuously overnight. The fourth study used



References		Patient number, Diagnostic criteria sex, age, BMI	Comparators number, sex, age, BMI	Case-match methodology	Sleep setting	Metabolic rate data capture	∀O₂ RESULTS CASES ml/min	VO ₂ RESULTS CONTROLS ml/min
				CASE-CONTROL STUDIES	TUDIES			
(20)	n = 10, sex unclear, Age 38.3 (7.1), selected for normal BMI	Screening questionnaire indicating sleep onset ≥45 min at least 4/7 OR were awake ≥60 min after falling asleep 4/7 and that this had existed for ≥ year	<i>n</i> = 10, sex unclear Indicated normal slet (but matched with questionnaire with cases), Age 38.6 (6.8), self-reported SOL<3 selected for normal BMI and WASO<30 min. Matched to a caseb age (±5 years), weig Ib), and general TIB characteristics	Indicated normal sleep on Sleep cent questionnaire with and ads to self-reported SOL<30 min community land WASO<30 min. Dept Veter Matched to a case by sex, Medical Cer age (±5 years), weight (±25 Ohio, USA Ib), and general TIB characteristics	Sleep center referrals and ads to the local community. Urban Dept Veterans Affairs Medical Center, Dayton 5 Ohio, USA	Sleep center referrals Sensor/Medics Deltatrac Metabolic Overall: nr W and das to the local Monitor using a mask and metabolic 296 (no SD) community. Urban cart. Waking metabolic data recorded 266 (no SD) Dept Veterans Affairs for 20 min immediately after Medical Center, Dayton awakening after one night and 20 min after 6 MSLTs during the day and 20 min prior to lights out. Sleeping metabolic data was measured throughout the entire 2nd night's sleep. VO2 automatically averaged at the end of each minute.		Overall: nr Wake: 296 (no SD) Sleep: 266 (no SD) Sleep: 266 (no SD) 256 (no SD) 266 (no SD)
(21)	n = 9, 2 female, Аде 31.7 (8.4), ВМI 23.7 (3.3)	Screening questionnaire indicating sleep onset ≥45 min at least 4/7 OR were awake ≥60 min after failing asleep 4/7 and that this had existed for ≥1 year. Patients who demonstrated SOL<30 min and SE>90% and overestimated SOL by ≥100% on PSG and self-reported SOL≥20 min on both PSG nights were considered <i>sleep</i> <i>misperception insomniacs</i>	<i>n</i> = 9, 2 female, Age 32.8 (6.2), BMI 25.0 (3.4)	Indicated normal sleep on questionnaire with self-reported SOL<30 min and WASO<30 min. Matched to a case by sex, age, weight	Urban Dept Veterans Affairs Medical Center, Dayton Ohio, USA	As for (20)	Overali: 304 (26) Wake: 331 (no SD) Sleep: 277 (no SD	Overall: 304 (26) Overall: 286 (34) Wake: 331 (no SD) Wake: 266 (no SD) Sleep: 277 (no SD) Sleep: 266 (no SD)
(23)	n = 13, all female, Age 51.7 (8), BMI 22.7(2.6)	n = 13, all female, Primary chronic insomnia Age 51.7 (8), BMI using DSM-IV criteria 22.7(2.6)	<i>n</i> = 12, all female, Age 52.8 (9.9), BMI 22.4(1.5)	, all female, Age Age and BMI matched .9), BMI good-sleeping controls 5)	Depression and Sleep Research University, Psychiatric Uni Clinic Basel, Switzerland.	Indirect calorimetry (Dettatrac II, Datex) was conducted in the awake state (around 8 a.m.) for at least 20 min	Overali: n/a; Wake: Overali: n/a; Wake: 178.8(16.46); 184.2(18.85); Sleep: n/a Sleep: n/a	:: Overall: n/a; Wak 184.2(18.85); Sleep: n/a
			INTERVEN	INTERVENTIONAL STUDY			՝∀O ₂ RESULTS Off drug	∀O ₂ RESULTS on lorazepam
(2.2)	n = 12, 4 female, Age 36 (range 21-48), selected for normal BMI	Screening questionnaire indicating sleep onset ≥45 min at least 4/7 OR were awake ≥60 min after failing asleep 4/7 and that this had existed for ≥ year	Crossover design. All participants received placebo and active medication.	Lorazepam 0.5 mg and 1.5 mg vs. no drug	Sleep center referrals or advertisements in local newspaper, Urban Dept Veterans Affairs Medical Center, Dayton Ohio, USA	As for Bonnet 1995	Overall: 334 (no SD) Wake: nr Sleep: 299 (no SD	Overall: 334 (no 0.5mg Overall: SD) Wake: nr 334 (no SD) Wake: Sleep: 299 (no SD) nr Sleep: 285 (no SD) 1.5 mg Overall: 338 (no SD) Wake: nr Sleep: 287 (no SD)

73

a similar system (Deltatrac II) for measuring $\dot{V}O_2$, but collected this only during a single 20-min period around 8 a.m. (23).

Metabolic rate was greater in the insomnia group compared with the good-sleeping control group in two of the casecontrol design studies (20, 21). This finding was consistent when measured during both the day and night. In the first study, all measurements across the 24-h collection period were elevated in insomnia patients and 9 out of 10 of these reached statistical significance (p < 0.01) (20). In their second study, they compared patients with sleep-state misperception insomnia/paradoxical insomnia (those who feel like they are awake throughout the night, but physiological measurement of their sleep deem them to be asleep) to good-sleeping controls. They reported overall that there was a statistically significant difference between the groups (p < 0.001) and a difference both separately during the day and night (p < 0.001 and p < 0.005, respectively, see **Table 1** for mean differences) (21). In the case-control study by Seelig et al. (23) with all female participants only, \dot{VO}_2 measured in the morning was marginally greater in the control group compared with the insomnia group but this was not statistically significant (See Table 1). In the clinical trial participants, overnight \dot{VO}_2 was marginally decreased after taking lorazepam of either 0.5 or 1.5 mg dose (p < 0.02), but the daytime and 24-h values were the same in the no drug and lorazepam 0.5 and 1.5 mg conditions (22).

Risk of Bias

Overall, for the case-control studies, the risk of bias was evaluated as mixed (See Supplementary Material). All studies were shown to define clearly the case and control groups. However, two studies (20, 21) did not use a clinical diagnosis of insomnia disorder (for instance, DSM), but did report extensive questionnaire and diary data required for diagnosis of insomnia compared with good-sleeping controls (See **Table 1**). For the interventional study, there was no mention in the article regarding randomization, allocation concealment, or blinding, so it was unclear if this may have influenced the result (See Supplementary Material).

DISCUSSION

Summary of Main Findings

The systematic review identified four studies that measured metabolic rate directly in patients with insomnia. Metabolic rate was found to be increased during both day and night in patients with untreated insomnia in the studies that sampled $\dot{V}O_2$ across a 24 h period (20, 21). In contrast, when $\dot{V}O_2$ was measured at only one morning timepoint (~8 a.m.), there was no difference between the insomnia and good-sleeping control groups (23). The final study compared $\dot{V}O_2$ across the 24 h on and off lorazepam treatment for insomnia, showed that lorazepam reduced $\dot{V}O_2$ during the night-time only (22). Overall these results indicate that metabolic rate across the 24-h period appears to be increased in insomnia patients when compared with age-, and gender-matched controls, which is consistent with hyperarousal model of insomnia. This result also aligns with recent findings that insomnia is associated with metabolic

dysregulation compared with good-sleeping controls, suggesting that metabolic profiling may be a potential biomarker for disease risk in insomnia (24).

Methodological differences in the sampling period and study population, may account for observed VO2 differences between the studies. Seelig et al. (23) measured VO₂ only during a single 20-min period shortly after waking, which may have been influenced by circadian variability, gender, and age-related differences from the studies by Bonnet and Arand (20-22). This study (23) only evaluated females who were on average about 15-20 years older than the participants in the other studies. Females on average have lower metabolic rates than men, and metabolic rate declines with age (25). It is unclear whether or not insomnia may affect metabolic rate differentially between males and females or across the lifespan. Additionally, the effect of benzodiazepines (lorazepam) on VO2 may have been mediated by the alteration to neuroendocrine stress response (26). The nocturnal VO₂ was lower following administration of lorazepam, which may affect overnight cortisol secretion resulting in greater decrease in metabolic rate compared with the day. However, these results need to be interpreted with caution as the differences were marginal and the anxiolytic effects of lorazepam may have lowered overall $\dot{V}O_2$ during the night (22). The increased $\dot{V}O_2$ findings suggest that whole-body metabolic rate is elevated and supports the 24-h hyperarousal theory of insomnia (27). These data align with findings from a number of studies that have identified increased arousal in patients with insomnia across behavioral, cognitive, and autonomic nervous system domains (28). There is evidence of increased physiological activation in insomnia including heart rate, cortisol, body temperature, catecholamines, fast frequency electroencephaolography, and heart rate variability (15, 29). The findings of this review showing increased metabolic rate in insomnia aligns with this overall increased physiological activation. However, greater methodological rigor may be required to replicate and confirm the findings across these multiple physiological domains, as they are from small studies, and often are not repeated using similar methodologies enabling collation of data into meta-analyses (29).

It is possible that differences in metabolic rate between those with insomnia and good-sleeping controls could relate to different perceptions of a new environment, inducing different levels of a stress response (30). Sleep quality and quantity of people with insomnia may be affected by "first night effect," where sleep is impaired due to sleeping in a new environment for the first time (31). Conversely, other people with insomnia will experience "reverse first night effect" where sleep is improved due to the new environment that is often devoid of stimuli that promotes insomnia symptoms (32). As the recordings were measured during the first night in the laboratory, it is possible that this may have influenced the difference between goodsleeping control and insomnia groups.

What is interesting to note, is that $\dot{V}O_2$ measured using calorimetry during rest in these studies revealed different results compared with the broader literature using other measures of metabolic rate. A commonly used metabolic equivalent (METs) are calculated based upon diary data that derives a metabolic rate for different activities of daily living (e.g., time spent sitting, sleeping, moderately exercising) (33). One study has shown that METs were not increased in insomnia compared with goodsleeping controls (34). In particular, males with insomnia [n = 40, on average overweight, BMI 29.6(SD 3.5)], their METs were lower than both normal weight (n = 48) and overweight (n = 75) good-sleeping controls. This raises the question, are patients with insomnia equally active as controls but their metabolic rate at rest is elevated compared to controls? The decreased activities of daily living could be a result of the behavioral components of insomnia, whereby patients feel less able to exercise or spend more time lying down as a result of their condition.

In two other studies, maximum oxygen uptake ($\dot{V}O_2$ peak) was used to examine exercise capacity, comparing those with insomnia symptoms from questionnaire and those without (34, 35). In both studies, $\dot{V}O_2$ peak was lower in those with insomnia symptoms, even after adjusting for age, sex, and other potential confounders. This shows that people with insomnia symptoms appear to have decreased exercise capacity. These results need to be explored in an otherwise healthy clinical insomnia population, but they suggest that maximum oxygen capacity may be lower in insomnia disorder compared to good-sleeping controls. In our review resting metabolic rate was elevated in insomnia compared to controls. Further research is required to determine if elevated resting metabolic rate coexists with decreased exercise capacity in diagnosed insomnia disorder and how this relates to disease risk profile.

LIMITATIONS

A major limitation of this review is that of the four articles identified in the final search, three were from the same research group within a single sleep center, suggesting their findings may not be representative of insomnia. As the only study completed by a different research team (23) showed no difference in metabolic rate between insomnia and good-sleeping control groups, any conclusions pointing toward higher metabolic rate in insomniacs comes from a single research team. Further studies from different teams, with a larger number of participants, taking into account the potential for first night effects would be required to confirm this finding. All of the studies had small to modest sample sizes, resulting in only 32 patients with insomnia disorder to be compared with 31 good-sleeping controls and only 12 participants who were measured before and after treatment with lorazepam. The clinical trial had high risk of bias due to unclear methods regarding randomization and blinding, and placebo effects are known to be strong in insomnia, potentially affecting the validity of the result (36). The participants in these studies were selected for healthy weight and were on average

REFERENCES

- Ohayon MM. Epidemiology of insomnia: what we know and what we still need to learn. *Sleep Med Rev.* (2002) 6:97–111. doi: 10.1053/smrv. 2002.0186
- 2. American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders*. 5th ed. Washington, DC (2013).

middle-aged. The results of these studies could therefore not be extrapolated to children or older adults, or those who are overweight. Data was also unable to be meta-analyzed as we were unable to retrieve all standard deviations. We believe the measurement of oxygen consumption in a whole room calorimeter may solve a lot of the methodological problems (37).

CONCLUSIONS

The results from a small number of studies suggest that metabolic rate appears to be increased in patients with insomnia disorder across 24-h in line with the hyperarousal model of insomnia. These findings need to be replicated in larger prospective studies. Clinical trials evaluating the effect of insomnia therapies, such as cognitive behavioral therapy, on metabolic rate would be useful in determining causality.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CG, JC, and MC contributed to the conception and design of the systematic review. JC and MC independently reviewed abstracts and papers and disagreements were resolved by consensus with CG. CH did the risk of bias. CG, JC, and MC wrote sections of the manuscript. DB and RG revised the manuscript and contributed with intellectual ideas. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

JC is supported by a postdoctoral research fellowship from NeuroSleep, Australian NHMRC Centre of Research Excellence (1060992), CH is supported by an Australian NHMRC-ARC Dementia Research Development Fellowship (1104003). RG is supported by an Australian NHMRC Senior Principal Research Fellowship (1106974).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge Dr. Eleanora Seelig and Prof. Michael Bonnet for their rapid responses to our request for information and for providing what information they were able to assist with this systematic review.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fendo. 2018.00374/full#supplementary-material

- LeBlanc M, Merette C, Savard J, Ivers H, Baillargeon L, Morin CM. Incidence and risk factors of insomnia in a population-based sample. *Sleep* (2009) 32:1027–37. doi: 10.1093/sleep/32.8.1027
- Morin CM, Belanger L, LeBlanc M, Ivers H, Savard J, Espie CA, et al. The natural history of insomnia: a population-based 3-year longitudinal study. Arch Intern Med. (2009) 169:447–53. doi: 10.1001/archinternmed. 2008.610

- Suh S, Yang HC, Fairholme CP, Kim H, Manber R, Shin C. Who is at risk for having persistent insomnia symptoms? A longitudinal study in the general population in Korea. *Sleep Med.* (2014) 15:180–6. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2013.09.024
- Miller CB, Bartlett DJ, Mullins AE, Dodds KL, Gordon CJ, Kyle SD, et al. Clusters of insomnia disorder: an exploratory cluster analysis of objective sleep parameters reveals differences in neurocognitive functioning, quantitative EEG, and heart rate variability. *Sleep* (2016) 39:1993–2004. doi: 10.5665/sleep.6230
- Fortier-Brochu E, Beaulieu-Bonneau S, Ivers H, Morin CM. Insomnia and daytime cognitive performance: a meta-analysis. *Sleep Med Rev.* (2012) 16:83– 94. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2011.03.008
- Kyle SD, Espie CA, Morgan K. "...Not just a minor thing, it is something major, which stops you from functioning daily": quality of life and daytime functioning in insomnia. *Behav Sleep Med.* (2010) 8:123–40. doi: 10.1080/15402002.2010.487450
- Edinger JD, Means MK, Carney CE, Krystal AD. Psychomotor performance deficits and their relation to prior nights' sleep among individuals with primary insomnia. *Sleep* (2008) 31:599–607. doi: 10.1093/sleep/31.5.599
- Morin CM, LeBlanc M, Daley M, Gregoire JP, Merette C. Epidemiology of insomnia: prevalence, self-help treatments, consultations, and determinants of help-seeking behaviors. *Sleep Med.* (2006) 7:123–30. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2005.08.008
- Spielman AJ, Caruso LS, Glovinsky PB. A behavioral perspective on insomnia treatment. *Psychiatr Clin North Am.* (1987) 10:541–53.
- Perlis ML, Giles DE, Mendelson WB, Bootzin RR, Wyatt JK. Psychophysiological insomnia: the behavioural model and a neurocognitive perspective. J Sleep Res. (1997) 6:179–88.
- Harvey AG. A cognitive model of insomnia. *Behav Res Ther* (2002) 40:869-93. doi: 10.1016/S0005-7967(01)00061-4
- Buysse DJ, Germain A, Hall M, Monk TH, Nofzinger EA. A Neurobiological Model of Insomnia. *Drug Discov Today Dis Models* (2011) 8:129-37. doi: 10.1016/j.ddmod.2011.07.002
- Bonnet MH, Arand DL. Hyperarousal and insomnia: state of the science. Sleep Med Rev. (2010) 14:9–15. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2009.05.002
- 16. Goldberg GR, Prentice AM, Davies HL, Murgatroyd PR. Overnight and basal metabolic rates in men and women. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* (1988) 42:137–44.
- Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *Bmj* (2009) 339:b2535. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1000097
- National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Appendix E: Methodology Checklist: Case-Control Studies (2012).
- Higgins JP, Altman DG, Gotzsche PC, Juni P, Moher D, Oxman AD, et al. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. *Bmj* (2011) 343:d5928. doi: 10.1136/bmj.d5928
- Bonnet MH, Arand DL. 24-Hour metabolic rate in insomniacs and matched normal sleepers. *Sleep* (1995) 18:581–8.
- Bonnet MH, Arand DL. Physiological activation in patients with Sleep State Misperception. *Psychosom Med.* (1997) 59:533–40.
- 22. Bonnet MH, Arand DL. The use of lorazepam TID for chronic insomnia. *Int Clin Psychopharmacol.* (1999) 14:81–9.
- Seelig E, Keller U, Klarhofer M, Scheffler K, Brand S, Holsboer-Trachsler E, et al. Neuroendocrine regulation and metabolism of glucose and lipids in primary chronic insomnia: a prospective case-control study. *PLoS ONE* (2013) 8:e61780. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0061780
- 24. Gehrman P, Sengupta A, Harders E, Ubeydullah E, Pack AI, Weljie A. Altered diurnal states in insomnia reflect peripheral hyperarousal and metabolic desynchrony: a preliminary study. *Sleep* (2018) 41:zsy043. doi: 10.1093/sleep/zsy043

- Short KR, Vittone JL, Bigelow ML, Proctor DN, Nair KS. Age and aerobic exercise training effects on whole body and muscle protein metabolism. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metabol.* (2004) 286:E92–101. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00366.2003
- 26. Van de Kar LD, Blair ML. Forebrain pathways mediating stress-induced hormone secretion. *Front Neuroendocrinol* (1999) 20:1-48.
- Riemann D, Spiegelhalder K, Feige B, Voderholzer U, Berger M, Perlis M, et al. The hyperarousal model of insomnia: a review of the concept and its evidence. *Sleep Med. Rev.* (2010) 14:19–31. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2009.04.002
- Riemann D, Nissen C, Palagini L, Otte A, Perlis ML, Spiegelhalder K. The neurobiology, investigation, and treatment of chronic insomnia. *Lancet Neurol.* (2015) 14:547–58. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00021-6
- Dodds KL, Miller CB, Kyle SD, Marshall NS, Gordon CJ. Heart rate variability in insomnia patients: a critical review of the literature. *Sleep Med Rev.* (2017) 33:88–100. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2016.06.004
- Edinger JD, Fins AI, Sullivan Jr RJ, Marsh GR, Dailey DS, Hope TV, et al. Sleep in the laboratory and sleep at home: comparisons of older insomniacs and normal sleepers. *Sleep* (1997) 20:1119–26.
- Hirscher V, Unbehaun T, Feige B, Nissen C, Riemann D, Spiegelhalder K. Patients with primary insomnia in the sleep laboratory: do they present with typical nights of sleep? J Sleep Res. (2015) 24:383–9. doi: 10.1111/jsr. 12280
- Riedel BW, Winfield CF, Lichstein KL. First night effect and reverse first night effect in older adults with primary insomnia: does anxiety play a role? *Sleep Med.* (2001) 2:125–33. doi: 10.1016/s1389-9457(00)00054-x
- Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Herrmann SD, Meckes N, Bassett DR, Jr., Tudor-Locke C, et al. 2011 Compendium of Physical Activities: a second update of codes and MET values. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2011) 43:1575–81. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e31821ece12
- 34. Tan X, Alen M, Cheng SM, Mikkola TM, Tenhunen J, Lyytikainen A, et al. Associations of disordered sleep with body fat distribution, physical activity and diet among overweight middle-aged men. J Sleep Res. (2015) 24:414–24. doi: 10.1111/jsr.12283
- 35. Strand LB, Laugsand LE, Wisloff U, Nes BM, Vatten L, Janszky I. Insomnia symptoms and cardiorespiratory fitness in healthy individuals: the Nord-Trondelag Health Study (HUNT). *Sleep* (2013) 36:99–108. doi: 10.5665/sleep.2310
- 36. Yeung V, Sharpe L, Glozier N, Hackett ML, Colagiuri B. A systematic review and meta-analysis of placebo versus no treatment for insomnia symptoms. *Sleep Med Rev.* (2018) 38:17–27. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2017. 03.006
- Stenlof K, Grunstein R, Hedner J, Sjostrom L. Energy expenditure in obstructive sleep apnea: effects of treatment with continuous positive airway pressure. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metabol. (1996) 271: E1036–43.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer KD and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2018 Chapman, Comas, Hoyos, Bartlett, Grunstein and Gordon. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Sleep Extension in Short Sleepers: An Evaluation of Feasibility and Effectiveness for Weight Management and Cardiometabolic Disease Prevention

Theresa M. Pizinger¹, Brooke Aggarwal² and Marie-Pierre St-Onge^{1,3*}

¹ Division of Endocrinology, Department of Medicine, New York Obesity Nutrition Research Center, Columbia University Medical Center, New York, NY, United States, ² Division of Cardiology, Department of Medicine, Columbia University Medical Center, New York, NY, United States, ³ Institute of Human Nutrition, Columbia University Medical Center, New York, NY, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jonathan C. Jun, School of Medicine, Johns Hopkins University, United States

Reviewed by:

Wendy Hall, King's College London, United Kingdom Omar Mesarwi, University of California, San Diego, United States

*Correspondence:

Marie-Pierre St-Onge ms2554@cumc.columbia.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 30 March 2018 Accepted: 25 June 2018 Published: 18 July 2018

Citation:

Pizinger TM, Aggarwal B and St-Onge M-P (2018) Sleep Extension in Short Sleepers: An Evaluation of Feasibility and Effectiveness for Weight Management and Cardiometabolic Disease Prevention. Front. Endocrinol. 9:392. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00392

Sleep duration has become increasingly recognized as an important influencer of health. Epidemiologic and observational studies have shown associations between short sleep duration and increased risk for chronic cardiometabolic disorders, including obesity, type 2 diabetes, and cardiovascular disease. These associations have led to investigations into the potential causal pathways through which short sleep may increase risk for these disorders. Clinical intervention studies have demonstrated that restricting sleep in normal sleepers has adverse health effects, including insulin resistance, and increased blood pressure. The totality of evidence points to negative health effects of short sleep and the recognition of sleep as a lifestyle behavior that may be targeted for disease prevention. It is well established that consistent, adequate sleep is associated with the lowest risk of obesity and cardiometabolic disorders. Yet, it is unclear whether increasing sleep in short sleepers can improve health. In today's society, it is common for individuals to deprive themselves of sleep during the work week, with the intent to sleep longer during the weekend, or have "catch-up sleep." Studies that have examined the health effects of extended sleep, post-sleep restriction, revealed some improvements in health outcomes. However, it is uncertain whether the improvements observed with catch-up sleep are sufficient to reverse the negative health effects of constant sleep restriction. Few intervention studies have been undertaken to determine whether extending sleep, long-term, in short sleepers is feasible and whether it can reduce the disease risk burden associated with short sleep duration. The purpose of this review is to highlight these studies and evaluate information related to the impact of sleep extension on risk factors for chronic cardiometabolic disorders. We discuss limitations of current research, including variability in participant characteristics and the extent to which sleep behaviors are modified and monitored. Although the evidence-base for benefits of sleep extension

77

is still in the early stages, studies to date indicate that prolonging sleep, in short sleepers, may improve cardiometabolic risk. Finally, our review calls attention to areas that require further study and for larger scale studies of behavior modification to establish the health effects of sleep extension in short sleepers.

Keywords: sleep extension, cardiometabolic, health, sleep duration, prevention

INTRODUCTION

Sleep duration has become increasingly acknowledged as an important factor in overall health status, and sleep deficiency has begun to be recognized as a potential modifiable risk factor for certain chronic conditions. Current research has shown that short sleep duration (SSD), defined as <7 h/night, is associated with an increased risk of obesity, metabolic disorders, and CVD (1-4). This association may be U-shaped, however, as there is also evidence that longer sleep duration, >9 h/night, is associated with adverse health effects (5). However, in today's "24/7" society, short sleep duration is more prevalent that long sleep duration. According to data from the National Health Interview Survey, the prevalence of very short sleep (<5 h) and short sleep (5-6 h) has increased from 1.7 to 2.4% and 19.7 to 26.7%, respectively, from 1977 to 2009 (6). Concurrently, long sleep (>9h) decreased from 11.6 to 7.8% (6). This rise in the prevalence of short sleepers has permitted epidemiological evaluations of the influence of sleep duration on cardiometabolic risk factors. The data from these studies suggest a relation between sleep duration and obesity, hypertension, type 2 diabetes, and overall mortality (7, 8). These results have led to intervention studies to further examine the causal implications of these findings.

There are several mechanisms by which SSD may be related to obesity: metabolic changes affecting appetite-regulating hormones (9); low physical activity; and increased food intake without comparable change in energy expenditure (10, 11). Leptin is an adipocyte derived hormone that plays in important role in energy homeostasis (12). Its effect on energy balance regulation and SSD has been extensively studied, but with mixed results (13-15). Multiple clinical studies have shown that sleep restriction, in healthy, normal sleepers (7-9h), leads to increases in daily energy intake (16-18) sufficient to lead to weight gain if sustained over time (18). On the other hand, there are conflicting reports regarding the impact of sleep restriction on energy expenditure (11, 17, 18). Nonetheless, it seems that any change in energy expenditure due to sleep restriction is either insufficient to offset the increase in energy intake or contributes to the positive energy balance.

Increased blood pressure (BP) and inflammatory markers, such as interleukin-6 (IL-6), are associated with systemic inflammation and decreased cardiovascular health (19). There are several clinical intervention studies examining the impact of sleep restriction, for periods ranging from a few days to

a few weeks, on cardiometabolic risk factors (2–4, 20). When examining metabolic health, studies have demonstrated that sleep restriction reduces whole body insulin sensitivity and insulin resistance at a cellular level (21, 22). However, evidence linking SSD to adverse cardiometabolic risk does not de facto imply a benefit of sleep extension on health outcomes. In this review, we describe the cardiometabolic effects of sleep restriction, and we highlight and critically evaluate current interventions that aim to extend the duration of sleep in short-sleepers as a means of improving cardiometabolic risk factors. These studies are summarized in **Table 1**. We also address opportunities for future research in this area.

ENDOCRINE AND CARDIOMETABOLIC EFFECTS OF RECOVERY SLEEP AFTER SLEEP RESTRICTION

In today's society, it is common for individuals to decrease their sleep during the work week, and to attempt to "catchup" by sleeping longer on the weekends. It is reported that about 56% of Americans sleep less during the work week compared to non-work days (29). Several clinical trials have reproduced this scenario to understand the health effects of short term sleep recovery. Van Leeuwen et al. (30) tested the effects of sleep restriction and subsequent recovery sleep on glucose, leptin, and satiety in healthy men. Participants were sleep restricted for 5 days with a time in bed (TIB) of 4 h/night followed by a 2-day sleep recovery of 8 h TIB. Leptin levels were elevated during sleep restriction and remained elevated during the recovery period, compared to baseline, but no differences were found in subjective satiety measures throughout the experiment in both groups. It is possible that leptin remained elevated because an 8 h TIB was not an adequate amount of time to allow sufficient recovery sleep after 5 nights of <4 h sleep (31). Faraut et al. (31) investigated the effects that napping and recovery sleep had on the immune and inflammatory systems of healthy young men. Participants were restricted to 2 h TIB for one night followed by either an 8 h recovery night, a 30-min nap mid-day plus an 8h recovery night, or a 10h recovery night. The control group slept 3 consecutive nights of 8h, with no changes in immune or inflammatory parameters throughout the experiment. Leukocyte counts increased in all sleep restricted groups compared to baseline, but this increase persisted in the 8 h recovery condition, while the numbers decreased in the nap + 8 h recovery and the 10 h recovery conditions. There was only a significant increase in myeloperoxidases in the sleep restriction +8 h recovery group; this increase was significant during both the restriction and

Abbreviations: BP, blood pressure; CVD, cardiovascular disease; SSD, short sleep duration; TIB, time in bed.

TABLE 1 Summary of clinical studies included in the present review that investigated the health effects of sleep extension
--

Study Ref	Intervention	Participants	Duration (Weeks)	Methods	Sleep as an outcome	Intervention group results
Logue et al. (23)	Weekly group counseling sessions	25 overweight and obese adults	12	Group 1: diet and exercise counseling Group 2: diet and exercise counseling plus sleep education starting week 4	No Primary outcome: weight loss	Group 2 lost more weight compared to Group 1 (change of –5 vs. –2%) No difference in sleep quality
Tasali et al. (24)	1 individual counseling session at baseline to extend sleep and prescribe a sleep schedule	10 overweight adults	2	All subjects: increase TIB to 8.5 h/night, monitored with actigraphy No comparison group	Yes Extending sleep will improve appetite and decrease cravings	14% decrease in overall appetite and a 62% decrease in the desire for sweet and salty foods
Al Khatib et al. (25)	1 individual counseling session at baseline to extend sleep and prescribe a sleep schedule	41 healthy, normal weight adults	4	Sleep extension group: extend sleep by 1–1.5 h/night, monitored with actigraphy Control group	Yes Extending sleep will improve weight maintenance and cardiometabolic health	Reduced intake of free sugars (–9.6 g) compared baseline
Haack et al. (26)	Both groups received sleep hygiene information at baseline Extension group was prescribed individualized sleep schedules	22 adults with prehypertension or type 1 hypertension	6	Sleep extension group: extend sleep by 1 h/night, monitored with actigraphy Control group	Yes Extending sleep lowers BP	Decreased average systolic and diastolic beat-to-beat BP from baseline to endpoint (14 ± 3 vs. 8 ± 3 mmHg)
McGrath et al. (27)	Weekly individual sleep counseling	134 adults with elevated BP	8	Sleep intervention group: 60 min counseling session using Sleepio Standard care group	No Primary outcome: reduce mean 24 h BP	Reported improved sleep quality, no changes in BP
Leproult et al. (28)	1 individual counseling session at baseline to extend sleep and prescribe a sleep schedule	16 healthy adults	6	All subjects: extend sleep by 1 h/night, verified by actigraphy No comparison group	Yes Extending sleep will improve metabolic health	Improved insulin-to-glucose ratios

recovery periods compared to baseline. The control and other 2 sleep restriction groups experienced no changes in inflammatory markers.

Spiegel et al. (32) used a more appropriate recovery sleep episode of 12 h TIB for 7 nights after participants were sleep restricted for 6 nights to 4 h TIB. In this group of healthy men, leptin levels during sleep restriction were 19% lower compared to the sleep recovery phase, suggesting that increasing sleep, following a period of drastically restricted sleep, may reverse the potential negative effects of short sleep on leptin levels. However, baseline leptin levels were not measured, and it is therefore unclear whether recovery sleep returned leptin levels to their baseline state or increased leptin levels. Difference between these two studies may have been due to the different lengths of the study or the duration of the recovery sleep period. The study by Spiegel et al. (32) had longer restriction and recovery phases than that of Van Leeuwen et al. (30), possibly allowing leptin to adapt to these changes in sleep. Another study (13) incrementally restricted sleep in 14 women for 4 nights, resulting in a decrease in leptin levels, with accompanying increases in energy intake and body weight. After 2 nights of recovery sleep, averaging 9.35 h/night, all of these parameters had returned to baseline.

In addition to energy balance outcomes, studies have also examined cardiometabolic risk factors in response to sleep extension. Van Leeuwen et al. (30) observed increases in fasting insulin and insulin-to-glucose ratio after sleep restriction, with both returning to baseline after the 2-night recovery period. Pejovic et al. (33) observed increases in 24 h plasma IL-6 levels following 6 nights of 6 h TIB. These levels returned to baseline after 3 nights of 10 h recovery sleep.

All of the interventions noted herein had limited short sleep restriction and sleep recovery periods, with no more than 7 days of recovery sleep. Despite the mixed results, these preliminary findings are encouraging and provide a basis for the potential reversibility of adverse health effects caused by sleep restriction through sleep extension. These studies have provided justification for examining sleep extension sleep, in short sleepers, as a means to provide endocrine and cardiometabolic health benefits. These investigations were undertaken to determine whether benefits would also be observed among chronic short sleepers, rather than sleeprestricted adequate sleepers, as included in the studies described above.

IMPACT OF SLEEP EXTENSION ON BODY WEIGHT

Short-term recovery sleep studies suggest that the increase in weight and energy intake associated with sleep restriction may be ameliorated by extending sleep. Recent studies further tested this hypothesis but employed longer interventions in an outpatient setting. Logue et al. (23) performed a 12-week randomized controlled trial in overweight and obese adults, examining the effectiveness of lifestyle interventions on weight loss and sleep. The participants were randomized into 2 groups, each receiving weekly 60-min counseling sessions. Both groups received diet and exercise counseling, but the second group received additional sleep-related information starting at the week 4 session. Body weight was measured at each session and sleep quality and efficiency were assessed using the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index and the Sleep Timing Questionnaire, respectively, at weeks 0, 6, and 12. Food frequency questionnaires were collected at weeks 0 and 12. The results showed that both groups lost weight, but the group receiving additional sleep counseling lost more weight compared to the group only receiving diet and exercise counseling (-5% change from baseline vs. -2%change from baseline, respectively). In addition, both groups reported improved sleep efficiency, but no data regarding sleep duration were reported. These findings provide some evidence that following sleep recommendations, in addition to diet and exercise, may lead to greater weight loss than diet and exercise alone. However, given that both groups perceived improvements in sleep efficiency, it is unclear whether the sleep recommendations were instrumental in effecting greater weight loss. Indeed, there were several potential concerns with this study that should be noted: (1) the group receiving the additional sleep counseling ate significantly fewer added fats and sweets at baseline compared to the control group; when controlling for this, statistical significance disappeared; (2) retention rate was low, with approximately 54% of participants completing the study; (3) sleep was not assessed objectively and change in sleep duration as a result of the intervention could not be ascertained. These limitations decrease the impact of the study.

Another study (24) investigated the effects of behavioral counseling in combination with 2 weeks of sleep extension. Ten overweight adults, reporting sleeping <6.5 h/night at baseline, were provided a single baseline behavioral counseling session on sleep hygiene and asked to lengthen their TIB to 8.5 h/night. An additional counseling session was provided after the first week of the intervention if the study team deemed it necessary. Prescribed bedtimes and wake times were given to individuals based on their preferred schedules. Wrist actigraphy was used to objectively measure sleep throughout the study, and appetite was assessed at baseline and endpoint using visual analog scales. At the end of the 2-week intervention, participants had increased their sleep duration by an average of 1.6 h compared to baseline (7.1 vs. 5.6 h). Additionally, there was a 14% decrease in overall appetite and a 62% decrease in the desire for sweet and salty foods. These results are encouraging given that a recent meta-analysis concluded that the increase in energy intake after sleep restriction is approximately 385 kcal/d, (18) which is sufficient to lead to weight gain if sustained over time. Furthermore, the increased consumption was accompanied by a significant increase in fat intake. Although the study lacked a control group, (24) the increase in sleep duration associated with the decrease in appetite is promising and should be followed by controlled trials to determine if increasing sleep duration from short to adequate reduces food intake, improves dietary habits, and leads to improved body weight over time. It is also important to note that the study did not assess actual food intake and was only 2 weeks long, a period too short to observe effects on body weight. Therefore, unanswered questions remain as to the influence of sleep extension on body weight.

There have been several mechanisms put forth to explain the increase in energy intakes observed with sleep restriction. One proposition is that sleep restriction leads to changes in appetiteregulating hormones. Similar to the recovery sleep studies, the effects sleep restriction has on these hormones, particularly leptin, are varied (13-15). Another is that sleep restriction stimulates neuronal networks associated with reward, which increases the salience of foods (34). Despite divergent opinions on the mechanism, there is strong consensus that sleep restriction leads to increased food intake (17, 18, 35). Thus, extending sleep could potentially reverse this increase in food intake. In a study performed by Al Khatib et al. (25) participants reported a reduced intake of free sugars compared to a control group after 4 weeks of 1-1.5 h/night sleep extension. This trial investigated the feasibility of sleep extension, via behavioral counseling, to affect body weight and cardiometabolic health. Forty-one healthy adults with body mass index 18.4-24.9 kg/m² who were selfreported short sleepers (5-7 h/night) were enrolled. The goal for the sleep extension group was to lengthen sleep duration by 1-1.5 h/night for 4 weeks. This was attempted by providing a single sleep consultation at baseline to design and implement a personalized strategy with prescribed bed times and wake times. There were 4 in-person visits throughout the study, 2 at baseline and 2 at endpoint, to assess outcomes related to energy balance (food intake, energy expenditure, and body composition) and cardiometabolic risk factors (blood biomarkers and BP). Wrist actigraphy was used as an objective measure of sleep duration to verify participants' adherence to sleep recommendations. At the end of the intervention, the sleep extension group had significantly increased their sleep duration by 21 min, whereas the control group reduced their sleep by 11 min. However, only 3 of 21 participants in the sleep extension group were able to reach the weekly sleep goal of 7-9 h of sleep/night. Possibly due to the minimal improvements in sleep duration in the sleep extension group, there was no significant difference in body composition or cardiometabolic risk factors between groups after the 4-week period. Additionally, relative to baseline, the sleep extension group experienced poorer sleep quality, as measured by actigraphy, compared to the control group. However, the sleep extension group reported improved perceived sleep quality compared to the control group, as reflected by a decrease in Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index score. The decrease in sleep quality when measured objectively may have been the result of a longer TIB and may diminish over time.

Overall, these studies examining the impact of sleep extension on body weight regulation suggest that interventions including sleep education plus a prescribed sleep extension schedule have the potential to lead to improved body weight and food choices. However, several limitations hinder definitive statements and recommendations to lengthen sleep duration for weight management at this time. All of these studies are limited by their small sample size, with the intervention groups ranging from 10 to 21 subjects, and variability in participant characteristics. Additionally, while each provided some type of sleep education and counseling, the content was unique to each study and the extent of counseling (duration and intensity) varied between studies.

IMPACT OF SLEEP EXTENSION ON INFLAMMATION AND BLOOD PRESSURE

Clinical interventions have provided evidence that restricting sleep is associated with increased inflammatory markers (2) and BP (20) which are associated with cardiovascular disease (CVD). Recently, several clinical trials have examined if sleep extension could help alleviate these risks. Haack et al. (26) performed a 6-week randomized controlled trial studying 22 adults with prehypertension or type 1 hypertension who slept 7 h/night or less. After 2 weeks of actigraphy recordings to verify short sleep, participants were randomized to a sleep extension group, where they were instructed to increase their TIB by 1 h and were prescribed individualized bed times and wake times, or to a sleep maintenance group, who kept their habitual bedtimes and wake times. Both groups received instructions on how to improve sleep hygiene and, at baseline and endpoint, 24 h BP was monitored and a fasting blood sample was taken. As hypothesized, at the end of the 6-week intervention period, the sleep extension group had an increase in daily sleep duration of 35 ± 9 min. Additionally, the systolic and diastolic beat-to-beat BP average over the 24 h recording significantly decreased in the sleep extension group from baseline to endpoint by 14 \pm 3 and 8 \pm 3 mmHg, respectively. Decreased beat-to-beat BP variability is associated with CVD, end organ damage, and vascular elasticity (36, 37). However, there were no changes in overall BP or inflammatory markers.

McGrath et al. (27) also examined adults with elevated BP who had self-reported difficulties sleeping. Within an 8-week trial, 134 participants who were self-reported poor sleepers were randomized to either standard care or sleep intervention. The intervention group received weekly lifestyle sessions using a tool called Sleepio. Sleepio is an online platform that provides education on sleep hygiene and cognitive behavioral therapy and has been shown to improve sleep quality in patients with insomnia (38). The study investigated whether there was a difference in 24 h systolic BP, 24 h diastolic BP, peak and mean diurnal and nocturnal systolic BP and diastolic BP, and sleep quality between the two groups. At the end of the 8 weeks, the intervention group reported improved sleep quality, but there was no difference between the intervention and standard care groups in BP or other CVD-related measures. Participants did not provide data on sleep duration at baseline. Additionally, no objective measure of sleep was obtained throughout the study, nor was there a sleep extension component. For these reasons, the trial may not have produced the same improvements observed previously, (26) despite its longer intervention period and larger sample size. Although the study by McGrath et al. (27) showed no significant results regarding BP, the improved beat-to-beat BP average observed by Haack et al. (26) is encouraging and warrants further investigation into the role sleep extension may have in modulating CVD risk.

IMPACT OF SLEEP EXTENSION ON GLUCOSE AND INSULIN SENSITIVITY

Insulin resistance is associated with numerous diseases including obesity, metabolic syndrome, and type 2 diabetes mellitus (39). Sleep may be a potential modifiable risk factor for these disorders (1). There is extensive research describing the negative effects sleep restriction on glucose levels and insulin sensitivity, (21, 22, 40) however there is much less information available on the effects of sleep extension on these outcomes. In fact, we could find only one study that investigated the effects of sleep extension on glucose and insulin (28). The goal of that study was to increase sleep duration by 1 h, every night, for 6 weeks. Actigraphy was used to verify that participants were short sleepers, sleeping <7 h/night. Participants were given instructions on proper sleep hygiene and individualized sleep schedules at the beginning of the study, but no other lifestyle intervention was included. Compliance was verified every 2 weeks during the intervention. Participants successfully extended their TIB and sleep duration throughout the intervention compared to their habitual sleep, reaching an increase of 54 ± 33 min in the first 2 weeks, 48 \pm 31 min over the second 2 weeks, and 44 \pm 34 min over the last 2 week. At the end of the 6-week intervention, there was a significant improvement in the insulin-to-glucose ratio, indicating lessened insulin resistance. As with other studies of this type, there was no comparison group, and there was high inter-individual variation in the amount of additional sleep that was obtained.

CONCLUSION

There are limited clinical trials investigating the effects of sleep extension on health. The studies that have been conducted vary greatly in study length, participant characteristics, and intervention types. Two of the studies discussed did not use an objective measure of sleep to examine sleep quality and duration, providing only subjective data (23, 27). Additionally, while each study provided some type of sleep education, the two studies that did not objectively measure sleep were the only ones to provide continuous counseling sessions throughout the intervention period (23, 27). The other trials only included one counseling session at the start of the intervention, with the session content varying from study to study. The studies that used actigraphy to monitor sleep provided participants with specific sleep schedules, prescribing an extension in TIB of 1–1.5 h/night, (25, 26, 28) with the exception of one study that imposed a TIB of 8.5 h/night (24). It is worth noting that the trials that utilized objective measurements and individualized sleep extension interventions achieved greater benefits compared to the ones that utilized counseling sessions alone. Also, each study had different inclusion criteria, with two trials not requiring that participants be short sleepers at baseline (23, 27). Due to these study differences, it is difficult to provide recommendations regarding the impact of sleep extension on health.

Furthermore, it is unclear whether sleep quality improves as a result of sleep extension. Participants reported significant improvements of sleep quality in only one trial, (27) in which sleep was not a primary outcome and objective measures were not used. Two of the three studies that utilized objective measures of sleep reported no change in sleep quality, (26, 28) while the other (25) found that the sleep extension group experienced decreased sleep quality compared to the control group. However, this decline could be due to a period of adjustment that potentially would resolve over time and should be monitored in future trials. To that effect, it may be important for future studies to include a run-in period since Cizza et al. (41) have reported improvements in sleep duration of 15–30 min depending on measurement type, objective vs. subjective, respectively, during a waiting period between screening and randomization.

In addition to assessing sleep quality, future sleep extension studies would benefit from being performed exclusively in

REFERENCES

- St-Onge MP, Grandner MA, Brown D, Conroy MB, Jean-Louis G, Coons M, et al. Sleep duration and quality: impact on lifestyle behaviors and cardiometabolic health: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation* (2016) 134:e367–86. doi: 10.1161/CIR.000000000000444
- van Leeuwen WM, Lehto M, Karisola P, Lindholm H, Luukkonen R, Sallinen M, et al. Sleep restriction increases the risk of developing cardiovascular diseases by augmenting proinflammatory responses through IL-17 and CRP. *PLoS ONE* (2009) 4:e4589. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.00 04589
- Dettoni JL, Consolim-Colombo FM, Drager LF, Rubira MC, Souza SB, et al. Cardiovascular effects of partial sleep deprivation in healthy volunteers. J Appl Physiol. (2012) 113:232–6. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01604. 2011
- Nedeltcheva AV, Kessler L, Imperial J, Penev PD. Exposure to recurrent sleep restriction in the setting of high caloric intake and physical inactivity results in increased insulin resistance and reduced glucose tolerance. J Clin. Endocrinol Metab. (2009) 94:3242–50. doi: 10.1210/jc.2009-0483
- Patel SR, Malhotra A, Gottlieb DJ, White DP, Hu FB. Correlates of long sleep duration. *Sleep* (2006) 29:881–9. doi: 10.1093/sleep/29.7.881
- Jean-Louis G, Williams NJ, Sarpong D, Pandey A, Youngstedt S, Zizi F, et al. Associations between inadequate sleep and obesity in the US adult population: analysis of the national health interview survey (1977–2009). BMC Public Health (2014) 14:290. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-14-290
- Itani O, Jike M, Watanabe N, Kaneita Y. Short sleep duration and health outcomes: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and meta-regression. *Sleep Med.* (2017) 32:246–56. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2016.08.006
- Cappuccio FP, Taggart FM, Kandala NB, Currie A, Peile E, Stranges S, et al. Meta-analysis of short sleep duration and obesity in children and adults. *Sleep* (2008) 31:619–26. doi: 10.1093/sleep/31.5.619

short sleepers, including larger sample sizes, measuring sleep duration and compliance using objective tools, and providing a prescribed sleep schedule in conjunction with counseling sessions throughout the intervention. In light of the decline in the average sleep duration among US adults, paired with the knowledge that short sleep increases the risk of obesity, CVD, and diabetes, it is encouraging to know that increasing sleep is a feasible endeavor that may be utilized in the future as a behavioral intervention to help alleviate these health burdens. However, standardized, longer-term, randomized intervention trials are needed to verify these preliminary findings.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TP, BA, and M-PS-O contributed to the conception and organization of the review. TP wrote the first draft, TP and M-PS-O wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read and approved the submitted version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work is supported in part by an American Heart Association Go Red for Women Strategically Focused Research Network grant (16SFRN27960011 [BA] and 16SFRN27950012 [M-PS-O]) and NIH R01 HL128226 (M-PS-O).

- St-Onge MP, O'Keeffe M, Roberts AL, RoyChoudhury A, Laferrere B. Short sleep duration, glucose dysregulation and hormonal regulation of appetite in men and women. *Sleep* (2012) 35:1503–10. doi: 10.5665/sleep.2198
- Shechter A, Grandner MA, St-Onge MP. The role of sleep in the control of food intake. Am J Lifestyle Med. (2014) 8:371–4. doi: 10.1177/1559827614545315
- Shechter A, Rising R, Albu JB, St-Onge MP. Experimental sleep curtailment causes wake-dependent increases in 24-h energy expenditure as measured by whole-room indirect calorimetry. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2013) 98:1433–9. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.113.069427
- Park HK, Ahima RS. Physiology of leptin: energy homeostasis, neuroendocrine function and metabolism. *Metab Clin Exp.* (2015) 64:24–34. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2014.08.004
- Bosy-Westphal A, Hinrichs S, Jauch-Chara K, Hitze B, Later W, Wilms B, et al. Influence of partial sleep deprivation on energy balance and insulin sensitivity in healthy women. *Obes Facts* (2008) 1:266–73. doi: 10.1159/000158874
- Buxton OM, Cain SW, O'Connor SP, Porter JH, Duffy JF, Wang W, et al. Adverse metabolic consequences in humans of prolonged sleep restriction combined with circadian disruption. *Sci Transl Med.* (2012) 4:129ra43. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3003200
- St-Onge MP. The role of sleep duration in the regulation of energy balance: effects on energy intakes and expenditure. J Clin Sleep Med. (2013) 9:73–80. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.2348
- Spaeth AM, Dinges DF, Goel N. effects of experimental sleep restriction on weight gain, caloric intake, and meal timing in healthy adults. *Sleep* (2013) 36:981–90. doi: 10.5665/sleep.2792
- St-Onge MP, Roberts AL, Chen J, Kelleman M, O'Keeffe M, RoyChoudhury A, et al. Short sleep duration increases energy intakes but does not change energy expenditure in normal-weight individuals. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2011) 94:410–6. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.111.013904
- Al Khatib HK, Harding SV, Darzi J, Pot GK. The effects of partial sleep deprivation on energy balance: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* (2017) 71:614–24. doi: 10.1038/ejcn.2016.201

- Kaptoge S, Seshasai SR, Gao P, Freitag DF, Butterworth AS, Borglykke A, et al. Inflammatory cytokines and risk of coronary heart disease: new prospective study and updated meta-analysis. *Eur Heart J.* (2014) 35:578–89. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/eht367
- Robillard R, Lanfranchi PA, Prince F, Filipini D, Carrier J. Sleep deprivation increases blood pressure in healthy normotensive elderly and attenuates the blood pressure response to orthostatic challenge. *Sleep* (2011) 34:335–9. doi: 10.1093/sleep/34.3.335
- Broussard JL, Ehrmann DA, Van Cauter E, Tasali E, Brady MJ. Impaired insulin signaling in human adipocytes after experimental sleep restriction: a randomized, crossover study. *Ann Int Med.* (2012) 157:549–57. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-157-8-201210160-00005
- Rao MN, Neylan TC, Grunfeld C, Mulligan K, Schambelan M, Schwarz JM. Subchronic sleep restriction causes tissue-specific insulin resistance. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2015) 100:1664–71. doi: 10.1210/jc.2014-3911
- 23. Logue EE, Bourguet CC, Palmieri PA, Scott ED, Matthews BA, Dudley P, et al. The better weight-better sleep study: a pilot intervention in primary care. *Am J Health Behav.* (2012) 36:319–34. doi: 10.5993/AJHB.36.3.4
- Tasali E, Chapotot F, Wroblewski K, Schoeller D. The effects of extended bedtimes on sleep duration and food desire in overweight young adults: a home-based intervention. *Appetite* (2014) 80:220–4. doi: 10.1016/j.appet.2014.05.021
- 25. Al Khatib HK, Hall WL, Creedon A, Ooi E, Masri T, McGowan L, et al. Sleep extension is a feasible lifestyle intervention in free-living adults who are habitually short sleepers: a potential strategy for decreasing intake of free sugars? A randomized controlled pilot study. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2018) 107:43–53. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/nqx030
- Haack M, Serrador J, Cohen D, Simpson N, Meier-Ewert H, Mullington JM. Increasing sleep duration to lower beat-to-beat blood pressure: a pilot study. J Sleep Res. (2013) 22:295–304. doi: 10.1111/jsr.12011
- McGrath ER, Espie CA, Power AM, Newell AW, Kelly J, Duffy C, et al. Sleep to lower elevated blood pressure: a randomized controlled trial (SLEPT). *Am J Hypertens*. (2017) 30:319–27. doi: 10.1093/ajh/hpw132
- Leproult R, Deliens G, Gilson M, Peigneux P. Beneficial impact of sleep extension on fasting insulin sensitivity in adults with habitual sleep restriction. *Sleep* 38:707–15. doi: 10.5665/sleep.4660
- 29. National Sleep Foundation (2013) *International Bedroom Poll.* Arlington, TX: National Sleep Foundation WD.
- van Leeuwen WM, Hublin C, Sallinen M, Harma M, Hirvonen A, Porkka-Heiskanen T. Prolonged sleep restriction affects glucose metabolism in healthy young men. *Int J Endocrinol.* (2010) 2010:108641. doi: 10.1155/2010/108641
- Faraut B, Boudjeltia KZ, Dyzma M, Rousseau A, David E, Stenuit P, et al. Benefits of napping and an extended duration of recovery sleep on alertness and immune cells after acute sleep restriction. *Brain Behav Immun.* (2011) 25:16–24. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2010. 08.001
- 32. Spiegel K, Leproult RM, L'Hermite-Baleriaux, Copinschi G, Penev PD, Van Cauter E. Leptin levels are dependent on sleep duration: relationships with

sympathovagal balance, carbohydrate regulation, cortisol, and thyrotropin. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2004) 89:5762–71. doi: 10.1210/jc.2004-1003

- 33. Pejovic S, Basta M, Vgontzas AN, Kritikou I, Shaffer ML, Tsaoussoglou M, et al. Effects of recovery sleep after one work week of mild sleep restriction on interleukin-6 and cortisol secretion and daytime sleepiness and performance. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. (2013) 305:E890–6. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00301.2013
- Chaput JP, St-Onge MP. Increased food intake by insufficient sleep in humans: are we jumping the gun on the hormonal explanation? *Front Endocrinol.* (2014) 5:116. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2014.00116
- Nedeltcheva AV, Kilkus JM, Imperial J, Kasza K, Schoeller DA, Penev PD. Sleep curtailment is accompanied by increased intake of calories from snacks. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2009) 89:126–33. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.2008.26574
- Gershon RC, Cook KF, Mungas D, Manly JJ, Slotkin J, Beaumont JL, et al. Language measures of the NIH Toolbox Cognition Battery. J Int Neuropsychol Soc. (2014) 20:642–51. doi: 10.1017/S1355617714000411
- 37. Xia Y, Wu D, Gao Z, Liu X, Chen Q, Ren L, et al. Association between beat-to-beat blood pressure variability and vascular elasticity in normal young adults during the cold pressor test. *Medicine* (2017) 96:e6000. doi: 10.1097/MD.000000000000000
- Espie CA, Kyle SD, Williams C, Ong JC, Douglas NJ, Hames P, et al. A randomized, placebo-controlled trial of online cognitive behavioral therapy for chronic insomnia disorder delivered via an automated media-rich web application. *Sleep* (2012) 35:769–81. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1872
- Ferrannini E, Natali A, Bell P, Cavallo-Perin P, Lalic N, Mingrone G. Insulin resistance and hypersecretion in obesity. European Group for the Study of Insulin Resistance (EGIR). J Clin Investig. (1997) 100:1166–73. doi: 10.1172/JCI119628
- 40. Rafalson L, Donahue RP, Stranges S, Lamonte MJ, Dmochowski J, Dorn J, et al. Short sleep duration is associated with the development of impaired fasting glucose: the Western New York health study. *Ann Epidemiol.* (2010) 20:883–9. doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2010.05.002
- 41. Cizza G, Piaggi P, Rother KI, Csako G, Sleep Extension Study Group. Hawthorne effect with transient behavioral and biochemical changes in a randomized controlled sleep extension trial of chronically short-sleeping obese adults: implications for the design and interpretation of clinical studies. *PLoS ONE* (2014) 9:e104176. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0104176

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Pizinger, Aggarwal and St-Onge. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Bidirectional Relationship Between Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Metabolic Disease

Sarah N. Framnes and Deanna M. Arble*

Department of Biological Sciences, Marquette University, Milwaukee, WI, United States

Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) is a common sleep disorder, effecting 17% of the total population and 40–70% of the obese population (1, 2). Multiple studies have identified OSA as a critical risk factor for the development of obesity, diabetes, and cardiovascular diseases (3–5). Moreover, emerging evidence indicates that metabolic disorders can exacerbate OSA, creating a bidirectional relationship between OSA and metabolic physiology. In this review, we explore the relationship between glycemic control, insulin, and leptin as both contributing factors and products of OSA. We conclude that while insulin and leptin action may contribute to the development of OSA, further research is required to determine the mechanistic actions and relative contributions independent of body weight. In addition to increasing our understanding of the etiology, further research into the physiological mechanisms underlying OSA can lead to the development of improved treatment options for individuals with OSA.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jonathan C. Jun, Johns Hopkins University, United States

Reviewed by:

Hariom Yadav, Wake Forest School of Medicine, United States Rashmi Aurora, Johns Hopkins University, United States

*Correspondence:

Deanna M. Arble deanna.arble@marquette.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 03 April 2018 Accepted: 17 July 2018 Published: 06 August 2018

Citation:

Framnes SN and Arble DM (2018) The Bidirectional Relationship Between Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Metabolic Disease. Front. Endocrinol. 9:440. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00440 Keywords: sleep apnea, leptin, glucose, diabetes, obesity, insulin, metabolism, disordered breathing

OBSTRUCTIVE SLEEP APNEA: CLINICAL PRESENTATION AND PRECLINICAL MODELS

Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) is a common sleep disorder classically characterized by apneic events leading to intermittent hypoxia and sleep fragmentation. OSA is most commonly found in obese, middle age men (6). Obesity is strongly associated with OSA (7) with approximately 40-70% of the obese population diagnosed with OSA (1, 2). Unfortunately, OSA has broad detrimental effects on health ranging from increased daytime sleepiness to a 4-fold increase in mortality (1). As the name implies, OSA derives from obstruction of the airway. While the cause of obstruction varies between individuals, common obstructions occur due to abnormal anatomy [e.g., narrow airway, enlarged tonsils (8)], obese anatomy [e.g., increased fat storage in pharyngeal tissue (9, 10)], and/or decreased neuromuscular tone (11). During a polysomnography evaluation in the sleep laboratory, an individual with OSA experiences periods of breathing reduction (hypopnea) or cessation (apnea) coincident with respiratory effort. The severity of an individuals' apnea and hypopnea is defined by the apnea-hypopnea index (AHI). An individual with mild OSA experiences 5-15 apnea-hypopnea events per hour, whereas those with moderate or severe OSA experience 15-30 or > 30 events/h, respectively (12). Apneic events lead to reductions in blood oxygen saturation, and over the course of the night, present as intermittent hypoxia (IH) (13). It is estimated that an individual with severe OSA may reach blood oxygen saturation levels as low as \sim 76% (14) and it is widely regarded that these drops in oxygen play a key role in many of the downstream disease states associated with OSA. Reduction in blood oxygen and elevations in blood carbon dioxide are sensed by chemoreceptors in the brain and carotid bodies, which trigger brief microarousals

and result in sleep fragmentation (15). These repeated microarousals are believed to contribute to Excessive Daytime Sleepiness (EDS), another characteristic of OSA. EDS, as scored by the Epworth Sleepiness Scale, measures an individuals' perceived sleepiness. Higher levels of EDS are associated with an increased risk of falling asleep at work or driving, and is associated with decreased life satisfaction (15). In a large sleep study, 76% of individuals with severe OSA exhibited EDS, and 56% of individuals with mild or moderate OSA exhibited EDS (16). In addition to apneic events, an individual with OSA exhibits a blunted hypercapnic ventilatory response (HCVR) and a blunted hypoxic ventilatory response (HVR) (17), demonstrating impaired chemosensitivity. Interestingly, blunted HCVR (18) and HVR (19, 20) are observed in some obese patients without OSA, most often those with obesity hypoventilation syndrome, suggesting that impaired chemosensitivity may occur before the onset of apneic events.

In contrast to OSA, central sleep apnea (CSA) is defined by the cessation of air flow *without* perceived respiratory effort (21). Like OSA, individuals with CSA may exhibit multiple apneas throughout the night. While CSA effects <5% of individuals referred to the sleep clinic (22), an increased risk for CSA is observed in individuals with compromised chemoreception. For example, CSA is found in \sim 24% of chronic opioid users (23) due to opioid-induced impairments to the carotid bodies and hypoglossal nerve signaling (23). Interestingly, \sim 13–20% of individuals diagnosed with OSA exhibit central apneas as well (24, 25). In particular, individuals with type 2 diabetes (T2D) have an increased chance of experiencing both OSA and CSA (i.e., mixed apnea) (26). Increased recognition of mixed apneic events has led to an emerging hypothesis which postulates that OSA and CSA share common mechanisms of action (22).

Currently, continuous positive airflow pressure, or CPAP, is the most effective and widely used treatment for OSA (27). By delivering a continuous flow of air, CPAP actively keeps the airway open and can improve the AHI of OSA patients an average of ~13 events/h (28). Despite the dramatic improvement in AHI from CPAP treatment, compliance is low. Only 39–50% of users will use CPAP (29) for the recommended minimum of at least 4 h per night for 5 days per week (30). Thus, improved treatment strategies for OSA are needed.

Yet, despite the prevalence of OSA, the serious health risks, and the inadequate treatment options, we have a poor understanding of how sleep apnea develops. While clinical studies have been instrumental in laying the foundation of OSA research, basic science approaches using rodent models have enabled investigators to explore the etiology of OSA. Initially, the English bulldog was used as a naturally occurring model of OSA which exhibited snoring, sleep disordered breathing, and daytime sleepiness (31). While it was first believed that the apnea of the English bulldog was occurring solely due to abnormalities of the upper airway (e.g., narrow nares and enlarged soft palate), these anatomical features only accounted for a subset of apneic events. Indeed, during sleep studies, English bulldogs displayed apneic events without respiratory effort, representative of central sleep apnea (31). While the English bulldog was a good initial model, and mirrored humans by exhibiting naturally occurring OSA (23), it also experienced apnea in a lean state. To better account for the obesity observed in many OSA individuals, lean and obese Yucatan miniature pigs were utilized as another naturally occurring model of OSA (32). Similar to the English bulldog, obese pigs experienced mixed apneic events, however, lean pigs did not experience any apneic events (32). These data suggested that obesity may be a key factor contributing to sleep apnea. While Yucatan miniature pigs were a naturally occurring model of OSA, further mechanistic studies were difficult owing to sheer size of the animals and lack of available genetic tools.

Currently, much of the mechanistic hypotheses involving OSA are tested in rodent models. The rodent offers superior capabilities in behavioral and genetic manipulation, allowing more detailed investigation into the mechanisms leading to the metabolic consequences of OSA. To examine sleep apnea in rodent models, researchers have modeled two main characteristics of OSA: sleep fragmentation and intermittent hypoxia (IH). In general, sleep loss and decreased sleep quality without the presence of OSA is associated with obesity, impairments in glucose regulation, and reductions in insulin sensitivity (33). While IH is associated with many of these same outcomes, IH often leads to weight loss instead of weight gain, perhaps due to the observed increases in circulating leptin (see leptin section below). Since IH mirrors both the oxygen desaturation as well as the microarousals associated with OSA (15), many of the mechanistic hypotheses on OSA and metabolism have sprouted from IH studies. A wealth of data indicates that chronic IH results in profound impairments in cardiometabolism similar to those experienced by individuals with OSA, including hypertension (34), ventricular hypertrophy (35), insulin resistance, and hyperlipidemia (36, 37). Using whole-body plethysmography, researchers have also observed similarities between the chemosensitivity of obese rodents (measured via the ventilatory responses to hypercapnia and hypoxia, with and without IH) to that of individuals with OSA (38, 39). In this way, the ventilatory responses of rodents presents itself as another measure analogous to the physiology of individuals with OSA. Diet-induced obese rodents can also be used alongside lean controls to determine the effect of obesity on ventilation parameters and IH-induced outcomes. Indeed, just as in humans (18), diet-induced obesity leads to a depressed ventilatory response in rodent models (38, 40). Using a combination of clinical and rodent studies, investigators can significantly increase our understanding of the etiology of sleep apnea.

THE ETIOLOGY OF OSA AND ITS BIDIRECTIONAL RELATIONSHIP WITH METABOLIC DISEASE

In some individuals, OSA etiology is clearly associated with anatomical obstruction. For example, most OSA diagnosed in children is due to enlarged tonsils and is treated with tonsillectomy (41). However, many clinical evaluations for OSA do not reveal any obvious anatomical obstructions (42, 43). In the absence of a clear anatomical obstruction, much of the etiological theory on OSA has focused on one of its most profoundly associated factors: obesity.

Multiple studies have shown a clear, positive association between obesity and AHI (7). More specifically, increased visceral obesity (44) and neck circumference (45) have been linked to OSA. While it is generally accepted that obesity is an important prerequisite for OSA, the hypothesized mechanisms by which obesity contributes to OSA vary widely. Indeed, the relative contributions of an individuals' physical weight vs. an individuals' metabolic physiology in the development of OSA is an active area of debate (46–48).

Traditionally, the strong association between obesity and OSA led many to conclude that OSA occurred due to increased fat mass mechanically restricting airflow. Specifically, increased fat deposits in the tongue and/or larger pharyngeal tissue (9, 10, 49) were hypothesized to be too heavy for the reduced muscular tone normally experienced during rapid-eye movement (REM) sleep and thus, the tissue's increased physical weight lead to an obstruction the airway and apnea or hypopnea. Increased physical mass also affects lung mechanics, reducing functional residual capacity and tidal volume (50). For the remainder of this review, we refer to mechanisms supporting this hypothesis as weight-dependent (Figure 1). However, focusing only on physical body weight as an underlying mechanism to OSA does not explain why only a subset of obese individuals have sleep apnea (51). Nor does physical body weight alone explain why lean individuals develop sleep apnea (52). Nevertheless, the association between obesity and OSA suggests that these variables may be related to each other in ways that go beyond the physical mechanical weight of fat.

There are two alternative explanations to the strong association between obesity and OSA. The first of which is that OSA is leading to obesity and metabolic dysfunction (**Table 1**). Indeed, OSA-associated IH and sleep fragmentation have been repeatedly found to induce and exacerbate cardiometabolic disease (91). This directional hypothesis is generally accepted and well-reviewed [see (53, 77, 92)]. Therefore, we only highlight key studies supporting this hypothesis in this review. Instead, we focus on a second intriguing possibility, that obese physiology and not physical weight *per se* leads to the development of OSA (**Table 2**).

Emerging hypotheses postulate that physiological components of obesity, including glycemic control, insulin action, and leptin signaling, contribute to the development of OSA. It's possible that obese physiology leads to greater reductions in pharyngeal dilator muscle tone and results in increased chance of obstruction during sleep (114). This greater reduction in muscle tone may be due to chronically increased muscle activity, due to increased autonomic response, and/or histological changes to the muscle tissue itself via inflammatory pathways (49). Alternatively, obese physiology may be leading to disordered breathing and increased central sleep apnea via decreased chemosensitivity (18-20). Given the increased risk of mixed apneic events observed within type 2 diabetics, this latter observation is particularly interesting. Research on this



FIGURE 1 The bidirectional relationship between obstructive sleep aphea and metabolic disease. Sleep aphea results in intermittent hypoxia and sleep fragmentation which lead to and exacerbate obesity and type 2 diabetes by increasing sympathetic activity, oxidative stress, inflammation, and lipolysis. Moreover, metabolic disease can lead to, or exacerbate, sleep apnea through weight-dependent and physiology-dependent mechanisms. While weight-dependent mechanisms are a function of the physical increase in body mass or fat mass (e.g. increased mechanical load, narrowed airway), physiology-dependent mechanisms are physiological changes coincident with obesity or diabetes which go on to influence chemosensitivity and sleep apnea either directly or via action on sympathetic activity, inflammation, or other mechanisms. **TABLE 1** Summary of presented evidence that obstructive sleep apnea and its components are associated with decreased glycemic control, insulin resistance, increased leptin, and decreased chemosensitivity.

Model	Results	References
Obstructive sleep apnea (human)	 ↓ Hypoxic ventilatory response ↓ Hypercapnic ventilatory response ↓ Glycemic control ↑ Insulin resistance ↑ Leptin 	(17, 52–66)
Type 2 diabetes + Obstructive sleep apnea	↓ Glycemic control ↑ Apnea-hypopnea index ↑ Central sleep apnea ↑ Insulin resistance	(26, 54–57, 67–75)
Sleep fragmentation	↓ Glycemic control ↑ Insulin resistance ↑ Leptin	(33, 76)
Intermittent hypoxia	↓ Glycemic control ↑ Insulin resistance ↑ Leptin ↓ Chemosensitivity	(36, 37, 77–89)
Obesity + Intermittent hypoxia	 ↑ Insulin resistance ↓ Hypoxic ventilatory response ↓ Hypercapnic ventilatory response 	(39, 77, 90)

TABLE 2 | Summary of presented evidence that the manipulation of glycemic control, insulin, and leptin are associated with increased apneic events and decreased chemosensitivity.

Model	Results	References
Metabolic surgery	↓ Apnea-hypopnea index	(93, 94)
Type 2 diabetes (poor glycemic control, insulin resistance)	↑ Apnea-hypopnea index ↑ Central sleep apnea	(26, 53, 71, 74, 75, 95)
Streptozotocin- treatment (destroys pancreatic β-cells)	 ↓ Apnea-hypopnea index ↓ Hypoxic ventilatory response ↓ Hypercapnic ventilatory response 	(96, 97)
Type 1 diabetes (insulin deficient)	↑ Apnea-hypopnea index ↑ Central sleep apnea	(98, 99)
Polycystic ovary syndrome (insulin resistance)	↑ Apnea-hypopnea index	(100–102)
Metformin treatment (insulin sensitizer)	↓ Apnea-hypopnea index ↑ Chemosensitivity	(96, 97, 103)
Leptin impairment (leptin and/or leptin receptor deficiency)	↓ Hypoxic ventilatory response ↓ Hypercapnic ventilatory response	(104–108)
Lipodystophy (low leptin, insulin resistance)	↑ Apnea-hypopnea index	(109–113)

front is on-going and it's possible that other mechanisms by which obese physiology impacts sleep apnea may soon be defined. Collectively, we refer to mechanisms that support these hypotheses as *physiology-dependent* or *weight-independent* (Figure 1).

Teasing apart the relative contribution of physical, weight-dependent mechanisms from physiological-dependent mechanisms is inherently difficult due to the close relationship between obesity and its associated changes in glycemic control, insulin action, and leptin signaling. For example, obesity is strongly associated with glucose dysregulation and weight loss alone can substantially improve fasting glucose and glucose tolerance within individuals with T2D (115). In the context of OSA, weight loss through dieting can also substantially improve AHI (116). However, it is unclear if these dramatic improvements in apneic symptoms are from weight-dependent or physiological-dependent mechanisms, as dieting both reduces physical body weight and improves glucose metabolism.

A unique way to partition the effect of weight loss from substantial changes in metabolic physiology has utilized data from bariatric surgical procedures. Bariatric surgical procedures, such as the Roux-en-Y Gastric Bypass (RYGB), the vertical sleeve gastrectomy (VSG), and the laparoscopic adjustable gastric band (LAGB) lead to significant, sustained weight loss and improvements in glucose regulation (117). However, RYGB and VSG are unique among bariatric surgical procedures in that glucose metabolism is improved through both weightdependent and weight-independent mechanisms. In fact, due to their ability to improve glucose regulation in part through weight-independent mechanisms, RYGB and VSG are sometimes referred to as metabolic surgeries (118). This contrasts with the metabolic improvements following LAGB which parallel total weight loss without additional improvements from weightindependent means (117, 118). Following metabolic surgeries, improvements in glucose tolerance can occur quickly, before significant weight loss occurs (117, 118). In some cases, individuals can discontinue their diabetic medication before being discharged from the hospital (117). To determine how OSA may be affected by metabolic improvements independent of weight loss, it would be ideal to quantify OSA on a time scale before significant weight loss occurs. However, most polysomnography following bariatric surgical procedures occurs 6 months to 1 year post-operatively and thus after significant weight loss is achieved. However, quantifying EDS, closely related to OSA, can be done without polysomnography. In one study, individuals undergoing RYGB showed resolution of EDS symptoms within 1 month, accompanied by only marginal weight loss (119). While it is tempting to speculate that sleep apnea too may be improved on a time scale indicative of weightindependent mechanisms, this question remains unanswered. While EDS is associated with OSA, there is also an independent relationship between obesity and sleep. Overweight individuals are more likely to exhibit increased sleepiness during the day independent of OSA (120, 121). Moreover, decreased sleep duration and sleep quality has been linked to increases in BMI and metabolic dysfunction (122). Therefore, improvements in EDS following bariatric surgery could be a result of small to moderate changes in body weight and/or improvements in metabolic physiology independent of sleep apnea. Alternatively, directly comparing OSA outcomes following metabolic surgeries such as RYGB and VSG vs. weight-loss surgeries such as LAGB can provide insight into the relative contributions of weight-dependent and physiology-dependent mechanisms in the etiology of OSA. A number of comparative studies have reported that OSA resolution 1-year after RYGB or VSG is approximately double that of individuals undergoing LAGB (93, 94). Furthermore, other studies have shown that LAGB has no better OSA resolution compared to diet-induced weight loss, despite more weight loss attained via LAGB (123). Given the added weight-independent metabolic benefits following RYGB and VSG, these data suggest that some component of obese physiology and not body weight itself, may be involved in the etiology of OSA.

To better address how obese physiology may impact disordered breathing, investigators have incorporated preclinical animal models. Indeed, the preclinical setting allows researchers to systemically manipulate glycemic control, insulin sensitivity, and/or leptin and examine their specific contributions to disordered breathing. While we address each of these variables in detail in the sections below, a commonality among these experiments is the use of high-fat diets to induce obesity within the animal models. Similar to humans, diet-induced obesity leads to a depressed hypercapnic ventilatory response (40) and a restrictive ventilatory pattern (39) in mice. Importantly, since diet-induced obesity alone leads to both increased physical weight and metabolic syndrome, a more detailed approach (such as including weight as a covariate or using weight-matched controls) must be used to specifically determine how obese physiology contributes to disordered breathing. Moreover, the addition of high-fat diets has also been found to exacerbate the metabolic consequences of IH. Obese, high-fat fed mice exposed to chronic IH demonstrate further detriments in insulin resistance (39, 90), suggesting that obesity itself or obese physiology may exacerbate OSA disease outcomes.

GLYCEMIC CONTROL

A prominent characteristic of obese physiology is an impairment in glycemic control. Clinical association studies and randomized control trials have evaluated the relationship between OSA and glycemic control with mixed results. In support of an association between apnea and glycemic control, a recent pilot study found that the combination of respiratory events and nocturnal awakenings could predict variability of fasting blood glucose in T2D patients (67). Nocturnal hypoxemia has also been independently associated with the development of impaired glycemic control (54) and T2D in healthy individuals (55) and worsened glycemic control in individuals with T2D (68). Moreover, with the use of continuous glucose monitoring, T2D individuals with OSA have been shown to exhibit peaks in circulating glucose levels temporally following blood oxygen desaturation (69). Taken together, these studies demonstrate that OSA, and in particular nocturnal hypoxemia, likely leads to elevated glucose levels. In non-diabetic individuals, daily, 24-h rhythms in circulating glucose variability have been associated with OSA severity (56), suggesting that the association between OSA and improper glucose control may precede T2D. Whether circulating glucose levels directly impact disordered breathing or OSA is less clear. It would be informative to explore if individuals with recurrent hypoglycemia or nocturnal hypoglycemia are at increased risk for OSA and/or have reduced chemosensitivity (124). While unexplored, this information could advance our understanding of the involvement of glycemic control and/or glucose sensing in the development of sleep apnea.

In animal models, simulation of OSA using chronic IH has greatly advanced our knowledge of how OSA may impact disease states via cyclic drops in blood oxygen. Rodents exposed to chronic IH have increased gluconeogenesis in the liver (78-80), fasting hyperglycemia, and decreased glucose tolerance (81). Acute, 3-h, exposures of IH in healthy humans also leads to an increase in circulating glucose levels before noticeable changes to insulin sensitivity (125). Indeed, much of the effects on glycemic control from OSA may be attributed to IH (126). Moreover, altering metabolic state prior to IH impacts the outcome, indicating a bidirectional relationship between glycemic control and IH. For example, fasting can mitigate some cardiovascular consequences of IH, including the activation of glycogen synthase in the myocardium (127). Additionally, treatment with a lipolysis inhibitor ameliorates hyperglycemia and glucose intolerance induced by IH in mice (81), highlighting an important role for the adipose tissue and lipolysis in many of the downstream consequences of IH and perhaps OSA (77, 128). Taken together, it is likely that circulating and fasting glucose is increased by OSA and that elevated glucose before the theoretical onset of OSA is likely to exacerbate the cardiometabolic outcomes of OSA.

Another way to explore the relationship between glycemic control and OSA is by intervention and treatment studies. One would hypothesize that if alterations in glucose were downstream of OSA, then treatment of OSA alone would improve glycemic control. While there are randomized controlled studies which support this hypothesis (129), others report no improvement in glycemic control with CPAP use (130). One possibility for these conflicting results is the presence of existing glycemic impairment. For example, in a recent study, higher glycemic variability was associated with sleep disordered breathing in both T2D and non-diabetic individuals, however CPAP treatment only improved glycemic variability in those without T2D (57). Similarly, a meta-analysis concludes that CPAP may prevent the development of T2D in non-diabetic individuals (131), again pointing to the effectiveness of CPAP on glycemic control before T2D develops. However, withdraw from CPAP in both obese T2D and non-diabetics leads to an increase in nocturnal glucose without affecting glucose tolerance, production, or insulin (132), suggesting that CPAP use is leading to a reduction in glucose. Together, these data point to the likelihood that glucose impairment is downstream of OSA in non-diabetic individuals, but it remains to be elucidated the relationship between glycemic control and OSA within those with T2D.

One possible mechanism linking glucose dysregulation and OSA is via autonomic dysfunction. T2D leads to autonomic dysfunction and this directly affects respiratory control and cardiac outcomes consistent with the presentation of OSA (133).

This mechanism is supported by impaired autonomic activity observed in individuals with central hypoventilation syndrome which exhibit sleep disordered breathing, hypoglycemia and hyperinsulinemia (134). Sympathetic activity is also directly involved in modulating fasting hyperglycemia following exposure to IH (135), pointing to the ability of the sympathetic system to modulate glucose metabolism in addition to respiratory outcomes (133). Chronic IH has also been observed to increase tonic and reactive afferent chemoreceptor outputs from the carotid body which in turn effects catecholamine to modulate the autonomic nervous system (82-84) and leads to fasting hyperglycemia (136) and hypertension (84). An interesting area of research positions the carotid bodies as key integrators of glucose metabolism, OSA, and autonomic function. Glomus cells in the carotid bodies sense oxygen, carbon dioxide, and glucose. Interestingly, oxygen and glucose signals can potentiate one another, leading to scenarios where dysregulation of glucose may lead to a dysregulation of O2 and CO2 sensing which in turn may affect breathing (137). Addition of 2-deoxy-d-glucose (2DG; a glucoprivic agent) in the drinking water of rats can prevent phrenic long-term facilitation, a form of respiratory motor plasticity, suggesting that alterations in glucose sensing can directly alter breathing (138). Work in this field is ongoing and shows great potential in elucidating bidirectional pathways between glucose control and disordered breathing via the sympathetic system.

INSULIN

A key player in glucose metabolism and tightly linked to obesity, insulin action has also been investigated in the context of OSA (95, 139). OSA is correlated with an increased risk of T2D (53) and within the diagnosed OSA population, approximately 15-30% exhibit symptoms of T2D (140, 141). Moreover, a meta-analysis of longitudinal studies concludes that the relative risk ratio of an individual with moderate/severe OSA developing T2D is 1.63 (95% CI: 1.09-2.45) compared to an individual without significant apneic events (58). Within the T2D population, reportedly 58-86% of individuals also present with OSA (70-72). Moreover, in individuals with existing T2D, a dose-dependent relationship is found between worsening glycemic control and the severity of OSA independent of obesity (68, 73, 74). If autonomic neuropathy is present alongside T2D, the individual is at an increased risk for mixed apneic events due to the degradation of respiratory neurons resulting in overall decreases in chemoreception and increased HCVR (75). While these statistics may suggest that T2D precedes the development of OSA, this hypothesis has not been supported by clinical longitudinal studies (142) or metaanalysis (143). Instead, the clinical data point to the likelihood that OSA exacerbates existing T2D through an insulin-related mechanism.

Within non-diabetic and T2D individuals, insulin resistance appears to be more closely tied with OSA than fasting hyperglycemia or glucose variability. Clinical association studies have generally found that insulin resistance is independently

associated with OSA (52, 59-64), however data undermining this association, particularly from early clinical studies are present (144, 145). Much of the research exploring the relationship between insulin and OSA has been pioneered in rodent models utilizing IH. Indeed, chronic IH exposure leads to insulin resistance in lean rodents and exacerbates insulin resistance in diet-induced obese models (39, 77, 80, 90). IH can also affect β cell function, leading to augmented basal secretion and reduced glucose-stimulated insulin secretion (80, 146). Much of insulin resistance induced by IH has been attributed to elevated sympathetic activity (147-149), as pharmacological or surgical methods used to block the sympathetic response prevent the development of IH-induced insulin resistance (136, 150). Indeed, individuals with OSA demonstrate increased sympathetic nerve activity (151). Additionally, IH is observed to increase pancreatic oxidative stress and reduce \beta3-adrenergic receptor mediated insulin secretion (152). A possible mediator between elevated sympathetic activity and insulin resistance following IH may be increased lipolysis. Increased sympathetic outflow contributes to lipolysis, which in turn leads to elevated free-fatty acids and finally insulin resistance (153). This hypothesis is supported by data from animal models where pharmacological inhibition of lipolysis prevents IH-induced decreases in insulin sensitivity (81). A recent clinical study further demonstrated that lipoprotein abnormalities observed in OSA individuals are more directly related to insulin resistance than OSA severity itself (154). Upstream of lipolysis, hypoxiainducible factor-mediated transcription (e.g., HIF-1 α , HIF-2 α) may play an important role in linking oxygen desaturation induced by IH with lipolysis (155-157) and/or insulin resistance (158).

While mounting evidence supports the conclusion that IH leads to insulin resistance, research on how decreased insulin sensitivity may lead to the development of OSA is scant due in part to the challenging experimental designs. One such way to specifically manipulate insulin is with the drug streptozotocin (STZ). STZ leads to apoptosis of pancreatic beta cells and, when given in low to moderate doses, is used as a model of T2D, reflecting insufficient insulin action and hyperglycemia. Interestingly, STZ-induced T2D (e.g., STZ-T2D) rats have marked reductions in ventilatory control, including reductions in the HCVR and the HVR, as well as increased incidents of apnea (96, 97). Insulin or metformin treatment can substantially improve disordered breathing in STZ-T2D rats (96, 97), suggesting that insufficient insulin action may contribute to the development of sleep apnea. However, it is possible that observed changes in chemoreception and disordered breathing are secondary to STZ-induced decreases in peripheral sympathetic activity (159) as opposed to insulin action per se. Along these lines, STZ-T2D rats exposed to chronic IH exhibit an attenuation in fasting hyperglycemia and mitigated (160) or improved (161) insulin resistance, perhaps reflecting the inability of IH to stimulate a sympathetic system dampened by STZ treatment. Notably, this effect in STZ-T2D rodents is distinct from IH's effect in diet-induced obese T2D animals, which experience an exacerbation in insulin resistance (39, 77, 80, 90).

Obstructive Sleep Apnea and Metabolic Disease

If insulin action were central to the pathogenesis of sleep apnea, one might expect insulin deficient, Type 1 Diabetic (T1D) individuals to have a higher incident of disordered breathing. In support of this conclusion, children with T1D exhibit more total apneic events and increased CSA, associated with hyperglycemia and autonomic dysfunction (98, 99). Conversely, individuals with T1D are also at risk for a rare syndrome presenting with disordered breathing and hypoglycemia. Deadin-bed syndrome is believed to occur due to initial bouts of nocturnal hypoglycemia associated with excessive hypotonia of the airway followed by IH, breathing depression, and finally cardiac arrhythmia (162). While these two conditions are distinct in insulin action, they share a common result on sympathetic function. Indeed, chemoreceptors at the carotid bodies are known to respond to elevated insulin with sympathetic activation (163, 164) while hyperglycemic events also cause autonomic dysfunction (99). These data suggest that it may not be insulin action per se associated with disordered breathing, but insulin's effect on the autonomic system. Beyond T1D and T2D individuals, other disease states associated with insulin resistance have increased risk of exhibiting disordered breathing. Women with polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) exhibit insulin resistance and are 30 times more likely to exhibit OSA compared to women without PCOS (100). Moreover, the insulin resistance displayed by PCOS individuals predicts OSA independent of obesity (101, 102). Hyperinsulinemia and hypoglycemia is also present in individuals with congenital central hypoventilation syndrome (CCHS), a syndrome associated with impairments in chemosensitivity and sleep disordered breathing due to a mutation in the PHOX2B gene (134). Individuals with CCHS also exhibit dysregulation to their autonomic nervous system which likely contributes to both their metabolic and disordered breathing phenotype (134). Taken together, these clinical studies suggest that insulin resistance may be an important contributing factor in OSA pathogenesis. However, it is difficult to determine the isolated role of insulin action as alterations in autonomic nervous system activity and/or chemosensitivity are often occurring simultaneously.

In most randomized clinical trials, CPAP treatment improves short-term insulin resistance (165), however the impact of CPAP on long-term insulin resistance is unknown (77). Longterm improvements in insulin action due to CPAP would support the hypothesis that OSA leads to or exacerbates insulin resistance and undermine the hypothesis that insulin resistance itself was leading to OSA. Echoing the latter, a recent randomized, placebo-controlled pilot study reported that manipulating insulin sensitivity via treatment with pioglitazone did not affect OSA (145). However, data from rodent models complicate these findings. In non-obese, high-fat diet fed rats, metformin treatment increased insulin sensitivity and prevented the development of sleep apnea independently of body weight (103). This discrepancy may be due to the specific type of apnea being studied. In rats, central apneic events occurring with relatively higher frequency than in the general human population. If this is true, further research into differentiating between obstructive, central, and mixed apneic events may yield differential contributions of insulin resistance.

Overall, ample evidence demonstrates that insulin resistance is associated with OSA independent of obesity, and that the cyclic bouts of hypoxia experienced by OSA individuals may be key to exacerbating insulin resistance. However, evidence demonstrating that insulin action alone leads to or exacerbates OSA is limited. One possibility is that insulin resistance is one of many factors affecting sleep disordered breathing and requires coincident impairments in the autonomic nervous system, glycemic control, or others (see leptin in the following section) to generate the conditions necessary for promoting OSA.

LEPTIN

Leptin is a satiety hormone released by and in proportion to adipose tissue stores. The robustly positive relationship between leptin and body fat makes leptin an obvious confound when speculating on the root cause of OSA. In general, as leptin increases with fat mass, it acts as an anti-obesity hormone. However, too much leptin can lead to leptin resistance wherein the anti-obesity properties are no longer triggered. Indeed, treating obese individuals with peripheral leptin fails to reduce body weight (166). However, leptin resistance may not impact all of leptin actions. For example, even in obese individuals, leptin's action on sympathoexcitatory actions is maintained (167). It is possible that elevated leptin and/or leptin resistance observed in obesity may be contributing to OSA.

In non-T2D individuals, clinical studies have identified a positive association between OSA and leptin independent of body fat (61, 65). Though a causal relationship has not been defined, there is also evidence that both leptin resistance (168, 169) and OSA increase with aging (144). Healthy pre-menopausal women have significantly higher circulating leptin levels compared to men independent of body weight (168) and are also significantly less affected by OSA (0.6% of pre-menopausal females vs. 3.9% of males) (170), suggesting that increased leptin signaling or elevated leptin may be protective of OSA. However, this effect appears to be absent in post-menopausal women (171). Based on these association studies like these, if leptin action is involved in OSA, then the involvement of other endocrine systems including sex-hormones and insulin resistance may be important co-contributors to OSA.

Recently, accumulating evidence points to leptin action upstream of disordered breathing. Clinical data from individuals with obesity hypoventilation syndrome suggest that leptin resistance contributes to a reduction in HCVR and HVR likely via an impaired chemosensitivity (172). Leptin deficient *ob/ob* mice exhibit a disordered breathing phenotype (104), including a reduction in HCVR (105), and treating *ob/ob* mice with leptin improves ventilation within 3 days, before significant weight loss occurs (105). The obese Zucker rat, which lacks leptin receptors, also exhibit a decreased HVR (106) however maintain a stable upper airway during sleep (173). Leptin resistant New Zealand Obese mice exhibit inspiratory flow limitation, suggestive of sleep disordered breathing (107). These rodent data are partially recapitulated in individuals with lipodystrophy which exhibit chronically low levels of leptin (109, 110) and are at a greater risk to the development of OSA (111), suggesting that insufficient leptin action may lead to OSA in humans. However, lipodystrophic individuals also have increased fat deposits around the neck and exhibit characteristic insulin resistance (112, 113), making it difficult to determine the individual contribution of leptin on apneic events independent of physical body weight or other physiological variables such as insulin.

Leptin action may also be instrumental in downstream signaling of OSA. IH has been shown to lead to a significant increase in leptin levels in both rodents and humans (37, 85-89). Similar increases in leptin are observed in OSA patients (66) and in those with shortened sleep (76). CPAP treatment in OSA individuals tend to decrease leptin levels independent of body weight, however this is not consistently observed in all studies (128). As many patients lose weight with CPAP, noting changes in body fat specifically (174), is particularly important to consider when reflecting on leptin action. When exposed to IH, rodents with deficient leptin signaling have exacerbated insulin resistance (175) and increased cardiovascular impairments including endothelial dysfunction (176). Leptin treatment prior to IH reduces insulin resistance and hyperlipidemia and improves endothelial relaxation and vascular stiffness in ob/ob mice (175, 177). Most intriguingly, leptin treatment can mitigate IHinduced hyperlipidemia and cardiovascular outcomes in lean, wild type (177) suggesting that a boost in leptin signaling may prevent downstream cardiometabolic consequences of IH. As these studies focus on peripheral leptin treatment, it is unclear if leptin is acting primarily on peripheral or central targets. However, recent evidence that manipulation of specific neuronal leptin receptors can lead to tachypnea and a decreased HCVR (108) supports the hypothesis that neuronal leptin signaling may contribute to disordered breathing.

Given the role of leptin in ventilatory drive and the increases observed following IH, leptin may be acting by way of a counterregulatory mechanism in an attempt to improve disordered breathing. Some have proposed leptin is directly controlled by hypoxia (86). However, leptin's tight relationship with other key players in OSA, including obesity and insulin sensitivity (178), especially in T2D individuals (179), make it difficult to draw specific conclusions about the role of leptin in OSA. Key areas of leptin's involvement in OSA require further exploration, including leptin's action in chemosensitive regions, and the synergistic role of leptin, insulin, and other hormones on downstream cardiometabolic outcomes associated with OSA.

CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The strong association between obesity, OSA, and T2D has led many to speculate about the bidirectional relationship between metabolic disease and OSA. A wealth of clinical studies suggests that OSA can exacerbate T2D, and animal studies have echoed this conclusion demonstrating that rodents exposed to IH show impairments in glycemic control, insulin resistance, and altered leptin levels. With the aid of these animal models, a number of mechanistic hypotheses have been posed which link OSA to the metabolic syndrome, including an elevation in sympathetic tone, increased lipolysis, inflammation (180), and reductions in chemosensitivity. A more debated hypothesis positions the physiological components of obesity, including glucose, insulin, and leptin signaling as key contributors to the etiology of OSA. While it is becoming clear that elements beyond the physical weight of body fat may be leading to OSA, the field is largely undecided on which factor(s) are critical to OSA's etiology. Novel hypotheses on this aspect of the directional relationship would do well to consider the synergistic relationship between insulin and leptin at the foundation for healthy and disordered breathing. Other new avenues of research show great promise in increasing our understanding of OSA and the relationship to cardiometabolic diseases. Emerging evidence that the gut microbiota is altered following IH (181), for example, elucidates a novel, potential link between OSA, glucose metabolism, and the gut (182). The involvement of the circadian biology with OSA and sleep disordered breathing also shows great promise (183). OSA individuals exhibit a circadian dysregulation of cortisol (184), and treatment with melatonin has been found to mitigate IH-induced hyperglycemia (185), insulin resistance, and microvascular damage (186). Research in these fields are on-going and may revel exciting new information about OSA etiology.

Advancing our knowledge on the etiology of OSA may lead to novel treatment strategies. Currently CPAP is the most effective and widely used treatment for individuals with OSA (27). Despite its low compliance (29), CPAP treatment modestly improves blood pressure (151), attenuates heart failure (187), and improves cardiac function (188, 189) and can significantly reduce mortality due to cardiovascular diseases (190). CPAP can also improve AHI (191) and blood oxygenation in individuals presenting predominantly with CSA (192). CPAP is unique in that it not only targets physical obstructions but also alleviates a brain-central failure to breathe. Indeed, the success of CPAP reflects the heterogenous nature of sleep apnea with both anatomical and neuronal underpinnings. For comparison, surgical treatments such as the Uvulopalatopharyngoplasty (UPPP) target anatomical obstructions and success rates are heavily dependent on degree of anatomical obstruction (193). Whereas drugs targeting the brain improve OSA (194), but not to the extent as CPAP. For example, fluoxetine (Prozac), a selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor commonly used to treat depression, in combination with ondansetron, improves apneic events by ~40% (195). Similarly, acetazolamide, a carbonic anhydrase inhibitor used to treat glaucoma and other conditions, has been shown to improve central sleep apnea and oxygen saturation (196). Taken together, the current treatment data supports a growing hypothesis that OSA involves more than physical anatomical obstructions and implicates a physiological component in the development of apneic events. Especially in the cases of mixed apneic events, more common in those with T2D (26), it becomes critical to understand the etiology of sleep apnea in order to effectively treat it beyond physical and anatomical obstructions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

REFERENCES

- Young T, Finn L, Peppard PE, Szklo-Coxe M, Austin D, Nieto FJ, et al. Sleep disordered breathing and mortality: eighteen-year follow-up of the Wisconsin sleep cohort. Sleep (2008) 31:1071–8. doi: 10.5665/sleep/31.8.1071
- Lopez PP, Stefan B, Schulman CI, Byers PM. Prevalence of sleep apnea in morbidly obese patients who presented for weight loss surgery evaluation: more evidence for routine screening for obstructive sleep apnea before weight loss surgery. *Am Surg.* (2008) 74:834–8.
- Coughlin SR, Mawdsley L, Mugarza JA, Calverley PM, Wilding JP. Obstructive sleep apnoea is independently associated with an increased prevalence of metabolic syndrome. *Eur Heart J.* (2004) 25:735–41. doi: 10.1016/j.ehj.2004.02.021
- 4. Somers VK, White DP, Amin R, Abraham WT, Costa F, Culebras A, et al. Sleep apnea and cardiovascular disease: an American Heart Association/American College of Cardiology Foundation Scientific Statement from the American Heart Association Council for High Blood Pressure Research Professional Education Committee, Council on Clinical Cardiology, Stroke Council, and Council on Cardiovascular Nursing. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2008) 52:686–717. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2008.05.002
- 5. Somers VK, White DP, Amin R, Abraham WT, Costa F, Culebras A, et al. American Heart Association Council for High Blood Pressure Research Professional Education Committee, C. American Heart Association Stroke, N. American Heart Association Council on Cardiovascular, and F. American College of Cardiology, Sleep apnea and cardiovascular disease: an American Heart Association/american College Of Cardiology Foundation Scientific Statement from the American Heart Association Council for High Blood Pressure Research Professional Education Committee, Council on Clinical Cardiology, Stroke Council, and Council On Cardiovascular Nursing. In collaboration with the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute National Center on Sleep Disorders Research (National Institutes of Health). *Circulation* (2008) 118:1080–111. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.189375
- Punjabi NM. The epidemiology of adult obstructive sleep apnea. Proc Am Thorac Soc. (2008) 5:136–43. doi: 10.1513/pats.200709-155MG
- Gami AS, Caples SM, Somers VK. Obesity and obstructive sleep apnea. *Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am.* (2003) 32:869–94. doi: 10.1016/S0889-8529(03)00069-0
- Friedman M, Ibrahim H, Joseph NJ. Staging of obstructive sleep apnea/hypopnea syndrome: a guide to appropriate treatment. *Laryngoscope* (2004) 114:454–9. doi: 10.1097/00005537-200403000-00013
- Kim AM, Keenan BT, Jackson N, Chan EL, Staley B, Poptani H, et al. Tongue fat and its relationship to obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep* (2014) 37:1639–48. doi: 10.5665/sleep.4072
- Shelton KE, Woodson H, Gay S, Suratt PM. Pharyngeal fat in obstructive sleep apnea. Am Rev Respir Dis. (1993) 148:462–6. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm/148.2.462
- Jordan AS, McSharry DG, Malhotra A. Adult obstructive sleep apnoea. Lancet (2014) 383:736–47. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)60734-5
- Sleep-related breathing disorders in adults: recommendations for syndrome definition and measurement techniques in clinical research. The Report of an American Academy of Sleep Medicine Task Force. *Sleep* (1999) 22:667–89. doi: 10.1093/sleep/22.5.667
- Dempsey JA, Veasey SC, Morgan BJ, O'Donnell CP. Pathophysiology of sleep apnea. *Physiol Rev.* (2010) 90:47–112. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00043.2008
- Chung F, Liao P, Elsaid H, Islam S, Shapiro CM, Sun Y. Oxygen desaturation index from nocturnal oximetry: a sensitive and specific tool to detect sleepdisordered breathing in surgical patients. *Anesth Analg.* (2012) 114:993– 1000. doi: 10.1213/ANE.0b013e318248f4f5

FUNDING

DA receives laboratory research funds from the American Heart Association (17SDG33660108) and the Department of Biological Sciences at Marquette University.

- McNicholas WT. Diagnosis of obstructive sleep apnea in adults. Proc Am Thorac Soc. (2008) 5:154–60. doi: 10.1513/pats.200708-118MG
- Chen R, Xiong KP, Lian YX, Huang JY, Zhao MY, Li JX, et al. Daytime sleepiness and its determining factors in Chinese obstructive sleep apnea patients. *Sleep Breath* (2011) 15:129–35. doi: 10.1007/s11325-010-0337-4
- Javaheri S, Colangelo G, Lacey W, Gartside PS. Chronic hypercapnia in obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea syndrome. *Sleep* (1994) 17:416–23.
- Piper AJ, Grunstein RR. Big breathing: the complex interaction of obesity, hypoventilation, weight loss, and respiratory function. J Appl Physiol. (2010) 108:199–205. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00713.2009
- 19. Luce JM. Respiratory complications of obesity. Chest (1980) 78:626-31.
- Ge RL, Stone JA, Levine BD, Babb TG. Exaggerated respiratory chemosensitivity and association with SaO₂ level at 3,568 m in obesity. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2005) 146:47–54. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2004.11.009
- 21. Malhotra A, Owens RL. What is central sleep apnea? *Respir Care* (2010) 55:1168-78.
- Eckert DJ, Jordan AS, Merchia P, Malhotra A. Central sleep apnea: pathophysiology and treatment. *Chest* (2007) 131:595–607. doi: 10.1378/chest.06.2287
- 23. Correa D, Farney RJ, Chung F, Prasad A, Lam D, Wong J. Chronic opioid use and central sleep apnea: a review of the prevalence, mechanisms, and perioperative considerations. *Anesth Analg.* (2015) 120:1273–85. doi: 10.1213/ANE.00000000000672
- Lehman S, Antic NA, Thompson C, Catcheside PG, Mercer J, McEvoy RD. Central sleep apnea on commencement of continuous positive airway pressure in patients with a primary diagnosis of obstructive sleep apneahypopnea. J Clin Sleep Med. (2007) 3:462–6.
- Wang J, Wang Y, Feng J, Chen BY, Cao J. Complex sleep apnea syndrome. Patient Prefer Adherence (2013) 7:633–41. doi: 10.2147/PPA.S46626
- Iftikhar IH, Hoyos CM, Phillips CL, Magalang UJ. Meta-analyses of the Association of Sleep Apnea with insulin resistance, and the effects of CPAP on HOMA-IR, adiponectin, and visceral adipose fat. J Clin Sleep Med. (2015) 11:475–85. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.4610
- Collard P, Pieters T, Aubert G, Delguste P, Rodenstein DO. Compliance with nasal CPAP in obstructive sleep apnea patients. *Sleep Med Rev.* (1997) 1:33-44. doi: 10.1016/S1087-0792(97)90004-6
- Giles TL, Lasserson TJ, Smith BH, White J, Wright J, Cates CJ. Continuous positive airways pressure for obstructive sleep apnoea in adults. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* (2006):CD001106. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD001106.pub2
- Hong SO, Chen YF, Jung J, Kwon YD, Liu SYC. Hypoglossal nerve stimulation for treatment of obstructive sleep apnea (OSA): a primer for oral and maxillofacial surgeons. *Maxillofac Plast Reconstr Surg.* (2017) 39:27. doi: 10.1186/s40902-017-0126-0
- Richard W, Venker J, den Herder C, Kox D, van den Berg B, Laman M, et al. Acceptance and long-term compliance of nCPAP in obstructive sleep apnea. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* (2007) 264:1081–6. doi: 10.1007/s00405-007-0311-3
- Hendricks JC, Kline LR, Kovalski RJ, O'Brien JA, Morrison AR, Pack AI. The English bulldog: a natural model of sleep-disordered breathing. J Appl Physiol. (1987) 63:1344–50.
- 32. Lonergan RP, III, Ware JC, Atkinson RL, Winter WC, Suratt PM, Sleep apnea in obese miniature pigs. J Appl Physiol. (1998) 84:531–6.
- Spiegel K, Tasali E, Leproult R, Van Cauter E. Effects of poor and short sleep on glucose metabolism and obesity risk. *Nat Rev Endocrinol.* (2009) 5:253–61. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2009.23
- Lesske J, Fletcher EC, Bao G, Unger T. Hypertension caused by chronic intermittent hypoxia-influence of chemoreceptors and sympathetic nervous system. *J Hypertens*. (1997) 15:1593–603.

- Verdecchia P, Schillaci G, Guerrieri M, Gatteschi C, Benemio G, Boldrini F, et al. Circadian blood pressure changes and left ventricular hypertrophy in essential hypertension. *Circulation* (1990) 81:528–36.
- Campen MJ, Shimoda LA, O'Donnell CP. Acute and chronic cardiovascular effects of intermittent hypoxia in C57BL/6J mice. J Appl Physiol. (2005) 99:2028–35. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00411.2005
- Li J, Thorne LN, Punjabi NM, Sun CK, Schwartz AR, Smith PL, et al. Intermittent hypoxia induces hyperlipidemia in lean mice. *Circ Res.* (2005) 97:698–706. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000183879.60089.a9
- Davis EM, O'Donnell CP. Rodent models of sleep apnea. Respir Physiol Neurobiol. (2013) 188:355–61. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2013.05.022
- 39. Olea E, Agapito MT, Gallego-Martin T, Rocher A, Gomez-Nino A, Obeso A, et al. Intermittent hypoxia and diet-induced obesity: effects on oxidative status, sympathetic tone, plasma glucose and insulin levels, and arterial pressure. J Appl Physiol. (2014) 117:706–19. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00454.2014
- Polotsky VY, Wilson JA, Haines AS, Scharf MT, Soutiere SE, Tankersley CG, et al. The impact of insulin-dependent diabetes on ventilatory control in the mouse. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2001) 163:624–32. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.163.3.2007120
- Todd CA, Bareiss AK, McCoul ED, Rodriguez KH. Adenotonsillectomy for obstructive sleep apnea and quality of life: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* (2017) 157:767–73. doi: 10.1177/0194599817717480
- Kuna ST, Sant'Ambrogio G. Pathophysiology of upper airway closure during sleep. JAMA (1991) 266:1384–9. doi: 10.1001/jama.1991.03470100076036
- Wellman A, Jordan AS, Malhotra A, Fogel RB, Katz ES, Schory K, et al. Ventilatory control and airway anatomy in obstructive sleep apnea. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2004) 170:1225–32. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200404-510OC
- Vgontzas AN, Kales A. Sleep and its disorders. Ann Rev Med. (1999) 50:387–400.
- Davies RJ, Ali NJ, Stradling JR. Neck circumference and other clinical features in the diagnosis of the obstructive sleep apnoea syndrome. *Thorax* (1992) 47:101–5.
- Motamedi GK. Obstructive sleep apnea; is it the anatomy or physiology? *Clin* Neurophysiol. (2014) 125:1717–8. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2014.02.004
- Phillips CL, Hoyos CM, Yee BJ, Grunstein RR. CrossTalk opposing view: sleep apnoea causes metabolic syndrome. J Physiol. (2016) 594:4691–4. doi: 10.1113/JP272115
- Vgontzas AN, Gaines J, Ryan S, McNicholas WT. CrossTalk proposal: metabolic syndrome causes sleep apnoea. J Physiol. (2016) 594:4687–90. doi: 10.1113/JP272114
- Ryan CM, Bradley TD. Pathogenesis of obstructive sleep apnea. J Appl Physiol (1985) (2005) 99:2440–50. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00772.2005
- Salome CM, King GG, Berend N. Physiology of obesity and effects on lung function. J Appl Physiol (1985) (2010) 108:206–11. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00694.2009
- Mortimore IL, Marshall I, Wraith PK, Sellar RJ, Douglas NJ. Neck and total body fat deposition in nonobese and obese patients with sleep apnea compared with that in control subjects. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (1998) 157:280–3.
- Pamidi S, Wroblewski K, Broussard J, Day A, Hanlon EC, Abraham V, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea in young lean men: impact on insulin sensitivity and secretion. *Diabetes Care* (2012) 35:2384–9. doi: 10.2337/dc1 2-0841
- Martinez Ceron E, Casitas Mateos R, Garcia-Rio F. Sleep apneahypopnea syndrome and type 2 diabetes. A reciprocal relationship? *Arch Bronconeumol.* (2015) 51:128–39. doi: 10.1016/j.arbres.2014. 06.017
- 54. Appleton SL, Vakulin A, Wittert GA, Martin SA, Grant JF, Taylor AW. The association of obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) and nocturnal hypoxemia with the development of abnormal HbA1c in a population cohort of men without diabetes. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract.* (2016) 114:151–9. doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2015.12.007
- Appleton SL, Vakulin A, McEvoy RD, Wittert GA, Martin SA, Grant JF, et al. Nocturnal hypoxemia and severe obstructive sleep apnea are associated with incident type 2 diabetes in a population cohort of men. J Clin Sleep Med. (2015) 11:609–14. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.4768

- Kallianos A, Trakada G, Papaioannou T, Nikolopouloss I, Mitrakou A, Manios E, et al. Glucose and arterial blood pressure variability in obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci.* (2013) 17:1932–7.
- Nakata K, Miki T, Tanno M, Ohnishi H, Yano T, Muranaka A, et al. Distinct impacts of sleep-disordered breathing on glycemic variability in patients with and without diabetes mellitus. *PLoS ONE* (2017) 12:e0188689. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0188689
- Wang X, Bi Y, Zhang Q, Pan F. Obstructive sleep apnoea and the risk of type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *Respirology* (2013) 18:140–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1843.2012.02267.x
- Brusik M, Strbova Z, Petrasova D, Pobeha P, Kuklisova Z, Tkacova R, et al. Increased resting energy expenditure and insulin resistance in male patients with moderate-to severe obstructive sleep apnoea. *Physiol Res.* (2016) 65:969–77.
- 60. Araujo Lda S, Fernandes JF, Klein MR, Sanjuliani AF, Obstructive sleep apnea is independently associated with inflammation and insulin resistance, but not with blood pressure, plasma catecholamines, and endothelial function in obese subjects. *Nutrition* (2015) 31:1351–7. doi: 10.1016/j.nut.2015.05.017
- Manzella D, Parillo M, Razzino T, Gnasso P, Buonanno S, Gargiulo A, et al. Soluble leptin receptor and insulin resistance as determinant of sleep apnea. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord*. (2002) 26:370–5. doi: 10.1038/sj.ijo.0801939
- Punjabi NM, Shahar E, Redline S, Gottlieb DJ, Givelber R, Resnick HE, Sleep Heart Health Study Investigators. Sleep-disordered breathing, glucose intolerance, and insulin resistance: the Sleep Heart Health Study. Am J Epidemiol. (2004) 160:521–30. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwh261
- Makino S, Handa H, Suzukawa K, Fujiwara M, Nakamura M, Muraoka S, et al. Obstructive sleep apnoea syndrome, plasma adiponectin levels, and insulin resistance. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. (2006) 64:12–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2265.2005.02407.x
- Ip MS, Lam B, Ng MM, Lam WK, Tsang KW, Lam KS. Obstructive sleep apnea is independently associated with insulin resistance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2002) 165:670–6. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.165.5.2103001
- Ip MS, Lam KS, Ho C, Tsang KW, Lam W. Serum leptin and vascular risk factors in obstructive sleep apnea. *Chest* (2000) 118:580–6. doi: 10.1378/chest.118.3.580
- Phillips BG, Kato M, Narkiewicz K, Choe I, Somers VK. Increases in leptin levels, sympathetic drive, and weight gain in obstructive sleep apnea. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2000) 279:H234–7. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.2000.279.1.H234
- Tatti P, Strollo F, Passali D. Sleep apnea, sleep disturbance, and fasting glucose variability: a pilot study. J Diabetes Sci Technol. (2013) 7:743–8. doi: 10.1177/193229681300700320
- Torrella M, Castells I, Gimenez-Perez G, Recasens A, Miquel M, Simo O, et al. Intermittent hypoxia is an independent marker of poorer glycaemic control in patients with uncontrolled type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Metab.* (2015) 41:312–8. doi: 10.1016/j.diabet.2015.01.002
- 69. Hui P, Zhao L, Xie Y, Wei X, Ma W, Wang J, et al. Nocturnal hypoxemia causes hyperglycemia in patients with obstructive sleep apnea and type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Am J Med Sci.* (2016) 351:160–8. doi: 10.1016/j.amjms.2015.12.002
- Drager LF, Lopes HF, Maki-Nunes C, Trombetta IC, Toschi-Dias E, Alves MJ, et al. The impact of obstructive sleep apnea on metabolic and inflammatory markers in consecutive patients with metabolic syndrome. *PLoS ONE* (2010) 5:e12065. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0012065
- Foster GD, Sanders MH, Millman R, Zammit G, Borradaile KE, Newman AB, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea among obese patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2009) 32:1017–9. doi: 10.2337/dc08-1776
- 72. Mokhlesi B, Ham SA, Gozal D. The effect of sex and age on the comorbidity burden of OSA: an observational analysis from a large nationwide US health claims database. *Eur Respir J.* (2016) 47:1162–9. doi: 10.1183/13993003.01618-2015
- Aronsohn RS, Whitmore H, Van Cauter E, Tasali E. Impact of untreated obstructive sleep apnea on glucose control in type 2 diabetes. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2010) 181:507–13. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200909-1423OC
- Grimaldi D, Beccuti G, Touma C, Van Cauter E, Mokhlesi B. Association of obstructive sleep apnea in rapid eye movement sleep with reduced glycemic control in type 2 diabetes: therapeutic implications. *Diabetes Care* (2014) 37:355–63. doi: 10.2337/dc13-0933

- Rasche K, Keller T, Tautz B, Hader C, Hergenc G, Antosiewicz J, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea and type 2 diabetes. *Eur J Med Res.* (2010) 15:152–6. doi: 10.1186/2047-783X-15-S2-152
- Hayes AL, Xu F, Babineau D, Patel SR. Sleep duration and circulating adipokine levels. Sleep (2011) 34:147–52.
- Gileles-Hillel A, Kheirandish-Gozal L, Gozal D. Biological plausibility linking sleep apnoea and metabolic dysfunction. *Nat Rev Endocrinol.* (2016) 12:290–8. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2016.22
- Savransky V, Bevans S, Nanayakkara A, Li J, Smith PL, Torbenson MS, et al. Chronic intermittent hypoxia causes hepatitis in a mouse model of diet-induced fatty liver. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol.* (2007) 293:G871–7. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00145.2007
- Savransky V, Nanayakkara A, Vivero A, Li J, Bevans S, Smith PL, et al. Chronic intermittent hypoxia predisposes to liver injury. *Hepatology* (2007) 45:1007–13. doi: 10.1002/hep.21593
- Polak J, Shimoda LA, Drager LF, Undem C, McHugh H, Polotsky VY, et al. Intermittent hypoxia impairs glucose homeostasis in C57BL6/J mice: partial improvement with cessation of the exposure. *Sleep* (2013) 36:1483–90; 1490A–1490B. doi: 10.5665/sleep.3040
- Weiszenstein M, Shimoda LA, Koc M, Seda O, Polak J. Inhibition of lipolysis ameliorates diabetic phenotype in a mouse model of obstructive sleep apnea. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol.* (2016) 55:299–307. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2015-0315OC
- Semenza GL, Prabhakar NR. Neural regulation of hypoxia-inducible factors and redox state drives the pathogenesis of hypertension in a rodent model of sleep apnea. J Appl Physiol. (2015) 119:1152–6. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00162.2015
- Jacintho JD, Kovacic P. Neurotransmission and neurotoxicity by nitric oxide, catecholamines, and glutamate: unifying themes of reactive oxygen species and electron transfer. *Curr Med Chem.* (2003) 10:2693–703. doi: 10.2174/0929867033456404
- Iturriaga R, Oyarce MP, Dias ACR. Role of carotid body in intermittent hypoxia-related hypertension. *Curr Hypertens Rep.* (2017) 19:38. doi: 10.1007/s11906-017-0735-0
- Grosfeld A, Zilberfarb V, Turban S, Andre J, Guerre-Millo M, Issad T. Hypoxia increases leptin expression in human PAZ6 adipose cells. *Diabetologia* (2002) 45:527–30. doi: 10.1007/s00125-002-0804-y
- Guerre-Millo M, Grosfeld A, Issad T. Leptin is a hypoxia-inducible gene. Obes Res. (2002) 10:856; author reply 857–8. doi: 10.1038/oby.2002.116
- Reinke C, Bevans-Fonti S, Drager LF, Shin MK, Polotsky VY. Effects of different acute hypoxic regimens on tissue oxygen profiles and metabolic outcomes. *J Appl Physiol.* (2011) 111:881–90. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00492.2011
- Trzepizur W, Gaceb A, Arnaud C, Ribuot C, Levy P, Martinez MC, et al. Vascular and hepatic impact of short-term intermittent hypoxia in a mouse model of metabolic syndrome. *PLoS ONE* (2015) 10:e0124637. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0124637
- Ling Q, Sailan W, Ran J, Zhi S, Cen L, Yang X, et al. The effect of intermittent hypoxia on bodyweight, serum glucose and cholesterol in obesity mice. *Pak J Biol Sci.* (2008) 11:869–75. doi: 10.3923/pjbs.2008.869.875
- Drager LF, Li J, Reinke C, Bevans-Fonti S, Jun JC, Polotsky VY. Intermittent hypoxia exacerbates metabolic effects of diet-induced obesity. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* (2011) 19:2167–74. doi: 10.1038/oby.2011.240
- Drager LF, Togeiro SM, Polotsky VY, Lorenzi-Filho G. Obstructive sleep apnea: a cardiometabolic risk in obesity and the metabolic syndrome. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2013) 62:569–76. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2013.05.045
- Drager LF, Polotsky VY, O'Donnell CP, Cravo SL, Lorenzi-Filho G, Machado BH. Translational approaches to understanding metabolic dysfunction and cardiovascular consequences of obstructive sleep apnea. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2015) 309:H1101–11. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00094.2015
- 93. Hutter MM, Schirmer BD, Jones DB, Ko CY, Cohen ME, Merkow RP, et al. First report from the American College of Surgeons Bariatric Surgery Center Network: laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy has morbidity and effectiveness positioned between the band and the bypass. *Ann Surg.* (2011) 254:410–20; discussion 420–2. doi: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31822c9dac
- 94. Carlin AM, Zeni TM, English WJ, Hawasli AA, Genaw JA, Krause KR, et al., Michigan Bariatric Surgery C. The comparative effectiveness of sleeve gastrectomy, gastric bypass, and adjustable gastric banding

procedures for the treatment of morbid obesity. *Ann Surg.* (2013) 257:791–7. doi: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3182879ded

- 95. Brooks B, Cistulli PA, Borkman M, Ross G, McGhee S, Grunstein RR, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea in obese noninsulin-dependent diabetic patients: effect of continuous positive airway pressure treatment on insulin responsiveness. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (1994) 79:1681–5.
- Hein MS, Schlenker EH, Patel KP. Altered control of ventilation in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med.* (1994) 207:213– 9. doi: 10.3181/00379727-207-43809
- Ramadan W, Petitjean M, Loos N, Geloen A, Vardon G, Delanaud S. Effect of high-fat diet and metformin treatment on ventilation and sleep apnea in non-obese rats. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2006) 150:52–65. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2005.02.011
- Perfect MM, Patel PG, Scott RE, Wheeler MD, Patel C, Griffin K, et al. Sleep, glucose, and daytime functioning in youth with type 1 diabetes. *Sleep* (2012) 35:81–8. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1590
- 99. Villa MP, Multari G, Montesano M, Pagani J, Cervoni M, Midulla F, et al. Sleep apnoea in children with diabetes mellitus: effect of glycaemic control. *Diabetologia* (2000) 43:696–702. doi: 10.1007/s0012500 51365
- 100. Vgontzas AN, Legro RS, Bixler EO, Grayev A, Kales A, Chrousos GP. Polycystic ovary syndrome is associated with obstructive sleep apnea and daytime sleepiness: role of insulin resistance. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2001) 86:517–20. doi: 10.1210/jcem.86.2.7185
- 101. Gopal M, Duntley S, Uhles M, Attarian H. The role of obesity in the increased prevalence of obstructive sleep apnea syndrome in patients with polycystic ovarian syndrome. *Sleep Med.* (2002) 3:401–4. doi: 10.1016/S1389-9457(02)00033-3
- 102. Vgontzas AN, Bixler EO, Chrousos GP. Metabolic disturbances in obesity versus sleep apnoea: the importance of visceral obesity and insulin resistance. J Intern Med. (2003) 254:32–44. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2796.2003.0 1177.x
- 103. Ramadan W, Dewasmes G, Petitjean M, Wiernsperger N, Delanaud S, Geloen A, et al. Sleep apnea is induced by a high-fat diet and reversed and prevented by metformin in non-obese rats. *Obesity (Silver Spring)* (2007) 15:1409–18. doi: 10.1038/oby.2007.169
- 104. Polotsky M, Elsayed-Ahmed AS, Pichard L, Harris CC, Smith PL, Schneider H, et al. Effects of leptin and obesity on the upper airway function. J Appl Physiol. (2012) 112:1637–43. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01222.2011
- 105. O'Donnell CP, Schaub CD, Haines AS, Berkowitz DE, Tankersley CG, Schwartz AR, et al. Leptin prevents respiratory depression in obesity. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. (1999) 159:1477–84. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.159.5.9809025
- 106. Farkas GA, Schlenker EH. Pulmonary ventilation and mechanics in morbidly obese Zucker rats. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. (1994) 150:356–62. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.150.2.8049815
- 107. Hernandez AB, Kirkness JP, Smith PL, Schneider H, Polotsky M, Richardson RA, et al. Novel whole body plethysmography system for the continuous characterization of sleep and breathing in a mouse. *J Appl Physiol.* (2012) 112:671–80. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.0081 8.2011
- Flak JN, Arble D, Pan W, Patterson C, Lanigan T, Goforth PB, et al. A leptinregulated circuit controls glucose mobilization during noxious stimuli. J Clin Invest. (2017) 127:3103–13. doi: 10.1172/JCI90147
- 109. Oral EA, Simha V, Ruiz E, Andewelt A, Premkumar A, Snell P, et al. Leptinreplacement therapy for lipodystrophy. N Engl J Med. (2002) 346:570–8. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa012437
- 110. Carr A. HIV lipodystrophy: risk factors, pathogenesis, diagnosis and management. *AIDS* (2003) 17:S141–8. doi: 10.1097/00002030-200301030-00027
- 111. Lo Re V, III, Schutte-Rodin S, Kostman JR. Obstructive sleep apnoea among HIV patients. Int J STD AIDS (2006) 17:614–20. doi: 10.1258/095646206778113078
- 112. Dorey-Stein Z, Amorosa VK, Kostman JR, Lo Re V, III, Shannon RP. Severe weight gain, lipodystrophy, dyslipidemia, and obstructive sleep apnea in a human immunodeficiency virus-infected patient following highly active antiretroviral therapy. *J Cardiometab Syndr*. (2008) 3:111–4. doi: 10.1111/j.1559-4572.2008.07552.x

- 113. Schulz R, Lohmeyer J, Seeger W. Obstructive sleep apnea due to HIV-associated lipodystrophy. *Clin Infect Dis.* (2003) 37:1398–9. doi: 10.1086/379131
- Mezzanotte WS, Tangel DJ, White DP. Influence of sleep onset on upperairway muscle activity in apnea patients versus normal controls. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (1996) 153:1880–7.
- Henry RR, Wallace P, Olefsky JM. Effects of weight loss on mechanisms of hyperglycemia in obese non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes* (1986) 35:990–8.
- 116. Anandam A, Akinnusi M, Kufel T, Porhomayon J, El-Solh AA. Effects of dietary weight loss on obstructive sleep apnea: a meta-analysis. *Sleep Breath* (2013) 17:227–34. doi: 10.1007/s11325-012-0677-3
- Sandoval D. Bariatric surgeries: beyond restriction and malabsorption. Int J Obes (Lond). (2011) 35:S45–9. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2011.148
- Arble DM, Sandoval DA, Seeley RJ. Mechanisms underlying weight loss and metabolic improvements in rodent models of bariatric surgery. *Diabetologia* (2015) 58:211–20. doi: 10.1007/s00125-014-3433-3
- Varela JE, Hinojosa MW, Nguyen NT. Resolution of obstructive sleep apnea after laparoscopic gastric bypass. Obes Surg. (2007) 17:1279–82. doi: 10.1007/s11695-007-9228-6
- 120. Fernandez-Mendoza J, Calhoun SL. *Excessive Daytime Sleepiness: Age, Sleep, Mood, and Metabolic Modulation.* London; San Diego, CA; Waltham, MA; Oxford: Academic Press (2015).
- 121. Panossian LA, Veasey SC. Daytime sleepiness in obesity: mechanisms beyond obstructive sleep apnea-a review. Sleep (2012) 35:605–15. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1812
- Reutrakul S, Van Cauter E. Sleep influences on obesity, insulin resistance, and risk of type 2 diabetes. *Metabolism* (2018) 84:56–66. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2018.02.010
- 123. Dixon JB, Schachter LM, O'Brien PE, Jones K, Grima M, Lambert G, et al. Surgical vs. conventional therapy for weight loss treatment of obstructive sleep apnea: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* (2012) 308:1142–9. doi: 10.1001/2012.jama.11580
- 124. Jennum P, Stender-Petersen K, Rabol R, Jorgensen NR, Chu PL, Madsbad S. The impact of nocturnal hypoglycemia on sleep in subjects with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2015) 38:2151–7. doi: 10.2337/dc15-0907
- 125. Newhouse LP, Joyner MJ, Curry TB, Laurenti MC, Man CD, Cobelli C, et al. Three hours of intermittent hypoxia increases circulating glucose levels in healthy adults. *Physiol Rep.* (2017) 5:e13106. doi: 10.14814/phy2. 13106
- Mesarwi OA, Sharma EV, Jun JC, Polotsky VY. Metabolic dysfunction in obstructive sleep apnea: a critical examination of underlying mechanisms. *Sleep Biol Rhythms* (2015) 13:2–17. doi: 10.1111/sbr.12078
- 127. Wu Y, Wang H, Brautigan DL, Liu Z. Activation of glycogen synthase in myocardium induced by intermittent hypoxia is much lower in fasted than in fed rats. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.* (2007) 292:E469–75. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00486.2006
- Lam DC, Lam KS, Ip MS. Obstructive sleep apnoea, insulin resistance and adipocytokines. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. (2015) 82:165–77. doi: 10.1111/cen.12597
- 129. Martinez-Ceron E, Barquiel B, Bezos AM, Casitas R, Galera R, Garcia-Benito C, et al. Effect of continuous positive airway pressure on glycemic control in patients with obstructive sleep apnea and type 2 diabetes. A randomized clinical trial. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2016) 194:476–85. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201510-1942OC
- 130. Shaw JE, Punjabi NM, Naughton MT, Willes L, Bergenstal RM, Cistulli PA, et al. The effect of treatment of obstructive sleep apnea on glycemic control in type 2 diabetes. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2016) 194:486–92. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201511-2260OC
- 131. Chen L, Kuang J, Pei JH, Chen HM, Chen Z, Li ZW, et al. Continuous positive airway pressure and diabetes risk in sleep apnea patients: a systemic review and meta-analysis. *Eur J Intern Med.* (2017) 39:39–50. doi: 10.1016/j.ejim.2016.11.010
- 132. Chopra S, Rathore A, Younas H, Pham LV, Gu C, Beselman A, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea dynamically increases nocturnal plasma free fatty acids, glucose, and cortisol during sleep. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2017) 102:3172–81. doi: 10.1210/jc.2017-00619

- 133. Bernardi L, Bianchi L. Integrated cardio-respiratory control: insight in diabetes. Curr Diab Rep. (2016) 16:107. doi: 10.1007/s11892-016-0804-9
- 134. Farina MI, Scarani R, Po C, Agosto C, Ottonello G, Benini F. Congenital central hypoventilation syndrome and hypoglycaemia. *Acta Paediatr.* (2012) 101:e92–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1651-2227.2011.02533.x
- 135. Shin MK, Han W, Joo H, Bevans-Fonti S, Shiota M, Stefanovski D, et al. Effect of adrenal medullectomy on metabolic responses to chronic intermittent hypoxia in the frequently sampled intravenous glucose tolerance test. J Appl Physiol. (2017) 122:767–74. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.0097 5.2016
- 136. Shin MK, Yao Q, Jun JC, Bevans-Fonti S, Yoo DY, Han W, et al. Carotid body denervation prevents fasting hyperglycemia during chronic intermittent hypoxia. *J Appl Physiol.* (2014) 117:765–76. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01133.2013
- 137. Gao L, Ortega-Saenz P, Garcia-Fernandez M, Gonzalez-Rodriguez P, Caballero-Eraso C, Lopez-Barneo J. Glucose sensing by carotid body glomus cells: potential implications in disease. *Front Physiol.* (2014) 5:398. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2014.00398
- MacFarlane PM, Vinit S, Mitchell GS. Enhancement of phrenic long-term facilitation following repetitive acute intermittent hypoxia is blocked by the glycolytic inhibitor 2-deoxyglucose. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2018) 314:R135–44. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00306.2017
- 139. Vgontzas AN, Papanicolaou DA, Bixler EO, Hopper K, Lotsikas A, Lin HM, et al. Sleep apnea and daytime sleepiness and fatigue: relation to visceral obesity, insulin resistance, and hypercytokinemia. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2000) 85:1151–8. doi: 10.1210/jcem.85.3.6484
- 140. Rajan P, Greenberg H. Obstructive sleep apnea as a risk factor for type 2 diabetes mellitus. Nat Sci Sleep (2015) 7:113–25. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2009.04.026
- 141. Nagayoshi M, Punjabi NM, Selvin E, Pankow JS, Shahar E, Iso H, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea and incident type 2 diabetes. *Sleep Med.* (2016) 25:156–61. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2016.05.009
- 142. Liu CL, Wu CS. Assessing whether the association between sleep apnea and diabetes is bidirectional. *Can J Diabetes* (2017) 41:197–203. doi: 10.1016/j.jcjd.2016.09.009
- 143. Beck MK, Westergaard D, Jensen AB, Groop L, Brunak S. Temporal order of disease pairs affects subsequent disease trajectories: the case of diabetes and sleep apnea. *Pac Symp Biocomput.* (2017) 22:380–9. doi: 10.1142/9789813207813_0036
- 144. Vgontzas AN, Bixler EO, Chrousos GP. Sleep apnea is a manifestation of the metabolic syndrome. *Sleep Med Rev.* (2005) 9:211–24. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2005.01.006
- 145. Liu A, Kim SH, Ariel D, Abbasi F, Lamendola C, Cardell J, et al. Does enhanced insulin sensitivity improve sleep measures in patients with obstructive sleep apnea: a randomized, placebo-controlled pilot study. *Sleep Med.* (2016) 22:57–60. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2016.06.005
- 146. Wang N, Khan SA, Prabhakar NR, Nanduri J. Impairment of pancreatic beta-cell function by chronic intermittent hypoxia. *Exp Physiol.* (2013) 98:1376–85. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.2013.072454
- 147. Lin M, Ai J, Li L, Huang C, Chapleau MW, Liu R, et al. Structural remodeling of nucleus ambiguus projections to cardiac ganglia following chronic intermittent hypoxia in C57BL/6J mice. J Comp Neurol. (2008) 509:103–17. doi: 10.1002/cne.21732
- 148. Gu H, Lin M, Liu J, Gozal D, Scrogin KE, Wurster R, et al. Selective impairment of central mediation of baroreflex in anesthetized young adult Fischer 344 rats after chronic intermittent hypoxia. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. (2007) 293:H2809–18. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00358.2007
- Chalacheva P, Thum J, Yokoe T, O'Donnell CP, Khoo MC. Development of autonomic dysfunction with intermittent hypoxia in a lean murine model. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2013) 188:143–51. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2013.06.002
- 150. Jun JC, Shin MK, Devera R, Yao Q, Mesarwi O, Bevans-Fonti S, et al. Intermittent hypoxia-induced glucose intolerance is abolished by alphaadrenergic blockade or adrenal medullectomy. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. (2014) 307:E1073–83. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00373.2014
- Somers VK, Dyken ME, Clary MP, Abboud FM. Sympathetic neural mechanisms in obstructive sleep apnea. J Clin Invest. (1995) 96:1897–904. doi: 10.1172/JCI118235

- Sherwani SI, Aldana C, Usmani S, Adin C, Kotha S, Khan M, et al. Intermittent hypoxia exacerbates pancreatic beta-cell dysfunction in a mouse model of diabetes mellitus. *Sleep* (2013) 36:1849–58. doi: 10.5665/sleep.3214
- Delarue J, Magnan C. Free fatty acids and insulin resistance. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care (2007) 10:142–8. doi: 10.1097/MCO.0b013e328042ba90
- Liu A, Cardell J, Ariel D, Lamendola C, Abbasi F, Kim SH, et al. Abnormalities of lipoprotein concentrations in obstructive sleep apnea are related to insulin resistance. *Sleep* (2015) 38:793–9. doi: 10.5665/sleep.4678
- 155. Trayhurn P. Hypoxia and adipocyte physiology: implications for adipose tissue dysfunction in obesity. Annu Rev Nutr. (2014) 34:207–36. doi: 10.1146/annurev-nutr-071812-161156
- 156. Pasarica M, Sereda OR, Redman LM, Albarado DC, Hymel DT, Roan LE, et al. Reduced adipose tissue oxygenation in human obesity: evidence for rarefaction, macrophage chemotaxis, and inflammation without an angiogenic response. *Diabetes* (2009) 58:718–25. doi: 10.2337/db08-1098
- 157. Li J, Bosch-Marce M, Nanayakkara A, Savransky V, Fried SK, Semenza GL, et al. Altered metabolic responses to intermittent hypoxia in mice with partial deficiency of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha. *Physiol Genomics* (2006) 25:450–7. doi: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00293.2005
- 158. Carreras A, Zhang SX, Almendros I, Wang Y, Peris E, Qiao Z, et al. Resveratrol attenuates intermittent hypoxia-induced macrophage migration to visceral white adipose tissue and insulin resistance in male mice. *Endocrinology* (2015) 156:437–43. doi: 10.1210/en.2014-1706
- Dall'Ago P, Fernandes TG, Machado UF, Bello AA, Irigoyen MC. Baroreflex and chemoreflex dysfunction in streptozotocin-diabetic rats. *Braz J Med Biol Res.* (1997) 30:119–24.
- 160. Chen X, Zhao T, Huang X, Wu L, Wu K, Fan M, et al. Intermittent hypoxia maintains glycemia in streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *Cell Stress Chaperones* (2016) 21:515–22. doi: 10.1007/s12192-016-0679-3
- 161. Tian YM, Liu Y, Wang S, Dong Y, Su T, Ma HJ, et al. Anti-diabetes effect of chronic intermittent hypobaric hypoxia through improving liver insulin resistance in diabetic rats. *Life Sci.* (2016) 150:1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2016.02.053
- 162. Parekh B. The mechanism of dead-in-bed syndrome and other sudden unexplained nocturnal deaths. *Curr Diabetes Rev.* (2009) 5:210–5. doi: 10.2174/157339909789804387
- 163. Bin-Jaliah I, Maskell PD, Kumar P. Indirect sensing of insulin-induced hypoglycaemia by the carotid body in the rat. J Physiol. (2004) 556:255–66. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2003.058321
- 164. Ribeiro MJ, Sacramento JF, Gonzalez C, Guarino MP, Monteiro EC, Conde SV. Carotid body denervation prevents the development of insulin resistance and hypertension induced by hypercaloric diets. *Diabetes* (2013) 62:2905–16. doi: 10.2337/db12-1463
- 165. Salord N, Fortuna AM, Monasterio C, Gasa M, Perez A, Bonsignore MR, et al. A randomized controlled trial of continuous positive airway pressure on glucose tolerance in obese patients with obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep* (2016) 39:35–41. doi: 10.5665/sleep.5312
- 166. Kalra SP. Circumventing leptin resistance for weight control. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. (2001) 98:4279–81. doi: 10.1073/pnas.091101498
- 167. Correia ML, Rahmouni K. Role of leptin in the cardiovascular and endocrine complications of metabolic syndrome. *Diabetes Obes Metab.* (2006) 8:603– 10. doi: 10.1111/j.1463-1326.2005.00562.x
- 168. Ostlund RE Jr., Yang JW, Klein S, Gingerich R. Relation between plasma leptin concentration and body fat, gender, diet, age, and metabolic covariates. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (1996) 81:3909–13. doi: 10.1210/jcem.81.11.8923837
- 169. Gabriely I, Ma XH, Yang XM, Rossetti L, Barzilai N. Leptin resistance during aging is independent of fat mass. *Diabetes* (2002) 51:1016–21. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.51.4.1016
- 170. Bixler EO, Vgontzas AN, Lin HM, Ten Have T, Rein J, Vela-Bueno A, et al. Prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in women: effects of gender. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. (2001) 163:608–13. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.163.3.99 11064
- 171. BaHammam AS, Pandi-Perumal SR, Piper A, Bahammam SA, Almeneessier AS, Olaish AH, et al. Gender differences in patients with obesity hypoventilation syndrome. J Sleep Res. (2016) 25:445–53. doi: 10.1111/jsr.12400

- Pierce AM, Brown LK. Obesity hypoventilation syndrome: current theories of pathogenesis. *Curr Opin Pulm Med.* (2015) 21:557–62. doi: 10.1097/MCP.00000000000210
- 173. Sood S, Liu X, Liu H, Horner RL. Genioglossus muscle activity and serotonergic modulation of hypoglossal motor output in obese Zucker rats. J Appl Physiol. (2007) 102:2240–50. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01229.2006
- 174. Kostopoulos K, Alhanatis E, Pampoukas K, Georgiopoulos G, Zourla A, Panoutsopoulos A, et al. CPAP therapy induces favorable short-term changes in epicardial fat thickness and vascular and metabolic markers in apparently healthy subjects with obstructive sleep apnea-hypopnea syndrome (OSAHS). *Sleep Breath* (2016) 20:483–93. doi: 10.1007/s11325-015-1236-5
- 175. Polotsky VY, Li J, Punjabi NM, Rubin AE, Smith PL, Schwartz AR, et al. Intermittent hypoxia increases insulin resistance in genetically obese mice. *J Physiol.* (2003) 552:253–64. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2003.048173
- 176. Badran M, Abuyassin B, Golbidi S, Ayas N, Laher I. Uncoupling of vascular nitric oxide synthase caused by intermittent hypoxia. Oxid Med Cell Longev. (2016) 2016:2354870. doi: 10.1155/2016/2354870
- 177. Yang R, Sikka G, Larson J, Watts VL, Niu X, Ellis CL, et al. Restoring leptin signaling reduces hyperlipidemia and improves vascular stiffness induced by chronic intermittent hypoxia. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* (2011) 300:H1467–76. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00604.2009
- 178. Huang KC, Lin RC, Kormas N, Lee LT, Chen CY, Gill TP, et al. Plasma leptin is associated with insulin resistance independent of age, body mass index, fat mass, lipids, and pubertal development in nondiabetic adolescents. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord*. (2004) 28:470–5. doi: 10.1038/sj.ijo.0802531
- 179. Fischer S, Hanefeld M, Haffner SM, Fusch C, Schwanebeck U, Kohler C, et al. Insulin-resistant patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus have higher serum leptin levels independently of body fat mass. *Acta Diabetol.* (2002) 39:105–10. doi: 10.1007/s005920200027
- 180. Sapin E, Peyron C, Roche F, Gay N, Carcenac C, Savasta M, et al. Chronic intermittent hypoxia induces chronic low-grade neuroinflammation in the dorsal hippocampus of mice. *Sleep* (2015) 38:1537–46. doi: 10.5665/sleep.5042
- 181. Moreno-Indias I, Torres M, Montserrat JM, Sanchez-Alcoholado L, Cardona F, Tinahones FJ, et al. Intermittent hypoxia alters gut microbiota diversity in a mouse model of sleep apnoea. *Eur Respir J.* (2015) 45:1055–65. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00184314
- Utzschneider KM, Kratz M, Damman CJ, Hullarg M. Mechanisms linking the gut microbiome and glucose metabolism. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2016) 101:1445–54. doi: 10.1210/jc.2015-4251
- 183. Reutrakul S, Van Cauter E. Interactions between sleep, circadian function, and glucose metabolism: implications for risk and severity of diabetes. *Ann* N Y Acad Sci. (2014) 1311:151–73. doi: 10.1111/nyas.12355
- 184. Bozic J, Galic T, Supe-Domic D, Ivkovic N, Ticinovic Kurir T, Valic Z, et al. Morning cortisol levels and glucose metabolism parameters in moderate and severe obstructive sleep apnea patients. *Endocrine* (2016) 53:730–9. doi: 10.1007/s12020-016-0925-6
- 185. Kaminski RS, Martinez D, Fagundes M, Martins EF, Montanari CC, Rosa DP, et al. Melatonin prevents hyperglycemia in a model of sleep apnea. Arch Endocrinol Metab. (2015) 59:66–70. doi: 10.1590/2359-3997000000012
- Bertuglia S, Reiter RJ. Melatonin reduces microvascular damage and insulin resistance in hamsters due to chronic intermittent hypoxia. J Pineal Res. (2009) 46:307–13. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-079X.2008.00662.x
- 187. Arias MA, Garcia-Rio F, Alonso-Fernandez A, Mediano O, Martinez I, Villamor J. Obstructive sleep apnea syndrome affects left ventricular diastolic function: effects of nasal continuous positive airway pressure in men. *Circulation* (2005) 112:375–83. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.104.501841
- Otto ME, Belohlavek M, Romero-Corral A, Gami AS, Gilman G, Svatikova A, et al. Comparison of cardiac structural and functional changes in obese otherwise healthy adults with versus without obstructive sleep apnea. *Am J Cardiol.* (2007) 99:1298–302. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2006. 12.052
- Drager LF, Bortolotto LA, Figueiredo AC, Silva BC, Krieger EM, Lorenzi-Filho G. Obstructive sleep apnea, hypertension, and their interaction on arterial stiffness and heart remodeling. *Chest* (2007) 131:1379–86. doi: 10.1378/chest.06-2703

- Partinen M, Jamieson A, Guilleminault C. Long-term outcome for obstructive sleep apnea syndrome patients. Mortality. *Chest* (1988) 94:1200– 4. doi: 10.1378/chest.94.6.1200
- 191. Issa FG, Sullivan CE. Reversal of central sleep apnea using nasal CPAP. Chest (1986) 90:165–71. doi: 10.1378/chest.90.2.165
- 192. Bradley TD, Logan AG, Kimoff RJ, Series F, Morrison D, Ferguson K, et al., Investigators C. Continuous positive airway pressure for central sleep apnea and heart failure. N Engl J Med. (2005) 353:2025–33. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa051001
- Rosvall BR, Chin CJ. Is uvulopalatopharyngoplasty effective in obstructive sleep apnea? *Laryngoscope* (2017) 127:2201–2. doi: 10.1002/lary. 26631
- 194. Mason M, Welsh EJ, Smith I. Drug therapy for obstructive sleep apnoea in adults. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* (2013) 5:CD003002. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD003002.pub3
- 195. Prasad B, Radulovacki M, Olopade C, Herdegen JJ, Logan T, Carley DW. Prospective trial of efficacy and safety of ondansetron and fluoxetine in patients with obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. *Sleep* (2010) 33:982–9.

196. Latshang TD, Kaufmann B, Nussbaumer-Ochsner Y, Ulrich S, Furian M, Kohler M, et al. Patients with obstructive sleep apnea have cardiac repolarization disturbances when travelling to altitude: randomized, placebo-controlled trial of acetazolamide. *Sleep* (2016) 39:1631–7. doi: 10.5665/sleep.6080

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer RA and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2018 Framnes and Arble. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Relationship Among Morningness-Eveningness, Sleep Duration, Social Jetlag, and Body Mass Index in Asian Patients With Prediabetes

Thunyarat Anothaisintawee^{1,2}, Dumrongrat Lertrattananon¹, Sangsulee Thamakaison¹, Ammarin Thakkinstian² and Sirimon Reutrakul^{3,4*}

¹ Department of Family Medicine, Faculty of Medicine Ramathibodi Hospital, Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand, ² Section for Clinical Epidemiology and Biostatistics, Faculty of Medicine Ramathibodi Hospital, Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand, ³ Division of Endocrinology and Metabolism, Department of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine Ramathibodi Hospital, Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand, ⁴ Division of Endocrinology, Diabetes and Metabolism, Department of Medicine, University of Illinois at Chicago, Chicago, IL, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sushmita Pamidi, McGill University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Kristin Kay Hoddy, University of Chicago, United States Patricia Wong, University of Pittsburgh, United States Carolina Escobar, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, Mexico

> *Correspondence: Sirimon Reutrakul sreutrak10800@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 27 March 2018 Accepted: 13 July 2018 Published: 15 August 2018

Citation:

Anothaisintawee T, Lertrattananon D, Thamakaison S, Thakkinstian A and Reutrakul S (2018) The Relationship Among Morningness-Eveningness, Sleep Duration, Social Jetlag, and Body Mass Index in Asian Patients With Prediabetes. Front. Endocrinol. 9:435. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00435 **Background:** Circadian system is known to influence energy metabolism. Recent evidence suggested that evening preference could be associated with higher body mass index (BMI). Moreover, evening preference is known to be associated with insufficient sleep duration and greater social jetlag, both described to be associated with obesity. This study aimed to explore whether morningness-eveningness was directly associated with BMI or its effect was transmitted through sleep duration or social jetlag in patients with prediabetes.

Methods: A total 2,133 patients with prediabetes were enrolled. Morningness-eveningness was assessed using a Composite Scale of Morningness (CSM). Average weekly sleep duration and sleep timing were obtained, and social jetlag was calculated. BMI was calculated by weight (kg)/height² (m²). A mediation analysis was performed based on two pathways, i.e. CSM \rightarrow sleep \rightarrow duration \rightarrow BMI and CSM \rightarrow social jetlag \rightarrow BMI. A sequential equation model was used to estimate the direct and indirect effects of CSM on BMI.

Results: Mean (SD) age and BMI were 63.6 (9.2) years and 25.8 (4.0) kg/m². For CSM→sleep duration→BMI pathway, every one point decrease in CSM (more evening preference) was associated with a decrease in sleep duration by 0.054 h (95% CI 0.043–0.066), whereas sleep duration was negatively associated with BMI (coefficient = -0.156, 95%CI -0.288, -0.024). Mediation analysis indicated that a change in CSM (from 90th to 10th percentile, more evening preference) was associated with a decrease in sleep duration and an increase in BMI by 0.102 kg/m² (95% CI 0.015, 0.207). In addition, this change in CSM was directly associated with an increase in BMI by 0.511 kg/m² (95%CI 0.030, 0.952). The CSM→social jetlag→BMI pathway analysis revealed that social jetlag was not significantly associated with BMI. A subgroup analysis in those aged \leq 60 years (n = 784) revealed that each hour increase in social jetlag was associated with an increase in BMI by 0.56 kg/m² (p = 0.026) while CSM and sleep duration were not.

98

Conclusion: In patients with prediabetes, more evening preference was directly associated with higher BMI and indirectly through insufficient sleep duration, while social jetlag did not mediate the relationship between CSM and BMI. In those \leq 60 years, only greater social jetlag was associated with higher BMI. These data could inform further interventional studies to reduce BMI in this high risk group.

Keywords: prediabetes, circadian, body mass index, eveningness, sleep duration, social jetlag

INTRODUCTION

Diabetes is a global health problem. In the United States, 9.4% of the population, or 30.3 million people, were estimated to have diabetes in 2015 (1). The world's heaviest burden of diabetes, however, is in the Western Pacific Region, with 159 million people having diabetes in 2017, with the number expected to rise by 15% by 2045 (2). Prediabetes, a condition in which blood glucose levels are elevated but do not yet meet a criteria for diabetes, is a precursor which markedly increases the risk of developing type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease (1). Diabetes prevention with intensive lifestyle interventions has been shown to significantly reduce the risk of diabetes progression (3). In the Diabetes Prevention Program, exercise and weight loss of 7% in patients with prediabetes resulted in a 58% reduction in the risk of developing diabetes, confirming the crucial role of adiposity in abnormal glucose metabolism (3). Therefore, identifying novel factors influencing adiposity in prediabetes patients could lead to interventions to prevent diabetes in this high risk group.

The circadian system, controlled by the master circadian clock located in the suprachiasmatic nuclei of the hypothalamus, is known to play a major role in regulating daily rhythms of metabolism, sleep/wake cycle, feeding behavior, and hormonal secretions (4). There is evidence that circadian disruption or circadian misalignment has detrimental effects on energy metabolism. Experiments utilizing forced-desynchrony protocols which the participants ate and slept on a recurring 28-h day have been shown to result in reduced resting metabolic rate and leptin levels (5, 6). Night shift work, often associated with chronic circadian misalignment, has been shown to be a risk factor for developing obesity (7). This could be partially due to insufficient and/or poor-quality sleep, well-known risk factors for obesity (8, 9) often observed in shift workers. In addition, alterations in meal timing itself can affect circadian regulation (10). In non-shift working population, milder forms of circadian misalignment can be observed, such as in those with evening preference.

The time of day during which individuals prefer to sleep or perform daily activities denotes morningness-eveningness or chronotype. Individuals with evening preference, typically with a later bedtime than those with morning preference, often have a greater degree of circadian misalignment between behavioral rhythms and the endogenous central circadian clock (11). More evening preference has been shown to be associated with greater social jetlag, which is a phenomenon resulting from shifting sleep timing between work days and free days resembling traveling across time zones (12). Emerging evidence from studies in adolescents as well as in general population suggested that evening preference (or late bedtime) and social jetlag were associated with increased adiposity (13– 15), although some found this relationship in overweight individuals only (14). Whether evening preference is associated with overweight/obesity in patients with prediabetes, a group at high risk for developing diabetes, has not been previously explored.

Therefore, this study aimed to explore the contribution of morningness-eveningness preference to body mass index (BMI) of patients with prediabetes. By employing mediation analyses, we further examined if this association is mediated through factors known to be associated with both eveningness and obesity, including insufficient sleep duration and social jetlag, or whether there is a direct contribution of morningnesseveningness preference to BMI.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This cross-sectional study utilized the baseline data from the cohort study of prediabetes patients, which has been conducted since October 2014 at the outpatient clinic of Department of Family Medicine, Ramathibodi Hospital, Bangkok, Thailand. Prediabetes patients aged \geq 18 years were recruited. Criteria used for diagnosis prediabetes were fasting plasma glucose (FPG) between 100 and 125 mg/dl (5.6–6.9 mmol/L) or hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) between 5.70 and 6.49% (38.80–47.44 mmol/mol) (16). Patients were excluded if they had any of following: FPG \geq 126 mg/dl (\geq 7.0 mmol/L), HbA1c level \geq 6.5% (48.0 mmol/mol), or were shift workers. The study's protocol was approved by the Ethical clearance Committee of Ramathibodi Hospital, Mahidol University. All participants signed written informed consent.

Data Collection

Demographic data (i.e., age, sex, educational level), family history of diabetes mellitus in first degree relatives, history of smoking (never or current/past) and alcohol consumption (never or current/past) were collected by trained interviewers. Depressive symptoms, previously shown to be related to overweight/obesity (17), were assessed using the Thai version of the Center for Epidemiologic Studies-Depression (CESD) Scale (18). Underlying diseases (i.e., hypertension, dyslipidemia, and chronic kidney disease defined as estimated glomerular filtration rate <60 ml/min/1.73 m²) and date of diagnosis of prediabetes were reviewed from patient's medical records by investigating physicians (TA, ST, and DL). Height and weight were measured with a digital scale (Seca 284, CA, U.S.A., precision to 0.1 cm and 0.1 kg) at the date of enrollment by trained staff. BMI was calculated by weight (kg)/height² (m²).

Morningness-Eveningness Assessment

Morningness-eveningness preference was assessed using the validated Thai version of the Composite Scale of Morningness (CSM) (19). The CSM consists of 13 questions regarding the preferred time individuals would like to wake up and go to bed, preferred time for physical and mental activity, and subjective alertness. The total score ranges from 13 (i.e., extreme eveningness) to 55 (i.e., extreme morningness).

Subjective Sleep and Social Jetlag Assessment

Participants were interviewed to collect the data of sleep characteristics including sleep duration and sleep quality, as well as social jetlag. Sleep duration was obtained by the question of "During the past month, how many hours of actual sleep did you get at night?" This question was asked separately for weekdays and weekends. Average sleep duration was then calculated as [(sleep duration on weekdays*5) + (sleep duration on weekend*2)]/7.

To assess sleep quality over the previous month, we utilized the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI) score, also validated in Thai (20). A modified PSQI score was created by removing the sleep duration component to assess sleep quality independently from sleep quantity (21). Higher scores reflect poorer sleep quality.

The participants were also asked about their usual bedtime, wake-up time, and sleep onset latency on weekdays and weekends over previous month. Mid sleep time of weekdays and weekends were estimated from these information as the midpoint between sleep onset and wake time. Social jetlag (in hours) was then calculated by the absolute difference between mid-sleep time on weekdays and weekends.

Dietary Assessment

Information about all food and beverages intake in the past 24 h before the date of interview were collected by 24-h food recall. Time of the day (presented in 24-h clock time), types and portion of food intake including beverages and snack of each meal were collected. Total daily calorie intake was calculated by dieticians using a Thai food database (INMUCAL-Nutrients V.3, Institute of Nutrition, Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand).

Physical Activity Assessment

The physical activity of study's participants was assessed by Global Physical Activity Questionnaire (GPAQ) version 2 (22). This questionnaire asked about the time that participants spent for vigorous- and moderate-intensity activities according to work, travel to, and from places, and recreational activities. The intensity of physical activities was measured as Metabolic Equivalents (METs) that one MET was equivalent to a caloric consumption of 1 kcal/kg/h, and four and eight METS were assigned to the time spent in moderate and vigorous activities, respectively. Total physical activity for each participant was then calculated by summation of MET values of work, travel to and from places, and recreational activities.

Statistical Analysis

Characteristics of the participants were presented as mean (standard deviation, SD) or median (range) for continuous data and as frequency and percentage for categorical data. Univariate linear regression analysis was applied to assess the association between study factor (i.e., CSM score) and mediators (i.e., sleep duration and social jetlag) and BMI outcome. In addition, associations between study factor, mediators, BMI, and other covariables, including demographic variables (i.e., age, sex, educational level), risk behavior (i.e., smoking and alcohol use), depressive symptoms, modified PSQI, dietary parameters (i.e., breakfast and dinner time, and total daily calorie) and physical activity were assessed.



Mediation analysis for continuous data was then applied to assess the direct effect of morningness-eveningness preference (CSM score) on BMI and indirect effects of CSM score on BMI mediated by sleep duration and social jetlag.

Causal pathways among CSM score, sleep duration, social jetlag, and BMI were constructed as illustrated in **Figure 1**. According to these pathways, three equations were constructed as follows.

Mediation model for sleep duration: path a_1

$$Sleep duration_i = a_0 + a_1 CSM_i + \sum_k e_k z_k$$
(1)

Mediation model for social jetlag: path a_2

$$Socialjetlag_i = b_0 + a2CSM_i + \sum_k e_k z_k$$
(2)

Outcome model for BMI: paths b_1 , b_2 , and c'

$$BMI_{i} = c_{0} + b_{1j}Sleepduration_{j} + b_{2j}Socialjetlag_{j} + c'CSM_{i} + \sum_{l} e_{k}z_{k}$$
(3)

$$z_k = confounders$$

Sleep duration was regressed on CSM score (a_1) as shown in Equation (1). Social jetlag was then regressed on CSM score (a_2) as shown in Equation (2). Finally, BMI was fitted on sleep duration mediator (path b_1), social jetlag mediator (path b_2), and CSM score as direct effect (path *c*) as shown in Equation (3). The three equations were adjusted for confounding factors, which were significantly associated with each equation including age, sex, educational level, smoking, and alcohol use, modified PSQI score, CESD score, dinner, and breakfast time. Product coefficient method was applied to estimate the average causal mediation effect (ACME) of sleep duration (a_1b_1) and social jetlag (a_2b_2) .

In addition, two sensitivity analyses were performed. Because dietary recall is subjected to bias especially with regards to caloric intake, we performed analyses excluding caloric consumption data. We also analyzed the participants according to age since social jetlag is known to be more prevalent in younger age (14). Since our population's mean age was 63.6 years, we divided them into >60 years or \leq 60 years according to Thai's definition of elderly (23).

A bootstrap analysis with 1,000 replications was used to estimate ACMEs and their 95% confidence interval (CI) using bias-corrected bootstrap technique. All analyses were performed using STATA version 14. P < 0.05 was considered as significant level for all tests.

RESULTS

A total of 2,133 prediabetes patients were eligible for this study. Baseline characteristics of participants are presented in **Table 1**. Means (SD) age and BMI of participants were 63.6 (9.2) years and 25.8 (4.0) kg/m². Percentages of female, current/past smoker, and alcohol user were 65.7, 24.6, and 47.3%, respectively.

TABLE 1 Demographic data, morningness-eveningness, sleep characterist	tics,
and dietary parameters ($n = 2,133$).	

Factor	Result (SD; range)
DEMOGRAPHICS	
Age (years)	63.6 (9.2; 32–92)
Female	1,401 (65.7)
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	25.8 (4.0; 12.36–54.96)
Educational level	
Primary or less	738 (34.6)
Secondary school	607 (28.4)
College or higher	788 (37)
SMOKING HISTORY	
Never	1,608 (75.4)
Current/past	525 (24.6)
ALCOHOL USE	
Never	1,124 (52.7)
Current/past	1,009 (47.3)
Family history of diabetes	832 (39.0)
Hypertension	1,457 (68.4)
Dyslipidemia	1,877 (88.2)
Chronic kidney disease	105 (4.9)
CESD score*	6 (4.91; 0–46)
Physical activity*	128.57 (269.76; 0–4,080)
MORNINGNESS-EVENINGNESS, SOCIAL JE SLEEP CHARACTERISTICS	TLAG, AND
Composite scale of morningness (CSM) score	46.6 (4.8; 21–55)
Social jetlag* (h)	0 (0.46; 0–4)
SUBJECTIVE SLEEP ASSESSMENT	
Sleep duration (h)	7.0 (1.3; 1–11)
Modified PSQI	6.9 (2.0; 3–14)
DIETARY PARAMETERS	
Breakfast time (hh:min)	08:03 (01:06; 03:00–12:00)
Dinner time (hh:min)	18:00 (01:13; 12:30–00:00)
Total daily calories	1,027.9 (410.8; 172–3,918)

CESD, Center for Epidemiologic Studies-Depression; PSQI, Pittsburgh sleep quality index. *Median.

Around 40% of participants had family history of diabetes in first degree relatives. Most participants had dyslipidemia (88.2%) and hypertension (68.4%) but only 4.9% had chronic kidney disease. Mean (SD) of CSM (morningness-eveningness preference) score was 46.6 (4.8). Average sleep duration was 7.0 (1.3) h and modified PSQI scores were 6.9 (2.0). Medians and ranges of social jetlag and CESD score were 0 (0–4) h and 6 (0–46). Dietary recalls revealed that means breakfast and dinner times were 08:03 (1:06) and 18:00 (1:13), respectively, and total daily calorie intake was 1,027.9 (410.8). Physical activity was 128.57 MET (0–4,080).

Morningness-Eveningness, Mediators (Sleep Duration, and Social Jetlag) and BMI

Univariate regression analyses were performed (see **Table 2**). These revealed that more evening preference (lower CSM score), greater social jetlag and shorter sleep duration were associated TABLE 2 | Univariate regression analysis between morningness-eveningness, sleep characteristics, demographic data, and body mass index.

Variables	BM	I	Sleep du	ration	Social j	etlag
	Coefficient	p-value	Coefficient	p-value	Coefficient	<i>p</i> -value
MORNINGNESS-EVEN	NINGNESS, SOCIAL JETL	AG, AND SLEEP CHA	ARACTERISTICS			
CSM score	-0.080	< 0.001	0.053	< 0.001	-0.011	< 0.001
Social jetlag	0.429	0.008	0.037	0.491	-	-
Sleep duration	-0.239	< 0.001	-	-		
Modified PSQI	0.055	0.168	0.027	0.040	-0.007	0.158
DEMOGRAPHICS						
Age	-0.076	< 0.001	0.009	0.001	-0.010	< 0.001
Male	-0.392	0.014	0.241	< 0.001	0.018	0.327
BMI	-	-	-0.239	< 0.001	0.429	0.008
Educational level	-0.316	0.045	-0.011	0.836	0.069	< 0.001
Smoking	-0.236	0.180	0.213	< 0.001	0.045	0.031
Alcohol use	0.085	0.576	0.181	< 0.001	0.032	0.072
CESD	0.007	0.628	-0.022	< 0.001	0.0004	0.798
Physical activity	-0.0005	0.096	9.67e-06	0.916	-0.00002	0.529
DIETARY PARAMETER	RS					
Breakfast time	0.054	0.419	0.052	0.017	0.008	0.300
Dinner time	-0.092	0.129	-0.055	0.007	0.022	0.002
Total daily calories	-0.0005	0.004	0.0002	0.877	0.00006	0.004

CESD, Center for Epidemiologic Studies-Depression; CSM, composite scale of morningness; PSQI, Pittsburgh sleep quality index.

with higher BMI. In addition, younger age, being female, and lower educational level were associated with higher BMI. Higher physical activity was associated with lower BMI, but the result was not statistically significant. Total daily calories, but not meal timing, were associated with BMI.

For sleep duration, the results revealed that more evening preference, along with lower modified PSQI score, younger age, being female, non-smoking, non-alcohol use and greater depressive symptoms were significantly associated with shorter sleep duration. In addition, earlier breakfast time and later dinner time were also associated with shorter sleep duration.

For social jetlag, more evening preference (lower CSM score) was significantly associated with greater social jetlag. In addition, younger age, higher educational level, smoking, and later dinner time were also associated with a greater amount of social jetlag.

Mediation Analysis

Because more evening preference was associated with both mediators (i.e., shorter sleep duration and greater social jetlag) and higher BMI, and both mediators (i.e., shorter sleep duration and greater social jetlag) were associated with higher BMI, we further explored if the association between CSM score and BMI was mediated by sleep duration and/or social jetlag. Two mediation equations for sleep duration and social jetlag and one outcome equation for BMI were constructed, adjusting for age, sex, smoking, alcohol use, educational level, modified PSQI, CESD, breakfast time, dinner time, and total daily calories. Their coefficients adjusted for confounding factors are illustrated in **Table 3**.

The results from the mediation equation of sleep duration showed that every one unit increase in CSM score (more morning

preference) was significantly associated with an increase in sleep duration by 0.055 h (95% CI: 0.043, 0.066). For the equation of social jetlag mediator, the result suggested that increased CSM score (more morning preference) was significantly associated with decreased social jetlag with the coefficient of -0.008 (95% CI: -0.012, -0.004).

The results of the BMI outcome model (**Table 3**) revealed that increased sleep duration was significantly associated with decreased BMI, with a coefficient of -0.156 (95% CI: -0.288, -0.024). More morning preference (higher CSM score) was also significantly associated with lower BMI (p = 0.024). Social jetlag, however, was not significantly associated with BMI (p = 0.132).

A bootstrap with 1,000 replications was then applied to estimate the ACMEs of CSM score on BMI mediated by sleep duration (ACME₁), social jetlag (ACME₂) and to estimate the direct effect of CSM on BMI (c'), see **Table 4**. The results revealed the ACME₁ was significant, i.e., that every one unit increase in CSM score (more morning preference) would be associated with an increase in sleep duration, which then significantly decreased BMI by 0.0085 kg/m² (95% CI: 0.0167, 0.0003). However, the association between CSM score and BMI mediated by social jetlag was not significant (ACME₂ = -0.0022, 95% CI: -0.0056, 0.0011). In addition, we found that there was also a direct effect of CSM on BMI such that every one unit increase in CSM score (more morning preference) was associated with a decrease in BMI by 0.043 kg/m² (95% CI: -0.080, -0.005).

Additional analyses were performed excluding caloric intake from the models. The results were similar. Bootstrap analysis revealed that the $ACME_1$ was significant, i.e., that every one unit increase in CSM score (more morning preference) would be associated with an increase in sleep duration, which then

TABLE 3 Multiple mediation analysis of CSM score and body mass ind	dex.
--	------

Equations	Factor	Coefficient	SE	Z	Р	95% CI
Sleep duration	CSM score	0.055	0.006	9.20	< 0.001	0.043, 0.066
	Age	0.001	0.003	0.46	0.644	-0.005, 0.008
	Male	0.145	0.081	1.79	0.074	-0.014, 0.303
	Education	0.019	0.057	0.32	0.746	-0.094, 0.131
	Smoking	0.066	0.087	0.76	0.449	-0.105, 0.236
	Alcohol use	0.120	0.065	1.86	0.063	-0.007, 0.248
	CESD score	-0.015	0.006	-2.50	0.012	-0.026, -0.003
	Physical activity	-0.0001	0.0001	-0.98	0.327	-0.0003, 0.0001
	Modified PSQI	0.040	0.014	2.77	0.006	0.012, 0.069
	Breakfast time	0.084	0.024	3.50	< 0.001	0.037, 0.131
	Dinner time	-0.038	0.021	-1.77	0.076	-0.080, 0.004
	Total daily calories	-0.00003	0.0001	-0.40	0.690	-0.0002, 0.0001
Social jetlag	CSM score	-0.008	0.002	-3.74	< 0.001	-0.012, -0.004
	Age	-0.009	0.001	-8.14	< 0.001	-0.011, -0.007
	Male	-0.0004	0.029	0.01	0.990	-0.057, 0.056
	Education	0.047	0.021	2.28	0.023	0.007, 0.087
	Smoking	0.024	0.031	0.77	0.439	-0.037, 0.086
	Alcohol use	0.010	0.023	0.45	0.654	-0.035, 0.056
	CESD score	-0.0001	0.002	-0.06	0.952	-0.004, 0.004
	Physical activity	-0.00002	0.00003	-0.58	0.565	-0.0001, 0.00005
	Modified PSQI	-0.005	0.005	-0.96	0.335	-0.015, 0.005
	Breakfast time	0.012	0.009	1.33	0.182	-0.005, 0.028
	Dinner time	0.009	0.008	1.10	0.272	-0.007, 0.024
	Total daily calories	0.00003	0.00002	1.10	0.271	-0.00002, 0.0000
3MI outcome	Social jetlag	0.281	0.187	1.51	0.132	-0.085, 0.647
	Sleep duration	-0.156	0.067	-2.31	0.021	-0.288, -0.024
	CSM score	-0.043	0.019	-2.26	0.024	-0.079, -0.006
	Age	-0.076	0.010	-7.68	< 0.001	-0.095, -0.056
	Male	-0.181	0.252	-0.72	0.473	-0.674, 0.313
	Education	-0.555	0.179	-3.10	0.002	-0.905, -0.204
	Smoking	0.065	0.271	0.24	0.810	-0.466, 0.596
	Alcohol use	0.278	0.202	1.38	0.168	-0.117, 0.674
	CESD score	-0.028	0.019	-1.49	0.135	-0.064, 0.009
	Physical activity	-0.0005	0.0003	-1.46	0.146	-0.001, 0.0002
	Modified PSQI	0.070	0.045	1.56	0.120	-0.018, 0.158
	Breakfast time	0.003	0.075	0.04	0.966	-0.143, 0.149
	Dinner time	-0.162	0.067	-2.42	0.016	-0.293, -0.030
	Total daily calories	-0.0005	0.0002	-2.55	0.011	-0.0009, -0.000

significantly decreased BMI by 0.008 kg/m² (95% CI: -0.016, -0.0006). The association between CSM score and BMI mediated by social jetlag was not significant. There was also a direct effect of CSM on BMI such that every one unit increase in CSM score (more morning preference) was associated with a decrease in BMI by 0.042 kg/m² (95% CI: -0.079, -0.004).

The distribution of CSM score was explored with 10th, 50th, and 90th percentile of 40, 47, and 52, respectively. A difference in CSM score between 90th and 10th percentile in our cohort (12 points, more evening preference) was associated with a decrease in sleep duration and an increase in BMI by 0.102 kg/m² (95% CI 0.015, 0.207), and was directly associated with an increase in BMI by 0.511 kg/m² (95%CI 0.030, 0.952). Percentages of mediation

effects of sleep duration and social jetlag on BMI were 15.94 and 4.20%, respectively, while the direct effect by CSM contributed 79.86% (**Table 4**).

Subgroup Analysis by Age (\leq 60 vs. >60 Years)

Mediation analysis in participants aged ≤ 60 years is shown in **Table 5**. The BMI outcome model revealed that sleep duration and CSM score were not associated with BMI. However, greater social jetlag was significantly associated with BMI. Every 1 h increase in social jetlag was associated with higher BMI by 0.56 kg/m² (95% CI: 0.06, 1.06).

Parameter	Model	Pathway	Beta	95% CI
ACME1	Sleep duration model	$CSM \rightarrow Sleep duration \rightarrow BMI (a_1b_1)$	-0.0085	-0.0167, -0.0003
ACME ₂	Social jetlag model	$CSM \rightarrow Social jetlag \rightarrow BMI (a_2b_2)$	-0.0022	-0.0056, 0.0011
Direct effect	BMI model	$CSM \rightarrow BMI (c')$	-0.043	-0.0797, -0.0054
Total effects			0.0533	0.0175, 0.0891
PERCENTAGE OI	F DIRECT AND MEDIATION EFFECTS	OF CSM ON BMI		
Percent mediation e	effect through sleep duration		15.94	
Percent mediation e	effect through social jetlag		4.20	
Direct effect			79.86	

ACME, average causal mediation effect.

Mediation analysis in participants aged ≥ 60 years is shown in Table 6. The BMI outcome model revealed that increased sleep duration was significantly associated with decreased BMI, with a coefficient of -0.283 (95% CI: -0.439, -0.126). More morning preference (higher CSM score) was also significantly associated with lower BMI (p = 0.008). Social jetlag, however, was not significantly associated with BMI (p = 0.962). A bootstrap with 1,000 replications was then performed (Table 7). The results revealed the ACME1 was significant, i.e., that every one unit increase in CSM score (more morning preference) would be associated with an increase in sleep duration, which then significantly decreased BMI by 0.016 kg/m² (95% CI: -0.028, -0.005). However, the association between CSM score and BMI mediated by social jetlag was not significant (ACME₂ = 0.00007, 95% CI: -0.003, 0.003). In addition, we found that there was also a direct effect of CSM on BMI such that every one unit increase in CSM score (more morning preference) was associated with a decrease in BMI by 0.059 kg/m² (95% CI: -0.106, -0.013).

DISCUSSION

In this large cohort of patients with prediabetes who were nonshift workers, we demonstrated that more evening preference was independently associated with higher BMI, after adjusting for multiple covariates. This was mainly due to a direct relationship (estimated at 80%) and also was partly mediated by shorter sleep duration (estimated at 16%). This was especially true for our participants who were older than 60 years. In this group, while greater social jetlag was associated with more evening preference, it was neither significantly associated with BMI after adjusting for confounders, nor did it mediate the relationship between morningness-eveningness and BMI. For participants aged ≤60 years, social jetlag was a predominant predictor of BMI while evening preference did not play a significant role. This could possibly be due to the finding that social jetlag was greater in younger group in our study (p = <0.001) which was similar to previous report (14).

In our cohort, a difference in CSM score between 90th and 10th percentile (more evening preference) was associated with an increase in BMI by 0.102 kg/m² mediated through sleep duration, and was directly associated with an increase in BMI by 0.511 kg/m². In those aged ≤ 60 years, 1 h increase in social jetlag

was associated with an increase in BMI by 0.556 kg/m². These effect sizes could be clinically significant, as in the Diabetes Prevention Program, 7% weight loss (approximately a 2.2 kg/m² reduction in BMI in this population with baseline weight of 94.2 kg) by diet and exercise in participants with impaired glucose tolerance resulted in a 58% reduction in the risk of developing diabetes during a follow up of 2.8 years (3). Our results highlight the relationship between circadian preference, social jetlag, sleep duration, and adiposity, further supporting the role of circadian regulation on BMI. These results could inform further interventional studies to reduce BMI in this patient group who are at high risk of developing diabetes. Whether circadian preference and social jetlag represent risk factors for future diabetes development requires further follow up of this cohort.

Mechanisms underlying the relationship between circadian regulation and energy metabolism were elucidated in wellcontrolled experiments inducing circadian misalignment. After 10 days of forced-desynchrony in 10 healthy participants, leptin levels decreased by 17% and a daily cortisol rhythm reversed (5). In a separate experiment combining sleep restriction and circadian misalignment for 3 weeks, mimicking night shift work, leptin profile was observed to be slightly decreased while ghrelin profile slightly increased, along with an 8% reduction in resting metabolic rate (6). Furthermore, a 6day inpatient simulated night shift protocol led to a 3% decrease in total energy expenditure as measured by a wholeroom calorimeter (24). These data are supported by emerging evidence from population-based studies focusing on the role of evening preference, typically associated with mild form of circadian misalignment, and overweight/obesity. In a study of 511 adolescents, evening types had significantly higher BMI zscores than morning types (15). Furthermore, evening preference has been shown to be associated with weight gain (25) or failed attempts to lose weight (26, 27). In the National Weight Control Registry, morning chronotype was associated with weight loss maintenance (26). Among 252 severely obese adults undergoing bariatric surgery, those who were evening-type had significantly higher BMI and higher weight regain 4 years after surgery than those who were morning-type (27). The results from the current study are in agreement with these data and provide significant evidence of the relationship between evening preference and BMI in patients with prediabetes,

TABLE 5 | Multiple mediation analysis of CSM score and body mass index in participants age \leq 60 years (n = 784).

Equations	Factor	Coefficient	SE	Z	Р	95% CI
Sleep duration	CSM score	0.051	0.010	5.32	< 0.001	0.032, 0.069
	Male	0.180	0.126	1.42	0.155	-0.068, 0.428
	Education	0.034	0.092	0.37	0.712	-0.146, 0.214
	Smoking	0.078	0.132	0.59	0.553	-0.180, 0.337
	Alcohol use	0.084	0.101	0.83	0.405	-0.114, 0.282
	CESD score	-0.014	0.008	-1.71	0.088	-0.031, 0.002
	Physical activity	0.00006	0.0001	0.40	0.688	-0.0002, 0.0004
	Modified PSQI	0.046	0.022	2.06	0.040	0.002, 0.090
	Breakfast time	0.121	0.037	3.25	0.001	0.048, 0.195
	Dinner time	-0.050	0.033	-1.52	0.129	-0.115, 0.015
	Total daily calories	-0.00009	0.0001	-0.83	0.407	-0.0003, 0.0001
Social jetlag	CSM score	-0.014	0.005	-3.15	0.002	-0.024, -0.005
	Male	0.007	0.061	0.12	0.905	-0.113, 0.127
	Education	0.141	0.044	3.17	0.002	0.054, 0.228
	Smoking	0.002	0.064	0.03	0.977	-0.123, 0.127
	Alcohol use	0.041	0.049	0.84	0.400	-0.055, 0.137
	CESD score	-0.001	0.004	-0.35	0.723	-0.010, 0.007
	Physical activity	-0.00002	0.00007	-0.33	0.742	-0.0002, 0.0001
	Modified PSQI	-0.015	0.011	-1.38	0.168	-0.036, 0.006
	Breakfast time	0.006	0.018	0.31	0.757	-0.030, 0.041
	Dinner time	0.026	0.016	1.65	0.099	-0.005, 0.058
	Total daily calories	0.00006	0.00005	1.23	0.220	-0.00004, 0.0002
BMI outcome	Social jetlag	0.556	0.255	2.18	0.029	0.056, 1.06
	Sleep duration	0.061	0.123	0.50	0.619	-0.181, 0.303
	CSM score	-0.039	0.034	-1.15	0.251	-0.105, 0.027
	Male	-0.328	0.437	-0.75	0.453	-1.185, 0.529
	Education	-0.257	0.319	-0.80	0.421	-0.883, 0.369
	Smoking	0.268	0.456	0.59	0.557	-0.626, 1.162
	Alcohol use	0.404	0.349	1.16	0.247	-0.280, 1.088
	CESD score	-0.009	0.029	-0.30	0.764	-0.067, 0.048
	Physical activity	-0.0001	0.0005	-0.26	0.798	-0.001, 0.0001
	Modified PSQI	0.072	0.078	0.92	0.357	-0.081, 0.225
	Breakfast time	0.057	0.130	0.44	0.659	-0.197, 0.312
	Dinner time	-0.105	0.115	-0.91	0.361	-0.329, 0.120
	Total daily calories	-0.0004	0.0004	-1.17	0.242	-0.001, 0.0003

a group which BMI is an important predictor of diabetes development.

Those with more evening preference may have certain behaviors which contribute to the relationship between eveningness and BMI. Evening types were described to be associated with insufficient sleep duration (28, 29), the findings confirmed in our study. This could possibly be due to preferred later sleep timing with the need to wake up earlier than desired to conform to the general society's schedule. The mechanisms linking insufficient sleep and increased obesity risk have been well-characterized in experimental sleep restriction studies, including alterations in appetite regulating hormones (30–32), increased hunger/appetite and unhealthy food consumption (33–35), and little or no change in energy expenditure which could not compensate for increased caloric intake (36–38). The results from these experimental studies are well-supported by epidemiological studies linking short sleep to obesity (39). In a meta-analysis of over 600,000 adults, each hour of shorter sleep duration was associated with 0.35 kg/m² change in BMI (39). Insufficient sleep may also hinder the effectiveness of weight loss. In an experiment involving 10 overweight adults for 14 days, those sleeping 8.5 h had a greater loss of fat-free body mass than those assigned to 5.5 h time in bed (40). Emerging data suggested that adequate sleep may be beneficial in weight loss. In a study of 10 overweight adults with short habitual sleep duration (<6.5 h), home sleep extension for 2 weeks (by 1.6 h) was associate with a 14% decrease in overall appetite and a 62% decrease in desire for sweet and salty foods (41). In another study of 123 obese/overweight individuals who underwent a low calorie diet intervention for 14–24 weeks, longer self-reported sleep duration

TABLE 6 | Multiple mediation analysis of CSM score and body mass index in participants age >60 years (n = 1,358).

Equations	Factor	Coefficient	SE	Z	Р	95% CI
Sleep duration	CSM score	0.058	0.008	7.74	< 0.001	0.043, 0.073
	Male	0.138	0.105	1.31	0.191	-0.068, 0.344
	Education	0.019	0.073	0.26	0.795	-0.125, 0.163
	Smoking	0.053	0.116	0.46	0.645	-0.173, 0.280
	Alcohol use	0.132	0.084	1.57	0.116	-0.033, 0.298
	CESD score	-0.015	0.008	-1.82	0.069	-0.031, 0.001
	Physical activity	-0.0002	0.0001	-1.63	0.103	-0.0005, 0.00004
	Modified PSQI	0.037	0.019	1.93	0.053	-0.0005, 0.074
	Breakfast time	0.061	0.031	1.97	0.049	0.0003, 0.122
	Dinner time	-0.033	0.028	1.19	0.235	-0.089, 0.022
	Total daily calories	3.47e-06	0.00009	0.04	0.968	-0.0002, 0.0002
Social jetlag	CSM score	-0.005	0.002	-2.60	0.009	-0.009, -0.001
	Male	-0.015	0.028	-0.51	0.607	-0.070, 0.041
	Education	0.008	0.020	0.41	0.681	-0.030, 0.047
	Smoking	0.039	0.031	1.27	0.204	-0.021, 0.100
	Alcohol use	-0.010	0.023	0.46	0.648	-0.055, 0.034
	CESD score	-0.0002	0.002	-0.07	0.946	-0.005, 0.004
	Physical activity	-0.00002	0.00003	-0.58	0.565	-0.0001, 0.00005
	Modified PSQI	0.0009	0.005	0.18	0.856	-0.009, 0.011
	Breakfast time	0.020	0.008	2.39	0.017	0.004, 0.036
	Dinner time	-0.005	0.008	-0.71	0.475	-0.020, 0.009
	Total daily calories	0.00002	0.00002	0.83	0.405	-0.00003, 0.0000
BMI outcome	Social jetlag	-0.014	0.297	-0.05	0.962	-0.596, 0.568
	Sleep duration	-0.283	0.080	-3.54	< 0.001	-0.439, -0.126
	CSM score	-0.059	0.023	-2.63	0.008	-0.104, -0.015
	Male	-0.204	0.309	-0.66	0.509	-0.810, 0.402
	Education	-0.569	0.215	-2.65	0.008	-0.991, -0.147
	Smoking	-0.027	0.340	-0.08	0.937	-0.693, 0.639
	Alcohol use	0.282	0.248	1.14	0.256	-0.204, 0.768
	CESD score	-0.045	0.024	-1.85	0.065	-0.093, 0.002
	Physical activity	-0.0005	0.0004	-1.22	0.222	-0.001, 0.0003
	Modified PSQI	0.057	0.056	1.03	0.304	-0.052, 0.167
	Breakfast time	-0.025	0.092	-0.27	0.787	-0.205, 0.155
	Dinner time	-0.175	0.083	-2.11	0.035	-0.337, -0.012
	Total daily calories	-0.0004	0.0003	-1.67	0.095	-0.0009, 0.0001

and better sleep quality were associated with greater fat mass loss measured by a dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry (42). A recent randomized study explored the effects of caloric restriction with or without sleep restriction for 8 weeks (43). While both groups lost similar amount of weight, sleep restriction group (average sleep reduction of 169 min/week) lost significantly less proportion of total mass lost as fat (43). Our data, derived exclusively from prediabetes patients, supported these previous findings and suggested that sleep extension should be explored as an adjunct to diet and exercise in reducing diabetes risk.

Besides sleep duration, other behaviors associated with more evening preference could be contributing to increased BMI. Greater social jetlag, often seen in those with more evening preference, was described to be associated with higher BMI in those with baseline BMI $\geq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$ in a large population based

study of more than 60,000 individuals in Europe (14). Our study, with participants' mean BMI of 25.8 kg/m², revealed that social jetlag, a marker of circadian misalignment, was associated with BMI in those aged \leq 60 years. This was likely due to greater social jetlag in younger age group. This result was in agreement with a recent study of participants with non-communicable chronic diseases (mean age 55 years) which revealed the association between social jetlag and being overweight (44). In older participants, despite the association between social jetlag and evening preference, social jetlag was not an independent predictor of BMI after adjusting for other covariates, thus other factors could play a role. Meal timing, an important input of the circadian system, could be a factor, as delayed or mistimed meals could lead to alterations and uncoupling between the central and peripheral oscillators (10, 45). Consuming food at a later time

TABLE 7	Causal association effect	s between CSM score	and body mass	index in participants a	age >60 vears.

Parameter	Model	Pathway	Beta	95% CI
ACME1	Sleep duration model	$CSM \rightarrow Sleep duration \rightarrow BMI (a_1b_1)$	-0.016	-0.028, -0.005
ACME ₂	Social jetlag model	$\text{CSM} \rightarrow \text{Social jetlag} \rightarrow \text{BMI}(a_2b_2)$	0.00007	-0.003, 0.003
Direct effect	BMI model	$\text{CSM} \rightarrow \text{BMI} (\text{c}')$	-0.059	-0.106, -0.018
Total effects			0.076	0.031, 0.121
PERCENTAGE OF	DIRECT AND MEDIATION EFFECTS	OF CSM ON BMI		
Percent mediation effect through sleep duration			22	
Percent mediation effect through social jetlag			0	
Direct effect			78	

ACME, average causal mediation effect.

of the day was shown to be associated with higher BMI (46), development of obesity (47) and less weight loss in response to weight loss therapy (48, 49). In our cohort, however, later dinner time was associated with lower BMI. This could possibly be due to recall bias of the dietary information, or that the relationship between meal timing and individual circadian timing is more important than the meal time as expressed by clock time itself. This was supported by a recent study in 110 young adults which found that consumption of food during the circadian evening (as assessed by dim-light melatonin onset) was associated with higher BMI while the clock hour of food consumption had no effects (50). Besides dinner time, breakfast is another important factor as evening types were associated with breakfast skipping or morning anorexia (51, 52). Less caloric consumption at breakfast or breakfast skipping were shown to be related to increased adiposity (53, 54) and sleep-wake irregularity (55).

In addition to social jetlag and meal timing, evening types generally prefer later sleep timing. This could be associated with greater exposure of light at night leading to circadian disruption. Experimental exposure to blue light 2 h before bedtime in young men led to decreased energy expenditure during the following morning (56). Population based studies have also supported the association between light at night and overweight/obesity (57, 58). Sleep time in our cohort, while correlated with CSM, was not an independent predictor of BMI (data not shown) but the information on light exposure at night was not available. Lastly, more evening preference has been shown to be associated with unhealthy diet, which could contribute to obesity in a long term (15, 59). It is likely that a combination of these factors, rather than any alone, contributes to overweight/ obesity in those with more evening preference. Whether comprehensively targeting these behaviors associated with more evening preference will reduce BMI and possibly future diabetes risk, and the contribution of each factor, is a subject of future research.

Given that the study was performed only in Thai population, some differences from other population should be noted. According to the CSM cutoff, our population mostly had morning preference (a cutoff of 44) (60). It is known that geographic location, likely due to temperature and sun light exposure, is related to circadian preference with countries closer to the equator being more morning (61, 62). Alternatively, a cutoff based on population has been suggested using 10th and 90th percentile for evening and morning preference, respectively (60). Even though our population had relatively more morning preference, we did see a relationship between CSM and BMI across CSM continuum. Another aspect which could be culturally related is meal timing. Breakfast and dinner timing in this cohort are typical of our population which differ from some others such as Spain which typical lunch time is 3 p.m. (48) or in the United States that eating intervals often extend beyond 15 h (63). These differences could play a role our results on relationship between meal timing and BMI.

Our study has the strengths of enrolling a large number of participants with prediabetes, along with comprehensive assessments of circadian preference, sleep and dietary intake. However, there are limitations. The study was conducted at one medical center in Thailand, and thus may not reflect findings in a general population. Sleep assessments, although obtained through validated questionnaires, were subjective. Dietary recall is subject to imprecision such as participants' ability to recall their food intake and timing, and a tendency to underreport which is a well-known phenomenon (64). An average of only 1,027 calories per day could be possibly related to the attempt of the participants to limit their food intake prior to their doctor's visit when most of the assessments occurred. However, excluding the caloric information did not alter the results of our analyses. In addition, the information on light exposure, especially at night, is not available in this study.

In summary, in patients with prediabetes, more evening preference was directly associated with higher BMI and indirectly through insufficient sleep duration. These data supported the importance of circadian regulation in energy metabolism and could inform further interventional studies to reduce BMI in this high risk group.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TA planned the study, collected and analyzed the data, wrote and edited the manuscript. DL and ST collected the data and reviewed/edited the manuscript. AT planned the study, analyzed the data, and reviewed/edited the manuscript. SR planned the study, contributed to discussion, wrote and edited the manuscript.
FUNDING

This work was funded by a grant from Mahidol University, Bangkok, Thailand; and a grant from the Health Systems Research Institute (HSRI), Thailand and National Research Council of Thailand (Grant no. 60-042); and was

REFERENCES

- 1. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *National Diabetes Statistics Report, 2017.* Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, US Department of Health and Human Services (2017).
- 2. International Diabetes Federation. IDF Diabetes Atlas. 8th ed. Brussels (2017).
- Knowler WC, Barrett-Connor E, Fowler SE, Hamman RF, Lachin JM, Walker EA, et al. Reduction in the incidence of type 2 diabetes with lifestyle intervention or metformin. N Engl J Med. (2002) 346:393–403. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa012512
- Huang W, Ramsey KM, Marcheva B, Bass J. Circadian rhythms, sleep, and metabolism. J Clin Invest. (2011) 121:2133–41. doi: 10.1172/JCI46043
- Scheer FA, Hilton MF, Mantzoros CS, Shea SA. Adverse metabolic and cardiovascular consequences of circadian misalignment. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA. (2009) 106:4453–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0808180106
- Buxton OM, Cain SW, O'Connor SP, Porter JH, Duffy JF, Wang W, et al. Adverse metabolic consequences in humans of prolonged sleep restriction combined with circadian disruption. *Sci Transl Med.* (2012) 4:129ra143. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3003200
- Sun M, Feng W, Wang F, Li P, Li Z, Li M, et al. Meta-analysis on shift work and risks of specific obesity types. *Obes Rev.* (2018) 19:28–40. doi: 10.1111/obr.12621
- Fatima Y, Doi SA, Mamun AA. Sleep quality and obesity in young subjects: a meta-analysis. *Obes Rev.* (2016) 17:1154–66. doi: 10.1111/obr. 12444
- Itani O, Jike M, Watanabe N, Kaneita Y. Short sleep duration and health outcomes: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and meta-regression. *Sleep Med.* (2017) 32:246–56. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2016.08.006
- Wehrens SMT, Christou S, Isherwood C, Middleton B, Gibbs MA, Archer SN, et al. Meal timing regulates the human circadian system. *Curr Biol.* (2017) 27:1768–75.e1763. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2017.04.059
- Covassin N, Singh P, Somers VK. Keeping up with the clock: circadian disruption and obesity risk. *Hypertension* (2016) 68:1081–90. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.116.06588
- Levandovski R, Dantas G, Fernandes LC, Caumo W, Torres I, Roenneberg T, et al. Depression scores associate with chronotype and social jetlag in a rural population. *Chronobiol Int.* (2011) 28:771–8. doi: 10.3109/07420528.2011.602445
- Olds TS, Maher CA, Matricciani L. Sleep duration or bedtime? Exploring the relationship between sleep habits and weight status and activity patterns. *Sleep* (2011) 34:1299–307. doi: 10.5665/SLEEP.1266
- 14. Roenneberg T, Allebrandt KV, Merrow M, Vetter C. Social jetlag and obesity. *Curr Biol.* (2012) 22:939–43. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2012.03.038
- Arora T, Taheri S. Associations among late chronotype, body mass index and dietary behaviors in young adolescents. *Int Obes J.* (2015) 39:39–44. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2014.157
- American Diabetes Association. Standards of medical care in diabetes-2018. Diabetes Care (2018) 41(Suppl 1):S13–S27. doi: 10.2337/dc18-S002
- Jung SJ, Woo HT, Cho S, Park K, Jeong S, Lee YJ, et al. Association between body size, weight change and depression: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Br J Psychiatry* (2017) 211:14–21. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.116.186726
- Trangkasombat U, Larpboonsarp V, Havanond P. CES-D as a screen for depression in adolescents. J Psychiat Assoc Thailand (1997) 42:2–13.
- Pornpitakpan C. Psychometric properties of the composite scale of morningness. *Personal Indiv Diff* (1998) 25:699–709.
- Sitasuwan T, Bussaratid S, Ruttanaumpawan P, Chotinaiwattarakul W. Reliability and validity of the Thai version of the Pittsburgh sleep quality index. J Med Assoc Thai (2014) 97:S57–67.

supported in part by a research grant from Investigator-Initiated Studies Program of Merck Sharp & Dohme Corp, MSIP 0000-349. The opinion expressed in this paper are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of study sponsors or Merck Sharp & Dohme Corp.

- Knutson KL, Ryden AM, Mander BA, Van Cauter E. Role of sleep duration and quality in the risk and severity of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Arch Intern Med.* (2006) 166:1768–74. doi: 10.1001/archinte.166.16.1768
- Bull FC, Maslin TS, Armstrong T. Global physical activity questionnaire (GPAQ): nine country reliability and validity study. J Phys Act Health (2009) 6:790–804. doi: 10.1123/jpah.6.6.790
- Ministry of Social Development and Human Security. *The Elderly Act,* B.E. 2546 (2003). Available online at: http://www.dop.go.th/download/laws/ regulation_th_20152509163042_1.pdf
- McHill AW, Melanson EL, Higgins J, Connick E, Moehlman TM, Stothard ER, et al. Impact of circadian misalignment on energy metabolism during simulated nightshift work. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2014) 111:17302–7. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1412021111
- Culnan E, Kloss JD, Grandner M. A prospective study of weight gain associated with chronotype among college freshmen. *Chronobiol Int.* (2013) 30:682–90. doi: 10.3109/07420528.2013.782311
- Ross KM, Graham Thomas J, Wing RR. Successful weight loss maintenance associated with morning chronotype and better sleep quality. J Behav Med. (2016) 39:465–71. doi: 10.1007/s10865-015-9704-8
- Ruiz-Lozano T, Vidal J, de Hollanda A, Canteras M, Garaulet M, Izquierdo-Pulido M. Evening chronotype associates with obesity in severely obese subjects: interaction with CLOCK 3111T/C. *Int J Obes.* (2016) 40:1550–7. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2016.116
- Tzischinsky O, Shochat T. Eveningness, sleep patterns, daytime functioning, and quality of life in Israeli adolescents. *Chronobiol Int.* (2011) 28:338–43. doi: 10.3109/07420528.2011.560698
- Merikanto I, Kronholm E, Peltonen M, Laatikainen T, Lahti T, Partonen T. Relation of chronotype to sleep complaints in the general Finnish population. *Chronobiol Int.* (2012) 29:311–7. doi: 10.3109/07420528.2012. 655870
- Spiegel K, Tasali E, Penev P, Van Cauter E. Brief communication: sleep curtailment in healthy young men is associated with decreased leptin levels, elevated ghrelin levels, and increased hunger and appetite. *Ann Intern Med.* (2004) 141:846–50. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-141-11-200412070-00008
- St-Onge MP, O'Keeffe M, Roberts AL, RoyChoudhury A, Laferrere B. Short sleep duration, glucose dysregulation and hormonal regulation of appetite in men and women. *Sleep* (2012) 35:1503–10. doi: 10.5665/sleep.2198
- Hanlon EC, Tasali E, Leproult R, Stuhr KL, Doncheck E, de Wit H, et al. Sleep restriction enhances the daily rhythm of circulating levels of endocannabinoid 2-arachidonoylglycerol. *Sleep* (2016) 39:653–64. doi: 10.5665/sleep.5546
- Brondel L, Romer MA, Nougues PM, Touyarou P, Davenne D. Acute partial sleep deprivation increases food intake in healthy men. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2010) 91:1550–9. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.2009.28523
- Calvin AD, Carter RE, Adachi T, Macedo PG, Albuquerque FN, van der Walt C, et al. Effects of experimental sleep restriction on caloric intake and activity energy expenditure. *Chest* (2013) 144:79–86. doi: 10.1378/chest.12-2829
- Broussard JL, Kilkus JM, Delebecque F, Abraham V, Day A, Whitmore HR, et al. Elevated ghrelin predicts food intake during experimental sleep restriction. *Obesity* (2016) 24:132–8. doi: 10.1002/oby.21321
- St-Onge MP, Roberts AL, Chen J, Kelleman M, O'Keeffe M, RoyChoudhury A, et al. Short sleep duration increases energy intakes but does not change energy expenditure in normal-weight individuals. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2011) 94:410–6. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.111.013904
- Klingenberg L, Chaput JP, Holmback U, Jennum P, Astrup A, Sjodin A. Sleep restriction is not associated with a positive energy balance in adolescent boys. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2012) 96:240–8. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.112.038638
- 38. Shechter A, Rising R, Albu JB, St-Onge MP. Experimental sleep curtailment causes wake-dependent increases in 24-h energy expenditure as measured

by whole-room indirect calorimetry. Am J Clin Nutr. (2013) 98:1433–9. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.113.069427

- Cappuccio FP, Taggart FM, Kandala NB, Currie A, Peile E, Stranges S, et al. Meta-analysis of short sleep duration and obesity in children and adults. *Sleep* (2008) 31:619–26. doi: 10.1093/sleep/31.5.619
- Nedeltcheva AV, Kilkus JM, Imperial J, Schoeller DA, Penev PD. Insufficient sleep undermines dietary efforts to reduce adiposity. *Ann Intern Med.* (2010) 153:435–41. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-153-7-201010050-00006
- Tasali E, Chapotot F, Wroblewski K, Schoeller D. The effects of extended bedtimes on sleep duration and food desire in overweight young adults: a home-based intervention. *Appetite* (2014) 80:220–4. doi: 10.1016/j.appet.2014.05.021
- Chaput JP, Tremblay A. Sleeping habits predict the magnitude of fat loss in adults exposed to moderate caloric restriction. *Obes Facts* (2012) 5:561–6. doi: 10.1159/000342054
- Wang X, Sparks JR, Bowyer KP, Youngstedt SD. Influence of sleep restriction on weight loss outcomes associated with caloric restriction. *Sleep* (2018) 41:zsy027. doi: 10.1093/sleep/zsy027
- 44. Mota MC, Silva CM, Balieiro LCT, Fahmy WM, Crispim CA. Social jetlag and metabolic control in non-communicable chronic diseases: a study addressing different obesity statuses. *Sci Rep.* (2017) 7:6358. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-06723-w
- Garaulet M, Gomez-Abellan P. Timing of food intake and obesity: a novel association. *Physiol Behav.* (2014) 134:44–50. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2014.01.001
- Baron KG, Reid KJ, Kern AS, Zee PC. Role of sleep timing in caloric intake and BMI. Obesity (2011) 19:1374–81. doi: 10.1038/oby.2011.100
- Bo S, Musso G, Beccuti G, Fadda M, Fedele D, Gambino R, et al. Consuming more of daily caloric intake at dinner predisposes to obesity. A 6-year population-based prospective cohort study. *PLoS ONE* (2014) 9:e108467. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0108467
- Garaulet M, Gomez-Abellan P, Alburquerque-Bejar JJ, Lee YC, Ordovas JM, Scheer FA. Timing of food intake predicts weight loss effectiveness. *Int Obes J.* (2013) 37:604–11. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2012.229
- Jakubowicz D, Barnea M, Wainstein J, Froy O. High caloric intake at breakfast vs. dinner differentially influences weight loss of overweight and obese women. Obesity (2013) 21:2504–12. doi: 10.1002/oby.20460
- McHill AW, Phillips AJ, Czeisler CA, Keating L, Yee K, Barger LK, et al. Later circadian timing of food intake is associated with increased body fat. *Am J Clin Nutr.* (2017) 106:1213–9. doi: 10.3945/ajcn.117.161588
- Hood MM, Reutrakul S, Crowley SJ. Night eating in patients with type 2 diabetes. Associations with glycemic control, eating patterns, sleep, and mood. *Appetite* (2014) 79:91–6. doi: 10.1016/j.appet.2014.04.009
- Reutrakul S, Hood MM, Crowley SJ, Morgan MK, Teodori M, Knutson KL. The relationship between breakfast skipping, chronotype, and glycemic control in type 2 diabetes. *Chronobiol Int.* (2014) 31:64–71. doi: 10.3109/07420528.2013.821614
- Odegaard AO, Jacobs DR Jr, Steffen LM, Van HL, Ludwig DS, Pereira MA. Breakfast frequency and development of metabolic risk. *Diabetes Care* (2013) 36:3100–6. doi: 10.2337/dc13-0316
- 54. Kahleova, H, Belinova L, Malinska H, Oliyarnyk O, Trnovska J, Skop V, et al. Eating two larger meals a day (breakfast and lunch) is more effective than six smaller meals in a reduced-energy regimen for patients with type

2 diabetes: a randomised crossover study. *Diabetologia* (2014) 57:1552–60. doi: 10.1007/s00125-014-3253-5

- Yamaguchi M, Uemura H, Katsuura-Kamano S, Nakamoto M, Hiyoshi M, Takami H, et al. Relationship of dietary factors and habits with sleep-wake regularity. *Asia Pac J Clin Nutr.* (2013) 22:457–65. doi: 10.6133/apjcn.2013.22.3.01
- 56. Kayaba M, Iwayama K, Ogata H, Seya Y, Kiyono K, Satoh M, et al. The effect of nocturnal blue light exposure from light-emitting diodes on wakefulness and energy metabolism the following morning. *Environ Health Prev Med.* (2014) 19:354–61. doi: 10.1007/s12199-014-0402-x
- Obayashi K, Saeki K, Kurumatani N. Ambient light exposure and changes in obesity parameters: a longitudinal study of the HEIJO-KYO cohort. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2016) 101:3539–47. doi: 10.1210/jc.2015-4123
- Rybnikova NA, Haim A, Portnov BA. Does artificial light-at-night exposure contribute to the worldwide obesity pandemic? *Int J Obes.* (2016) 40:815–23. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2015.255
- Maukonen M, Kanerva N, Partonen T, Kronholm E, Konttinen H, Wennman H, et al. The associations between chronotype, a healthy diet and obesity. *Chronobiol Int.* (2016) 33:972–81. doi: 10.1080/07420528.2016. 1183022
- Smith CS, Reilly C, Midkiff K. Evaluation of three circadian rhythm questionnaires with suggestions for an improved measure of morningness. J Appl Psychol. (1989) 74:728–38. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.74.5.728
- Randler C. Morningness-eveningness comparison in adolescents from different countries around the world. *Chronobiol Int.* (2008) 25:1017–28. doi: 10.1080/07420520802551519
- Randler C, Prokop P, Sahu S, Haldar P. Cross-cultural comparison of seven morningness and sleep-wake measures from Germany, India and Slovakia. *Int J Psychol.* (2014) 50:279–87. doi: 10.1002/ijop.12098
- Gill S, Panda S. A smartphone app reveals erratic diurnal eating patterns in humans that can be modulated for health benefits. *Cell Metab.* (2015) 22:789–98. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2015.09.005
- Harrison GG, Galal OM, Ibrahim N, Khorshid A, Stormer A, Leslie J, et al. Underreporting of food intake by dietary recall is not universal: a comparison of data from Egyptian and American women. *J Nutr.* (2000) 130:2049–54. doi: 10.1093/jn/130.8.2049

Conflict of Interest Statement: SR reports grants from Merck Sharp and Dohme, non-financial support from ResMed, personal fees from Novo Nordisk, personal fees from Sanofi Aventis, personal fees from Medtronic, outside the submitted work.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Anothaisintawee, Lertrattananon, Thamakaison, Thakkinstian and Reutrakul. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The acyl-CoA Synthetase, *pudgy*, Promotes Sleep and Is Required for the Homeostatic Response to Sleep Deprivation

Matthew S. Thimgan^{1*}, Natalie Kress², Josh Lisse¹, Courtney Fiebelman¹ and Thomas Hilderbrand¹

¹ Department of Biological Sciences, Missouri University of Science and Technology, Rolla, MO, United States, ² Department of Neuroscience, Washington University School of Medicine in St. Louis, St. Louis, MO, United States

The regulation of sleep and the response to sleep deprivation rely on multiple biochemical pathways. A critical connection is the link between sleep and metabolism. Metabolic changes can disrupt sleep, and conversely decreased sleep can alter the metabolic environment. There is building evidence that lipid metabolism, in particular, is a critical part of mounting the homeostatic response to sleep deprivation. We have evaluated an acyl-CoA synthetase, pudgy (pdgy), for its role in sleep and response to sleep deprivation. When pdgy transcript levels are decreased through transposable element disruption of the gene, mutant flies showed lower total sleep times and increased sleep fragmentation at night compared to genetic controls. Consistent with disrupted sleep, mutant flies had a decreased lifespan compared to controls. pdgy disrupted fatty acid handling as pdgy mutants showed increased sensitivity to starvation and exhibited lower fat stores. Moreover, the response to sleep deprivation is reduced when compared to a control flies. When we decreased the transcript levels for pdgy using RNAi, the response to sleep deprivation was decreased compared to background controls. In addition, when the pdgy transcription is rescued throughout the fly, the response to sleep deprivation is restored. These data demonstrate that the regulation and function of acyl-CoA synthetase plays a critical role in regulating sleep and the response to sleep deprivation. Endocrine and metabolic signals that alter transcript levels of pdgy impact sleep regulation or interfere with the homeostatic response to sleep deprivation.

Keywords: acyl-CoA synthetase, sleep deprivation, sleep regulation, lipid metabolism, sleep fragmentation, Drosophila, lifespan

INTRODUCTION

There is an increasing recognition that lipid metabolism contributes to sleep and wakefulness regulation and the response to sleep deprivation. The involvement of lipids supports the energy hypothesis of sleep regulation, in which energy is required to perform the restorative actions of sleep as well as to carry out waking activities (1). In addition, mobilized lipids can act as signaling molecules and change the composition of membranes within the cell (2). Mutations that alter free fatty acid mobilization reduce sleep rebound and protect the animal from the cognitive deficits usually seen with sleep deprivation (3). In addition, knockdown of two presumptive acyl-CoA

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sushmita Pamidi, McGill University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Tamas Kozicz, Mayo Clinic, United States Licio A. Velloso, Universidade Estadual de Campinas, Brazil

> *Correspondence: Matthew S. Thimgan thimgan@mst.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 27 April 2018 Accepted: 27 July 2018 Published: 21 August 2018

Citation:

Thimgan MS, Kress N, Lisse J, Fiebelman C and Hilderbrand T (2018) The acyl-CoA Synthetase, pudgy, Promotes Sleep and Is Required for the Homeostatic Response to Sleep Deprivation. Front. Endocrinol. 9:464. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00464

110

synthetases reduces the homeostatic response to sleep deprivation and had metabolic phenotypes (4). Mutations in fatty acid binding protein result in reductions of sleep in flies and mammals (5, 6). In mammals, TRIB1 has been linked with population differences in sleep regulation (7) and mutations in fatty acid metabolism alters REM sleep (8). Plasma levels of lipid-related molecules are altered through sleep deprivation (9), and free fatty acids are elevated during sleep restriction (10). Lipid metabolism genes are found as genes that are the most changed in response to sleep deprivation in unbiased array or network analyses (11, 12). Thus lipid metabolism, and in particular free fatty acid handling plays an important, yet ill-defined, role in sleep regulation.

Acyl-CoA synthetases (ACSs) are enzymes that attach a CoA moiety to fatty acids to activate them. The resulting acyl-CoA molecule is an "activated" fatty acid that is retained in the cell, and the acyl-CoA can go on to fulfill energy needs, carry out signaling properties, or other functions within the cell or in other cells (2). Each organism has multiple ACSs with specific organ and cellular expression patterns (13). ACSs also have substrate specificity, in which different chain length fatty acids are conjugated to CoA by different ACSs (13). Knockout and knockdown data from mice reveal increases and decreases in lipid storage likely resulting from defects in the dynamics of lipid mobilization (14-16). In flies, mutations in the ACS, bubblegum (bgm), result in a severe neurodegeneration phenotype that can be rescued by fatty acid consumption (17). In flies, knockdown of two ACSs reduces the homeostatic response to sleep deprivation (4). Thus, ACSs play crucial role in energy and metabolic management and are responsive to changing physiologic conditions.

The ACS *pudgy* (*pdgy*) is upregulated under starvation conditions to continue to fulfill energy needs in the face of decreased energy consumption (18). Transcript levels of pdgy also vary between sleep and wake states in the fly (11). In this manuscript, we used a behavioral genetics approach to assess whether *pdgy* impacts the response to sleep deprivation and whether there were accompanying metabolic changes. We found that decreasing the expression of *pdgy* eliminated the homeostatic response to sleep deprivation. In contrast to the other ACSs observed before, pdgy, reduced baseline sleep and increased the fragmentation of the animal. Rescue of pdgy in a mutant background restored the sleep phenotypes. These results suggest that *pdgy* regulates sleep through the activation of fatty acids. Given that endocrine factors can alter the transcript levels of ACSs, our data suggest a mechanism by which endocrine factors can alter sleep regulation and lipid mobilization in response to sleep deprivation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Flies and Husbandry

Flies were reared in standard laboratory conditions, such light:dark schedule, standard food (yeast, sucrose, corn syrup, molasses, and agar), 25°C and 50% humidity. The *UAS-Pdgy*^{RNAi} line was obtained from the Vienna *Drosophila* Resource Center (19). *Actin-GAL4/CyO* (*Act-GAL4*), *pdgy*^{BG02662}, *pdgy*^{EY02124} (20), *Mi{PT-GFSTF.0}pdgy*^{MI04730-GFSTF.0}, and flies to mobilize

the transposon were obtained from the Bloomington Stock Center (Bloomington, Indiana). $pdgy^{BG02662}$ has a 8,447 bp transposon inserted in the 5' untranslated region and $pdgy^{EY02124}$ has a 10,908 bp transposable element within the coding region of the pdgy gene (21). Background controls were generated by mobilizing the P-element using the $\Delta 2$ -3 version of the transposase to extract the transposable element, termed "revertants." The $Mi{PT-GFSTF.0}pdgy^{MI04730-GFSTF.0}$ uses a Minos transposable element that integrates into an intronic region with a splice acceptor such that the GFP tag is expressed in the protein under the control of endogenous enhancers and repressors (22). The Fat body-GAL4 (FB-GAL4) was generously provided by Ronald Kuhnlein and the UAS $pdgy^{wt}$ was generously provided by Aurelio Teleman.

Sleep Measurements, Sleep Deprivation, and Starvation

Sleep in flies was measured using the Trikinetics *Drosophila* Activity Monitor (DAM) system. Activity counts were converted into sleep using the protocol developed previously (23) in which data was collected in 1 min bins and 5 min of inactivity as the empirically-derived definition of sleep (23, 24). Sleep architecture and sleep metrics were calculated using an in-house program (23–25).

Sleep deprivation was accomplished using the geotaxis method as described in (3). Briefly, 3-5 day old female flies were loaded into 65 mm tubes with food on one end and an air permeable plug on the other end. After 2 full days of baseline, flies were sleep deprived using the SNAP device. Flies were deprived of sleep for 12 h between ZT12 (lights out) to ZT0 (lights on) at which point flies were released into recovery where they remained unperturbed for 48 h. Increases in sleep were calculated from the second day of baseline and presented as a percentage of sleep lost.

Starvation experiments were carried out similarly, in which flies were allowed 2 days of baseline sleep on normal food and then put onto 1% agar and water during the starvation period. For starvation tolerance assays, flies were loaded into the DAMS system for continuous monitoring and which provided activity resolution to the nearest hour to identify when the fly died.

Real-time Polymerase Chain Reaction (RT-PCR)

Total RNA was isolated from 20 fly heads using Trizol (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) and cleaned of contaminating DNA using DNAse I. cDNA synthesis was performed in quadruplicate using Superscript (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA), according to manufacturer protocol. Equal amounts of cDNA were used as a starting material to amplify *RP49*. cDNA from reverse transcription reactions with comparable RP49 levels were compared. Expression values for *RP49* were used to normalize results between groups. For flies maintained on an LD schedule, both experimental and untreated controls, were collected at the same circadian time, ZT0-1 for sleep deprived or starved animals. Relative levels of transcript were determined using the



FIGURE 1 Disruption in *pdgy* expression alters the response to sleep deprivation. (A) Levels of *pdgy* mRNA are decreased in *pdgy*^{BG02662} (*pdgy*^{BG-P}) flies compared to the background control, *pdgy*^{BGrev} (n = 3 groups of 5 pooled flies for each genotype, p < 0.05 by Students *t*-test). (B) The amount of sleep recaptured after sleep deprivation is significantly decreased when *pdgy* is disrupted ($n = 49 pdgy^{BG-P}$ and $n = 39 pdgy^{BG-P}$). (C) The individual change in the maximum day bout was increased in the *pdgy*^{BGrev} compared to the *pdgy*^{BG-P}. (D) A second P-element near the *pudgy*^{BG-P} insertion and in a different background, *pdgy*^{EY02124} (*pdgy*^{EY-P}) has decreased levels of *pdgy* RNA levels compared to the background controls, *pdgy*^{EYrev}. (E) The sleep homeostatic response is muted in *pdgy*^{EY-P} (n = 40) compared to the background control *pdgy*^{EYrev}. (F) The average increase in the maximum day bout is increased between the *pdgy*^{EY-P} and the *pdgy*^{EY-P} (G,H) To determine if there was something in the background responsible for the sleep phenotype in the background of the two strains of flies, we ran a complementation test. *pdgy*^{EY-P}/+ (n = 16) and *pdgy*^{EG-P}/+ (n = 14) showed a positive response to sleep deprivation while the *pdgy*^{EY-P}/*pdgy*^{EG-P} (n = 13) heterozygote has a significantly lower sleep rebound (G) and maximum day bout on the day following sleep deprivation (H). *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01.



background control $pdgy^{BGrev}$ (n = 63). (**D**-**F**) Total sleep time (**D**) nighttime sleep duration (**E**), and night and consolidation (**F**) are decreased in flies with decreased pdgy ($pdgy^{EY-P}$) (n = 89) compared to background controls ($pdgy^{EYrev}$) in a second background (n = 68). **p < 0.01 by Student's *t*-test.

 $\Delta\Delta$ method as described (26) to determine the relative levels of transcript between genotype or experimental flies.

Longevity Assay

Three-day-old flies were randomly assigned to one of 3 vials of 10 flies. Flies were counted and transferred onto new food every 3 times per week. Flies alive were expressed as a percentage of the original starting number of flies. Lifespan curves were analyzed using Kaplan-Meier analysis to determine significant differences.

For peroxide tolerance, individual flies were loaded into the DAMS system. After 2 days on normal food, the flies were put onto normal food containing 1% hydrogen peroxide (27) and monitored continuously until the animal died. Deaths were visually confirmed.

Triglyceride Measurements

For each genotype, 10 female flies were frozen and stored at -80° C. Lipid measurements were carried similar to (3). Briefly, flies were weighed and homogenized in a 2:1 (methanol:chloroform) solution to extract the lipids (28). The MeOH:chloroform is evaporated using the speed vac, and the lipids were re-suspended in the starting reagent for Infinity (ThermoElectron, Waltham, MA) triglyceride reagent and triglyceride levels detected using the colorometric detection according to the manufacturer's specifications. Lipid levels are quantified using a standard curve of known triglyceride run in parallel.

Heart Rate

Heart rate was measured according to the methods laid out in (29). We anesthetized flies with 1 mL of FlyNap (Carolina Biological Supply) for 10 min (30). FlyNap does not affect heart function (31). Flies were attached to a slide with the dorsal side up by affixing their extended wings using double-stick tape. Flies were lit from below to see the heart contraction under 200X magnification. Contractions were counted over a 15 s period. The average of 5 separate observations per fly were used. There was a 15 s interval in between observation periods. The experimenter was blinded to genotype and counted the beats per 15 s in the fly.

Resting Metabolic Rate

Resting metabolic rates were determined using a Sable Systems International CA-10 (Las Vegas, NV USA). Virgin female flies per genotype were collected using light CO₂ anesthesia and put into vial until use. Metabolic rates were measured by using groups of 30, 5-7 day old flies at rest within flow-through respirometry chambers. Dry, CO₂-free air was passed through the 10-ml glass respirometry chambers at 50 mL/min and then dried again and passed through a Li-Cor 6251 carbon dioxide analyzer (Lincoln, NE). Metabolic rates were measured for 5 min using constant respiromentry. The metabolic rate was the stable rate established. Within each run, seven experimental chambers containing flies were sampled in a sequential fashion by using a computercontrolled valve system. Genotypes were assigned randomly to the chambers for each run. One additional chamber was kept empty and sampled before and after each experimental chamber to remove any baseline drift. Temperature was measured by using a thermocouple within the empty chamber. Analog signals from the flow meter, carbon dioxide analyzer, and thermocouple were converted to digital and recorded on a computer (Sable Systems). After CO₂ levels were measured, the weight of the flies was measured on a microbalance to normalize levels to tissue weight.

Immunolocalization

Tissue from the Mi{Mic} flies inserted in *pdgy* were dissected and fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde in PBS for 1 h. Tissues was washed, blocked with normal goat serum, and then incubated overnight in 1:100 anti-GFP primary antibody (R&D Biosystems, Minneapolis, MN) at $+4^{\circ}$ C. After washing in PBS-T, the samples were incubated overnight in 1:100 Alexa Fluor 488 secondary antibody (Thermo Fisher, Eugene, Oregon) overnight at $+4^{\circ}$ C, and then washed and mounted in Vectashield. Images were taken using an Olympus IX51 inverted microscope at 600X total magnification using a UPLFLN 60X NA 1.25 objective and an MPlanFLN 10X NA0.30. FITC (EX 482/35 506DM EM 536/40) filter were used (Brightline). Images were captured with a Hamamatsu ORCA285 CCD camera. Shutters, filters, and camera were controlled using SlideBook software (Intelligent Imaging Innovations, Denver, CO).

Data Analysis and Statistics

Where not otherwise stated, groups were analyzed by Student's *t*-test, in the case of comparing 2 samples and an ANOVA analysis for more than 2 groups with a *post hoc* Student's *t*-test to determine which groups are different.

RESULTS

We identified 2 independent P-element insertions within or near the first exon of the *pdgy* gene that could disrupt transcription or function, *pdgy*^{BG02662} (*pdgy*^{BG-P}) and *pdgy*^{EY02124} (*pdgy*^{EY-P}). We chose these two particular P-elements because they were created in two different backgrounds and were unlikely to have common mutations that might result in aberrant phenotypes (20). We first measured the RNA levels in the P-element compared to the revertant control. The revertants, *pdgy*^{BG02662rev} (*pdgy*^{BGrev}) and *pdgy*^{EY02124rev} (*pdgy*^{EYrev}) were generated by precisely excising the P-element to restore function in the same background as the P-element mutant. Both the *pdgy*^{BG-P} (**Figure 1A**) and the *pdgy*^{EY-P} (**Figure 1D**) had lower *pdgy* transcript levels compared to the revertants. To determine if



pdgy impacts the response to sleep deprivation, we deprived flies of sleep for the 12h primary sleep period from ZT13-ZT0. After sleep deprivation, both pdgy P-element alleles did not exhibit a sleep rebound after losing a full night's sleep. The background controls, $pdgy^{BG2rev}$ (Figure 1B) and $pdgy^{EYrev}$ (Figure 1E), had a large compensatory sleep rebound that were in the range of normal (23). Both the $pdgy^{BGrev}$ (Figure 1C) and the *pdgy*^{EYrev} (Figure 1F) had increased average maximum day bout from ZT0-ZT12, an indicator of increased consolidation of sleep (32). The metric is compared the value from the baseline day before sleep deprivation to the same period the day after sleep deprivation (the 12 h post sleep deprivation). The increase in the maximum day bout indicates greater consolidation of sleep in the post-deprivation period, which is a property of the homeostatic response to sleep deprivation. Thus, the P-element mutations have an impaired ability to carry out a sleep rebound.

We then determined if the 2 P-elements or backgrounds complemented one another to rescue the phenotype. Heterozygous expression of each of the P-elements exhibited a rebound whereas the $pdgy^{BG-P}/pdgy^{EY-P}$ heterozygous animal exhibited a significantly negative rebound (**Figure 1G**). The change in the maximum day bout was increased between the $pdgy^{EY02124}/+$ and the $pdgy^{BG02662}/pdgy^{EY02124}$ but not a statistical difference between the $pdgy^{BG02662}/+$, though the outcross showed a positive change and the heterozygote had a decrease in the max day bout (**Figure 1H**). Thus the sleep rebound phenotype is due to the pdgy locus and genetically supports the conclusion that both alleles have decreased levels of pdgy that do not compensate for each other.

In the course of the sleep deprivation experiments, we observed that the flies with the transposon insertion sleep

considerably less. In fact they had a decreased overall duration (**Figures 2A,D**), with a striking decreased in night duration (**Figures 2B,E**), the fly's most consolidated sleep period. In addition, these flies were significantly more fragmented than their background controls (**Figures 2C,F**). Unlike mutations in other lipid metabolism genes in *Drosophila*, *pdgy* reduces baseline duration and consolidation in the primary sleep period of both the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ and $pdgy^{EY-P}$ mutants.

We then confirmed whether our *pdgy* hypomorphs showed metabolic phenotypes compared to the background controls. We started by determining the fly's starvation sensitivity. After 48 h of starvation, $\sim 75\%$ of the $pdgy^{BGrev}$ were still alive while the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ mutant flies had completely died after approximately 27 h (Figure 3A). The same relationship was observed with the $pdgy^{EYrev}$ and $pdgy^{EY-P}$ flies (Figure 3C). These results suggest that there is a decreased levels of energy stores or a decreased ability to mobilize those resources under starvation conditions. We directly measured the triglyceride levels. In our hands, the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ had decreased triglyceride levels compared to the $pdgy^{BGrev}$ (Figure 3B) and the relationship was similar between the EY mutant and background control as well (Figure 3D). Thus, it appears that both the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ and $pdgy^{EY-P}$ had decreased triglyceride levels compared to the revertants and less available resources to mobilize. Though these results do not preclude an inability to properly mobilize or utilize liberated free fatty acids.

Both decreased sleep durations and fragmented sleep have been associated with adverse consequences related to inadequate sleep. We assessed whether lifespan was decreased in the mutants. $pdgy^{BG-P}$ had a 50% survival at ~33 days and a final lifespan to 59 days while the $pdgy^{BGrev}$ had a 50% survival at 42 days and final survival at 81 days (**Figure 4A**). A similar phenotype was observed in $pdgy^{EY-P}$ as the 50% survival was at 38 days and the genotype survived till 59 days while $pdgy^{EYrev}$ had a 50% survival at day 50 and a final survival for 95 days (**Figure 4B**). These results are consistent with previous results from inadequate sleep.

Another consequence of poor sleep is that there are increases in heart rate. We evaluated heart rate in the flies. Heart rate was elevated in both sets of mutants compared to their revertant controls at 9-11 days old (Figures 4C,E). We were interested if the phenotype would progress as the flies aged because the consequences of low sleep duration and sleep fragmentation would continue to build up. In flies that were 22-25 days old, both sets of mutants still had an elevated heart rate, but the phenotype did not appear to get worse with increased time (Figure 4D,F). The increased heart rate is consistent with phenotypes associated with inadequate sleep. We reasoned that the similar phenotypes might have similar compensatory responses to in other ACSs. Both hypomorphic lines showed increased transcript levels of bgm and hll compared to revertant controls, indicating that there are modifications in lipid processing enzymes in response to decreased levels of *pdgy* (Figures 4G,H).

Since the flies displayed a decreased lifespan, we wanted to determine if the flies were generally weaker than the background flies. When the flies were challenged with hydrogen peroxide, flies with the P-element integrated into the genome were able to tolerate the infusion of a compound known to increase cellular stress throughout the animal (33). We evaluated young mutant flies and the background revertants (**Figure 5A**). To our surprise, the P-element mutants appeared to be more resilient to the infusion of peroxide compared to the background revertants at 5 days old. It is possible that with age, the P-elements would have shown an increasing susceptibility with age. We then tested middle age and older flies as well. In each case, the P-element flies were more resilient to peroxide treatment than the background controls (**Figures 5B,C**). Interestingly, the peroxide had the intended result as the number of hours that the population survived on peroxide decreased with age but the relationship between the genotypes was not changed. These results indicate that the P-element flies are not inherently weaker than the background controls.

We evaluated whether the resting metabolic rate was different between the *pdgy* mutants and background controls (**Figure 5D**). Interestingly, the metabolic rate was lower in the *pdgy* mutants, perhaps reflecting the decreased ability to appropriately process fatty acids. In addition, these data suggest that the respiration rate is not higher in the mutant flies.

The P-element mutations suggested a decreased level of *pdgy* was responsible for the decreased duration and increased sleep fragmentation. We used an independent knockdown technique guided by the bipartite GAL4-UAS system to decrease levels of pdgy (34). We knocked down pdgy throughout the animal using the ubiquitous driver Actin-GAL4 (Act-GAL4). We confirmed knockdown as levels of pdgy transcript were about 20% in the Act-GAL4>UAS-pdgy^{RNAi} of what they were in the background controls (Figure 6A). When the animal was sleep deprived, the control lines, Act-GAL4/+ and the UAS- $pdgy^{RNAi}/+$ flies showed a significantly higher rebound in sleep rebound compared to the experimental line, Act-GAL4>UAS-pdgy^{RNAi} (Figure 6B). The maximum day bout was lower in the knockdown flies compared to both controls (Figure 6C). We then wanted to determine if a more localized knockdown in the fat body would alter the rebound using the Fat body-GAL4 (FB-GAL4), an enhancer trap that has been shown to express in the adult fly fat body (35). When *pdgy* is reduced using *FB-GAL4*, the rebound to sleep deprivation was again reduced below the background lines, indicating that the knockdown of *pdgy* in the fat bodies may contributes to the sleep rebound phenotype (Figure 6D). When max day bout was assessed, it was lower in the knockdown flies compared to the *FB-GAL4/+* background flies but did not reach significance in compared to UAS-pdgy^{RNAi}/+ flies (Figure 6E). Though, the UAS- $pdgy^{RNAi}$ /+ flies showed an increase while the knockdown flies showed a decrease in max day bout, which is consistent with how the sleep rebound was expressed. With both drivers, we did not observe the baseline sleep phenotype, possibly because the knockdown was not strong enough or in the appropriate cells.

As a final confirmation that pdgy was a critical part of the sleep rebound, we employed a rescue strategy in which the wild-type pdgy transcript was expressed ubiquitously in an otherwise pdgy hypomorphic animal. We put both *Act-GAL4* and *UAS-pdgy^{wt}*, generously provided by Aurelio Teleman (18), into the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ background. The rescue flies exhibited increase night sleep (**Figure 7A**) and increased





night time consolidation (**Figure 7B**) compared to flies that did not carry the rescue construct. In addition, rescue flies had a homeostatic response to sleep deprivation whereas mutant flies did not (**Figures 7C,D**). Thus, these data indicate that rescuing *pdgy* restores more wild-type sleep traits.

Since knockdown using *FB-GAL4* did not phenocopy the *pdgy* hypomorphs, we wanted to determine if there was *pdgy* expression elsewhere in the animal. We took advantage of a set of flies in which an EGFP tag has been integrated into the *pdgy*

gene through random integration. This allows us to visualize where the *pdgy* gene is expressed endogenously. This technique comes with inherent caveats, but it has also revealed novel expression patterns and generated interesting hypotheses when an antibody is unavailable, as it is with *pdgy*. Using this technique, we observed faint *pdgy* expression in the fat bodies. We did observe expression in the Malpighian tubules (**Figures 8A–D**) as well as throughout the gut with particular localization in the cardia of the gut (**Figures 8E–F**). In addition, we observed expression in the Malpighian tubules (**Figure 8B**). Thus, the



expression of pdgy may be more widespread in the fly and it is possible these organs could play a role in the response to sleep deprivation.

DISCUSSION

Lipid metabolism has become a critical regulator of sleep and the response to sleep deprivation. The role of metabolism is taking a more prominent role in governing sleep regulation and the response to sleep deprivation (1, 36–38). During sleep there is very small drop in energy expenditure (39), suggesting that there is a substantial energy requirement, even during sleep. In microarray studies, lipid metabolism genes have elevated transcription in the brain in both mammals and flies (11, 40). In humans, the brain is active during sleep, which will consume energy, especially during rapid eye movement (REM) sleep (41, 42). In addition, energy consumption continues throughout the body during sleep, resulting in only a modest decrease in energy consumption compared to waking (39). Energy may play a critical role because both waking activities and the restorative activities of sleep require energy to carry out their functions (1). Thus, molecules and enzymes that control energy metabolism may regulate sleep and wake cycles and disruptions or changes in metabolic handling and the signals, such as endocrine signals, may have an impact on sleep behavior.

We have been evaluating the role that lipid metabolism plays in regulating the response to sleep deprivation (3). Through a microarray that compared waking that induced damage to the organism compared to waking that does not result in performance and health decrements, we identified several lipid metabolism genes, including the ACSs *bgm* and *heimdall* (*hll*) (4). One lipid metabolism gene, the ACS *pdgy*, was not identified, whereas *pdgy* (identified as *CG9009*) had been identified as a sleep regulatory gene (11). It remains unclear if *pdgy* plays a role in sleep regulation or the response to sleep deprivation.

Here, we have demonstrated that the acyl-CoA synthetase, pdgy, plays a critical role in the response to sleep deprivation. This is consistent with the role that other lipid metabolism genes in the fly (3, 4). For example, mutations in ACSs, such as bgm and hll, result in decreases in the sleep rebound. Knockdown of hll also has a lipid phenotype as lipid levels were lower but retained the distribution in mutant flies as measured by lipidomics (4). In contrast with other ACSs, we also demonstrated that pdgy also reduced the night sleep duration and increased fragmentation, both of which decrease the restorative ability of sleep. Pdgy (or CG9009 as it was previously designated) had been identified as a gene that increased its transcription levels with sleep deprivation. (11). Thus, we provide strong evidence that pdgy is involved in sleep regulation and the response to sleep deprivation.

Pdgy has been identified as an ACS (21), metabolic enzymes that activate fatty acids. These fatty acids can act as signaling molecules, fulfill cellular functions or transferred into the mitochondria for oxidative phosphorylation to generate energy (**Figure 9**). In that study, the authors hypothesized that the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ had a difficulty utilizing stored triglycerides. The



deprivation compared to the background controls, *Act-GAL4/+* and *UAS-pdgy^{RINAI}/+*. N = Act 50, UAS = 38, Act/UAS = 40). (**C**) An increase in the maximum day bout was suppressed when pdgy was knocked down ubiquitiously. (**D**) Knockdown in the fat body (*FB-GAL4>UAS-pdgy^{RINAI}*) also decreased the response to sleep deprivation compared to background controls FB-GAL4/+ and *UAS-pdgy^{RINAI}/+*. (**E**) The change in the maximum day bout in *FB-GAL4>UAS-pdgy^{RINAI}* compared to background controls. For (**D,E**), N = FB-GAL4/+=29, $UAS-pdgy^{RINAI}/+=53$, *FB-GAL4/UAS-pdgy^{RINAI}=32*). *p < 0.05.

results presented here agree with those conclusions. In the starvation experiments, $pdgy^{BG-P}$ and $pdgy^{EY-P}$ died in about 24 h without food, whereas the majority of the revertants were still alive after 48 h of starvation. In addition, we found a triglyceride phenotype, suggesting that pdgy is involved in lipid metabolism. Where the manuscripts do not match is in the precise metabolic outcomes. In Xu et al., the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ had elevated triglycerides compared to the controls, and in a starvation assay, the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ flies exhibited increased starvation resistance. In our study, we also examined another P-element mutation $pdgy^{EY-P}$ also show a metabolic phenotype similar to the $pdgy^{BG-P}$. Since these mutations were generated in two different backgrounds, the BG lines were made in an isogenized

line while the EY lines were made in a different background that were more conducive to P-element integration (20), these two lines do not carry the same background mutations and gene expression levels. In addition, when the two P-element lines were crossed to each other, there was no complementation, again suggesting that pdgy was responsible for the sleep phenotype. Therefore, the phenotypes observed in the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ and $pdgy^{EY-P}$ are likely due to the pdgy gene and not second-site mutations for 2 different lines.

On its face these results may seem incompatible, but the relative differences may be due to how each of the mutants were generated. In Xu et al., they outcrossed the BG mutant five times to a white mutant, which in theory exchanges the background



around the P-element for the background on the white-eyed flies. The white-eyed mutant is then the comparator genotype. This method standardizes the background and make it easier to compare between different mutants. The white-eyed mutant background is not a preferable background, just a standardized background with all of the mutations and differences that occur in the white background. Our approach was to precisely excise the P-element to restore *pdgy* transcript levels in the same background that the original mutation was in. This is a common method to restore function in flies. Therefore, our comparator group is different than their comparator group and triglyceride levels would be relatively different. The metabolic system is complex and may have complex interactions. Therefore, in the Xu et al. experiments, the background may allow enough of the lipids to be processed to permit starvation resistance whereas in the *pdgy* revertant background may not allow lipid utilization that supports survival under starvation conditions.

These results highlight how the difference in genetic context can lead to serious consequences or not so serious consequences. One example of where this has occurred is with the CLOCK mutant mouse. In one case, the impact of the mutation was increased weight gain, lipids dysregulation and cholesterol possibly due to the lack of circadian rhythms (43). Yet when that same mutation was moved into a second background, the opposite phenotype was observed (44). In both cases, circadian rhythms were disrupted, but the consequences were different in the different circumstances. These results may have a clinical implication as shift workers, who often have misaligned circadian rhythms, have an increased likelihood to be obese (45). Interestingly, understanding the differences between the two backgrounds may provide insights into possible treatment options to prevent lipid dysregulation in people with circadian disruptions.

We have gone on to demonstrate using other genetic methods that pdgy plays a role in the response to sleep deprivation. The sleep deprivation phenotype was replicated using both knockdown and rescue indicating that pdgy is necessary and sufficient to play a role in this process. The baseline sleep phenotype was replicated in the rescue experiments. We hypothesize that the knockdown was not strong enough in the appropriate cells to impact the sleep duration and fragmentation phenotypes, but that presents an opportunity to identify cells responsible for these phenotypes. Moreover, the phenotypes were observed in 2 different P-element lines with 2 different backgrounds. In sum, the genetics strongly implicates the pdgyin sleep regulatory pathways.

In the fly disruptions in the metabolic system have been shown to alter the response to sleep deprivation. Presumably, the energy demand is created to carry out the restorative aspects of sleep. At a cellular level, the restorative role that sleep plays will require energy to convert and/or dispose of the damage generated during waking activities. Under most normal circumstances that energy is limited (1). Therefore during sleep deprivation the body cannot satisfy the energy demands of both restoration and waking functions and must leave some things undone. Consistent with this hypothesis, levels of circulating free fatty acids are increased with sleep deprivation, consistent with an increase in available energy with sleep deprivation (10). These incomplete functions may underlie the deleterious consequences of waking. Mutations that decrease triglyceride lipase activity inhibit the response to sleep deprivation. Moreover, a mutation in the gene Lipid storage droplet-2 (LSD-2), results in increased triglyceride lipase activity and a blunted sleep rebound (3). Interestingly, starved flies (both the $cycle^{01}$ mutant and the w^{1118} line) and LSD-2 mutant flies were able to learn after the same amount of sleep loss as sleep deprived flies that showed learning impairments. What these two conditions have in common is that they both have elevated levels of lipolysis that could sustain increased energy needs. In other animals there are temporary periods in which sleep is disrupted, but function is maintained. Female orcas and dolphins that have



FIGURE 8 | Expression of pdgy was detected in the gut and Malpighian tubules using an enhancer trap line. GFP expression was detected in the Malpighian tubules (A-D) and in the gut (E-H). Bright field images show Malpighian tubules (A,C). Fluorescence expression was detected in (B) when the secondary antibody was excited by wavelengths in the green wavelengths as opposed to a control (D) with a secondary antibody not excited or emitting in this same wavelength. GFP expression was also expressed in the gut. Shown here is the recognizable portion of the gut, the cardia. Expression was seen in (F) but not in (H) with the same conditions as above. Bright field images showing the field (E,G). Arrows point to the cardia in each image.

just given birth remain awake with their calves for approximately a month without a subsequent increase in sleep to compensate (46). White-crowned sparrows retain cognitive function during the migratory season, despite substantial sleep deprivation (47). Cognitive function is not retained if the sleep loss is outside of the migratory period. Sandpipers are able to maintain reproductive



FIGURE 9 | Schematic of the role of pdgy in cellular lipid metabolism. (A) Under normal conditions, the adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL) releases free fatty acids (FFA) and diacylglycerides (DAG) from the lipid droplet. Another FFA is released from DAG by hormone sensitive lipase (HSL) and another FFA is released from the Monacylglyceride (MAG) by monoglyceride lipase (MGL) leaving glycerol. Pdgy then adds a coA molecule to the FFA to activate it (aFFA). The aFFA then is used for metabolic, may be reinserted into the lipid droplet, cell signaling or protein post-translational modifications, or distribution to other tissues through the circulation. (B) The absence or reduction of pdgy would result in less FFA coverted to aFFA. This mutation would potentially reduce the FFA available to carry out necessary functions within the cell and throughout the organism. Another consequence may be the increase in the levels of FFA within the cell.

fitness in the face of sleep deprivation (48). This possibility of increased lipolysis is consistent with all of the natural conditions in which sleep deprivation is not accompanied by impairments from sleep loss. These data support the need for lipid metabolism to support sleep and the response to sleep deprivation though the effects are a complex process and may depend on the genetic and environmental context (49). The *pdgy* sleep phenotypes observed here are consistent with other lipid metabolism mutants that do not permit a homeostatic response to sleep deprivation.

We evaluated potential consequences of short sleep duration and increased fragmentation sleep in the P-elements. In other situations, short sleep increases cardiovascular effects, including heart rate potentially due to increases in the sympathetic system (50, 51). Moreover, short sleep duration has been associated with shorter lifespan in flies and humans (52-54). The phenotypes observed, elevate heart rate and decreased longevity, were consistent with the consequences of inadequate sleep. These occurred in both P-element mutants, but these flies were not more sensitive to stresses as measured by exposure to hydrogen peroxide. These consequences were not observed in either the RNAi knockdown experiment or the rescue experiments in the $pdgy^{BG-P}$ background. The GAL4/+ in the BG background showed the decreased lifespan, but the UAS/+ did not shown the decrements in lifespan on the same timeline as the rescue experimental line. This despite the fact that sleep duration was decreased and sleep was fragmented in the background lines, but was normal in the rescue line. This result argues against that sleep loss and fragmentation result in a reduced lifespan phenotype. Alternatively, the rescue expression of *pdgy* may provide protection under these circumstance. Another possibility is that in the P-element background, the lack of proper fatty acid utilization results in the observed phenotypes.

We used an enhancer trap line to localize pdgy within the fly. Enhancer traps integrate an exogenous piece of DNA into the animal's DNA. Once present, expression of the GFP falls under the control of local enhancer and repressors to guide expression. For pdgy, the MI{MIC} line is integrated within the pdgy gene and thus likely reflects endogenous expression. Our results demonstrated strong expression in the cardia and throughout the gut as well as expression in the Malpighian tubules, the kidney-like organ in the fly. We didn't see strong expression in the adipose tissue, though we did not test it under starvation conditions where there is likely a large upregulation of pdgy in the fat bodies (18). In mammals, ACSs have been found in the intestinal epithelial cells (55), supporting the interpretation that MI{MIC} expression mimics endogenous expression. Another

REFERENCES

- Schmidt MH, The energy allocation function of sleep: a unifying theory of sleep, torpor, and continuous wakefulness. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* (2014) 47:122–53. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2014.08.001
- Miyamoto J, Hasegawa S, Kasubuchi M, Ichimura A, Nakajima A, Kimura I. Nutritional signaling via free fatty acid receptors. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2016) 17:450. doi: 10.3390/ijms17040450

possibility is that the MI{MIC} expression responds to only part of the enhancer control. As we did not see complete phenocopy between the RNAi knockdown in the fat body and the P-element hypomorphs. Therefore it is possible that this expression pattern may contribute to sleep regulation.

The fact that lipid metabolic enzyme *pdgy* can alter sleep regulation has a two broader implications. First, this is further evidence that lipid metabolism plays a critical role in sleep regulation under baseline conditions and after sleep deprivation. Energy management appears to be an obvious route to impact sleep regulation, but this does not rule out a contribution by lipid signaling. Secondly at the physiological level, endocrine signals change the expression of metabolic enzymes. For example, both growth hormone and insulin alter the transcription for lipogenesis (56). Given that there are numerous ACSs that likely have specificity for chain lengths of fatty acids, not all of these changes would have the same impact on sleep regulation as *pdgy* it will alter the cellular metabolic environment. In fact, starvation alters the metabolic environment and increases wakefulness (3, 57-59). Therefore, when the hormonal environment changes because of dietary conditions or because of disease, one of the consequences could be that the fatty acid mobilization and activation enzymes are changed and that those changes may impact sleep regulation and the response to sleep deprivation. In addition, inadequate sleep can alter the endocrine environment (37, 60-62). Thus, there is a direct connection between the endocrine system to sleep regulation through metabolic enzymes.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MT designed experiments, ran experiments, analyzed data, and wrote the manuscript. NK, JL, CF, and TH all designed and performed experiments, and analyzed the subsequent data.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank all of the students that helped maintain the flies and the other work that keeps a lab working. We would like to thank Yasuko Suzuki and Christie Koch for completing experiments related to his project. We would like to thank the funding sources from the University of Missouri Research Board and the NIH 1R15GM117507 to MT and P40OD018537 to the Bloomington *Drosophila* Stock Center (BDSC).

- Thimgan MS, Suzuki Y, Seugnet L, Gottschalk L, Shaw PJ. The perilipin homologue, lipid storage droplet 2, regulates sleep homeostasis and prevents learning impairments following sleep loss. *PLoS Biol.* (2010) 8:e1000466. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1000466
- Thimgan MS, Seugnet L, Turk J, Shaw PJ. Identification of genes associated with resilience/vulnerability to sleep deprivation and starvation in Drosophila. *Sleep* (2014) 38:801–14. doi: 10.5665/ sleep.4680

- Gerstner JR, Vanderheyden WM, Shaw PJ, Landry CF, Yin JC. Fatty-acid binding proteins modulate sleep and enhance long-term memory consolidation in Drosophila. *PLoS ONE* (2011) 6:e15890. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0015890
- Gerstner JR, Perron IJ, Riedy SM, Yoshikawa T, Kadotani H, Owada Y, et al. Normal sleep requires the astrocyte brain-type fatty acid binding protein FABP7. *Sci Adv.* (2017) 3:e1602663. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.16 02663
- Ollila HM, Utge S, Kronholm E, Aho V, Van Leeuwen W, Silander K, et al. TRIB1 constitutes a molecular link between regulation of sleep and lipid metabolism in humans. *Transl Psychiatry* (2012) 2:e97. doi: 10.1038/tp.2012.20
- Tafti M, Petit B, Chollet D, Neidhart E, de Bilbao F, Kiss JZ, et al. Deficiency in short-chain fatty acid beta-oxidation affects theta oscillations during sleep. *Nat Genetics* (2003) 34:320–5. doi: 10.1038/ng1174
- Weljie AM, Meerlo P, Goel N, Sengupta A, Kayser MS, et al. Oxalic acid and diacylglycerol 36:3 are cross-species markers of sleep debt. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2015) 112:2569–74. doi: 10.1073/pnas.14174 32112
- Broussard JL, Chapotot F, Abraham V, Day A, Delebecque F, Whitmore HRet al. Sleep restriction increases free fatty acids in healthy men. *Diabetologia* (2015) 58:791–8. doi: 10.1007/s00125-015-3500-4
- Cirelli C, LaVaute TM, Tononi G. Sleep and wakefulness modulate gene expression in Drosophila. J Neurochem. (2005) 94:1411–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2005.03291.x
- Harbison ST, Sehgal A. Quantitative genetic analysis of sleep in Drosophila melanogaster. Genetics (2008) 178:2341–60. doi: 10.1534/genetics.107.081232
- Grevengoed TJ, Klett EL, Coleman RA. Acyl-CoA metabolism and partitioning. Ann Rev Nutr. (2014) 34:1–30. doi: 10.1146/annurev-nutr-071813-105541
- Ellis JM, Li LO, Wu PC, Koves TR, Ilkayeva O, Stevens RD, et al. Adipose acyl-CoA synthetase-1 directs fatty acids toward beta-oxidation and is required for cold thermogenesis. *Cell Metab.* (2010) 12:53–64. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2010.05.012
- Bu SY, Mashek DG. Hepatic long-chain acyl-CoA synthetase 5 mediates fatty acid channeling between anabolic and catabolic pathways. *J Lipid Res.* (2010) 51:3270–80. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M009407
- Meller N, Morgan ME, Wong WP, Altemus JB, Sehayek E. Targeting of Acyl-CoA synthetase 5 decreases jejunal fatty acid activation with no effect on dietary long-chain fatty acid absorption. *Lipids Health Dis.* (2013) 12:88. doi: 10.1186/1476-511X-12-88
- Min KT, Benzer S. Preventing neurodegeneration in the Drosophila mutant bubblegum. *Science* (1999) 284:1985–8. doi: 10.1126/science.284.5422.1985
- Xu X, Gopalacharyulu P, Seppanen-Laakso T, Ruskeepaa AL, Aye CC, Carson BP, et al. Insulin signaling regulates fatty acid catabolism at the level of CoA activation. *PLoS Genet.* (2012) 8:e1002478. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen. 1002478
- Dietzl G, Chen D, Schnorrer F, Su KC, Barinova Y, Fellner M, et al. A genomewide transgenic RNAi library for conditional gene inactivation in Drosophila. *Nature* (2007) 448:151–6. doi: 10.1038/nature05954
- Bellen HJ, Levis RW, Liao G, He Y, Carlson JW, Tsang G, et al. The BDGP gene disruption project: single transposon insertions associated with 40% of Drosophila genes. *Genetics* (2004) 167:761–81. doi: 10.1534/genetics.104.026427
- Teleman AA, Ratzenbock I, Oldham S. Drosophila: a model for understanding obesity and diabetic complications. *Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes* (2012) 120:184–5. doi: 10.1055/s-0032-1304566
- Nagarkar-Jaiswal S, Lee PT, Campbell ME, Chen K, Anguiano-Zarate S, Gutierrez MC, et al. A library of MiMICs allows tagging of genes and reversible, spatial and temporal knockdown of proteins in Drosophila. *eLife* (2015) 4:e05338. doi: 10.7554/eLife.05338
- 23. Shaw PJ, Cirelli C, Greenspan RJ, Tononi G. Correlates of sleep and waking in Drosophila melanogaster. *Science* (2000) 287:1834–7. doi: 10.1126/science.287.5459.1834
- Andretic R, Shaw PJ. Essentials of sleep recordings in Drosophila: moving beyond sleep time. *Methods Enzymol.* (2005) 393:759–72. doi: 10.1016/S0076-6879(05)93040-1

- Shaw PJ, Tononi G, Greenspan RJ, Robinson DF. Stress response genes protect against lethal effects of sleep deprivation in Drosophila. *Nature* (2002) 417:287–91. doi: 10.1038/417287a
- Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD. Analysis of relative gene expression data using realtime quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method. *Methods* (2001) 25:402–8. doi: 10.1006/meth.2001.1262
- Runko AP, Griswold AJ, Min KT. Overexpression of frataxin in the mitochondria increases resistance to oxidative stress and extends lifespan in Drosophila. *FEBS Lett.* (2008) 582:715–9. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2008.01.046
- Bligh EG, Dyer WJ. A rapid method of total lipid extraction and purification. *Can J Biochem Physiol.* (1959) 37:911–7. doi: 10.1139/y59-099
- Neckameyer WS, Matsuo H. Distinct neural circuits reflect sex, sexual maturity, and reproductive status in response to stress in Drosophila melanogaster. *Neuroscience* (2008) 156:841–56. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2008.08.020
- Wessells RJ, Bodmer R. Screening assays for heart function mutants in Drosophila. *Biotechniques* (2004) 37:58–60, 62, 64 passim. doi: 10.2144/04371ST01
- Paternostro G, Vignola C, Bartsch DU, Omens JH, McCulloch AD, Reed JC. Age-associated cardiac dysfunction in Drosophila melanogaster. *Circ Res.* (2001) 88:1053–8. doi: 10.1161/hh1001.090857
- Donlea JM, Thimgan MS, Suzuki Y, Gottschalk L, Shaw PJ. Inducing sleep by remote control facilitates memory consolidation in Drosophila. *Science* (2011) 332:1571–6. doi: 10.1126/science.1202249
- Sohal RS, Effect of hydrogen peroxide administration on life span, superoxide dismutase, catalase, and glutathione in the adult housefly, Musca domestica. *Exp Gerontol.* (1988) 23:211–6. doi: 10.1016/0531-5565(88)90008-3
- Brand AH, Perrimon N. Targeted gene expression as a means of altering cell fates and generating dominant phenotypes. *Development* (1993) 118:401–15.
- Gronke S, Mildner A, Fellert S, Tennagels N, Petry S, Muller G, et al. Brummer lipase is an evolutionary conserved fat storage regulator in Drosophila. *Cell Metab.* (2005) 1:323–30. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2005.04.003
- 36. Thimgan MS, Schilli K. The role of metabolic genes in sleep regulation. In: Shaw PJ, Tafti M, and Thorpy M editors. *The Genetic Basis of Sleep and Sleep Disorders*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press (2013). pp. 91–103.
- Markwald RR, Melanson EL, Smith MR, Higgins J, Perreault L, Eckel RH, et al. Impact of insufficient sleep on total daily energy expenditure, food intake, and weight gain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2013) 110:5695–700. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1216951110
- Benington JH, Heller HC. Restoration of brain energy metabolism as the function of sleep. *Prog Neurobiol.* (1995) 45:347–60. doi: 10.1016/0301-0082(94)00057-O
- Jung CM, Melanson EL, Frydendall EJ, Perreault L, Eckel RH, Wright KP. Energy expenditure during sleep, sleep deprivation and sleep following sleep deprivation in adult humans. J Physiol. (2011) 589:235–44. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2010.197517
- Cirelli C, Gutierrez CM, Tononi G. Extensive and divergent effects of sleep and wakefulness on brain gene expression. *Neuron* (2004) 41:35–43. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00814-6
- Kaufmann C, Wehrle R, Wetter TC, Holsboer F, Auer DP, Pollmacher T, et al. Brain activation and hypothalamic functional connectivity during human non-rapid eye movement sleep: an EEG/fMRI study. *Brain* (2006) 129:655–67. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh686
- Nofzinger EA, Neuroimaging of sleep and sleep disorders. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. (2006) 6:149–55. doi: 10.1007/s11910-996-0038-3
- Turek FW, Joshu C, Kohsaka A, Lin E, Ivanova G, McDearmon E, et al. Obesity and metabolic syndrome in circadian Clock mutant mice. *Science* (2005) 308:1043–5. doi: 10.1126/science.1108750
- 44. Oishi K, Atsumi G, Sugiyama S, Kodomari I, Kasamatsu M, Machida K, et al. Disrupted fat absorption attenuates obesity induced by a high-fat diet in Clock mutant mice. *FEBS Lett.* (2006) 580:127–30. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2005.11.063
- Sun M, Feng W, Wang F, Li P, Li Z, Li M, et al. Meta-analysis on shift work and risks of specific obesity types. Obes Rev. (2018) 19:28–40. doi: 10.1111/obr.12621
- Lyamin O, Pryaslova J, Lance V, Siegel J. Animal behaviour: continuous activity in cetaceans after birth. *Nature* (2005) 435:1177. doi: 10.1038/4351177a

- Rattenborg NC, Mandt BH, Obermeyer WH, Winsauer PJ, Huber R, Wikelski M, et al. Migratory sleeplessness in the white-crowned sparrow (Zonotrichia leucophrys gambelii). *PLoS Biol.* (2004) 2:E212. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0020212
- Lesku JA, Rattenborg NC, Valcu M, Vyssotski AL, Kuhn S, Kuemmeth F, et al. Adaptive sleep loss in polygynous pectoral sandpipers. *Science* (2012) 337:1654–8. doi: 10.1126/science.1220939
- St-Onge MP. The role of sleep duration in the regulation of energy balance: effects on energy intakes and expenditure. J Clin Sleep Med. (2013) 9:73–80. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.2348
- Tobaldini E, Pecis M, Montano N. Effects of acute and chronic sleep deprivation on cardiovascular regulation. *Arch Ital Biol.* (2014) 152:103–10. doi: 10.12871/000298292014235
- Virtanen I, Kalleinen N, Urrila AS, Leppanen C, Polo-Kantola P. Cardiac autonomic changes after 40 hours of total sleep deprivation in women. *Sleep Med.* (2015) 16:250–7. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2014.10.012
- 52. Cirelli C, Bushey D, Hill S, Huber R, Kreber R, Ganetzky B, et al. Reduced sleep in Drosophila Shaker mutants. *Nature* (2005) 434:1087–92. doi: 10.1038/nature03486
- Seugnet L, Suzuki Y, Thimgan M, Donlea J, Gimbel SI, Gottschalk L, et al. Identifying sleep regulatory genes using a Drosophila model of insomnia. J Neurosci. (2009) 29:7148–57. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5629-08.2009
- Kripke DF, Garfinkel L, Wingard DL, Klauber MR, Marler MR. Mortality associated with sleep duration and insomnia. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* (2002) 59:131-6. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.59.2.131
- 55. Oikawa E, Iijima H, Suzuki T, Sasano H, Sato H, Kamataki A, et al. A novel acyl-CoA synthetase, ACS5, expressed in intestinal epithelial cells and proliferating preadipocytes. *J Biochem.* (1998) 124:679–85. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.jbchem.a022165
- Kersten S. Mechanisms of nutritional and hormonal regulation of lipogenesis. EMBO Rep. (2001) 2:282–6. doi: 10.1093/embo-reports/kve071

- Keene AC, Duboue ER, McDonald DM, Dus M, Suh GS, Waddell S, et al. Clock and cycle limit starvation-induced sleep loss in Drosophila. *Curr Biol.* (2010) 20:1209–15. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2010.05.029
- Borbely AA. Sleep in the rat during food deprivation and subsequent restitution of food. *Brain Res.* (1977) 124:457–71. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(77)90947-7
- Danguir J, Nicolaidis S. Dependence of sleep on nutrients' availability. *Physiol Behav.* (1979) 22:735–40. doi: 10.1016/0031-9384(79) 90240-3
- Sassin JF, Parker DC, Mace JW, Gotlin RW, Johnson LC, Rossman LG. Human growth hormone release: relation to slow-wave sleep and sleep-walking cycles. *Science* (1969) 165:513–5. doi: 10.1126/science.165.3892.513
- Spiegel K, Leproult R, Van Cauter E. Impact of sleep debt on metabolic and endocrine function. *Lancet* (1999) 354:1435–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(99)01376-8
- 62. Spiegel K, Tasali E, Penev P, Van Cauter E. Brief communication: sleep curtailment in healthy young men is associated with decreased leptin levels, elevated ghrelin levels, and increased hunger and appetite. *Ann Int Med.* (2004) 141:846–50. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-141-11-200412070-00008

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Thimgan, Kress, Lisse, Fiebelman and Hilderbrand. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Oxyhemoglobin Saturation Overshoot Following Obstructive Breathing Events Mitigates Sleep Apnea-Induced Glucose Elevations

Luu V. Pham*, Alan R. Schwartz and Jonathan C. Jun

Division of Pulmonary and Critical Care Medicine, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, United States

Background: Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) and nocturnal hypoxia are associated with disturbances in glucose regulation and diabetes. Temporal associations between OSA, oxygenation profiles and glucose have not been well-described. We hypothesized that oxyhemoglobin desaturation during apneic events and subsequent post-apnea saturation overshoot predict nocturnal glucose.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

GianLuca Colussi, Università degli Studi di Udine, Italy

Reviewed by:

Fabio Placidi, Policlinico Tor Vergata, Italy Marco Carotenuto, Università degli Studi della Campania "Luigi Vanvitelli" Caserta, Italy

> *Correspondence: Luu V. Pham luu.pham@jhmi.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 03 April 2018 Accepted: 01 August 2018 Published: 23 August 2018

Citation:

Pham LV, Schwartz AR and Jun JC (2018) Oxyhemoglobin Saturation Overshoot Following Obstructive Breathing Events Mitigates Sleep Apnea-Induced Glucose Elevations. Front. Endocrinol. 9:477. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00477 **Methods:** In 30 OSA patients who underwent polysomnography while subjected to CPAP withdrawal, we characterized S_PO_2 swings by frequency, desaturation depth, and overshoot height relative to baseline. We examined the associations between frequently sampled glucose and S_PO_2 swings during the preceding 10 min. We developed multi-variable mixed effects linear regression to examine the independent associations between glucose and each level of these S_PO_2 swings, while controlling for OSA severity.

Results: Desaturation depth was not associated with glucose (p > 0.05). In contrast, overshoot was associated with glucose in a dose-dependent manner. Each S_PO_2 peak that did not rise to within 1% of baseline was associated with incremental glucose elevations of 0.49 mg/dL (p = 0.01), whereas peaks that exceeded baseline by >1% were associated with glucose reductions of 0.46 mg/dL. Overshoot remained an independent predictor of glucose after adjustment for mean S_PO_2 and OSA severity (p > 0.05).

Conclusions: Vigorous S_PO₂ improvements after apneic events may protect patients against OSA-related glucose elevations.

Keywords: intermittent, hypoxia, metabolism, automated, phenotype

INTRODUCTION

Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) is a highly prevalent disease (1-3), which is associated with disturbances in glucose regulation including risks of type 2 diabetes (4-9). Intermittent closure of the upper airway in OSA causes hypoxia, sleep fragmentation and large intrathoracic pressure swings. Hypoxia may be an important stimulus for impaired glucose metabolism. In high altitude residents who are chronically exposed to ambient hypoxia, oxyhemoglobin saturation is associated with increased fasting glucose and glucose intolerance (10, 11). Investigators have also demonstrated that OSA-induced hypoxia was associated with glucose intolerance (7, 12).

125

Furthermore, exposure to sustained or intermittent hypoxemia causes glucose intolerance and insulin resistance in human and animal experiments (13-16). In a recent study, we sampled blood at 20-min intervals during full polysomnography in CPAP-adherent OSA patients after discontinuing CPAP for 3 nights. During acute exposure to OSA, we observed that dynamic glucose elevations were closely preceded by periods of hypoxia, as assessed by the frequency of desaturations or median oxyhemoglobin saturation (S_PO_2) (17). These findings suggest rapid effects of OSA-related hypoxia on plasma glucose levels during sleep. Similarly, in a recent cross-sectional study in high altitude residents who are chronically exposed to hypoxia, we found that mean nocturnal SPO2 is associated with elevated hemoglobin A1c, independent of sleep apnea severity and daytime S_PO₂, indicating that nocturnal hypoxia contributes significantly to worsening overall glucose control (18). Nevertheless, the temporal associations between respiratory disturbances, oxygenation swings, and acute alterations in plasma glucose have not been well-described.

In OSA patients, the evolution of oxygenation over the course of the night is highly variable. During sleep, upper airway obstruction leads to falls in ventilation and subsequent oxyhemoglobin desaturation. At the termination of apneic events, arousals from sleep and improvements upper airway patency can result in transient increases in ventilation and oxygenation. The frequency and height of these SPO2 peaks can be influenced by several factors including ventilatory responses to gas exchange disturbances during apneic events (19), arousability, sympathetic activation, and co-morbid cardiopulmonary disease. These physiologic factors may not be fully reflected by traditional measures of sleep apnea and hypoxia severity including apnea hypopnea index (AHI) and time spent with $S_PO_2 < 90\%$ (T90). Therefore, dynamic oxygenation characteristics including frequency and depth of desaturation and subsequent correction may provide additional provide additional insight into metabolic risk in OSA patients.

We hypothesized that greater degrees of oxygen desaturation are associated with higher glucose, while greater oxygenation improvements after apneic events may protect against these elevations. To examine this hypothesis, we developed an automated approach to characterize oxygenation profiles in OSA patients by quantifying the frequency and height of periodic S_PO₂ nadirs and peaks. We then examined the associations between frequently sampled nocturnal plasma glucose levels and hypoxia, OSA severity, and dynamic S_PO₂ swings.

METHODS

The present study is a *post-hoc* analysis of a recent interventional trial of CPAP withdrawal. The recruitment, sleep study recording and blood sampling methods have been previously described (17). Briefly, CPAP-adherent patients with moderate-to-severe sleep apnea (AHI \geq 20) underwent in-laboratory attended polysonography, with and without CPAP. During these studies, we measured glucose by sampling venous blood every 20 min. Because nocturnal

glucose levels varied greatly and were distributed in a bimodal pattern between patients with and without diabetes, we limited our current analysis to non-diabetic patients. This study was approved by the Johns Hopkins Institutional Review Board, and all subjects provided informed written consent.

Data Analysis

Definitions

Oxyhemogloblin saturation (S_PO_2) is dynamic and can vary about a baseline. Thus, we characterized oxygenation profiles by the frequency and amplitude of oxygen oscillations relative to baseline. Because the presence of sleep disordered breathing affects oxyhemoglobin saturation, we defined the baseline saturation as the mean S_PO_2 during treatment with CPAP, which resulted in stable respiratory patterns and oxygenation. This method also accounts for differences in lung function or co-morbidities that may also affect S_PO_2 . **Figure 1** illustrates the relationship between oxygenation in an OSA patient with repetitive apneic episodes, and the CPAP-treated baseline S_PO_2 , which approximates oxygenation during stable breathing.

To detect acute changes in oxygenation, we applied an automated peak detection algorithm (Matlab, Natick, MA) to identify local S_PO₂ minima and maxima during the 10-min windows preceding blood draws (Figures 1B,C). Apneic events lead to falls in oxygenation and local oxygenation minima (∇) . At the termination of apneas and hypopneas, increases in ventilation cause sharp rises in oxygen, resulting in local S_PO_2 maxima (Δ), that occasionally exceeded, or overshot, the baseline. Desaturation depths and overshoot heights of these minima and maxima, respectively, were calculated relative to the CPAP baseline. In Figure 1B, SPO2 fell from a baseline S_PO₂ of 95% to nadirs of between 89 and 91%, representing desaturation depths of 4-6%. Each of these desaturations was followed by incomplete correction of oxyhemoglobin saturation, to S_PO₂ levels of 1-2% below baseline (negative overshoot). In contrast, the frequent desaturations in Figure 1C were followed by over-correction of oxygen, exceeding the baseline by 1-3%. We analyzed our data in 10-min windows because sensitivity analyses demonstrated that model performance progressively decayed with increasing windows of 15 and 20 min. Additional sensitivity analyses were performed with progressively increasing lag times between SPO2 parameters and glucose.

Analytic Methods

Our primary outcome was nocturnal glucose levels. Our repeated measures design allowed us to examine within- and betweensubject changes in glucose, in association with variations in oxygenation and OSA severity. To minimize confounding from periods of wakefulness, we censored glucose measurements that were preceded by >30 s (5%) of wakefulness within 10 min of blood sampling. The 30-s threshold was chosen because blood sampling may occur in the middle of a 30-s scoring epoch, which would reduce the number epochs from 20 to 19. We compared glucose levels during periods with high and low overshoot heights and desaturation depths, using median



FIGURE 1 | Data analysis. In **(A)**, a representative 160-min S_PO_2 is presented. The baseline S_PO_2 calculated from the mean S_PO_2 while treated with CPAP is represented by the dashed horizontal line. During sleep studies, glucose was measured every 20 min (\mathbf{v}). To examine S_PO_2 predictors of glucose, we analyzed oximetry during the 10 min preceding each glucose measurement, as illustrated by boxes in **(A)** and shown in greater details in **(B,C)**. S_PO_2 nadirs (∇) and peaks (Δ) were identified by automated peak detection. The desaturation depth and subsequent overshoot were calculated relative to the baseline. Panel **(B)** illustrates a period of frequent desaturations, which were followed by only partial restoration of oxygenation, resulting in negative overshoot. In contrast, Panel **(C)** illustrates repetitive desaturations were followed peaks that exceeded the baseline, resulting in positive S_PO_2 overshoots, despite desaturations were of similar depths.

overshoot (0.3%) and desaturation depth (5%) as the cutoffs. We stratified these analyses by periods with greater or less than the median number of apneic episodes in 10 min (7, which corresponds to an AHI of 42 episodes/h). In these analyses, we modeled glucose as a function of the density of apneic episodes (<7 vs. ≥7), high vs. low mean overshoot or desaturation depth, and their interaction with mixed-effects linear regression models. To further examine the association between nocturnal glucose levels and the frequency and degree of overshoot and desaturation, we developed univariable mixedeffects linear regression models of glucose at each point as functions of the number of overshoots of <-1, ≥ -1 and <0, ≥ 0 and <1, and \geq 1% during the preceding 10 min. Similar analyses were performed with desaturations at cutoffs of >4 and <5, >5and <6, ≥ 6 and <7, and $\geq 7\%$ cutoffs. To account for the effects of hypoxia on nocturnal plasma glucose, we developed multivariable regression models to adjust for mean SPO2 preceding the glucose measurements. We then performed sensitivity analyses to examine the effect of including glucose measurements in the results. Data analyses were performed in R (www.r-project.org) with the "Linear Mixed-Effects Models using 'Eigen' and S4" package.

RESULTS

Subject Baseline Characteristics

Baseline subject characteristics are presented in **Table 1**. Thirty subjects met criteria for inclusion. The majority of subjects were

TABLE 1 | Demographic and polysomnographic characteristics.

Characteristic	Mean (SD)	
N	30	
Male sex [n (%)]	21 (70.0)	
Observations per subject	10.77 (4.34)	
Age (years)	48.83 (10.43)	
BMI (kg/m ²)	37.03 (7.88)	
Sleep apnea severity (AHI) (events/h)	46.57 (29.18)	
Time with $S_PO_2 < 90$ (minutes)	17.09 (19.13)	
Mean S _P O ₂ (%)	93.18 (2.01)	

male. On average, our subjects were middle aged and obese. OSA was present to a severe degree, with time with $S_PO_2 < 90\%$ for almost 20 min, on average.

Associations Between Desaturation Depth and Overshoot and Plasma Glucose During Periods of High and Low Apnea Density

Figure 2A illustrates glucose after periods of low and high densities of apneic events (greater than or less than 7 events per 10 min, respectively), with low and high mean desaturations. Glucose was higher after periods with greater falls in saturation regardless of event frequency (> 7 vs. <7 apneas or hypopneas per period), although this difference did not exceed the threshold for statistical significance (p = 0.09). Neither independent



association between sleep apnea density and glucose nor an interaction between desaturation and sleep apnea density was detected (p = 0.48 and 0.52, respectively). On the other hand, greater compared to less overshoot was independently associated with a 4.9 mg/dL reduction in glucose (p = 0.01, **Figure 2B**). In these analyses, an independent association between sleep apnea density and glucose was not observed, nor was there an interaction between sleep apnea density and S_PO₂ overshoot (p = 0.88 and 0.34, respectively). Sensitivity analysis with inclusion of periods of decreased sleep efficiency did not significantly alter these results.

Independent Associations Between Nocturnal Glucose and Desaturation and Oxygenation Overshoot Frequency at Varying Levels of Intensity

The association between desaturation frequency at varying levels and nocturnal glucose is illustrated in **Figure 3A**. We did not observe a significant association between the depth of desaturation and glucose. Nevertheless, all beta coefficients were similar and approached the threshold for significance (p = 0.07) when all desaturation levels were pooled prior to analysis (see \$supplement). In contrast, overshoot height predicted glucose in a dose-dependent manner (**Figure 3B**). At negative levels of S_PO₂ overshoot (i.e., when S_PO₂ did not return to within 1% of the baseline after an apneic episode), each S_PO₂ peak during the preceding 10 min was associated with an incremental increase in glucose of 0.49 mg/dL. With greater degrees of overshoot, the incremental change in glucose associated with each apneic event progressively fell. In fact, vigorous overshoots that exceeded baseline saturation by $\geq 1\%$ were associated with reductions in

glucose of 0.46 mg/dL (p = 0.03). In multi-variable models that incorporated all levels of S_PO₂ overshoot, very low levels of overshoot (<-1%) were independently associated with increases in glucose (**Table 2**). In these models, we observed a trend between $\geq 1\%$ overshoot above the baseline and reductions in glucose (p = 0.07). The associations between $\geq 1\%$ overshoot and lower glucose was significant after adjustment for traditional metrics of sleep-disordered breathing, including sleep disordered breathing frequency and mean S_PO₂. The associations between partial oxygenation correction (<-1% overshoot) with increased glucose was not significant with these adjustments because of collinearity with mean S_PO₂. These findings suggest that the degree of oxygenation overshoot, but not desaturation depth, after apneic events is a robust predictor of nocturnal glucose.

DISCUSSION

In the present study, we examined OSA-related hypoxia profiles and their association with glucose during sleep. The novel finding of the study is that the pattern of hypoxia is an important predictor of the overall effect of hypoxia on nocturnal glucose level. Greater S_PO_2 overshoot was dose-dependently associated with lower glucose, independent of mean S_PO_2 or the frequency of sleep apnea events. As expected, acute hypoxia was also dynamically associated with elevated plasma glucose. Interestingly, there was no relationship between the frequency of OSA events or desaturation depth after these events, and nocturnal plasma glucose levels. Taken together, OSA characterized by nocturnal hypoxia and infrequent and incomplete restoration of oxygenation reflects a phenotype that may be more vulnerable to nocturnal glucose elevation.



FIGURE 3 | Results of univariable models of glucose. Each point represents the change in glucose (\pm 95% confidence interval) predicted by the number of desaturation (**A**) or overshoot (**B**) during the preceding 10 min prior to blood sampling. No statistically significant association was observed between desaturation depth and glucose. In contrast, each apneic episode that was followed by partial normalization of oxygenation was associated with an increase in glucose by 0.49 mg/dL. With increasing degrees of S_PO₂ overshoot, the changes in glucose related to each event fell, and S_PO₂ peaks that exceeded baseline by >1% were associated with reductions in glucose.

TABLE 2 | Regression models of associations between plasma glucose and SPO2 overshoot and sleep disordered breathing severity.

Predictor	Uni-variable models		Multi-variable model 1		Multi-variable model 2	
	Beta	p-value	Beta	<i>p</i> -value	Beta	p-value
S _P O ₂ Overshoot						
<-1%	0.49	0.01	0.42	0.04	0.24	0.33
-1 to (-0.01)%	-0.11	0.77	-0.01	0.67	-	-
0 – 0.99%	-0.14	0.54	-0.00	0.99	-	-
≥1%	-0.46	0.03	-0.40	0.07	-0.46	< 0.05
Mean S _P O ₂	-0.89	0.005	-	-	-0.63	0.08
Apneas and hypopneas	0.10	0.36	-	-	0.10	0.40

Conversely, large $S_{\rm P}O_2$ overshoot may blunt the impact of sleep disordered breathing on nocturnal glucose in OSA patients.

Several mechanisms may explain the links between oxygenation profiles and OSA-related glucose disturbances. First, episodic oxygen restoration may mitigate nocturnal hypoxia related to apneic events. Frequent intermittent oxygen rises may be indicative of frequent arousals, which shorten apnea and hypopnea duration (20–22). In addition, large inspiratory efforts preceding brisk S_PO₂ rises could also increase oxygen stores in the lungs and diminish subsequent desaturations. Second, vigorous overshoot could be a marker of arousal and/or lighter sleep, which limits the likelihood of developing additional apneic events and metabolic disturbances (23). In fact, the association between S_PO₂ overshoot of >1% and glucose lowering did not attenuate with adjustment for mean nocturnal S_PO_2 , suggesting that S_PO_2 overshoot may reduce plasma glucose through mechanisms independent of hypoxia. Alternatively, the degree of hypoxia during apneic events and subsequent overshoot could be influenced by comorbidities (24–28). For example, patients with visceral obesity or cardio-pulmonary dysfunction may exhibit both blunted S_PO_2 rises and higher glucose excursions after apneic episodes.

In contrast to S_PO_2 overshoot, desaturation depth was not related to the degree of glucose change. Further analyses with commonly clinically reported metrics of hypoxia severity including time with $S_PO_2 < 90\%$ also did not predict nocturnal glucose (data not shown). The present study also did not demonstrate an association between OSA events and dynamic nocturnal glucose changes. These findings imply that existing metrics of OSA severity and related hypoxia do not adequately predict the glycemic impact of sleep disordered breathing. In contrast to previous approaches to characterizing nocturnal hypoxia, we implemented a readily deployable, automated algorithm that focuses on a novel dimension of the oxygenation profile that captures the additional physiologic responses to sleep disordered breathing. Our study demonstrates that frequency and degree of oxygenation overshoots is an important predictor of OSA-related metabolic sequelae, independent of traditional measures of sleep apnea severity.

Our study has several limitations, which are worth considering when interpreting the results. First, the observational nature of our study limits causal inferences. Nevertheless, we demonstrated that alterations in mean SPO2 and SPO2 overshoot occurred before changes in nocturnal glucose. Moreover, SPO2 overshoot predicted nocturnal glucose changes in a dose-dependent manner. These findings are consistent with the notion that hypoxia causes glucose elevations, which can be mitigated by intermittent improvements in oxygenation. Second, our method defines baseline SPO2 from polysonography while treated with CPAP. The requirement for stable respiratory patterns on a separate night may limit the ability to deploy our methods to estimate metabolic risk in a clinical setting. CPAP may also increase lung volumes and improve baseline S_PO₂ (29). Nevertheless, low lung volumes and attendant S_PO₂ reductions may be part of the causal pathway in the pathogenesis of OSA-related hyperglycemia. Third, we examined the relationship between oxygenation and glucose profiles in non-diabetic patients with moderate-to-severe OSA. Additional studies are required to determine the generalizability of these methods to patients with diabetes and/or mild disease by AHI criteria.

REFERENCES

- Young T, Palta M, Dempsey J, Skatrud J, Weber S, Badr S. The occurrence of sleep-disordered breathing among middle-aged adults. N Engl J Med. (1993) 328:1230–5. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199304293281704
- Peppard PE, Young T, Barnet JH, Palta M, Hagen EW, Hla KM. Increased prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in adults. *Am J Epidemiol*. (2013) 177:1006–14. doi: 10.1093/aje/kws342
- Heinzer R, Vat S, Marques-Vidal P, Marti-Soler H, Andries D, Tobback N, et al. Prevalence of sleep-disordered breathing in the general population: the HypnoLaus study. *Lancet Respir Med.* (2015) 3:310–8. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(15)00043-0
- Ip MS, Lam B, Ng MM, Lam WK, Tsang KW, Lam KS. Obstructive sleep apnea is independently associated with insulin resistance. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2002) 165:670–6. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.165.5.2103001
- Punjabi NM, Beamer BA. Alterations in glucose disposal in sleepdisordered breathing. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2009) 179:235–40. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200809-1392OC
- Reichmuth KJ, Austin D, Skatrud JB, Young T. Association of sleep apnea and type II diabetes: a population-based study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2005) 172:1590–5. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200504-637OC
- Punjabi NM, Shahar E, Redline S, Gottlieb DJ, Givelber R, Resnick HE. Sleep-disordered breathing, glucose intolerance, and insulin resistance: the sleep heart health study. *Am J Epidemiol.* (2004) 160:521–30. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwh261

CONCLUSIONS

In summary, our study demonstrated that intermittent restoration of S_PO_2 was independently associated with dynamic nocturnal glucose reductions. In contrast, reductions in mean S_PO_2 but not the nadir S_PO_2 after apneic events predicted glucose elevations. These findings indicate that nocturnal hypoxia is an important determinant of OSA-related glucose disturbances. Our findings further imply that interventions that improve oxygenation in OSA patients may mitigate nocturnal glucose excursions. Additional studies are required to examine the role of oxygen to prevent worsening glucose control, and prospectively validate the use of oxygenation profile analysis to predict metabolic risk in OSA.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LP, AS, and JJ contributed to the data analysis and interpretation, and manuscript preparation.

FUNDING

LP was funded by the American Heart Association Mentored Clinical and Population-based Research Award (7MCPRP3367111), American Sleep Medicine Foundation Physician Scientist Training Award (159-PA-16), and the NIH National Heart Lung and Blood Institute (NHLBI, 1R34HL135360-01). AS was funded by the NIH (1R34HL135360-01). JJ was funded by the American Thoracic Society Foundation (ATS-2016-20), NHLBI (R03HL138068) and the NIH National Institute of Diabetes, Digestive and Kidney diseases (NIDDK, P30DK072488).

- Bakker JP, Weng J, Wang R, Redline S, Punjabi NM, Patel SR. Associations between Obstructive sleep apnea, sleep duration, and abnormal fasting glucose. The multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*. (2015) 192:745–53. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201502-0366OC
- Nagayoshi M, Punjabi NM, Selvin E, Pankow JS, Shahar E, Iso H, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea and incident type 2 diabetes. *Sleep Med.* (2016) 25:156–61. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2016.05.009
- Okumiya K, Sakamoto R, Ishimoto Y, Kimura Y, Fukutomi E, Ishikawa M, et al. Glucose intolerance associated with hypoxia in people living at high altitudes in the Tibetan highland. *BMJ Open* (2016) 6:e009728. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2015-009728
- Miele CH, Schwartz AR, Gilman RH, Pham L, Wise RA, Davila-Roman VG, et al. Increased cardiometabolic risk and worsening hypoxemia at high altitude. *High Alt Med Biol.* (2016) 17:93–100. doi: 10.1089/ham.2015.0084
- Punjabi NM, Sorkin JD, Katzel LI, Goldberg AP, Schwartz AR, Smith PL. Sleep-disordered breathing and insulin resistance in middle-aged and overweight men. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. (2002) 165:677–82. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.165.5.2104087
- Mesarwi O, Sharma EV, Jun J, Polotsky VY. Metabolic dysfunction in obstructive sleep apnea: a critical examination of underlying mechanisms. *Sleep Biol Rhythms* (2015) 13:2–17. doi: 10.1111/sbr. 12078
- Louis M, Punjabi NM. Effects of acute intermittent hypoxia on glucose metabolism in awake healthy volunteers. J Appl Physiol. (2009) 106:1538–44. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.91523.2008

- Oltmanns KM, Gehring H, Rudolf S, Schultes B, Rook S, Schweiger U, et al. Hypoxia causes glucose intolerance in humans. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2004) 169:1231–7. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200308-1200OC
- Newhouse LP, Joyner MJ, Curry TB, Laurenti MC, Man CD, Cobelli C, et al. Three hours of intermittent hypoxia increases circulating glucose levels in healthy adults. *Physiol Rep.* (2017) 5:e13106. doi: 10.14814/phy2.13106
- Chopra S, Rathore A, Younas H, Pham LV, Gu C, Beselman A, et al. Obstructive sleep apnea dynamically increases nocturnal plasma free fatty acids, glucose, and cortisol during sleep. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2017) 102:3172–81. doi: 10.1210/jc.2017-00619
- Pham LV, Miele CH, Schwartz NG, Arias RS, Rattner A, Gilman RH, et al. Cardiometabolic correlates of sleep disordered breathing in Andean highlanders. *Eur Respir J.* (2017) 49:1601705. doi: 10.1183/13993003.01705-2016
- Younes M, Ostrowski M, Thompson W, Leslie C, Shewchuk W. Chemical control stability in patients with obstructive sleep apnea. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2001) 163:1181–90. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.163.5.2007013
- Findley LJ, Wilhoit SC, Suratt PM. Apnea duration and hypoxemia during REM sleep in patients with obstructive sleep apnea. *Chest* (1985) 87:432–6. doi: 10.1378/chest.87.4.432
- Basner RC, Onal E, Carley DW, Stepanski EJ, Lopata M. Effect of induced transient arousal on obstructive apnea duration. J Appl Physiol. (1995) 78:1469–76. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1995.78.4.1469
- Amatoury J, Azarbarzin A, Younes M, Jordan AS, Wellman A, Eckert DJ. Arousal intensity is a distinct pathophysiological trait in obstructive sleep apnea. Sleep (2016) 39:2091–100. doi: 10.5665/sleep.6304
- Longobardo GS, Evangelisti CJ, Cherniack NS. Analysis of the interplay between neurochemical control of respiration and upper airway mechanics producing upper airway obstruction during sleep in humans. *Exp Physiol.* (2008) 93:271–87. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.2007.039917

- Schafer H, Pauleit D, Sudhop T, Gouni-Berthold I, Ewig S, Berthold HK. Body fat distribution, serum leptin, and cardiovascular risk factors in men with obstructive sleep apnea. *Chest* (2002) 122:829–39. doi: 10.1378/chest.122.3.829
- Zavorsky GS, Hoffman SL. Pulmonary gas exchange in the morbidly obese. Obes Rev. (2008) 9:326–39. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2008.00471.x
- Borel AL, Monneret D, Tamisier R, Baguet JP, Faure P, Levy P, et al. The severity of nocturnal hypoxia but not abdominal adiposity is associated with insulin resistance in non-obese men with sleep apnea. *PLoS ONE* (2013) 8:e71000. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0071000
- Vos PJ, Folgering HT, van Herwaarden C. Predictors for nocturnal hypoxaemia (mean SaO2 <90%) in normoxic and mildly hypoxic patients with COPD. *Eur Respir J.* (1995) 8:74–7. doi: 10.1183/09031936.95.08010074
- McNicholas WT, Verbraecken J, Marin JM. Sleep disorders in COPD: the forgotten dimension. *Eur Respir Rev.* (2013) 22:365–75. doi: 10.1183/09059180.00003213
- Findley LJ, Ries AL, Tisi GM, Wagner PD. Hypoxemia during apnea in normal subjects: mechanisms and impact of lung volume. J Appl Physiol. (1983) 55:1777–83. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1983.55.6.1777

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Pham, Schwartz and Jun. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





A Pilot Randomized-Controlled Trial on the Effect of CPAP Treatment on Glycemic Control in Gestational Diabetes: Study Design and Methods

Sushmita Pamidi^{1*}, Sara J. Meltzer², Natasha Garfield², Lorraine Lavigne¹, Allen Olha¹, Ahamed Khalyfa¹, Andrea Benedetti³, Geneviève Tremblay¹, Robert Gagnon⁴, Evelyne Rey⁵, Kaberi Dasgupta² and R. John Kimoff¹

¹ Division of Respiratory Medicine, Department of Medicine, McGill University Health Centre, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ² Division of Endocrinology, Department of Medicine, McGill University Health Center, Montreal, QC, Canada, ³ Department of Epidemiology, Biostatistics & Occupational Health, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ⁴ Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada, ⁵ Department of Medicine, CHU Sainte-Justine Research Center, Université de Montréal, Montreal, QC, Canada

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Christian Benedict, Uppsala University, Sweden

Reviewed by:

Abd A. Tahrani, University of Birmingham, United Kingdom Jenny Theorell-Haglöw, Uppsala University, Sweden

> *Correspondence: Sushmita Pamidi svpamidi@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Systems and Translational Endocrinology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Endocrinology

Received: 19 July 2018 Accepted: 22 October 2018 Published: 16 November 2018

Citation:

Pamidi S, Meltzer SJ, Garfield N, Lavigne L, Olha A, Khalyfa A, Benedetti A, Tremblay G, Gagnon R, Rey E, Dasgupta K and Kimoff RJ (2018) A Pilot Randomized-Controlled Trial on the Effect of CPAP Treatment on Glycemic Control in Gestational Diabetes: Study Design and Methods. Front. Endocrinol. 9:659. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2018.00659 **Background:** Gestational diabetes (GDM) is associated with adverse short- and long-term maternal and fetal outcomes. Observational data support a link between sleep-disordered breathing (SDB) during pregnancy and GDM. However, it is unknown whether treatment of SDB with continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) improves glucose control in this patient population. In addition, CPAP adherence and feasibility as a treatment option in pregnancy is unknown. This pilot randomized, controlled trial aims to primarily determine the feasibility of CPAP treatment in pregnant women with SDB and GDM. This study is also investigating the effect of SDB treatment on 24-h glucose profiles as an exploratory outcome.

Objectives: To describe the study methodology in this ongoing study of pregnant women with GDM and SDB.

Patients and Methods: Pregnant women with GDM and SDB defined by apnea-hypopnea index (AHI) \geq 10 (Chicago Scoring Criteria) on level 2 polysomnography are randomized to either auto titrating CPAP (experimental group) or a nasal dilator strip (control group) until delivery. The primary outcome, objectively-assessed adherence to CPAP, is measured over the course of the treatment period using device-specific software. Recruitment and retention rates will be calculated to assess the feasibility for planning future trials. Twenty-four hour glucose profiles are measured over a 72-h period using the continuous glucose monitoring (CGM) system, before and after the intervention.

Conclusion: The results of this study will be highly informative to determine whether CPAP is a feasible treatment for pregnant women with GDM and SDB, a specialized population at risk for substantial comorbidity. The trial results will ultimately be useful in planning future SDB treatment trials in pregnancy and GDM.

The study is registered on clinicaltrials.gov (NCT02245659).

Keywords: sleep apnea, diabetes, CPAP (continuous positive airway pressure), gestational diabetes, pregnancy

INTRODUCTION

Gestational diabetes (GDM) is glucose intolerance that is first recognized during pregnancy (1). The prevalence of GDM doubled between 1994 and 2002 in a multi-ethnic U.S. population (2), possibly related to the global epidemic of obesity. Current estimates of prevalence range from 8 to 16%, depending on the study population and diagnostic criteria used (3, 4). Maternal hyperglycemia can lead to both short-term and long-term adverse outcomes for both the mother and baby, including increased rates of preeclampsia, perinatal mortality, cesarean section, neonatal metabolic abnormalities, macrosomia and resulting birth injuries (5). In addition, in the long-term, a history of GDM in women is associated with an increased risk of developing cardiovascular disease (6-8), type 2 diabetes (9, 10) and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) (11, 12). Although the majority of GDM cases arise during pregnancy and resolve after delivery, longterm follow-up studies demonstrate that \sim 20-50% of women progress to type 2 diabetes, a risk which has doubled over the past 10 years (13-16). Moreover, there is also an increased risk for developing metabolic syndrome and being overweight later in life among offspring exposed to GDM (17-20). Thus, prevention and improved management of GDM may improve outcomes for both the mother and offspring.

Sleep-disordered breathing (SDB) is prevalent in 17-45% of pregnant women by the third trimester (21-25), depending on the diagnostic cut-offs used, degree of obesity, and comorbidities present in the study population. SDB is characterized by breathing pauses during sleep, which results in sleep disruption from frequent arousals and intermittent hypoxia. Similar to polysomnography-based estimates of SDB prevalence, symptoms of SDB are reported in 14-35% of pregnant women by the 3rd trimester (26-28). In addition to weight gain, pregnancy-specific physiological changes that include upper airway narrowing, vascular congestion, nasal congestion and decreased functional residual capacity (29, 30) are hypothesized to increase the risk of SDB. In several studies that have adjusted for obesity, SDB in the non-pregnant population is associated with glucose intolerance and type 2 diabetes (31, 32). Although the specific mechanisms of this relationship have yet to be clearly defined, pathways involving increases in sympathetic drive, cortisol, and inflammation, are likely involved (33, 34). Extrapolating from the non-pregnant literature, SDB may also represent a novel risk factor for GDM (21, 31, 35). Two recent meta-analyses of observational studies demonstrated an increased risk of GDM in maternal SDB (36, 37) (adjusted odds ratios of 1.86-3.06). More recently, publication of the nuMoM2b cohort sleep substudy, which assessed SDB in pregnancy in the largest cohort to date (n = 3,705), revealed similar results between the presence of SDB in pregnancy and the risk of GDM (odds ratios \sim 3) (38).

Despite the accumulating evidence that gestational SDB is associated with GDM, the data are limited by the biases inherent in observational studies, particularly with possible residual confounding from obesity. Performing controlled interventional studies with treatment of SDB is the next essential step to determine whether there is an associated improvement in outcomes. Our ultimate objective is to perform a large-scale, multi-center randomized trial evaulating the effects of CPAP treatment of SDB on glycemic control in GDM. To date, a few studies, mostly uncontrolled and all with small sample sizes, have investigated whether treatment of SDB with CPAP improves blood pressure among patients with gestational hypertension or preeclampsia [Reviewed in (21)]. In a recently published trial of CPAP vs. no CPAP for 2 weeks in women with GDM, of the 15 women on CPAP, only 7 were adherent (minimum usage 4h/night for > 70% of nights) (39). However, adherence to CPAP for a longer duration during pregnancy and its effect on 24-h glucose profiles is unknown.

Several CPAP trials in non-pregnancy that have failed to demonstrate improvements with respect to metabolic outcomes have also been limited by poor CPAP adherence [reviewed in (31)]. Optimizing CPAP use, on the other hand, has improved cardiometabolic outcomes (40-45), particularly in in-laboratory proof-of-concept studies with 8 h a night of CPAP use in patients with prediabetes (46) and type 2 diabetes (47). In pregnancy, CPAP adherence may be further affected by the unique sleep complaints that are prevalent in pregnancy, including less deep sleep and more frequent nocturnal awakenings (48). In order to appropriately power large, multi-center trials in pregnant women with SDB for improving cardiometabolic outcomes, the adherence to CPAP among pregnant women needs to first be established. As such, the primary aim of this pilot trial is to assess the adherence to CPAP in pregnant women with GDM, a unique population at risk for significant comorbidity. The secondary aims are to collect pilot data on glycemic control in the form of 24-h continuous glucose monitoring (CGM) as well as other relevant outcomes to allow planning and sample size calculations for a future, multi-center trial with the primary aim of evaluating the effects of SDB treatment on glycemic control in GDM.

METHODS

Trial Protocol

This is an unblinded, randomized-controlled parallel study. **Figure 1** demonstrates the protocol design and testing at each visit. Recruitment started in March 2015 at two centers in Montreal, Canada (McGill University Health Centre and Centre Hospitalier Universitaire Sainte-Justine).

Participants

Participants are screened for eligibility if they are pregnant women aged ≥ 18 years referred to the GDM clinic between >20 and <34 weeks gestational age with a diagnosis of GDM. Participants receive a diagnosis of GDM prior to their first study visit based on a positive non-fasting screening 50-g glucose load (24–28 weeks gestation) of >11.1 mmol/L. If this test is abnormal but not in the diabetic range (7.8–11.1 mmol/L), then a fasting, standard, 75-g oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) is ordered. GDM is defined at our center with either an abnormal 50-g screening test with level ≥ 11.1 mmol/L or from one of the following from the 75-g OGTT: (1) fasting glucose ≥ 5.1 mmol/L, (2) 1-h glucose ≥ 10.0 mmol/L, or (3) 2-hr glucose ≥ 8.5 mmol/L (49), all in the absence of pre-existing or pregestational diabetes. Screening questions on snoring, witnessed apneas or



tolerance test as part of routine follow-up with the endocrinologist.

other symptoms of SDB are not used in the selection process. Participants are not eligible if they had multiple pregnancy, current cigarette smoking or alcohol consumption, chronic renal disease, cardiovascular disease, stroke, active psychiatric disease, active malignancy, HIV infection, Hepatitis C or B, prior treatment for SDB, occupation involving shift work or travel across time zones, or inability to provide informed consent.

Within 1 week of the initial GDM clinic visit, participants are scheduled for a one-night level 2 screening home polysomnogram. A sleep technologist sets up the complete polysomnogram (Titanium unit, Medcare, Natus Inc., Mississauga, ON) in the participant's home in the evening and verifies all signals. Following the sleep recording, a driver picks up the device from the participant's home and returns it to our sleep laboratory. Data from the recorder is downloaded and studies are scored by a Registered Polysomnographic Technologist with review by one of the study sleep physicians (SP, RJK). Standard quality assurance measures for scoring reliability are applied including ensuring a minimum of \sim 4 h of total sleep time. In addition, oximetry, electroencephalography (EEG), and nasal cannula signals are verified for adequate quality, which is necessary for accurate scoring of respiratory events. Sleep-wake state, arousals and periodic limb movements are scored in accordance with current AASM criteria (50); respiratory events are scored using standard Chicago criteria (51). A diagnosis of SDB establishing eligibility for randomization is made based on the presence of an apnea-hypoponea index (AHI) \geq 10 based on Chicago respiratory scoring criteria. Since pregnancy is generally characterized by milder SDB and lesser degrees of oxygen desaturation (21, 52–55), the more sensitive Chicago scoring criteria were chosen for diagnosis of SDB.

Potential participants in whom sleep studies demonstrate severe SDB (AHI \geq 30 events/h) with significant sleepiness (ESS \geq 15), or significant oxygen desaturation regardless of symptoms (4% oxygen desaturation index \geq 30 or sustained hypoxia <80%) are excluded and sent for urgent evaluation at the Sleep Clinic at our institution.

Randomization

Eligible participants are randomized using web-based randomization with permuted blocks of varying size (Dacima software, Montreal, Quebec).

Treatment Interventions Experimental Group

Nightly CPAP treatment until delivery: In the participants randomized to the active intervention arm, auto-titrated CPAP (auto-CPAP) is started within 2 weeks of the initial GDM clinic visit following a positive sleep study for SDB. Active arm participants receive an individualized 1 h session on setup, mask-fitting and preference, and potential side-effects (e.g., dry mouth, nasal congestion). A variety of nasal masks are initially tried for comfort during set-up, but if mouth-breathing, or intolerance to the nasal mask occurs, an oronasal mask is fitted. Education, troubleshooting of side effects occurs every 2 weeks, and more often as necessary by telephone or inperson visits. Download of the CPAP adherence data (adherence, leaks, pressure settings, efficacy with residual AHI) occurs either by Wi-Fi using available software or by interrogation of the memory chip at specific visits every 2 weeks (**Figure 1**) (56). All participants assigned to CPAP are encouraged to use the device for the remaining period of pregnancy (~8 weeks) for as many hours during sleep as possible.

Control Group

Significant uncertainty exists on the optimal control group for CPAP studies. In particular, in pregnant women, a sham CPAP group may likely interfere with sleep quality and may shorten sleep duration. These effects may worsen glucose control and bias the results in favor of the active intervention arm. For these reasons, nightly nasal dilator strips are being tested in this population as a possible control. The strips (Breathe Right[®], GlaxoSmithKline, Brentford, UK) mechanically pull the lateral nasal walls outward, causing nasal passage dilatation, thereby easing breathing and reducing snoring, but not SDB, in the general population (57). Since nasal strips have not been evaluated thoroughly in pregnancy, we are assessing for adherence in a way that is analogous to a pill count, by monitoring for leftover strips. Side effects and tolerability is also queried during each clinic visit. Control arm participants also complete a level 2 home polysomnogram 2 weeks after starting the nasal strip to determine if any improvements in respiratory parameters occurred.

Follow-Up Visits Antenatal

The GDM clinics at the recruitment sites routinely follow patients with GDM every 2–4 weeks from diagnosis until delivery. During these clinic visits, participants receive their routine care from their endocrinologist, nurse, maternal-fetalmedicine specialist and dietitian. Participants are then seen by our research team during the same visit if possible to verify and record CPAP adherence, download CGM and capillary blood glucose measurements when appropriate, and assess sleep habits through questionnaires. **Figure 1** indicates the specific tests and evaluations that are performed at each scheduled visit.

Postnatal

After delivery, neonatal and obstetrical outcomes are abstracted through chart review. All study participants are referred to the Sleep Clinic between 1 and 3 months post-partum for assessment of persistent SDB symptoms and a repeat sleep study. Participants also have a follow-up in the GDM clinic with an OGTT to assess for post-partum diabetes and prediabetes. Treatment with CPAP is offered to participants in both groups after delivery until SDB is reassessed at the postnatal Sleep Clinic visit.

Outcomes

- 1. The primary outcome in this study is to objectively determine the adherence to CPAP among women with GDM and SDB. Acceptable adherence is defined by mean usage ≥ 4 h/night for at least 70% of nights, the conventional threshold for acceptable CPAP adherence in the general non-pregnant population (40-42, 58). Secondary analyses will examine predictors of CPAP adherence (i.e., demographic and SDB severity variables).
- 2. As a secondary outcome, the suitability of nasal dilator strips as a possible control intervention for a future largescale, multi-centered RCT in GDM will be assessed. Patient adherence, changes in indices of SDB as assessed by level 2 polysomnography, and changes in sleep quality and daytime sleepiness (questionnaire-based assessments) will be measured.
- 3. Recruitment and retention rates will be computed at the end of the trial. This will be important in planning a future large scale RCT.
- 4. The feasibility of measuring glucose levels using CGM in CPAP vs. control groups is also being assessed. CGM provides in-depth information on glucose levels that cannot be obtained from routine blood glucose measurements. We use the well-validated iPro2[®] (Medtronic, Northridge, CA) CGM (59, 60), a small, minimally invasive device with a painless, subcutaneous sensor measuring interstitial glucose levels every 5 min. These levels are comparable to venous blood glucose measurements (61-63). A trained technician inserts the CGM device subcutaneously in the arm or abdomen, which takes measurements over 3 days to take into consideration day-to-day variability (64). CGM has been used in pregnant subjects previously and is well-tolerated (65). The CGM is blinded so participants cannot see glucose values and will be not be burdened by alarms or sensor inaccuracy. To ensure accuracy of the measurements, CGM requires calibration against capillary blood glucose measurements that are measured as part of standard of care 4 times/day by the participant (61). Insulin requirements are documented at each visit using self-reported insulin doses in patient logbooks. Participants are asked to maintain their usual diet and exercise patterns during this time. Glucose levels between the treatment and control groups will be compared.

Other Assessments

Sleep Quality and Duration

Short sleep duration and sleep quality are also assessed, as these can be additional factors contributing to glucose dysregulation (66, 67). The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Questionnaire (PSQI) (68) Berlin Questionnaire (69) and Epworth Sleepiness Scale (70) are administered at baseline, and again at weeks 2 and 6 after treatment initiation. Sleep time is objectively measured with the Sensewear[®] Armband (BodyMedia), which uses an actigraphy analysis to record movements for estimating sleep-wake activity. This Armband is worn for 1 week both at baseline and 1 month

after treatment initiation. The pilot study is intended to assess the feasibility of performing these measurements in the pregnant GDM population with SDB.

Activity and Diet Assessments

Dietary habits, including self-reported total energy intake and macronutrients consumed (e.g., fats, protein, carbohydrates) are assessed through routine clinically-administered dietary logs that are monitored by the clinic dietician every 2 weeks. Body weight is recorded at each visit. Moreover, we also measure levels of physical activity through the Sensewear[®] Armband analysis, which is validated for and measures levels of physical activity (steps, average mets, and energy expenditure) (71, 72). The Armband is worn for 1 week at baseline and after treatment initiation as indicated in **Figure 1**.

Maternal-Fetal Outcome Data

The medical records for each participant is reviewed to obtain data regarding the perinatal course, including details on labor and delivery, post-partum complications, and the course and complications in the newborn.

Sample Size

The assumption underlying the calculation of the sample size was that for CPAP to be an acceptable treatment option in pregnant women with GDM, the adherence should be similar to that observed in the non-pregnant population. Interventional studies with CPAP in non-pregnant populations have demonstrated a wide range of adherence rates [46–83% (73, 74)], with a few recent trials demonstrating adherence rates of \geq 60–70% (40, 41). We estimate that 30 participants (CPAP group) will be needed to observe a CPAP adherence rate of 70% with a confidence interval of width of 0.34 or less with probability > 90%. In **Table 1**, the confidence interval width for CPAP adherence is estimated based on various sample sizes that may be achieved with the pilot trial, with a probability >90%.

Data Analysis

Between-group differences will be assessed for statistical significance with the Student's *t*-test for normally distributed variables and the non-parametric Mann-Whitney test for non-normal distributions. Continuous variables will be reported as mean \pm standard deviation. Median and interquartile ranges will be used for non-normally distributed variables. The primary outcome assesses CPAP adherence, which will be reported as % acceptable adherence rates with associated 95% confidence intervals (using conventional definition of \geq 4 h/night for >70% of nights) in participants randomized to the CPAP intervention

TABLE 1 | Confidence interval widths for achieving CPAP adherence rates of 70% based on sample size per group achieved in pilot trial.

Confidence interval width, with probability >0.90			
0.36			
0.36			
0.34			

group. Adherence in the control group will be calculated as the proportion of nights the Breathe Right strips are used (total number of strips used from box over period of treatment nights). Secondary analyses will include the predictors of CPAP acceptable adherence in this population (e.g., demographic and SDB severity variables, SDB sleep symptoms). Recruitment rates will be calculated as the number of participants randomized at each site over the enrolment period. Retention rates will be 100 minus the percent of participants that dropped out after randomization over the period of the trial. Missing data will be analyzed by multiple imputation.

For examination of between-group differences in glycemic control, an intention-to-treat analysis is planned. At baseline and follow-up assessments, mean (standard deviation) 24 h, daytime, and nighttime glucose values will be computed as well as time that glucose levels are above 7.8 mmol/L (hyperglycemia). Between-group differences in change in glycemic control will be calculated with 95% CI. Secondary analyses will estimate linear regressions and adjust for relevant covariates (age, sex, BMI, baseline AHI, baseline glucose).

To minimize bias in interpreting results, the statistician and researchers involved in outcome assessment during data collection and analyses will be blinded to treatment arm allocation.

DISCUSSION

In light of observational data demonstrating robust associations between SDB and the risk of GDM and gestational hypertension (22, 36–38, 75) interventional controlled trials are necessary to assess the direct impact of SDB treatment on improving outcomes related to GDM. Several cardiometabolic trials in non-pregnancy with equivocal or negative results have had barriers in adequate CPAP adherence (76, 77), while other studies ensuring full CPAP compliance have demonstrated improvement in glucose levels using overnight or 24-h glucose monitoring (46, 47, 78). This pilot trial in SDB and GDM therefore focuses on CPAP adherence as the primary outcome.

Although the glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) is the conventional measure of glucose in clinical practice in patients with type 2 diabetes, this measure does not capture changes that may occur specific to time of day (i.e., nocturnal vs. daytime), post-prandial measurements, general levels of glycemic variability throughout the day, and time spent in hyperglycemia. Moreover, since HbA1c reflects glycemia over several weeks, potentially important changes in glucose levels over a shorter period of time, as may occur during pregnancy, may be missed. CGM has been recently used in clinical trials in patients with T2DM to more specifically characterize the effect of newer therapies on various aspects of glucose control (79, 80). Of note, maintaining normal glucose levels with 24-h monitoring in GDM has been shown to result in improved maternal and fetal outcomes (81).

The results of this trial will provide novel data on the feasibility and acceptance of CPAP treatment of SDB among women with GDM and will provide valuable preliminary findings on which aspects of glucose control, if any, are improved by CPAP in pregnancy. These data will be essential to planning future, larger RCTs to definitively evaluate the impact of SDB treatment during pregnancy on maternal and infant outcomes.

ETHICS AND CONSENT

All participants provide written, informed consent in order to undergo the screening sleep study and protocol. The study is approved by the Research Ethics Board of the McGill University Health Centre and Centre Hospitalier Universitaire Sainte-Justine. All adverse events are reported by the study PI (SP) to the Research Ethics Board using standard procedures. Appropriate steps are immediately taken to deal with adverse events including sending affected participants for medical evaluation as indicated.

REFERENCES

- 1. American Diabetes Association. Gestational diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care* (2003) 26(Suppl. 1):S103–5. doi: 10.2337/diacare.26.2007.S103
- Dabelea D, Snell-Bergeon JK, Hartsfield CL, Bischoff KJ, Hamman RF, McDuffie RS, et al. Increasing prevalence of gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) over time and by birth cohort: kaiser permanente of Colorado GDM screening program. *Diabetes Care* (2005) 28:579–84. doi: 10.2337/diacare.28.3.579
- Halperin IJ, Feig DS. The role of lifestyle interventions in the prevention of gestational diabetes. *Curr Diabetes Rep.* (2014) 14:452. doi: 10.1007/s11892-013-0452-2
- 4. International Association of Diabetes and Pregnancy Study Groups Consensus Panel, Metzger BE, Gabbe SG, Persson B, Buchanan TA, Catalano PA, et al. International association of diabetes and pregnancy study groups recommendations on the diagnosis and classification of hyperglycemia in pregnancy. *Diabetes Care* (2010) 33:676–82. doi: 10.2337/dc09-1848
- Buchanan TA, Xiang AH. Gestational diabetes mellitus. J Clin Invest. (2005) 115:485–91. doi: 10.1172/JCI24531
- Shah BR, Retnakaran R, Booth GL. Increased risk of cardiovascular disease in young women following gestational diabetes mellitus. *Diabetes Care* (2008) 31:1668–9. doi: 10.2337/dc08-0706
- Carr DB, Utzschneider KM, Hull RL, Tong J, Wallace TM, Kodama K., et al. Gestational diabetes mellitus increases the risk of cardiovascular disease in women with a family history of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* (2006) 29:2078–83. doi: 10.2337/dc05-2482
- Tobias DK, Stuart JJ, Li S, Chavarro J, Rimm EB, Rich-Edwards J., et al. Association of history of gestational diabetes with long-term cardiovascular disease risk in a large prospective cohort of US women. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2017) 177:1735–42. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2017.2790
- Kaul P, Savu A, Nerenberg KA, Donovan LE, Chik CL, Ryan EA., et al. Impact of gestational diabetes mellitus and high maternal weight on the development of diabetes, hypertension and cardiovascular disease: a population-level analysis. *Diabet Med.* (2015) 32:164–73. doi: 10.1111/dme.12635
- Rayanagoudar G, Hashi AA, Zamora J, Khan KS, Hitman GA, Thangaratinam S. Quantification of the type 2 diabetes risk in women with gestational diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of 95,750 women. *Diabetologia* (2016) 59:1403–11. doi: 10.1007/s00125-016-3927-2
- 11. Foghsgaard S, Andreasen C, Vedtofte L, Andersen ES, Bahne E, Strandberg C., et al. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease is prevalent in women with prior gestational diabetes mellitus and independently associated with insulin resistance and waist circumference. *Diabetes Care* (2017) 40:109–16. doi: 10.2337/dc16-1017
- Ajmera VH, Gunderson EP, VanWagner LB, Lewis CE, Carr JJ, Terrault NA. Gestational diabetes mellitus is strongly associated with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Am J Gastroenterol.* (2016) 111:658–64. doi: 10.1038/ajg.2016.57

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SP conceived of the study design, managed and led the study, wrote the manuscript and was involved in all editing. SM and KD helped with study design and editing of manuscript. NG and RG helped with study design and participant recruitment. LL, AO, AK, and GT helped with study conduct. AB helped with study design and statistical analyzes. ER helped with study design and participant recruitment. KD helped with study design, and editing. RK helped with study design, study conduct, and editing.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This trial is funded by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (136886; Nominated Principal Investigator SP).

- Kim C, Newton KM, Knopp RH. Gestational diabetes and the incidence of type 2 diabetes: a systematic review. *Diabetes Care* (2002) 25:1862–8. doi: 10.2337/diacare.25.10.1862
- Lauenborg J, Hansen T, Jensen DM, Vestergaard H, Mølsted-Pedersen L, Hornnes P., et al. Increasing incidence of diabetes after gestational diabetes: a long-term follow-up in a Danish population. *Diabetes Care* (2004) 27:1194–9. doi: 10.2337/diacare.27.5.1194
- Ben-Haroush A, Yogev Y, Hod M. Epidemiology of gestational diabetes mellitus and its association with type 2 diabetes. *Diabet Med.* (2004) 21:103– 13. doi: 10.1046/j.1464-5491.2003.00985.x
- Feig DS, Zinman B, Wang X, Hux JE. Risk of development of diabetes mellitus after diagnosis of gestational diabetes. *CMAJ* (2008) 179:229–34. doi: 10.1503/cmaj.080012
- Dabelea D. The predisposition to obesity and diabetes in offspring of diabetic mothers. *Diabetes Care* (2007) 30(Suppl. 2):S169–74. doi: 10.2337/dc07-s211
- Egeland GM, Meltzer SJ. Following in mother's footsteps? motherdaughter risks for insulin resistance and cardiovascular disease 15 years after gestational diabetes. *Diabet Med.* (2010) 27:257–65. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2010.02944.x
- Tam WH, Ma RC, Yang X, Li AM, Ko GT, Kong AP., et al. Glucose intolerance and cardiometabolic risk in adolescents exposed to maternal gestational diabetes: a 15-year follow-up study. *Diabetes Care* (2010) 33:1382– 4. doi: 10.2337/dc09-2343
- Sellers EA, Dean HJ, Shafer LA, Martens PJ, Phillips-Beck W, Heaman M., et al. Exposure to gestational diabetes mellitus: impact on the development of early-onset type 2 diabetes in canadian first nations and non-first nations offspring. *Diabetes Care* (2016) 39:2240–6. doi: 10.2337/dc16-1148
- Pamidi S, Kimoff RJ. Maternal sleep-disordered breathing. Chest (2018) 153:1052–66. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2017.10.011
- Champagne K, Schwartzman K, Opatrny L, Barriga P, Morin L, Mallozzi A., et al. Obstructive sleep apnoea and its association with gestational hypertension. *Eur Respir J.* (2009) 33:559–65. doi: 10.1183/09031936.001 22607
- O'Brien LM, Bullough AS, Owusu JT, Tremblay KA, Brincat CA, Chames MC., et al. Snoring during pregnancy and delivery outcomes: a cohort study. *Sleep* (2013) 36:1625–32. doi: 10.5665/sleep.3112
- Pamidi S, Marc I, Simoneau G, Lavigne L, Olha A, Benedetti A., et al. Maternal sleep-disordered breathing and the risk of delivering small for gestational age infants: a prospective cohort study. *Thorax* (2016) 71:719–25. doi: 10.1136/thoraxjnl-2015-208038
- Pien GW, Pack AI, Jackson N, Maislin G, Macones GA, Schwab RJ. Risk factors for sleep-disordered breathing in pregnancy. *Thorax* (2014) 69:371–7. doi: 10.1136/thoraxjnl-2012-202718
- Franklin KA, Holmgren PA, Jonsson F, Poromaa N, Stenlund H, Svanborg E. Snoring, pregnancy-induced hypertension, and growth retardation of the fetus. *Chest* (2000) 117:137–41. doi: 10.1378/chest.117.1.137

- Loube DI, Poceta JS, Morales MC, Peacock MD, Mitler MM. Self-reported snoring in pregnancy: association with fetal outcome. *Chest* (1996) 109:885–9. doi: 10.1378/chest.109.4.885
- Bourjeily G, Raker CA, Chalhoub M, Miller MA. Pregnancy and fetal outcomes of symptoms of sleep-disordered breathing. *Eur Respir J.* (2010) 36:849–55. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00021810
- Izci-Balserak B, Pien GW. Sleep-disordered breathing and pregnancy: potential mechanisms and evidence for maternal and fetal morbidity. *Curr Opin Pulm Med.* (2010) 16:574–82. doi: 10.1097/MCP.0b013e32833f0d55
- Edwards N, Middleton PG, Blyton DM, Sullivan CE. Sleep disordered breathing and pregnancy. *Thorax* (2002) 57:555–8. doi: 10.1136/thorax.57.6.555
- Pamidi S, Tasali E. Obstructive sleep apnea and type 2 diabetes: is there a link? Front Neurol. (2012) 3:126. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2012.00126
- 32. Reutrakul S, Mokhlesi B. Obstructive sleep apnea and diabetes: a state of the art review. *Chest* (2017) 152:1070–86. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2017.05.009
- Drager LF, Jun JC, Polotsky VY. Metabolic consequences of intermittent hypoxia: relevance to obstructive sleep apnea. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2010) 24:843–51. doi: 10.1016/j.beem.2010.08.011
- Drager LF, Togeiro SM, Polotsky VY, Lorenzi-Filho G. Obstructive sleep apnea: a cardiometabolic risk in obesity and the metabolic syndrome. J Am Coll Cardiol. (2013) 62:569–76. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2013.05.045
- Pamidi S, Aronsohn RS, Tasali E. Obstructive sleep apnea: role in the risk and severity of diabetes. *Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab.* (2010) 24:703–15. doi: 10.1016/j.beem.2010.08.009
- Pamidi S, Pinto LM, Marc I, Benedetti A, Schwartzman K, Kimoff RJ. Maternal sleep-disordered breathing and adverse pregnancy outcomes: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* (2014) 210:52.e51– e14. doi: 10.1016/j.ajog.2013.07.033
- Luque-Fernandez MA, Bain PA, Gelaye B, Redline S, Williams MA. Sleepdisordered breathing and gestational diabetes mellitus: a meta-analysis of 9,795 participants enrolled in epidemiological observational studies. *Diabetes Care* (2013) 36:3353–60. doi: 10.2337/dc13-0778
- Facco FL, Parker CB, Reddy UM, Silver RM, Koch MA, Louis JM., et al. Association between sleep-disordered breathing and hypertensive disorders of pregnancy and gestational diabetes mellitus. *Obstet Gynecol.* (2017) 129:31– 41. doi: 10.1097/AOG.00000000001805
- 39. Chirakalwasan N, Amnakkittikul S, Wanitcharoenkul E, Charoensri S, Saetung S, Chanprasertyothin S., et al. Continuous positive airway pressure therapy in gestational diabetes with obstructive sleep apnea: a randomized controlled trial. J Clin Sleep Med. (2018) 14:327–36. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.6972
- Barbé F, Durán-Cantolla J, Sánchez-de-la-Torre M, Martínez-Alonso M, Carmona C, Barceló A., et al. Effect of continuous positive airway pressure on the incidence of hypertension and cardiovascular events in nonsleepy patients with obstructive sleep apnea: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* (2012) 307:2161–8. doi: 10.1001/jama.2012.4366
- 41. Martínez-García MA, Capote F, Campos-Rodríguez F, Lloberes P, Díaz de Atauri MJ, Somoza M., et al. Effect of CPAP on blood pressure in patients with obstructive sleep apnea and resistant hypertension: the HIPARCO randomized clinical trial. *JAMA* (2013) 310:2407–15. doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.281250
- Stradling JR, Davies RJ. Is more NCPAP better? Sleep (2000) 23(Suppl. 4):S150-3.
- 43. Sushmita P, Magdalena S, Khalid S-S, Whitmore H, Morselli L, Wroblews K, et al. Effective treatment of obstructive sleep apnea improves glucose tolerance in prediabetes: a randomized placebo-controlled study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2013) 187:A2381.
- 44. Weinstock TG, Wang X, Rueschman M, Ismail-Beigi F, Aylor J, Babineau DC., et al. A controlled trial of CPAP therapy on metabolic control in individuals with impaired glucose tolerance and sleep apnea. *Sleep* (2012) 35:617–25B. doi: 10.5665/sleep.1816
- Lam JC, Lam B, Yao TJ, Lai AY, Ooi CG, Tam S., et al. A randomised controlled trial of nasal continuous positive airway pressure on insulin sensitivity in obstructive sleep apnoea. *Eur Respir J.* (2010) 35:138–45. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00047709
- 46. Pamidi S, Wroblewski K, Stepien M, Sharif-Sidi K, Kilkus J, Whitmore H., et al. Eight hours of nightly continuous positive airway pressure treatment of obstructive sleep apnea improves glucose metabolism

in patients with prediabetes. a randomized controlled trial. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2015) 192:96–105. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201408-1 564OC

- 47. Mokhlesi B, Grimaldi D, Beccuti G, Abraham V, Whitmore H, Delebecque F., et al. Effect of one week of 8-hour nightly continuous positive airway pressure treatment of obstructive sleep apnea on glycemic control in type 2 diabetes: a proof-of-concept study. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2016) 194:516–9. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201602-0396LE
- Walsleben JA. Women and sleep. Handb Clinical Neurol. (2011) 98:639–51. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-52006-7.00040-X
- Canadian Diabetes Association Clinical Practice Guidelines, Expert C, Thompson D, Berger H, Feig D, Gagnon R, Kader T, et al. Diabetes and pregnancy. *Can J Diabetes* (2013) 37(Suppl. 1):S168–83. doi: 10.1016/j.jcjd.2013.01.044
- Berry RB, Budhiraja R, Gottlieb DJ, Gozal D, Iber C, Kapur VK., et al. Rules for scoring respiratory events in sleep: update of the 2007 AASM manual for the scoring of sleep and associated events. deliberations of the sleep apnea definitions task force of the american academy of sleep medicine. *J Clin Sleep Med.* (2012) 8:597–619. doi: 10.5664/jcsm.2172
- Sleep-related breathing disorders in adults: recommendations for syndrome definition and measurement techniques in clinical research. The report of an american academy of sleep medicine task force. *Sleep* (1999) 22:667–89. doi: 10.1093/sleep/22.5.667
- Connolly G, Razak ARA, Hayanga A, Russell A, McKenna P, McNicholas WT. Inspiratory flow limitation during sleep in pre-eclampsia: comparison with normal pregnant and nonpregnant women. *Eur Respir J.* (2001) 18:672–6. doi: 10.1183/09031936.01.00053501
- Edwards N, Blyton CM, Kesby GJ, Wilcox I, Sullivan CE. Pre-eclampsia is associated with marked alterations in sleep architecture. *Sleep* (2000) 23:619– 25. doi: 10.1093/sleep/23.5.1d
- 54. Guilleminault C, Palombini L, Poyares D, Takaoka S, Huynh NTL, El-Sayed Y. Pre-eclampsia and nasal CPAP: part 1. early intervention with nasal cpap in pregnant women with risk-factors for pre-eclampsia: preliminary findings. *Sleep Med.* (2007) 9:9–14. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2007. 04.020
- Poyares D, Guilleminault C, Hachul H, Fujita L, Takaoka S, Tufik S., et al. Preeclampsia and nasal CPAP: part 2. hypertension during pregnancy, chronic snoring, and early nasal CPAP intervention. *Sleep Med.* (2007) 9:15–21. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2007.04.019
- 56. Schwab RJ, Badr SM, Epstein LJ, Gay PC, Gozal D, Kohler M., et al. An official American Thoracic Society statement: continuous positive airway pressure adherence tracking systems. The optimal monitoring strategies and outcome measures in adults. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2013) 188:613–20. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201307-1282ST
- Kirkness JP, Wheatley JR, Amis TC. Nasal airflow dynamics: mechanisms and responses associated with an external nasal dilator strip. *Eur Respir J.* (2000) 15:929–36. doi: 10.1034/j.1399-3003.2000.15e20.x
- Weaver TE, Maislin G, Dinges DF, Bloxham T, George CF, Greenberg H., et al. Relationship between hours of CPAP use and achieving normal levels of sleepiness and daily functioning. *Sleep* (2007) 30:711–9. doi: 10.1093/sleep/30.6.711
- Akintola AA, Noordam R, Jansen SW, de Craen AJ, Ballieux BE, Cobbaert CM., et al. Accuracy of continuous glucose monitoring measurements in normo-glycemic individuals. *PLoS ONE* (2015) 10:e0139973. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0139973
- 60. Sachedina N, Pickup JC. Performance assessment of the medtronic-minimed continuous glucose monitoring system and its use for measurement of glycaemic control in type 1 diabetic subjects. *Diabet Med.* (2003) 20:1012–5. doi: 10.1046/j.1464-5491.2003.01037.x
- Bailey TS, Ahmann A, Brazg R, Christiansen M, Garg S, Watkins E., et al. Accuracy and acceptability of the 6-day Enlite continuous subcutaneous glucose sensor. *Diabetes Technol Ther.* (2014) 16:277–83. doi: 10.1089/dia.2013.0222
- Bay C, Kristensen PL, Pedersen-Bjergaard U, Tarnow L, Thorsteinsson B. Nocturnal continuous glucose monitoring: accuracy and reliability of hypoglycemia detection in patients with type 1 diabetes at high risk of severe hypoglycemia. *Diabetes Technol Ther.* (2013) 15:371–7. doi: 10.1089/dia.2013.0004

- Damiano ER, El-Khatib FH, Zheng H, Nathan DM, Russell SJ. A comparative effectiveness analysis of three continuous glucose monitors. *Diabetes Care* (2013) 36:251–9. doi: 10.2337/dc12-0070
- Rodbard D. Continuous glucose monitoring: a review of recent studies demonstrating improved glycemic outcomes. *Diabetes Technol Ther.* (2017) 19:S25–37. doi: 10.1089/dia.2017.0035
- 65. Secher AL, Ringholm L, Andersen HU, Damm P, Mathiesen ER. The effect of real-time continuous glucose monitoring in pregnant women with diabetes: a randomized controlled trial. *Diabetes Care* (2013) 36:1877–83. doi: 10.2337/dc12-2360
- Spiegel K, Tasali E, Leproult R, Van Cauter E. Effects of poor and short sleep on glucose metabolism and obesity risk. *Nat Rev Endocrinol.* (2009) 5:253–61. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2009.23
- Stamatakis KA, Punjabi NM. Effects of sleep fragmentation on glucose metabolism in normal subjects. *Chest* (2009) 137:95–101. doi: 10.1378/chest.09-0791
- Buysse DJ, Reynolds CF III, Monk TH, Berman SR, Kupfer DJ. The pittsburgh sleep quality index: a new instrument for psychiatric practice and research. *Psychiatry Res.* (1989) 28:193–213. doi: 10.1016/0165-1781(89)90047-4
- Netzer NC, Stoohs RA, Netzer CM, Clark K, Strohl KP. Using the Berlin questionnaire to identify patients at risk for the sleep apnea syndrome. *Ann Intern Med.* (1999) 131:485–91. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-131-7-199910050-00002
- Johns MW. Daytime sleepiness, snoring, and obstructive sleep apnea. The epworth sleepiness scale. *Chest* (1993) 103:30–6. doi: 10.1378/chest.103.1.30
- Brazeau AS, Karelis AD, Mignault D, Lacroix MJ, Prud'homme D, Rabasa-Lhoret R. Test-retest reliability of a portable monitor to assess energy expenditure. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab.* (2011) 36:339–43. doi: 10.1139/h11-016
- Brazeau AS, Karelis AD, Mignault D, Lacroix MJ, Prud'homme D, Rabasa-Lhoret R. Accuracy of the sensewear armband during ergocycling. *Int J Sports Med.* (2011) 32:761–4. doi: 10.1055/s-0031-1279768
- Kohler M, Smith D, Tippett V, Stradling JR. Predictors of long-term compliance with continuous positive airway pressure. *Thorax* (2010) 65:829– 32. doi: 10.1136/thx.2010.135848
- Weaver TE, Grunstein RR. Adherence to continuous positive airway pressure therapy: the challenge to effective treatment. *Proc Am Thorac Soc.* (2008) 5:173–8. doi: 10.1513/pats.200708-119MG
- Louis JM, Mogos MF, Salemi JL, Redline S, Salihu HM. Obstructive sleep apnea and severe maternal-infant morbidity/mortality in the United States, 1998–2009. Sleep (2014) 37:843–9. doi: 10.5665/sleep.3644

- Antic NA, Heeley E, Anderson CS, Luo Y, Wang J, Neal B., et al. The sleep apnea cardiovascular endpoints (SAVE) trial: rationale, ethics, design, and progress. *Sleep* (2015) 38:1247–57. doi: 10.5665/sleep.4902
- 77. Mokhlesi B, Ayas NT. Cardiovascular events in obstructive sleep apnea
 can CPAP therapy SAVE lives? N Engl J Med. (2016) 375:994–6. doi: 10.1056/NEJMe1609704
- Chopra S, Rathore A, Younas H, Pham LV, Gu C, Beselman A., et al. Obstructive sleep apnea dynamically increases nocturnal plasma free fatty acids, glucose, and cortisol during sleep. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2017) 102:3172–81. doi: 10.1210/jc.2017-00619
- 79. Bergenstal RM, Strock E, Mazze R, Powers MA, Monk AM, Richter S., et al. Diurnal glucose exposure profiles of patients treated with lixisenatide before breakfast or the main meal of the day: an analysis using continuous glucose monitoring. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev.* (2017) 33:e2879. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.2879
- Frías JP, Nakhle S, Ruggles JA, Zhuplatov S, Klein E, Zhou R., et al. Exenatide once weekly improved 24-hour glucose control and reduced glycaemic variability in metformin-treated participants with type 2 diabetes: a randomized, placebo-controlled trial. *Diabetes Obes Metab.* (2016) 19:40–8.
- Jovanovic L, Peterson CM, Saxena BB, Dawood MY, Saudek CD. Feasibility of maintaining normal glucose profiles in insulin-dependent pregnant diabetic women. *Am J Med.* (1980) 68:105–12. doi: 10.1016/0002-9343(80) 90179-5

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer JT-H and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

The CPAP devices used for this research study were obtained at a reduced cost from Vitalaire.

Copyright © 2018 Pamidi, Meltzer, Garfield, Lavigne, Olha, Khalyfa, Benedetti, Tremblay, Gagnon, Rey, Dasgupta and Kimoff. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

